Stock Code:1733 The Annual Report post http://mops.twse.com.tw http://www.apexbio.com.tw



ANNUAL REPORT 2022

Printed on April 05,2023

Spokesperson:

Name : Tammy Wu Title : Vice President Tel : (03)564-1952 Email : tammywu@apexbio.com

Acting Spokesperson:

Name : James Chu Title : Chief Financial Officer Tel : (03)564-1952 Email : jameschu@apexbio.com

ApexBio Co., Ltd. Headquarters:

Address: No.7, Li-Hsin 5th Rd., Hsinchu Science Park, Hsinchu Tel : (03)564-1952

ApexBio Co., Ltd. TaoYuan Factory:

Address: No.180, Lane70, Wuqing Rd., Dayuan Dist., Taoyuan City Tel: (03)381-9060

Stock Transfer Agent:

Company: Taishin Securities Co., Ltd. Stock Affairs Department Address: B1, No. 96, Sec. 1, Jianguo N. Rd, Zhongshan Dist., Taipei City Website: https://www.tssco.com.tw/stocktransfer Tel : (02)2504-8125

Independent Auditor:

CPA: Ya Yun Chang and Yu Feng Huang Company: Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited Address: 6F., No.2, Zhanye 1st Rd., East Dist., Hsinchu City Website:www.deloitte.com.tw TEL: (03)578-0899

Offshore secondary exchange and disclosure information available at: NA

Company website: <u>www.apexbio.com</u>

Table of Contents

I. Letter to Shareholders	1
II. Company Profile	4
III. Corporate Governance	9
IV. Capital Overview	. 78
1. Capital and Shares	. 78
2. Status of Corporate Bonds	. 83
3. Status of Preferred Stocks	. 83
4. Status of GDR/ADR	. 83
5. Status of Employee Stock Option Plan	. 83
6. Status of New Employees Restricted Stock Issuance	. 83
7. Status of New Shares Issuance in Connection with Mergers and Acquisitions	. 83
8. Financing Plans and Implementation	. 83
V. Operational Highlights	. 84
1. Business Activities	. 84
2. Market, Production, and Sales Outlook	. 89
3. Employees Information	. 93
4. Environmental Protection Expenditures	. 94
5. Labor-Management Relations	. 94
6. Information Security Management	. 96
7. Material Contracts	. 99
VI. Financial Information	100
1. Condensed Balance Sheets and Comprehensive Income	100
2. Financial Analysis for the Most Recent Five Fiscal Years	104
3. Audit Committee's Review Report .	107
4. Financial Statements and Independent Auditors' Report the Company & Subsidiaries 1	107
5. Financial Statements and Independent Auditors' Report – Parent Company	107
6. The Impact on the Company's Financial Status in Cases where the Company or its	
Affiliates have Financial Difficulties	107
VII. Financial Status, Operating Results and Status of Risk Management	248
1. Financial Status	248
2. Operating Results.	249

. 249
. 250
. 250
. 251
. 253
. 254
. 254
. 255
. 255
. 255
. 255

I. Letter to Shareholders

1. 2022 Business Results:

(1) 2022 Business Results :

			U	Init: NT\$ thousands
Year	2022	2021	Difference	%
Operating Revenue	2,244,176	2,131,656	112,520	5.28
Gross Profit	576,839	571,512	5,327	0.93
Operating Expenses	400,279	366,563	33,716	9.20
Income from Operation	176,560	204,949	(28,389)	(13.85)
Net Income for the Year	181,451	202,289	(20,838)	(10.30)

- (2) Budget implementation: The Company did not publish the 2022 financial forecast; therefore, there is no need to disclose the budget implementation status.
- (3) Financial Structure Analysis and Profitability Analysis:

Items analyzed		2021	2022
Financial	Debt ratio (%)	34.34	27.71
Financial Structure	Long-term capital to property, plant and equipment ratio (%)	237.32	253.78
	Return on total assets (%)	7.98	7.17
Drofitability	Return on equity (%)	11.90	10.16
Profitability	Net income ratio (%)	9.49	8.09
	Basic earnings per share (NT\$)	2.03	1.82

(4) Overview of Research & Development:

(A) Research & Development costs incurred over the past three years

Year	2020	2021	2022
R&D expenses	150,771	153,289	165,448
% of R&D expenses to Operating Revenue	7.52%	7.19%	7.37%

(B) 2023 New Product Developments :

- A. Remote data transmission monitoring systems.
- B. A multiparameter blood lipid monitoring system.
- C. A Continuous Glucose Monitor (CGM) for home use.
- D. Rapid test reagent kits.

2. The Outline of Business Plan 2023

(1) Operating principle

The company's sales performance had grown 5.3% in 2022, mainly due to the increase

in the number of orders from European customers. Therefore, overall revenue had seen slight growth while the margin was met with a small drop resulting from price rising of raw materials. In 2022, we implemented immunization and molecular biology unit, in which lateral flow immunochromatographic assay is applied to develop rapid antigen test products applicable to humans and livestock. Since most countries all over the world had already opened their gates, we are going to actively participate in exhibitions as well as visit our customer to promote our new products. Now in 2023, the Company will still be maintaining high cost-performance ratio and strategic up-to-date compliance as our core competitiveness. Also speaking of our own brands, multi-functional biochemical detector kits, glucometers with data transfer protocols included and newly introduced rapid tests remain to be our main forces.

(2) Expected sales and references

2023 Expec	ted Production	and Marketing Plan

Main Products	Production	Sales
Strip	1.4 billion(pcs)	1.3 billion(pcs)
Meter	2 million (EA)	1.8 million (EA)

(3) Production and Marketing Policy

- 1. Combine marketing of our own brands from the parent company and subsidiaries in the U.S and China. Also, meeting the needs of our strategic partners and matching with their brand marketing.
- 2. Make highly responsive production arrangements that match our marketing strategies. Implement quality inspection from raw materials to final products. Emphasize legal compliance and take full responsibility for the production.
- 3. Strengthen vendor management to level up quality, production efficiency, the Company's competitiveness as well as lower the costs.
- 4. Continue developing automated production equipment to decrease production costs, and to respond to the increase in the demand of our customers.

3. Future development strategy

- Based on the spirit of sustainable management, the Company will continue to develop products that are beneficial to our customers and the society to strengthen ourselves ApexBio. Besides, fresh ideas from different aspects are implemented inresponse to upcoming uncertainties of the global society.
- As we pursue sustainable management and profit, we make sure to stress no less on concerning the environment, the society and our corporate governance. We will execute the corporate governance and the enhancement of sustainable management properly, in order to build up communication with our customers, employees, vendors, investors and the authority concerned.

4. The influence of external competitive environment, legal environment and overall management environment

(1) External competitive environment

Considering the disease control and safety, consumers are expected to raise their consciousness toward topics like health and disease prevention. For instance, people may interact with one another using online tools or use robot for service without meeting face-to-face with other people. As a result, telemedicine, smart medicine, big data health service, 0 contact physiological monitoring, home care, customized protection equipment and some medicine-related products will be seen as the key points of risk management in post-pandemic era. Focusing on the post-pandemic trends and then developing our advantageous products and service will be one main direction in the next stage.

(2) Legal environment

Basically in Europe, medical devices should comply to MDR / IVDR of EU. Under the circumstances that the laws are becoming stricter, survival of the fittest will likely be accelerated and more intense. Aside from passing the trial of MDR / IVDR, Taiwanese companies still need to make some breakthroughs from aspects like attracting international marketing talents and arranging sales channels.

(3) Overall management environment

In 2023, the pandemic is expected to be treated as more of an influenza and the symptoms are generally getting milder. Since the pressure brought about by international inflation still exists and the prices of raw materials are still high, the growth of medical device manufacturing may come to a halt. Therefore, in areas like new products' research and development, product quality improvement and control of production cost, we have to put in effort and pursue more added values. In that way, our products are more likely to stand out in the open market.

The Company has been maintaining cautiousness and steadiness to strengthen our competitiveness, increasing the profit and improving our sales performance. Much obliged to all the shareholder for your continuous support. Hope you are all doing well!

Best regards,

Chairman & President: Thomas Shen



II. Company Profile

1.Introduction

- (1) Date of Establishment: December 2, 1997
- (2) Address and Contact Number of Company (Factory): No. 7, Lixing 5th Rd., East Dist., Hsinchu City (Hsinchu Science Park) Contact Number: (03)5641952
- (3) Company history:

1997

Established in Hsinchu science park on December 2. Paid-in capital at 225 million NTD, the main products were biochemistry blood glucometers and their test strips.

1998

April	Business Registration Certificate acquired. Business started.
July	Application of public offering afterwards approved by U.S. Securities and
	Exchange Commission and came in effect
	Blood glucose meter approved into markets by the U.S. Becoming the first
	biotech company to obtain FDA510(K) certificate
November	Participating in "Taipei International medical equipment and Medicament
	exhibition 1998"Products selected as the exhibition's theme.
	Newly researched and developed uric acid meter prototype introduced to the
	public

1999

May	Passing the certification of ISO9001 and EN46001 by Norway DNV
	Completing the research and development process of 2nd generation capillary (micro)
	blood glucose test strips
June	Research grants of 2.5 million NTD on "Dual-functional Amperometric Biosensor for
	Uric Acid and Blood Glucose"by Industrial Development Bureau, MOEA (IDB) acquired
July	Recommended by Industrial Development Bureau, MOEA (IDB) to apply for being on
	over-the-counter market for hi-tech businesses
	Processing capital increase of 75 million NTD, reaching 300 million as the paid-in
	capital.
August	Research grants of 4 million NTD on "Research and Development of Capillary Blood
	Glucose Bio-sensing Test Strips Using High-Precision Current" by Hsinchu Science
	Park Bureau acquired
December	GlucoSure winning the Innovative Product Award by Hsinchu Science Park Bureau
In 1999, 2 T	Taiwan Patents were obtained.

2000

June	Company's stock listed and traded on the over-the-counter market
December	UASure winning the Innovative product Award from the Hsinchu Science
	Park Bureau
In 2000, 1 T	aiwan patent was obtained.

January	Blood glucometer kits GlucoSure and GlucoSmart approved into the open
	market by the U.S. FDA
August	Passing a FDA inspection
September	Stock listed on over-the-counter markets
November	The Dual-Function of Uric Acid and Blood Glucose Testing Kit winning the
	2001 National Biotechnology and Medical Care Quality Award
In 2001 2 T	aiwan and 1 U.S. natent were obtained

In 2001, 2 Taiwan and 1 U.S. patent were obtained.

2002

January	Leasing a 6,666-square-meter plant from Zyxel Communications Corp. to expand production capacity.
August	Passing the TUV Reinland ISO9001:2000/ISO13485/EN46001 EU quality management system certification.
September	The Dual-Function of Uric Acid and Blood Glucose Testing Kit winning the
	Excellence Award of the 10th Industry Innovation Award by Ministry of
	Economic Affairs, R.O.C.
December	Receiving a new product development subsidy on "the Development of
	Glycated Hemoglobin (HbA1c) Sensing Kit' project led by Industrial
	Development Bureau, Ministry of Economic Affairs
	Selected as one of the manufacturers with excellent performance in the
	project "Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR)" by the Ministry of
	Economic Affairs, R.O.C.
$I_{\rm m} = 2002 - 2.1$	IS potents were obtained

In 2002, 2 U.S. patents were obtained.

2003

September	Project subsidy on "The Development of Nano-electrochemical
	Biosensor"from the Technology Development Programs (TDP) for Industry
	by the Ministry of Economic Affairs obtained
November	Passing EC Directive 98/79/EC(IVDD) certification by TUV Reinland
December	Receiving the R&D Achievement Award by the Hsinchu Science Park
	Bureau
In 2002 27	Conversion notants were obtained

In 2003, 2 Taiwan patents were obtained.

2004

March	Roche filed a civil lawsuit for patent infringement against Apex
	Biotechnology Corp.and its agent in the U.S.
June	Obtaining Good Manufacturing Practice (GMP) certificate for medical
	equipment production in Taiwan
September	Developing in vitro diagnostic reagents through Academia and Industry
	Collaboration
November	Acquiring the plant at No.7, Lixing 5th Rd., East Dist., Hsinchu City
	through a court auction held by Taiwan Hsinchu District Court.

In 2004, 1 U.S. patent was obtained.

June	The U.S. District Court for the Southern District of Indiana ruled that Roche had unfairly acquired the '268 patent, which resulted in losing patent rights and the dismissal of the civil litigation accusing the Company of patent infringement.
November	"Pesticide Residue Rapid Test Kit" introduced to the market for the first time.
December	Special Excellent Award for Environmental Protection Competition in 2005
	by the Hsinchu Science Park Bureau obtained
In 2005, 1 Taiwan and 1 U.S. patent were obtained.	

The Lixing plant officially opened
The second FDA plant inspection passed
Listed as one of the best 200 companies with annual income under 1 billion
in Asia by Forbes Asia Magazine
Pesticide Residue Rapid Test Kit (AgriPro) receiving the Innovative Product
Award in 2006 by the Hsinchu Science Park Bureau

February	Assure 4 System and GlucoSure Star obtaining the approval from the U.S.
	FDA510(K) to enter the open market
March	The EDGE lactate detecting kit" and "GlucoSure Star blood glucose test kit"
	obtaining CE certification of EU to enter the open market
June	Awarded as "Most Promising Company of the Year" in Asia-Pacific region
	by Frost and Sullivan
September	Winning "Outstanding Innovative Enterprise Award"(Now as National
	Industrial Innovation Award) at the 15th Industrial Technology Development
	Awards by the Ministry of Economic Affairs
October	Once again chosen as one of the "Best Under A Billion" for the best
	performance in company operations among small and medium enterprises in
	Asia-Pacific region by Forbes Asia
In 2007, 10 patents were obtained. 6 of them were from Taiwan, 3 from China and 1 from the	
EU.	

April	GlucoSure" obtaining the approval from the U.S. FDA510(K) to enter the
	open market
September	Third year in a row listed as the best 200 enterprise with annual profit less
	than or equal to 1 billion U.S.D. by Forbes Asia
October	BioHermes HbA1c" winning the Innovation Product Award at Mediphar
	Taipei 2008

In 2008, a total of 16 patents were obtained. 10 from Taiwan, 3 from China, 2 from the U.S., and 1 from the EU.

February	Subsidiary Yung Lun Technology Co., Ltd. merged into the Company.
September	AutoSure Voice BGM System obtaining approval from the U.S. FDA510(K)
	to enter the open market
December	Graded as Taiwan A+ Enterprise by Global Views Monthly. Return on
	Equity at 24.78 % in 5 years, 20.97 % in 10 years.
In 2009, a total of 9 patents were obtained. 4 were from Taiwan, 4 from China and 1 from	
Germany.	

January	International Oracle Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) system officially
	implemented
July	Selected as one of the "Top 50 Fastest-growing Companies" by
	Commonwealth Magazine
October	Product life cycle management system researched, developed and
	implemented
In 2010 of	all 14 patents obtained 6 were from Taiwan 6 from China 1 from the US and the

In 2010, of all 14 patents obtained, 6 were from Taiwan, 6 from China, 1 from the US, and the other one from the EU.

Sure Voice3" obtaining approval from the U.S. FDA510(K) to enter the	
narket	
time FDA plant inspected passed	
-1c" obtaining approval from the U.S. FDA510(K) to enter the open	
t	
g Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) accreditation by Customs	
nistration, M.O.F. "Eclipse A1c- Automated Hemoglobin A1c POC	
zer kit" winning the Innovative Product Award by the Hsinchu Science	
Bureau	
In 2011, totally 7 patents were obtained. 4 were from Taiwan, 2 from China and 1 from the	

January	"GAL-1A" obtaining approval from the U.S. FDA510(K) to enter the open
	market
April	"MEG-2B" obtaining approval from the U.S. FDA510(K) to enter the open
	market
July	On Jul. 13, 2012, the Company was approved by Financial Supervisory
	Commission to issue unsecured convertible bonds for 400 million NTD, and
	has a capital increase by 30 million NTD; after the bond issue and the capital
	increase, the current paid-in capital is changed to 985.3142a million NTD.
August	For the fourth consecutive year, chosen as one of the "Best Under A Billion"
	for the best performance in company operations among small and medium
	enterprises in Asia-Pacific region by Forbes Asia
	Through ApexBio Investment Limited, the Company re-invested into

	ApexBio China Investment Ltd. We further established a subsidiary "Apex	
	Biotechnology (Suzhou) Corporation"in Jiangsu, China for business in	
	importing and exporting medical equipment.	
December	Purchasing a factory in Wuqing, Taoyuan	
In 2012, 2 Taiwan and 2 U.S. patents were obtained.		

January	Awarded the first "Excellent Middle Enterprise Award" by the Ministry of
	Economic Affairs
October	Taoyuan Wuqing plant put into full production
In 2013,	a total of 20 patents were obtained. 6 were from Taiwan, 6 from China, 6 from the
U.S. and	2 from Japan.

2014

December Passing Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) accreditation by Customs Administration, M.O.F. for the second time

In 2014, totally 14 patents were obtained. 6 were from Taiwan, 6 from China, 6 from the U.S. and 2 from the EU.

2015

December "Blood Glucose/Blood Ketone Dual-Function Kit" winning the Innovative Product Award from the Hsinchu Science Park Bureau "Animal Blood Glucose/Blood Ketone Dual-Function Kit" winning the 12th National Innovation Award from Institute for Biotechnology and Medicine Industry (IBMI)

In 2015, of all 14 patents obtained, 6 were from Taiwan, 4 from China and 4 from the U.S.

2016

April Passing the fourth FDA plant inspection without defect. In 2016, 8 patents were obtained. 4 were from Taiwan, 1 from China, 1 from the U.S., 1 from Europe and the other one from Japan.

2017

March	Passing plant inspection by Boas Práticas de Fabricação (Brazil GMP)
May	"BGM009 Plus" obtaining approval from the U.S. FDA510(K) to enter the
	open market. More than half of the equity from Omnis acquired.
December	Passing Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) accreditation by Customs
	Administration, M.O.F. for the third time
In 2017, of	all 8 patents obtained, 2 were from Taiwan, 2 from China, 3 from the U.S. and the
other one fr	om Europe.

2018

June	Passing ISO13485 accreditation by TÜV Rheinland Taiwan Ltd.
December	"KET-1" obtaining approval from the U.S. FDA510(K) to enter the open
	market

In 2018, of all 9 patents obtained, 4 were from Taiwan, 3 from the U.S. and 2 from Europe.

2019

March Six products passing registration and certification process in Brazil In 2019, of all 5 patents obtained, 2 were from Taiwan, 2 from China and the other one from Europe

2020

January	"GlucoSure Vivo Link" obtaining Taiwan Food and Drug Administration (TFDA) certificate
June /	The GCTU 4-in-1 (blood glucose, cholesterol, triglycerides and uric acid)
October	inspection system obtaining CE (Conformité Européenne from EU) and
	TFDA certificate
December	Passing Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) accreditation by Customs
	Administration, M.O.F. for the fourth time
In 2020, 2 T	aiwan and 2 China patents were obtained.

2021

2 TFDA certificates, 2 CE certificates and 2 510K approvals were obtained.

2 Taiwan and 2 Europe patents were obtained.

2022

2 TFDA certificates, 5 CE certificates and 4 510K approvals were obtained.

3 Taiwan, 2 U.S. and 1 Europe patents were obtained.

III. Corporate Governance

1. Organization

(1) Organizational Structure



(2) Responsibilities and functions of major departments

General Manager's Room	Planning for decision-making in management of the
General Manager 3 Room	Company
Audit Department	Inspection, review, and suggestion making of internal control
	systems
	Responsible for human resources management, procurement
Management Division	management, information management, and general factory
	management
Finance Division	Planning and management of accounting and financial affairs
Sales and Marketing	Planning for domestic and international business
Division	development and marketing strategy
R&D Division	Research and design of product technology
Manufacturing and SCM	Planning and management of raw material, finished goods
Division	and the production process.
Quality Control	Quality control of raw materials and product. Product
Department	certification support in foreign countries.

2. Information on Directors and Supervisors

(1) Information on Directors

1)) 1110111				1	1										1	1		Date: 2023/0	3/21
Job title (Note 1)	Nationality or place of registration	Name	Gender, age (Note 2)	Date of election / appointment to current	Term of office	Commenc ement date of first term	No. of sha		No. of currentl		held by and	currently 7 spouse minor dren	th	res held rough ninees	Principal work experience and academic qualifications (Note 4)	Positions held concurrently in the company and/or in any other company	supervi person spouse	director(s), or ith which the lationship of ve within the legree	(Note 5)	
				term		(Note 3)	No. of shares	Sharehold -ing ratio	No. of shares	Sharehold	No. of shares	Sharehold -ing ratio					Job title	Name	Relationship	
Chairman	Taiwan R.O.C.	Thomas Shen	Male / 71~80	110.07.30	3	89.05.16	9,744,579	9.75%	9,744,579	9.75%	629,648	0.63%	-		-Ph.D. in Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, University of Massachusetts, USA -Professor of National Tsing Hua University	-Chairman and President of APEX Biotechnology Corp. -Supervisor of Shengda Venture Investment Co., Ltd. -Representative of legal director of Lytone Enterprise, Inc.	Vice President	Ben Shen	paternity	More than half of the directors are non-concurre nt employees or managers
Director	Taiwan R.O.C.	Mark Yang	Male / 61~70	110.07.30	3	89.05.16	271,920	0.27%	281,920	0.28%	0	0%	-	-	-The executive Master of Business Adminstration, National Chiao Tung University -Assistant Vice President of Metertech Inc.	-Vice President of APEX Biotechnology Corp.				
Independent Director	Taiwan R.O.C.	I-Tan, Chih	Female / 41~50	110.07.30	3	104.06.09	0	0%	0	0%	0	0%	-	-	-Department of Accounting, National Chung Hsin University -Manager of Deloitte & Touche	-CPA of Cyuan Yi CPA Firm -Sole director of New Cyuan Investment Ltd. -Independent Director of Xu Yuan Packing Technology Co., Ltd				
Independent Director	Taiwan R.O.C.	Pai Jeng Ming	Male / 61~70	110.07.30	3	107.05.25	0	0%	0	0%	0	0%	-	-	-Master of Business Administration, National Chengchi University -Chairman of Hwa-Tek Material Co., Ltd	-Chairman of Bi-Sonic Technology Corp. -Chairman of Bi-Sonic Thermal Module Technology Corp.				
Independent Director	Taiwan R.O.C.	Bou, Jin-Chang	Male / 51~60	110.07.30	3	107.05.25	0	0%	0	0%	0	0%	-	-	-Master of Business Administration, The City University of New York -Supervisor of Syncmold Enterprise Co., Ltd.	-Supervisor of Loyal Fidelity Aerospace Corp. -Director of Hwua Yiang Investment Corp.				
Independent Director	Taiwan R.O.C.	Yung-Luh, Tsaih	Male / 61~70	110.07.30	3	110.07.30	0	0%	0	0%	0	0%	-	-	-Master of Business Administration, University of Missouri -Vice President of Underwriting Department at Fubon Securities Co., Ltd.	-Independent director of Syncmold Enterprise Co., Ltd.				

Note 1: For a corporate shareholder, the name of the corporate shareholder and its representative shall be listed separately (when listing the representative of a corporate shareholder, the name of the corporate shareholder shall also be noted).

Note 2: State the age interval into which the actual age falls.

Note 3: Specify the time the person first began to serve as a director or supervisor of the Company. If there has been any break within a term or between terms, add a note specifying the circumstances.

Note 4: Specify experience and qualifications related to the current position. If during a period specified above the person has served in a position at a CPA firm that serves as external auditor/attestor, specify the position held and the duties for which the person was responsible.

Note 5: Where the chairperson of the board of directors and the general manager or person of an equivalent post (the highest level manager) of a company are the same person, spouses, or relatives within the first degree of kinship, an explanation shall be given of the reason for, reasonableness, necessity thereof, and the measures adopted in response thereto (e.g., increasing the number of independent directors and ensuring that a majority of directors do not concurrently serve as an employee or managerial officer).

(2) Disclosure of Information Regarding the Professional Qualifications and Experience of Directors and Supervisors and the Independence of Independent Directors:

Directo	ors and Supervisors and the Independence	ce of Independent Directors:	
Qualification	Professional qualifications and experience (Note 1)	Independence analysis (Note 2)	No. of other public companies at which the person concurrently serves as an independent director
Thomas Shen	Mr. Thomas Shen served as a postdoctoral researcher at Cornell University in the United States from 1972 to 1973. He was as a professor at Tsinghua University from 1973 to 1981. Since 1981, he has been the General Manager of Metertech Inc. Since 1997, he has also been the Chairman and General Manager of the Company. Mr. Shen has been focusing on management of the Company and has expertise in analysis and biochemistry that professionally support the development and manufacturing of medical equipment. Under his leadership, Company has achieved constant growth and good business performance. Furthermore, he has not been involved in any situations listed in Article 30 of the Company Act.		0
Mark Yang	Mr. Mark Yang served as the Plant Manager at Metertech INC. from April 1981 to 1993, and as associates from 1993 to 1998. Then since February 1998, he has been serving as Deputy General Manager and a director at ApexBio. Mr. Yang graduated from National Chin-Yi University of Technology with a degree in Mechanical Engineering and a master's degree in Degree Program of Master of Business Administration for Executive (EMBA) from National Chiao Tung University (Now as NYCU). He specializes in research and development of mechanics and instrument, manufacturing and administrative management. He possesses the expertise and experiences necessary for the development of Company's business. Also, he has not been involved in any situations listed in Article 30 of the Company Act.		0

Qualification	Professional qualifications and experience (Note 1)	Independence analysis (Note 2)	No. of other public companies at which the person concurrently serves as an independent director
I-Tan, Chih	 Ms. I-Tan, Chih is the convener of the Audit Committee of the Company. Ms. Yi-Tan Chi served as the Audit Department Manager at Deloitte & Touche from 1998 to 2006. In October 2006, she established Cyuan Yi certified public account and has been serving as an accountant. She is a licensed accountant and has expertise in business, accounting and so on. Ms. Chih also served as a supervisor of Hua Hua Technology Corp. from 2012 to 2015, and as a member of the Remuneration Committee of both Mustek Inc. and Moai. She also served as a independent director of Hsin Chuan Investment Co., Ltd. in July 2020. She is very familiar with the Company Act and Securities and Exchange Act. Last but not least, she has not been involved in any situations listed in the Article 30 of the Company Act. 	Ms. Chih, the independent director, has not been involved in any situations stipulated in article 3, paragraph 1 of the "Regulations Governing Appointment of Independent Directors and Compliance Matters for Public Companies". Neither Ms. Chi nor her spouse, relatives up to the second degree of kinship, or lineal relatives up to the third degree of kinship have served as employees, directors, or supervisors of the Company or its related enterprises, nor do they hold any share of the Company or its related enterprises (and without using others' names). Additionally, for the past two years, Ms. Chih has not provided any business, legal, or financial services to the Company or its related enterprises.	0
Pai Jeng Ming	 Mr. Pai Jeng Ming is a member of the audit committee of the Company. Mr. Pai has a professional background in finance and accounting, previously serving as a lecturer of finance and management in Chung Yuan Christian University for 2 years. Later, he worked as a manager in 	Mr. Pai, the independent director, has not been involved in any situations stipulated in article 3, paragraph 1 of the "Regulations Governing Appointment of Independent Directors and Compliance Matters for Public Companies". Neither Mr. Pai nor his spouse, relatives up to the second degree of kinship, or lineal relatives up to the third degree of kinship have served as employees, directors, or supervisors of the Company or its related enterprises, nor do they hold any share of the Company or its related enterprises (and without using others' names). Additionally, for the past two years, Mr. Pai has not provided any business, legal, or financial services to the Company or its related enterprises.	0

Qualification			No. of other
Name	Professional qualifications and experience (Note 1)	Independence analysis (Note 2)	public companies at which the person concurrently serves as an independent director
Bou, Jin-Chang	 Mr. Bou, Jin-Chang is a member of the Audit Committee of the Company. Mr. Bou has previously served as the lead of the Listing Examination Department at the competent authority of securities, familiar with securities-related laws. He has also been devoted in positions of the finance, accounting department, and administration supervisor of listed and over-the-counter private companies, as well as an executive director of an emerging stock company. He has also worked for companies in Europe and Singapore, specializing in handling corporate mergers and acquisitions. Overall, Mr. Bou possesses both theoretical and practical knowledge, along with a global perspective. Also, he has not been involved in any of the situations listed in Article 30 of the Company Act. 	Mr. Bou, the independent director, has not been involved in any situations stipulated in article 3, paragraph 1 of the "Regulations Governing Appointment of Independent Directors and Compliance Matters for Public Companies". Neither Mr. Bou nor his spouse, relatives up to the second degree of kinship, or lineal relatives up to the third degree of kinship have served as employees, directors, or supervisors of the Company or its related enterprises, nor do they hold any share of the Company or its related enterprises (and without using others' names). Additionally, for the past two years, Mr. Bou has not provided any business, legal, or financial services to the Company or its related enterprises.	0
Yung-Luh, Tsaih		Mr. Tsaih, the independent director, has not been involved in any situations stipulated in article 3, paragraph 1 of the "Regulations Governing Appointment of Independent Directors and Compliance Matters for Public Companies". Neither Mr Tsaih nor his spouse, relatives up to the second degree of kinship, or lineal relatives up to the third degree of kinship have served as employees, directors, or supervisors of the Company or its related enterprises, nor do they hold any share of the Company or its related enterprises (and without using others' names). Additionally, for the past two years, Mr. Tsaih has not provided any business, legal, or financial services to the Company or its related enterprises.	1

Note 1: Professional qualifications and experience: Specify the professional qualifications and experience of each director and supervisor. If a member of the Audit Committee, specify their accounting or finance background and P. 4 of 93 work experience. Additionally, specify whether any circumstance under any subparagraph of Article 30 of the Company Act exists with respect to a director or supervisor.

Note 2: Describe the status of independence of each independent director, including but not limited to the following: did they or their spouse or any relative within the second degree serve as a director, supervisor, or employee of the Company or any of its affiliates? ; specify the number and ratio of shares of the Company held by the independent director and their spouse and relatives within the second degree (or through nominees); do they serve as a director, supervisor, or employee of any company having a specified relationship with the Company (see Article 3, paragraph 1, subparagraphs 5 to 8 of the Regulations Governing Appointment of Independent Directors and Compliance Matters for Public Companies)?; specify the amount(s) of any pay received by the independent director for any services such as business, legal, financial, or accounting services provided to the Company or any affiliate thereof within the past 2 years. Note 3: Regarding the method for disclosure, please refer to the "SAMPLE ANNUAL REPORT" page on the website of the Taiwan Stock Exchange Corporate Governance Center

(3) Boarding diversity and independence

(A)Boarding diversity:

In Article 20 of "the Corporate Governance Best-Practice Principles", the Company stipulates that member diversity of the Board should be considered. First of all, number of seats occupied by directors also serving as managers in the Company is not supposed to reach one-third of all the seats. Also, appropriate policies of diversity ought to be formulated according to business operations, working patterns and needs for development.

The standards will be including but not limited to:

- a) Fundamental conditions and values: gender, age, nationality, culture, etc. The percentage of female should reach one-third of the toal number od directors.
- b) Expertise and skills: professional background (e.g. law, accounting, industry, finance, marketing or technology), professional skills and industry experience.

Board members should generally possess the knowledge, skills, and values necessary to perform their duties. To achieve the goal of ideal corporate governance, the abilities that the Board as a whole should possess are as follows:

- a) Business judgment ability
- b) Accounting and financial analysis ability
- c) Operations and management ability
- d) Crisis management ability
- e) Industry knowledge
- f) Global market perspective
- g) Leadership
- h) Decision-making skills

The board members of Company are all experienced professionals in their domains, such as financial accounting, industry knowledge and operations management. They also possess the skills for crisis management, risk analysis, leadership and decision-making. Company puts no less emphasis on gender equality, positively reflecting on the composition of board members as at least one female independent director in every four seats. To attain the goal of ideal corporate governance, the Board has implemented member diversity as follows:

Diversity				Baic In	forma	tion					Ba	ckgrou	ınd		Pı	ofessio	onal kr	owled	ge	
Items	Z		Employee		Ag	e		Ind	niority lepenc Directo	lent	Biological	Mechatronics	Financial business	Business Judgment	Financial	Management	Crisis management	Domain H	Internatio	Leadership &
Name	Nationality	Gender	oyee Position	Under 50	50 ~ 59	60 ~ 65	Exceed 70	Under 3 years	3~6 years	6~9 years	LI	nics	business	Judgment	Financial Accounting	lent	nagement	Domain Knowledge	International market	ip & Decision
Thomas Shen	Taiwan R.O.C	Male	v				v				v			v	v	v	v	v	v	v
Mark Yang	Taiwan R.O.C	Male	v			v						v		v		v	v	v	v	v
I-Tan, Chih	Taiwan R.O.C	Female		v						v			v	V	v	v	v		v	v
Pai Jeng Ming	Taiwan R.O.C	Male				v			v			V	v	V	v	v	v	v	v	v
Bou, Jin-Chang	Taiwan R.O.C	Male			v				v				v	V	v	v	v		v	v
Yung-Luh, Tsaih	Taiwan R.O.C	Male				v		v					v	v	v	v	v		v	v

(B)Board independence:

Currently there are six board members in the Company, among whom 4 are independent accounting for 67% of all seats. These independent directors have not served for more than 3 terms in a row, nor have them been involved in any of the situations mentioned in Article 26-3, Paragraph 3 and 4 of the Securities and Exchange Act. Additionally, there are no spouses or relationship within second degree between directors, between supervisors, or between directors and supervisors.

(4) Information on Managements

Date: 2023/03/31

Job title (Note 1) Nationality or place of registration		Name	Gender	Gender	Gender	Date of election / appointment to current	No. of sha at time of		Shares curre by spouse ar childre	nd minor	thro	es held ough inees	Principal work experience and academic qualifications (Note 2)	Positions held concurrently in the company and/or in any	person ha	s a relation	th which the ship of spouse second degree	(Note 3)
	registration			term	No. of shares	Share holding ratio	No. of shares	Share holding ratio	No. of shares	Share holding ratio		other company	Job title	Name	Relationship			
President	Taiwan R.O.C.	Thomas Shen	Male	86.12.02	9,744,579	9.75%	629,648	0.63%			USA -Professor of Biochemistry	-Supervisor of Shengda Venture Investment Co., Ltd. -Representative of legal director of Lytone Enterprise, Inc.	Vice President	Ben Shen	Paternity	More than half of the directors are non-concu rrent employees or managers		
Vice President	Taiwan R.O.C.	Mark Yang	Male	87.02.01	281,920	0.28%	0	0%		_	-The executive Master of Business Adminstration, National Chiao Tung University -Assistant Vice President of Metertech Inc.	_	_	_	_			
Vice President	Taiwan R.O.C.	Tammy Wu	Female	86.12.02	30,545	0.03%	0	0%	_	_	-National Taipei University, MBA	_	_	_	_			
Vice President	USA	Ben Shen	Male	105.02.16	132,000	0.13%	0	0%		_	-Boston University,BS; -Northeastern University, Molecular biology and Biochemistry, MS	-President of Omnis Health LLC	President	Thomas Shen	Paternity			
Chief Financial Officer	Taiwan R.O.C.	James Chu	Male	88.06.21	2,382	0.00%	0	0%		_	-Soochow University, Accounting, MS	-Chief Financial Officer of Omnis Health LLC -Director of VGEM Technology Inc.	_	_				

Note 1: The information in this table should be disclosed for the general manager, assistant general managers, deputy assistant general managers, and the chiefs of all the company's divisions and branch units, including all persons in positions equivalent to general manager, assistant general manager, regardless of job title.

Note 2: Specify experience and qualifications related to the current position. If during a period specified above the person has served in a position at a CPA firm that serves as external auditor/attestor, specify the position held and the duties for which the person was responsible.

Note 3: Where the chairperson of the board of directors and the general manager or person of an equivalent post (the highest level manager) of a company are the same person, spouses, or relatives within the first degree of kinship, an explanation shall be given of the reason for, reasonableness, necessity thereof, and the measures adopted in response thereto (e.g., increasing the number of independent directors and ensuring that a majority of directors do not concurrently serve as an employee or managerial officer).

3. Remuneration to Ordinary Directors, Independent Directors, Supervisors, General Manager, and Assistant General Managers

(1) Remuneration to Ordinary Directors and Independent Directors (Individual Disclosure of Names and Remuneration Items)

2023/03/31 ; Unit: NT\$ Thousands

				R	emuneratio	on to di	rectors				of sum of A, B, C	Rem	uneration r	eceive	ed by direct emplo		oncurren	t service	as an	Ratio of	sum of	
		com	Base pensatio A) (Note 2)	Retirement pay and pension (B)		Director profitsharing compensation (C) (Note 3)		Expenses and perquisites (D) (Note 4)		and D to net income (Note 10)		Salary, rewards, and special disbursements (E) (Note 5)		pay	Retirement pay and pension (F)			profit-sharing on (G) (Note 6)		items A, B, C, D, E, F and G to net income (Note 10)		Remuneration received from investee
Job title	Name	The Company	All consolidated entities (Note 7)	The Company	All consolidated entities (Note 7)	The Company	All consolidated entities (Note 7)	The Company	All consolidated entities (Note 7)	The Company	All consolidated entities (Note 7)	The Company	All consolidated entities (Note 7)	The Company	All consolidated entities (Note 7)	T Com	he pany	All conso d enti (Note	ties	The Company	All consolidated entities	enterprises other than subsidiaries or from the parent
		bany	idated lote 7)	bany	idated lote 7)	oany	lidated lote 7)	oany	idated ote 7)	any	idated ote 7)	bany	lidated lote 7)	bany	lidated lote 7)	Amount in cash	Amount in stock	Amount in stock Amount in cash		oany	idated	company (Note 11)
	Thomas Shen Mark Yang	0	0	0	0	723	723	0	0	0.40	0.40	9,902	9,902	557	557	1,500	0	1,500	0	6.99%	6.99%	NA
Independe nt director Independe nt director Independe nt director Independe nt director	Ming Bou, Jin-Chang Yung-Luh,	0	0	0	0	1,447	1,447	115	115	0.86	0.86	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.86%	0.86%	NA
 Please do to the an directors besides b In addition 	 Please describe the policy, system, standards and structure in place for paying remuneration to directors and describe the relationship of factors such as the duties and risks undertaken and time invested by the directors to the amount of remuneration paid: According to Article 27-1 of Articles of Incorporation, our Company should contribute at least 3% for Employee Bonus Stock (in thousand shares) and at most 1% for directors'emoluments from the income from continuing operations before income tax, prior to the deduction of employee bonus stock and directors 'emoluments from the net income. So just like the other directors, besides being paid with remuneration based on the results of performance evaluation, the independent directors only receive subsidies for travel expenses when attending board meetings. In addition to what is disclosed in the above table, please specify the amount of remuneration received by directors in the most recent fiscal year for providing services (e.g., for serving as a non-employee consultant to the parent company /any consolidated entities / invested enterprises): NA 																					

		Names of I	Directors				
Ranges of remuneration paid to each of the	Sum of A	A+B+C+D	Sum of A+B+C+D+E+F+G				
Company's directors	The Company (Note 8)	All consolidated entities (Note 9) H	The Company (Note 8)	All consolidated entities (Note 9) I			
Less than NT\$1,000,000	Thomas Shen / Mark Yang / I-Tan, Chih / Pai Jeng Ming / Bou, Jin-Chang / Yung-Luh, Tsaih	Thomas Shen / Mark Yang / I-Tan, Chih / Pai Jeng Ming / Bou, Jin-Chang / Yung-Luh, Tsaih	I-Tan, Chih / Pai Jeng Ming / Bou, Jin-Chang / Yung-Luh, Tsaih	I-Tan, Chih / Pai Jeng Ming / Bou, Jin-Chang / Yung-Luh, Tsaih			
NT\$1,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$2,000,000 (excl.)							
NT\$2,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$3,500,000 (excl.)			Mark Yang	Mark Yang			
NT\$3,500,000 (incl.)~NT\$5,000,000 (excl.)							
NT\$5,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$10,000,000 (excl.)			Thomas Shen	Thomas Shen			
NT\$10,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$15,000,000 (excl.)							
NT\$15,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$30,000,000 (excl.)							
NT\$30,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$50,000,000 (excl.)							
NT\$50,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$100,000,000 (excl.)							
NT\$100,000,000 or above							
Total							

Remuneration Range Table

Note 1: The name of each director shall be stated separately (for a corporate shareholder, the names of the corporate shareholder and its representative shall be stated separately) and the names of the ordinary directors and independent directors shall be stated separately, based on the amount of the aggregated remuneration items paid to each. If a director concurrently serves as a general manager or an assistant general manager, please complete this Table and Table 3-1, or Tables 3-2-1 and 3-2-2.

Note 2: This refers to director base compensation in the most recent fiscal year (including director salary, duty allowances, severance pay, and various rewards and incentives, etc.).

Note 3: Please fill in the amount of director profit-sharing compensation approved by the board of directors for distribution for the most recent fiscal year.

Note 4: This refers to director expenses and perquisites in the most recent fiscal year (including travel expenses, special disbursements, stipends of any kind, and provision of facilities such as accommodations or vehicles, etc.). If housing, car or other form of transportation, or personalized expenses are provided, disclose the nature and cost of the property provided, the actual or fair market P. 12 of 93 rent, fuel expenses, and any other amounts paid. Additionally, if a driver is provided, please add a note explaining the relevant base compensation paid by the Company to the driver, but do not include it in the calculation of the director remuneration.

- Note 5: This includes any remuneration received by a director for concurrent service as an employee in the most recent year (including concurrent service as general manager, assistant general manager, other managerial officer, or non-managerial employee) including salary, duty allowances, severance pay, rewards, incentives, travel expenses, special disbursements, stipends of any kind, and provision of facilities such as accommodations or vehicles, etc. If housing, car or other form of transportation, or personalized expenses are provided, disclose the nature and cost of the property provided, the actual or fair market rent, fuel expenses, and any other amounts paid. Additionally, if a driver is provided, please add a note explaining the relevant base compensation paid by the Company to the driver, but do not include it in the calculation of the director remuneration. Additionally, salary expenses recognized as share-based payment under IFRS 2—including employee share subscription warrants, new restricted employee shares, and participation in share subscription under a rights offering, etc.—should be included in the calculation of remuneration.
- Note 6: This refers to employee profit-sharing compensation (including stocks and cash) received by a director for concurrent service as an employee in the most recent fiscal year (including concurrent service as general manager, assistant general manager, other managerial officer, or non-managerial employee). Disclose the amount of profit-sharing compensation approved or expected to be approved by the board of directors for distribution for the most recent fiscal year. If the amount cannot be forecasted, disclose the amount expected to be distributed by calculating pro-rata to the amount that was actually distributed in the preceding fiscal year. Table 1-3 should also be completed.
- Note 7: Disclose the total amount of remuneration in each category paid to the directors of the Company by all companies in the consolidated financial report (including the Company).
- Note 8: Disclose the names of the directors in the respective ranges into which they fall based on the sum total of the remuneration in the indicated categories paid to each director by the Company.
- Note 9: Disclose the names of the directors in the respective ranges into which they fall based on the sum total of the remuneration in the indicated categories paid to each director of the Company by all companies in the consolidated financial report (including the Company).

Note 10: Net income means the net income after tax on the parent company only or individual financial report for the most recent fiscal year.

Note 11:

- a. In this column, specifically disclose the amount of remuneration received by the directors of the Company from investee enterprises other than subsidiaries or from the parent company (if none, state "None").
- b. If directors of the Company have received remuneration from investee enterprises other than subsidiaries or from the parent company, that remuneration shall be added into the amount in Column I of the Remuneration Range Table, and the name of that column shall be changed to "Parent company and all investee enterprises."
- c. Remuneration means remuneration received by directors of the Company for serving in capacities such as director, supervisor, or managerial officer at investee companies other than subsidiaries or at the parent company, including base compensation, profit-sharing compensation (including employee, director, and supervisor profit-sharing compensation) and expenses and perquisites.

(2) Remuneration to Supervisors (Individual Disclosure of Names and Remuneration Items)

2023/03/31; Unit: NT\$ Thousands

Job title	Name	Base com	pensation (A)		-sharing sation (B)	-	nd perquisites (C)	Sum of	A+B+C and	l ratio to net	income		Sum of A+B+C and ratio to net income Remuneration rec from investee entro other than subsidi from the parent co	
Job title		The	All consolidated	The	All consolidated	The	All consolidated	The Co	ompany		All consolidatied entities		All consolidated	
		Company	ny entities	Company	entities	Company	entities	Amount in cash	Amount in stock	Amount in cash	Amount in stock	Company	entities	
President	Thomas Shen													
Vice President	Mark Yang													
Vice President	Tammy Wu	12,505	13,756	714	714	3,990	3,990	2,850	0	2,850	0	11.05%	11.74%	魚
Vice President	Ben Shen													
Chief Financial Office	James Chu													

Remuneration Range Table

Ranges of remuneration paid to each of the Company's supervisors	Names of Supervisors						
Kanges of remuneration paid to each of the Company's supervisors	The Company	All consolidated entities					
Less than NT\$1,000,000							
NT\$1,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$2,000,000 (excl.)							
NT\$2,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$3,500,000 (excl.)	Mark Yang / Tammy Wu / James Chu	Mark Yang / Tammy Wu / James Chu					
NT\$3,500,000 (incl.)~NT\$5,000,000 (excl.)	Ben Shen	Ben Shen					
NT\$5,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$10,000,000 (excl.)	Thomas Shen	Thomas Shen					
NT\$10,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$15,000,000 (excl.)							
NT\$15,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$30,000,000 (excl.)							
NT\$30,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$50,000,000 (excl.)							
NT\$50,000,000 (incl.)~NT\$100,000,000 (excl.)							
NT\$100,000,000 or above							
Total							

(3) Names and Distributions of Employee Profit-Sharing Compensation to Managerial Officers

					2023/04/02; U	nit: NT\$ Thousands	
Job title		Name	Amount in stock	Amount in cash	Total	As a % of net profit	
	President	Thomas Shen			2,850,000		
	Vice President	Mark Yang				1.57%	
Managerial officers	Vice President	Tammy Wu	0	2,850,000			
01110015	Vice President	Ben Shen					
	Chief Financial Officer	James Chu					

Note 1: Names and job titles should be disclosed individually, but profit distributions received may be disclosed in aggregate.

Note 2: Fill in the amount of employee profit-sharing compensation (including stocks and cash) received by the managerial officers as approved or expected to be approved by the board of directors for the most recent fiscal year. If the amount cannot be forecasted, disclose the amount expected to be distributed by calculating pro-rata to the amount that was actually distributed in the preceding fiscal year. If the Company has already adopted the IFRS, net income means the net income after tax on the parent company only or individual financial report for the most recent fiscal year.

Note 3: The applicable scope of "managerial officers" is defined under the 27 March 2003 FSC Order No. Tai-Cai-Zheng-III-0920001301 as persons in the following positions: (1) General manager(s) and equivalent level positions (2) Assistant general manager(s) and equivalent level positions (3) Deputy assistant general manager(s) and equivalent level positions (4) Chief officer of the finance division (5) Chief officer of the accounting division (6) Other persons who have the power to manage affairs and sign for the Company

Note 4: If any director, general manager, or assistant general manager receives profit-sharing compensation (including stocks or cash), complete this table in addition to Table 1-2.

- (4) Separately compare and describe total remuneration, as a percentage of net income stated in the parent company only financial reports or individual financial reports, as paid by this company and by each other company included in the consolidated financial statements during the past 2 fiscal years to directors, supervisors, general managers, and assistant general managers, and analyze and describe remuneration policies, standards, and packages, the procedure for determining remuneration, and its linkage to operating performance and future risk exposure.
 - (A) Analyze the total remuneration, as a percentage of net income stated in the parent company only financial reports or individual financial reports, as paid by this company and by each other company included in the consolidated financial statements during the past 2 fiscal years to directors, supervisors, general managers, and assistant general managers :

		As a % of	net profit		
Job title	20	21	2022		
	The Company	All consolidated entities	The Company	All consolidated entities	
Directors	6.95%	6.95%	7.84%	7.85%	
President & Vice Presidents	5.89%	5.89%	11.05%	11.74%	

- (B) Policies, standards and combinations, and stipulation process of emoluments payment to directors, general manager and deputy general manager; the relevance between operating performance and the factors mentioned above.
 - a) According to Article 27-1 of Articles of Incorporation, the Company should contribute at least 3% for Employee Bonus Stock (in thousand shares) and at most 1% for Directors' Emoluments from the income from continuing operations before income tax, prior to the

deduction of employee bonus stock and directors'emoluments from the net income. Since the Company has not paid any other aperiodical bonus except the traffic acquisition cost and the at most 1% directors'remuneration contributed according to the Company's Articles of Incorporation.

b) The remunerations for the General and Deputy General Manager include salaries, bonus and special disbursement, based on the position and the responsibility taken according to the "Form of Employees' Classification and Salary Structure" and de facto standards as Reference. The process of stipulating remuneration is based on "Goal Achievement Evaluation Administrative Measures". Besides considering the overall operating performance, future management risk of the industry and developing trends, personal goal achievement percentage and the contribution level to the Company also ought to be taken into account for reasonable bonuses. The evaluation items of managers' performance consist of skills of giving inspirations and commands, planning and organizing skills, subordinate cultivation skills, job improvement skills and creativity, etc. Other relevant evaluations and the reasonability of salaries and bonuses were reviewed and passed through the Remuneration Committee and the Board.

4. The state of the company's implementation of corporate governance

(1) The state of operations of the board of directors

The number of board meetings held in the most recent fiscal year was: 6 (A)

The attendance by the directors and supervisors was as follows:

Title Name		No. of meetings attended in person (B)	No. of meetings attended by proxy	In-person attendance rate (%) 【 B/A 】	Remarks
Chairman	Thomas Shen	6	0	100%	2021.7.30 re-elected
Director	Mark Yang	6	0	100%	2021.7.30 re-elected
Independent director	I-Tan, Chih	6	0	100%	2021.7.30 re-elected
Independent director	Pai Jeng Ming	6	0	100%	2021.7.30 re-elected
Independent director	Bou, Jin-Chang	5	1	83.3%	2021.7.30 re-elected
Independent director	Yung-Luh, Tsaih	6	0	100%	2021.7.30 re-elected

Other information required to be disclosed:

1. If any of the following circumstances exists, specify the board meeting date, meeting session number, content of the motion(s), the opinions of all the independent directors, and the measures taken by the Company based on the opinions of the independent directors:

- (1) Any matter under Article 14-3 of the Securities and Exchange ActThe Company has its own audit committee, thus inapplicable to Article 14-3 of the Securities and Exchange Act. For the explanation of Acticle 14-5 of the Securities and Exchange Act, please refer to the actual practice of the audit committee (Please refer to Page 27) °
- (2) In addition to the matters referred to above, any dissenting or qualified opinion of an independent directory that is on record or stated in writing with respect to any board resolution: NA.
- 2. The status of implementation of recusals of directors with respect to any motions with which they may have a conflict of interest: specify the director's name, the content of the motion, the cause for recusal, and whether and how the director voted.

Feb. 25th 2022 Board of Directors Meeting:

(1) 2021 Performance bonus approval rules and the amount of the bonuses, and 2022 annual salary adjustment guidelines. Because Chairman Mr. Shen was also serving as the General Manager, and Director Mr. Yang was serving as the Deputy General Manager, they left the table to not participate in discussion and the execution of voting rights according to the recusal principle due to conflicts of interest. Chairman of the meeting was designated, and he or she consulted all the other directors, after which the guidelines passed with no objection.

Mar. 18th 2022 Board of Directors Meeting:

(1) The Company was drafting a lending fund plan for subsidiary Omnis. Because Chairman Mr. Shen was also serving as the General Manager, and Director Mr. Yang was serving as the Deputy General Manager, they left the table to not participate in discussion and the execution of voting rights according to the recusal principle due to conflicts of interest. Chairman of the meeting was designated, and he or she consulted all the other directors, after which the vote passed with no objection.

(2) The Company was drafting the statement of providing pledge secured loans for subsidiary Omnis. Because Chairman Mr. Shen was also serving as the General Manager, and Director Mr. Yang was serving as the Deputy General Manager, they left the table to not participate in discussion and the execution of voting rights according to the recusal principle due to conflicts of interest. Chairman of the meeting was designated, and he or she consulted all the other directors, after which the vote passed with no objection.

Aug. 9th 2022 Board Meeting:

- (1) The Company's 2021 Manager remuneration plan. Because Chairman Mr. Shen was also serving as the General Manager, and Director Mr. Yang was serving as the Deputy General Manager, they left the table to not participate in discussion and the execution of voting rights according to the recusal principle due to conflicts of interest. Chairman of the meeting was designated, and he or she consulted all the other directors, after which the vote passed with no objection.
- 3. For a TWSE or TPEx listed company, disclose information including the evaluation cycle and period(s) of the board of directors' self-evaluations (or peer evaluations) and the evaluation method and content. Additionally, complete Table 1 Assessments of the Board of Directors.
- 4. Give an evaluation of the targets that were adopted for strengthening of the functions of the board during the current and immediately preceding fiscal years.
 - (1) In our Company, there are six directors from election, of which 4 are independent directors. To strengthen the Board's competency and corporate governance, the audit committee was established to perform authorities ruled by Securities Exchange Law, Company Law and others. The audit committee meeting must be held at least once per quarter, and the committee should review the financial report and newly promulgated laws with outside accountants. Please refer to this annual report for the actual practices of the audit committee. Please refer to Page 27.
 - (2) On May 10th, 2022, the resolution of amending part of the "insider trading prevention operating procedures" was approved by the Board. Based on this, the insiders will be ruled concerning the share transactions since the day he / she obtains the financial report or related content on operating performances.
 - (3) On Aug. 9th, 2022, the resolution of stipulating "Inner significant information management operating procedures was approved in a Board meeting.
 - (4) On Nov. 8th, 2022, the resolutions of amending part of "The Board of Directors (Executive Directors) Meeting Procedural Regulations" and the "Shareholders' Meeting Procedural Regulations" were approved in a Board meeting.
 - (5) On Dec. 28th, 2001, our Company's remuneration committee was established. Its duty is to regularly evaluate and stipulate the pay or emoluments of Directors and Managers, as well as regularly review the performance evaluation of Directors and Managers, and the policies, systems, standards and structures. Please refer to this annual report for the actual practices of the remuneration committee. Please refer to Page 43.

Table1: Assessments of the Board of Directors

After collecting the performance evaluation questionnaires from the whole Board of Directors, functional committees, independent directors, audit committee members and remuneration committee members from Jan. 1 to Dec. 31, 2022, the parliamentary unit of the Board of Directors analyzed the results based on the evaluation content listed above. The results were then presented to the Board of Directors, along with suggestions for improvement on certain sections that need strengthening. The method and the results of the Board of Directors' performance evaluation were also disclosed on the Company's official website. The latest (2022) performance evaluation results of the Board and functional committees were presented to and approved by the Board of Directors on Feb. 21, 2023.

Once a year	From Jan. 1 to Dec. 31, 2022	 The Board as a whole Functional committees Independent directors Members of the audit committee Members of the remuneration committee 	 Self-evaluation of the Board of Directors Self-evaluation of functional committees Self-evaluation of independent directors Self-evaluation of members of cthe audit committee Self-evaluation of members of the remuneration committee 	 Performance evaluation subjects for the Board of Directors: Level of participation in operations of the Company Improving the quality of decisions from the Board Composition and structure of the Board Election and continuing advanced studies of Directors Internal control Performance evaluation of functional committees: Level of participation in operations of the Company Duty consciousness of functional committees Improving the quality of decisions from functional committees Improving the quality of decisions from functional committees Improving the quality of decisions from functional committees Performance evaluation subjects for independent directors: the understanding of the Company's goals and tasks Duty consciousness of each Director Level of participation in operations of the Company Performance evaluation subjects for members of the audit committee: Expertise and continuing advanced studies of Directors Internal relationship management and communication Expertise and continuing advanced studies of Directors Performance evaluation subjects for members of the audit committee: Participation level in company operations Duty consciousness of the audit committee. Improving the quality of decisions of the audit committee
				 Participation level in company operations Duty consciousness of the audit committee. Improving the quality of decisions of the audit committee Composition and elections of the audit committee
				 Performance evaluation subjects for the remuneration committee: 1. Participation level in company operations 2. Duty consciousness of the remuneration committee. 3. Improving the quality of decisions of the remuneration committee
				4. Composition and elections of the remuneration committee5. Internal control

(2) Operation of the Audit Committee

Title	Name	No. of meetings attended in person (B)	No. of meetings attended by proxy	In-person attendance rate (%) 【 B/A 】	In-person attendance rate (%) 【 B/A 】
Convenor	I-Tan, Chih	6	0	100%	2021.7.30 re-elected
Member	Pai Jeng Ming	6	0	100%	2021.7.30 re-elected
Member	Bou, Jin-Chang	5	1	83.3%	2021.7.30 re-elected
Member	Yung-Luh, Tsaih	6	0	100%	2021.7.30 New elected

The number of audit committee meetings held in the most recent fiscal year was: 6 (A) The attendance by the independent directors was as follows:

Other information required to be disclosed

1. If any of the following circumstances exists, specify the audit committee meeting date, meeting session number, content of the motion(s), the content of any dissenting or qualified opinion or significant recommendation of the independent directors, the outcomes of audit committee resolutions, and the measures taken by the Company based on the opinions of the audit committee:

(1)Any matter under Article 14-5 of the Securities and Exchange Act: The requirement for passing a resolution is, at least half of the members of the audit committee approve first, and then submit the proposal to the Board of Directors for approval from at least two-thirds of the total number of directors. Please refer to Page 28 table 1.

(2)In addition to the matters referred to above, any matter that was not approved by the audit committee but was approved by a two-thirds or greater majority resolution of the board of directors:NA

- 2. Implementation of recusals of independent directors with respect to any motions with which they may have a conflict of interest: specify the independent director's name, the content of the motion, the cause for recusal, and whether and how the independent director voted:NA
- 3. Communication between the independent directors and the chief internal audit officer and the CPAs that serve as external auditor (including any significant matters communicated about with respect to the state of the company's finances and business and the method(s) and outcomes of the communication.)
 - (1)The Company convenes regular meetings of the audit committee and invites accountants, audit officers, and managers concerned to attend if necessary.
 - (2)The internal audit officers of the Company ought to attend the audit committee meeting and submits the audit summary report to the committee regularly based on the annual audit plan. The audit committee evaluates the Company's internal control system, internal auditors and their work on a regular basis.
 - (3)Concerning the financial report review and the audit results from the 1st to the 3rd quarter, along with other relevant legal requirements, the audit committee communicates regularly with the Company's certified public accountants. Also, the committee conducts independent audits for the appointment of the accountants, and for the auditing or non-auditing services they provide.
 - (4)Independent directors may contact the audit supervisor or the accountants at any time if it is necessary for better communication.
 - (5)In 2022, the internal audit officer held one-on-one meetings with each director prior to the audit committee meetings on Mar. 18 and Aug. 9. The communication process was good, with no objections from the independent directors.
 - (6)In 2022, the internal audit officer held one-on-one meetings with each director prior to the audit committee meetings on Nov. 8. The communication process was good, with no objections from the independent directors.

4. Annual key emphasis tasks of the audit committee:

The Audit Committee aims to assist the Board of Directors with the supervision of the quality and integrity of the Company's accounting, auditing, financial reporting processes and financial controls.

(1)Main auditing subjects of the audit committee include:

- •Stipulation or improvement of internal control system
- •Evaluation of overall efficacy of internal control systems
- Significant assets or transaction of derivatives
- Significant lending funds, endorsements or guarantees
- Appointment, removal, or pay of certified public accountants.
- Appointment or removal of financial, accounting, or internal audit officers.
- •Annual and semi-annual financial reports.
- Stipulation or revision of regulations for acquisition or disposal of assets
- Stipulation or revision of regulations for engagement in derivative transactions
- •Stipulation or revision of procedures for loaning funds to others
- •Stipulation or revision of regulations for significant business conducts such as endorsement or guarantee for other people
- •Raising, issuing, or privately raising equity securities

(2)Review of Financial Reports

The Board of Directors has produced the 2022 annual business report, financial statements (including consolidated financial statements), and profit distribution proposal. The financial statements (including consolidated financial statements) have been audited by the two accountants Ms. Ya-yun Chang and Mr. Yu-feng Huang, from Deloitte & Touche, with the audit report offered. The business report, financial statements (including consolidated financial statements) have been reviewed by the Audit Committee and found as in compliance.

(3) Evaluation of the Efficacy of Internal Control Systems

The audit committee is in charge of reviewing audit reports, internal control practices and tracking the efficacy of the results monthly. The committee also reviews regular reports from the finance department, Audit Department, and business department

Tuotor: Rebolutio	his of items Listed in Afticle 14-3 of the Se	curres and Exchange i	let	
The Board of Directors	Content of Proposal	Items Listed in Article 14-5 of the Securities and Exchange Act	Subsequent Handling	
	2021 annual business report and financial statement of the Company	V		
	2021 profit distribution proposal of the Company	V		
9 th Term	Proposal to lend funds to a subsidiary, Omnis Health, LLC	V		
6 th Meeting 03.18.2022	Proposal to provide pledge loans for subsidiary, Omnis Health, LLC, to the bank	V	Approved and passed by attending	
	Revision of part of the articles of "Asset Acquisition or Disposal Procedure"	V		
	2021 annual"internal control system statement" of the Company	V	members of the audit	
9 th Term	Report on the financial statements of the first quarter in 2022 of the Company	V	committee	
7 th Meeting 05.10.2022	Revision of part of the articles of "Self-evaluation of Internal Control System"	V		
9 th Term 8 th Meeting	Report on the financial statements of the second quarter in 2022 of the Company	V		

*Table1: Resolutions of Items Listed in Article 14-5 of the Securities and Exchange Act

08.09.2022		
9 th Term	Proposal to appoint a new certified public accountant	V
9 th Meeting 11.08.2022	Report on the financial statements of the third quarter in 2022 of the Company	V
9 th Term 10 th Meeting 12.27.2022	Proposal to formulate the Company's operating plan for 2023	V

(3) Corporate Governance – Implementation Status and Deviations from the Corporate Governance Best-Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons

			Implementation status (Note)	Deviations from the
Evaluation item		No	Summary description	Corporate Governance BestPractice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the reasons
 Has the Company established and disclosed its Corporate Governance Best-Practice Principles based on the Corporate Governance Best-Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies? 	V		The Company has established the "Corporate Governance Best Practice Principles" to protect the rights of shareholders, strengthen the functions of the Board of Directors, respect the rights and interests of stakeholders, and enhance information transparency. The principles are available for reference on the Company's website. The Company updates the content of the "Corporate Governance Best Practice Principles" as required by the government regulations, with the latest update approved by the Board of Directors on December 27, 2022.	No major difference
 2. Shareholding Structure and Shareholders' Rights (1) Does the Company have Internal Operation Procedures for handling shareholders' suggestions, concerns, disputes and litigation matters. If yes, have these procedures been implemented accordingly? (2) Does the Company know the identity of its major shareholders and the parties with ultimate control of the major shareholders? (3) Has the Company built and implemented a risk management system and a firewall between the Company and its affiliates? 	v v		 The Company has established a stakeholder's area on the website, on which contact information, including phone numbers and email addresses, for handling stakeholders's suggestions or disputes are provided. The Company has established a Stock Agency Department, in charge of maintaining good relationships with our major shareholders. Monthly reports on changes in shareholdings by insiders (directors, managers, and shareholders holding more than 10% of the share) are declared to "Market Observation Post system(MOPS)" in accordance with the law. The Company has established a "Subsidiary Monitoring Operation Methods", and assisted our subsidiaries in establishing the written version of internal control systems. 	No major difference

			Implementation status (Note)	Deviations from the
Evaluation item	Yes	No	Summary description	Corporate Governance BestPractice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the reasons
(4) Has the Company established internal rules prohibiting insider trading of securities based on undisclosed information?	V		(4) The Company has established a "Procedures for the Prevention of Insider Trading" to regulate the major internal information for confidentiality. On December 26, 2022, The Company held a 3-hour internal training session on "relevant laws and case analysis of insider trading" for current directors, managers, and senior managers. The content includes the elements of insider trading, the clear timing of significant information, the method and timing of disclosure, penalties for violating insider trading, case analysis, and the measures to avoid unintentional insider trading. The content of the Taiwan Stock Exchange's "Insider Trading Guide" was also shared in the class, and related information has also been available on our internal website for the employees to consult at any time.	
3. Composition and responsibilities of the board of directors (1) Have a diversity policy and specific management objectives been adopted for the board and have they been fully implemented?	V		 (1) a) When setting the composition of the Board mentioned by the "Corporate Governance Best Practice Principles," the Company considers the diversity of the Board members from various aspects, including (but not limited to) gender, age, cultural and educational background, professional experience, skills and knowledge. All appointments to the Board are based on the principle of meritocracy, and objective criteria are considered to benefit the diversity of the Board members. (Please refer to pages 11-13 of this annual report for more information.) b) Currently the Board of the Company consists of six members. They include Chairman Yan-Shi Shen, who possesses extensive knowledge of biotechnology and the industry, as well as leadership in business operations and a global market 	No major difference

			Implementation status (Note)	Deviations from the
Evaluation item		No	Summary description	Corporate Governance BestPractice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the reasons
			 perspective; Director Meng-Wen Yang, who is familiar with industry knowledge of electronics, process management, and has strong management skills. There are four other independent directors, including Director Yi-Tan Chi, a qualified accountant providing professional guidance on financial and accounting matters; Director Jin-Chang Bao and Director Yong-Lu Tsai, both of whom are experienced in operations judgment and financial affairs; and Director Cheng-Ming Bai, who has industry and financial management knowledge. These directors has brought along their abundant business experiences , which provides guidance in diverse aspects to the Company. c) In the Board of the Company, directors also serving as an employee account for 33% of all, while independent directors account for 67%. Female director with 7-9 years of service, two with 4-6 years, and the other one with 1-3 years. There is one director 70, three aged 60-65, one aged 50-59 and the other one aged under 50. 	
(2) Has the Company voluntarily established other functional committees in addition to the remuneration committee and the audit committee?	V		(2) The Company has established the "remuneration committee" and the "audit committee" based on the rules. The "remuneration committee" is required according to the law to hold at least two meetings per year, while three meetings had been held in 2022. The "audit committee" is required to hold at least one meeting per quarter, and there are six meetings held in 2022.	
(3) Has the Company established rules and methodology for evaluating the performance of its Board of Directors, implemented the performance evaluations on an annual	V		(3) The Board of the Company approved the stipulation of Performance Evaluation of the Board Guidelines on Oct. 11, 2016. Since then, the guidelines have been continually updated	
			Implementation status (Note)	Deviations from the
---	-----	----	--	-------------------------
				Corporate Governance
Evaluation item				BestPractice Principles
	Yes	No	Summary description	for TWSE/TPEx Listed
				Companies and the
				reasons
basis, and submitted the results of performance evaluations			based on the Company's governance blueprint or legal	
to the board of directors and used them as reference in			requirements. Most recently on Aug. 11, 2020, the Board of	
determining salary/compensation for individual directors			Directors approved revisions of Performance Evaluation of the	
and their nomination and additional office terms?			Board Guidelines and the self-evaluation questionnaire. In early	
			January in 2023, the Board sent the 2022 performance	
			self-evaluation questionnaire to all the members, which required	
			them to evaluate the overall operation of the Board and functional	
			committees, as well as self-evaluation.	
			Below are the basic performance criteria of self-evaluation for	
			different committees and the Board.:	
			• Performance evaluation items for the Board of Directors:	
			1. Participation level in operations of the Company	
			2. Improving the quality of decisions from the Board	
			3. Composition and structure of the Board	
			4. Election and continuing advanced studies of Directors	
			5. Internal control	
			• Performance evaluation of functional committees:	
			1. Participation level in operations of the Company	
			2. Duty consciousness of functional committees	
			3. Improving the quality of decisions from functional committees	
			4. Composition and election of functional committees	
			5. Internal control	
			• Performance evaluation items for independent directors:	
			1. Understanding of the Company's goals and tasks	
			2. Duty consciousness of each Director	
			3. Participation level in operations of the Company	
			4. Internal relationship management and communication	
			5. Expertise and continuing advanced studies of Directors	
			6. Internal control	
			• Performance evaluation items for the remuneration committee:	

			Implementation status (Note)	Deviations from the
Evaluation item		No	Summary description	Corporate Governance BestPractice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the reasons
			 Participation level in company operations Duty consciousness of the remuneration committee. Improving the quality of decisions of the remuneration committee Composition and elections of the remuneration committee Internal control Performance evaluation items for members of the audit committee: Participation level in company operations Duty consciousness of the audit committee. Participation level in company operations Duty consciousness of the audit committee. Improving the quality of decisions of the audit committee Composition and elections of the audit committee Internal control After collecting all 2022 performance evaluation questionnaires in mid-January 2023, the Board Secretary of the Company analyzed the results based on the previous method, expecting to present the results along with suggestions for sections that can be strengthened to the Board on February 21. The aforementioned method and evaluation results were disclosed on the Company's official website. The 2022 performance evaluation results of the Board members, the Board itself, and functional committees were reported to and approved by the Board on Feb. 21, 2023. The Company referred to Article 27-1 of the Company's articles of incorporation and the results of independent directors' performance evaluations for the distribution of directors' emoluments. 	
(4) Does the Company regularly evaluate its external auditors' independence?	v		(4) The Board of the Company requests a certified public accountant (hereinafter referred to as CPA) to provide a "Declaration of Independent Spirit" every year. After confirming that the CPA has no other financial interest or business relationship with the Company except for certification and tax-related fees, and that	

			Implementation status (Note)	Deviations from the
Evaluation item		No	Summary description	Corporate Governance BestPractice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the reasons
			family members of the CPA do not violate the independence requirement, the appointment and payment of the CPA will start to be reviewed. Please refer to Page 40 table1.	
4. Does the TWSE/TPEx listed company have in place an adequate number of qualified corporate governance officers and has it appointed a chief corporate governance officer with responsibility corporate governance practices (including but not limited to providing information necessary for directors and supervisors to perform their duties, aiding directors and supervisors in complying with laws and regulations, organizing board meetings and annual general meetings of shareholders as required by law, and compiling minutes of board meetings and annual general meetings)?			 On Nov. 9, 2021, the Company's Board of directors appointed Deputy General Manager Wu from the management department as the Company's governance supervisor. Deputy General Manager Wu has more than 20 years of experiences. as a supervisor for stock-related affairs in public companies, and has been presenting the execution of his duties at each third-quarter board meeting. The main responsibilities of the governance supervisor are as follows: a) To formulate and plan for appropriate corporate systems and organizational structures to promote the independence of the Board, transparency of corporate governance, implementation of internal audit and control and compliance with relevant laws and regulations. b) To consult the directors regarding the agenda and date of meeting beforehand, and to notify all directors at least 7 days in advance. Also, he / she ought to provide the agenda and relevant information for directors to do research on the related issues first. When there are conflicts of interest involving certain stakeholders, the opposite parties will be given prior notice for recusal. After the meeting, the minutes of the Board meeting will be organized and sent to all directors immediately. c) To present the results showing whether qualifications of independent directors during the nomination, election, and tenure periods are in compliance with relevant laws and regulations to the Board. 	No major difference

			Implementation status (Note)	Deviations from the
Evaluation item		No	Summary description	Corporate Governance BestPractice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the reasons
			 meeting, meeting handbooks, annual report, and minutes of the meeting before the deadline. To handle matters related to board elections and company change registration after the amendment of the articles of incorporation or election of directors or the approval of capital raises. e) To provide information necessary for the directors to perform their duties, and to keep them updated on relevant legal and regulatory developments related to operations of the Company for the compliance. f) To conduct an annual performance evaluation of the Board and an internal performance evaluation of the overall operations. g) To check the dissemination of significant messages after each board meeting, ensuring the legality and accuracy of the messages, further securing investors' equal access to information on trading. h) To arrange courses for independent directors and general directors according to the industry characteristics of the Company and the directors' educational and professional backgrounds. i) To provide necessary information of the Company to directors, in order to maintain smooth communication and idea exchange with business supervisors. 	
5. Has the Company established channels for communicating with its stakeholders (including but not limited to shareholders, employees, customers, suppliers, etc.) and created a stakeholders section on its company website? Does the Company appropriately respond to stakeholders' questions	V		The Company has established a stakeholder's area on the website and disclosed phone numbers and email addresses of related personnel, to handle stakeholders' suggestions or disputes. The Company updates the communication status and reports of stakeholders of all categories on a yearly basis. Aside from the	No major difference

			Implementation status (Note)	Deviations from the
Evaluation item	Yes	No	Summary description	Corporate Governance BestPractice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the reasons
and concerns on important corporate social responsibility issues?			disclosure on the Company's website, the report is presented regularly at board meetings. The communication status with stakeholders for 2022 was presented at the Board meeting on Dec. 27, 2022, and the report was also disclosed on the Company's website.	
6. Has the Company appointed a professional shareholder services agent to handle matters related to its shareholder meetings?	V		The Company has appointed the Stock Agency Department of Taishin International Bank to handle shareholder meeting affairs. The Stock Agency Department of Taishin International Bank was merged into Taishin Securities Co., Ltd. in November, 2021. The Company also signed a stock agency agreement with Taishin Securities Co., Ltd. in early October, 2021.	No major difference
 7. Information Disclosure (1) Has the Company established a corporate website to disclose information regarding its financials, business, and corporate governance status? 	V		(1) The Company's website provides an "Investor Relations" corner, in which regular financial information, annual reports, corporate governance, and shareholder section and other information are disclosed. The website is maintained by a specialist and is kept in real-time update for shareholders' and stakeholders' reference.	
(2) Does the Company use other information disclosure channels (e.g., maintaining an English-language website, designating staff to handle information collection and disclosure, appointing spokespersons, webcasting investors conference etc.)?	v		(2) The Company has appointed one spokesperson and one deputy spokesperson, whose contact information is disclosed on the Company's website. The IT personnel relay information to sales representatives or spokespersons on a daily basis, further responded by related personnel on the same day. Major announcements and information about earnings calls are posted on the Company's website for investors' reference.	No major difference
(3) Does the company publish and report its annual financial report within two months after the end of the fiscal year, and publish and report its financial reports for the first, second, and third quarters as well as its operating statements for each month before the specified deadlines?	v		(3) Currently, the Company declares financial reports and monthly operating status based on the regulations of "Business Matters for Issuers of Listed Securities". However, the Company has not yet announced and declared the annual financial report within two months since fiscal year ends, nor provided earlier announcement	

			Implementation status (Note)	Deviations from the	
Evaluation item	Yes	No	Summary description	Corporate Governance BestPractice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the reasons	
			within the required timeframe.		
8. Has the Company disclosed other information to facilitate a better understanding of its corporate governance practices (including but not limited to employee rights, employee wellness, investor relations, supplier relations, rights of stakeholders, directors' and supervisors' continuing education, the implementation of risk management policies and risk evaluation standards, the implementation of customer relations policies, and purchasing liability insurance for directors and supervisors)?			 a) The Company has established the "Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles," "Codes of Ethical Conduct," "Corporate Governance Best Practice Principles," "Procedures of the Prevention from Insider Trading," and "Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles." Also, the Company revised and officially disclosed the information of "Rules of Procedure for Shareholders Meetings" and "Rules for Director and Supervisor Elections" based on the corporate governance guidelines for listed and over-the-counter companies. These guidelines and procedures are available in the investor relations corner on the Company website. On Dec. 27, 2022, the Board of Directors approved the revisions of certain parts of the "Corporate Governance Best Practice Principles" and "Corporate Social Responsibility Best Practice Principles", and renamed the latter as "Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles." The updated version was disclosed on the Company website after acquiring approval from the Board. b) The Company has established a policy on subsidies for employee weddings, funerals and celebrations. In addition to providing congratulatory or condolence money according to the policy, the Company also sends representatives to the spot to congratulate or express condolences. To ensure that our employees can focus on their jobs, we not only provide legal labor and health insurance, but offer group and occupational accident coverage. Every year, we organize company trips to promote interaction between employees, as well as enhance the parent-child relationships between employees and their families. c) The Company established the stakeholders' area, on which the 	No major difference	

Evaluation item Yes No Summary description Corporate Governance for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the reasons isclosed to promote the handling of suggestions or disputes for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the reasonable costs. e) The Company established a supplier evaluation system to find the most suitate was materials and to maintain reasonable costs. e) In 2022, the Company provided courses for advanced studies based on the "Directions for the Implementation of Continuing Education for Directors and Supervisons of TWSE Listed and TPEx. Listed Companies' issued by the Taiwam Stock Exchange. The information of courses that best suit their needs. Please refer to Table. 2 on page 28 of this annual report for the status of directors' advanced studies in 2022. f) The Company has signification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and valor we cangurate the safety and quality of logistics for our customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operator Security Vetting Heams and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operator security standards. Through the AEO program, we cangurate the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain.				Implementation status (Note)	Deviations from the
Evaluation item Yes No Summary description for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the reasons Image: the second state of the status of the second state of the second state of the status of the second state of the second state of the status of the second state of the status of the second state of the state of the status of the second state of the second state of the state of the second state of the se					Corporate Governance
Companies and the reasons Companies and the reasons Company established a supplier evaluation system to find the most suitable raw materials and to maintain reasonable costs. I) The Company established a supplier evaluation system to find the most suitable raw materials and to maintain reasonable costs. I) The Company established a supplier evaluation system to find the most suitable raw materials and to maintain reasonable costs. I) The Company provided courses for advanced studies based on the "Directions for the Implementation of Continuing Education for Directors and Supervisors of TWSE Listed and TPEx Listed Companies" issued by the Taiwan Stock Exchange. The information of courses related to corporate governance was provided to all directors, so that each director may choose to attend the courses that bast suit their needs. Please refer to Table. 2 on page 28 of this annual report for the status of directors' advanced studies in 2022. I) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AFO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain.	Evaluation item	X 7	NT		÷
Image: contact numbers and email addresses of related personnel are disclosed to promote the handling of suggestions or disputes from stakcholders. Image: contact numbers and email addresses of related personnel are disclosed to promote the handling of suggestions or disputes from stakcholders. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to maintain reasonable costs. Image: contact numbers and to corporate governance was provided to all directors, sothat each directors' andvanced studies in 2022.		Yes	No	Summary description	
 disclosed to promote the handling of suggestions or disputes from stakeholders. d) The Company established a supplier evaluation system to find the most suitable raw materials and to maintain reasonable costs. e) In 2022, the Company provided courses for advanced studies based on the "Directors and Supervisors of TWSE Listed and TPEx Listed Companies" issued by the Taiwan Stock Exchange. The information of courses related to corporate governance was provided to all directors, so that each director may choose to attend the courses that best suit their needs. Please refer to Table. 2 on page 28 of this annual report for the status of directors' advanced studies in 2022. f) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					•
 from stakeholders. d) The Company established a supplier evaluation system to find the most suitable raw materials and to maintain reasonable costs. e) In 2022, the Company provided courses for advanced studies based on the "Directions for the Implementation of Continuing Education for Directors and Supervisors of TWSE Listed and TPEx Listed Companies" issued by the Taiwan Stock Exchange. The information of courses related to corporate governance was provided to all directors, so that each director may choose to attend the courses that best suit their needs. Please refer to Table. 2 on page 28 of this annual report for the status of directors' advanced studies in 2022. f) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation processer and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors a to adminestings in the Company is 				contact numbers and email addresses of related personnel are	
 d) The Company established a supplier evaluation system to find the most suitable raw materials and to maintain reasonable costs. e) In 2022, the Company provided courses for advanced studies based on the "Directions for the Implementation of Continuing Education for Directors and Supervisors of TWSE Listed and TPEx Listed Companies" issued by the Taiwan Stock Exchange. The information of courses related to corporate governance was provided to all directors, so that each director may choose to attend the courses that best suit their needs. Please refer to Table. 2 on page 28 of this annual report for the status of directors' advanced studies in 2022. f) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 				· · · · · ·	
 the most suitable raw materials and to maintain reasonable costs. e) In 2022, the Company provided courses for advanced studies based on the "Directions for the Implementation of Continuing Education for Directors and Supervisors of TWSE Listed and TPEx Listed Companies" issued by the Taiwan Stock Exchange. The information of courses related to corporate governance was provided to all directors, so that each director may choose to attend the courses that best suit their needs. Please refer to Table. 2 on page 28 of this annual report for the status of directors' advanced studies in 2022. f) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AED program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
 e) In 2022, the Company provided courses for advanced studies based on the "Directions for the Implementation of Continuing Education for Directors and Supervisors of TWSE Listed and TPEx Listed Companies" issued by the Taiwan Stock Exchange. The information of courses related to corporate governance was provided to all directors, so that each director may choose to attend the courses that best suit their needs. Please refer to Table. 2 on page 28 of this annual report for the status of directors' advanced studies in 2022. f) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
 based on the "Directions for the Implementation of Continuing Education for Directors and Supervisors of TWSE Listed and TPEx Listed Companies" issued by the Taiwan Stock Exchange. The information of courses related to corporate governance was provided to all directors, so that each director may choose to attend the courses that best suit their needs. Please refer to Table. 2 on page 28 of this annual report for the status of directors' advanced studies in 2022. f) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
 Education for Directors and Supervisors of TWSE Listed and TPEx Listed Companies" issued by the Taiwan Stock Exchange. The information of courses related to corporate governance was provided to all directors, so that each director may choose to attend the courses that best suit their needs. Please refer to Table. 2 on page 28 of this annual report for the status of directors' advanced studies in 2022. f) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
 TPEx Listed Companies" issued by the Taiwan Stock Exchange. The information of courses related to corporate governance was provided to all directors, so that each director may choose to attend the courses that best suit their needs. Please refer to Table. 2 on page 28 of this annual report for the status of directors' advanced studies in 2022. f) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 				· · ·	
 provided to all directors, so that each director may choose to attend the courses that best suit their needs. Please refer to Table. 2 on page 28 of this annual report for the status of directors' advanced studies in 2022. f) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 				*	
 attend the courses that best suit their needs. Please refer to Table. 2 on page 28 of this annual report for the status of directors' advanced studies in 2022. f) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
 2 on page 28 of this annual report for the status of directors' advanced studies in 2022. f) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
 advanced studies in 2022. f) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
 f) The Company has stipulated procedures to handle derivative product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
 product transactions and to regularly conduct internal audits. We have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
 certification from Customs Administration. In addition to prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
 prioritizing product quality, corporate responsibility, safety and health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 				have obtained the Authorized Economic Operator (AEO)	
 health, environmental protection and waste management, we also actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
 actively participate in the "Authorized Economic Operator Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
Security Vetting Items and Validation Criteria" program promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is					
 promoted by Customs Administration. This is to ensure that our operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
 operation procedures and transportation processes can meet security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is 					
security standards. Through the AEO program, we can guarantee the safety and quality of logistics for our customers or suppliers, thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is					
thereby providing security for the global supply chain. g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is					
g) The attendance of directors at board meetings in the Company is					
guou.					
h) In cases where there is a conflict of interest between a director					

			implementation status (10te)	Deviations from			
Evaluation item	Yes No		Summary description for	orporate Govern estPractice Princ r TWSE/TPEx L Companies and reasons	ciples Listed		
and a proposal, relevant parties will be asked for temporary recusal before starting the discussion. i) The Company has purchased liability insurance for directors and managers. The important details such as the amount of insurance, coverage and insurance rates were presented to the Board of Directors on Feb. 21, 2023. The coverage period for this insurance lasted from Dec. 24, 2022 to Dec. 24, 2023, and the information has been disclosed on the Market Observation Post System (MOPS). Please describe improvements that have already been made based on the Corporate Governance Evaluation results released for the most recent fiscal year by the Corporat Governance Assessments (2021), our Company was ranked within the range of top 21% - 35% of all. 2. According to the score of the eighth Corporate Governance Assessments (2021), the sections and measures our Company proposed as our priorities to improve last year has been accomplished by 100%. 3. The other sections that have yet been improved has been proposed as our priorities based on the ninth Corporate Governance Assessments (2022). Please refer to page 42 table 3.							
* Table 1: The Company's 2022 independence principles and example	es of ev	valu	ation for accountants are as follows:				
Subjects to be reviewed					No		
1. No significant financial involvement with our Company or any companies under control of our Company.							
2. Avoid any inappropriate involvement with our Company.							
3. The financial statements of the organization within first two years of practice cannot be naudited or attested.							
 4. The accountant him / herself, his / her spouse or underage children must not have debtor creditor relationships with our Company. 							

debtor-creditor relationships with our Company.

5. Must not have relationships of co-investor or having shared benefits with our Company.

6. Must not serve as a permanent employee with a fixed salary.

7. Must not be involved in any management functions of decision-making in our Company.

V V

V

Subjects to be reviewed	Yes	No
8. Have no relationships as spouses, lineal relatives by blood, lineal relatives by marriage or collateral relatives by blood within second-degree with the Sponsors or Managers of the Company.	v	
9. The accountant him / herself, his / her spouse or underage children must not have any relationships of investment or shared financial benefits with our Company.	v	
10. Our two current accountants have so far conducted attestation service for less than 7 years.	V	

Notes: Reference from "Article 47 of Accounting Act" and "The Norm of Professional Ethics for Certified Public Accountant No.10"

*Table 2:

2022 advanced study records of the Directors

Job title	Name	Training Date	Title of lecture	Training Hours
Chairman Thomas Shar 2022/04/22 7		2022/04/22	Taishin Bank 30 th Anniversary and Sustainability Summit – Transform to Net Zero Before 2030	3
Chairman	Chairman Thomas Shen $2022/06/10$		2022 Dissemination of Prevention of Insider Trading	3
		2022/06/10	2022 Dissemination of Prevention of Insider Trading	3
Director	Mark Yang	2022/07/07	2022 Industry Theme Dissemination of Sustainable Development Roadmap	2
Director		2022 Global Trends and Business Opportunities of Low-Carbon Economy and Low-Carbon Innovations of Corporates	3	
Indonandant director	I-Tan, Chih	2022/04/22	Taishin Bank 30 th anniversary and sustainability summit – Transform to Net Zero Before 2030	3
independent director	Independent director I-Tan, Chih 2022/09/20	International Tax Evolution and Fortune Inheritance of Families	3	
Indonondont director	2022/11/14		2022 Sustainable Finance and Climate Change Summit of Cathay Unitied Bank	3
Independent director	Pai Jeng Ming	2022/11/15	The Strategic Analysis of Management Rights Competition and Its Prevention Methods	3
		2022/04/22	Taishin Bank 30 th anniversary and sustainability summit – Transform to Net Zero Before 2030	3
Independent director	Bou, Jin-Chang	2022/11/07	Climate Change Governance and Task Force on Climate-Related Financial Disclosures (TCFD) of Corporates	3
		2022/11/07	Ethical Business and Forensics Practices of Corporates	3
Independent director	Yung-Luh, Tsaih	2022/11/07	Climate Change Governance and Task Force on Climate-Related Financial Disclosures (TCFD) of Corporates	3
*		2022/11/07	Ethical Business and Forensics Practices of Corporates	3

* Table 3:

Based on the ninth Corporate Governance Assessments (2022), sections below hves been proposed as our priorities for improvement:

Question number	Indicator	Priorities for Improvement
1.11	Did the Company upload the English version of the annual report 7 days ahead of the shareholders' regular meetings?	English version of the annual report is planned to be uploaded in 2023.
2.9	Did the Company stipulate the succession plan of the Board members and the management positions?	The succession plan of the Board members and the management positions is planned to be stipulated in 2023.
2.11	Were all the mid-term financial reports agreed by the audit committee, and then submitted to the Board for discussion and resolution?	All the mid-term financial reports were agreed by the audit committee. Started from 2023, the submitted reports to the Board will change from presentation form to discussion.
2.14	Does the Company have a nomination committee, a risk management committee or a sustainable development committee which serves as non-statutory functional committees? This committee must at least has 3 members, more than half independent, and with at least 1 member possessing the professional skills required in the committee. Moreover, the composition of the members, responsibilities and operation status ought to be disclosed.	Now the establishment of the nomination committee is under evaluation.
3.5	Did the Company upload the annual report disclosed in English 7 days ahead of the shareholders' regular meetings?	The annual report disclosed in English is planned to be uploaded 7 days ahead of the regular shareholders' meetings since 2023.

(4)If the company has a remuneration committee or nomination committee in place, the composition and operation of such committee shall be disclosed.

Na	Qualifications	Professional qualifications and experience	Independence analysis	Number of other public companies at which the person concurrently serves as remuneration committee member
Independent director (Convenor)	Pai Jeng Ming	Please refer to Page 13 ~ page 17 Directors'	Please refer to Page 13 ~ page 17 \[] Directors'	0
Independent director	I-Tan, Chih	professions and qualifications / Information disclosure of	professions and qualifications / Information	1
Independent director	Bou, Jin-Chang	independent directors _ and Goarding diversity and	disclosure of independent directors 」 and 「Boarding	0
Independent director	Yung-Luh, Tsaih	independence _	diversity and independence $ rac{}$	1

(A)Information on Remuneration Committee Members

(B)Duty

Remuneration committee should perform duties listed below based on duty of care, and submit the proposal to the Board for discussion.

- a) Stipulating and regularly reviewing the performance evaluation of Directors and Managers, and the policies, systems, standards and structures.
- b) Regularly evaluating and stipulating the pay or emoluments of Directors and Managers.

(C)Operation of the Remuneration Committee

- a) The Company's remuneration committee has a total of 4 members.
- b) The term of the current members is from 2021/07/30 to 2024/07/29. The number of remuneration committee meetings held in the most recent fiscal year was: 3 (A).

The attendance by the members was as follows:

Title	Name	No. of meetings attended in person (B)	No. of meetings attended by proxy	In-person attendance rate (%) (B / A)	Remarks
Convenor	Pai Jeng Ming	3	0	100%	2021.07.30 appointed
Member	I-Tan, Chih	3	0	100%	2021.07.30 appointed
Member	Bou, Jin-Chang	2	1	66.7%	2021.07.30 appointed
Member	Yung-Luh, Tsaih	3	0	100%	2021.07.30 appointed

Other information required to be disclosed:

1. If the board of directors does not accept, or amends, any recommendation of the remuneration committee, specify the board meeting date, meeting session number, content of the recommendation(s), the outcome of the resolution(s) of the board of directors, and the measures taken by the Company with respect to the opinions given by of the remuneration committee (e.g., if the salary/compensation approved by the board is higher than the recommendation of the remuneration committee, specify the difference(s) and the reasons): NA

2. With respect to any matter for resolution by the remuneration committee, if there is any dissenting or qualified opinion of a committee member that is on record or stated in writing, specify the remuneration committee meeting date, meeting session number, content of the motion, the opinions of all members, and the measures taken by the Company with respect to the members' opinion: NA

*Table1:

k TableT.			
Remuneration Committee	Resolution Content	Resolutions	Subsequent Handling
5 th Term 3 rd meeting 2022.02.25	 Approved rules and systems of Directors' emoluments and Managers' performance evaluation and pay of Company Annual performance bonus standards and the actual amount in 2011 and annual raise guidelines in 2022 Omnis officer designated by the parent company to handle annual salary pay of 2022 	Unanimous approval from the committee	Submitted to the Board and approved unanimously
5 th Term 4 th meeting 2022.03.18	 Annual employees' pay and Directors' emoluments case of 2021 Annual Directors' emolument Distribution case of 2022 Holiday bonuses approval rules of 2022 	Unanimous approval from the committee	Submitted to the Board and approved unanimously
5 th Term 5 th meeting 2022.08.09	1. Pay of Managers and employees' case of 2022	Unanimous approval from the committee	Submitted to the Board and approved unanimously

(5) Promotion of Sustainable Development – Implementation Status and Deviations from the Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for

TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons

	Imple	ementa	ation status	Deviations from the
				Sustainable Development Best
Item	Vac	Ma	Common description	Practice Principles for
	Yes	No	Summary description	TWSE/TPEx Listed
				Companies and the Reasons
1. Has the Company established a governance framework for	V		Following the vision and mission of the Company's	
promoting sustainable development, and established an			ESG policy, the "Corporate Social Responsibility	
exclusively (or concurrently) dedicated unit to be in charge of			(CSR) Promotion Team" was established in 2015 and	
promoting sustainable development? Has the board of			then renamed as the "Sustainable Development	
directors authorized senior management to handle related			Promotion Team" at the end of 2021.	
matters under the supervision of the board? (The TWSE/TPEx listed company shall report the implementation status. This is			The team was led by the Deputy General Manager of Management Department Mr. Wy, who reviewed the	
listed company shall report the implementation status. This is			Management Department Mr. Wu, who reviewed the	
not a complyor-explain provision.)			Company's core operational capabilities with several senior managers from different domains Through	
			meetings, the team identified that sustainability	
			issues are critical to the Company's operations and	
			also highly concerned by stakeholders, thus starting	No major difference
			to develop and execute annual plans and tracking the	
			efficacy of their implementation to ensure the	
			integration of sustainable development strategies into	
			the Company's daily operations.	
			Each year, Deputy General Manager Wu compiles the	
			"Corporate Sustainability Report" that summarizes	
			the Company's sustainability efforts in the previous	
			year, and then presents it to the Board of Directors in	
			the third quarter. The presentation of actual practices	
			in 2022 was during the Board meeting on Aug. 9.	
2.Does the company conduct risk assessments of environmental,	V		(1)The Company has been fully committed to	
social and corporate governance (ESG) issues related to the			reducing and preventing negative impacts on	
company's operations in accordance with the materiality			environmental protection, occupational safety and	No major difference
principle, and formulate relevant risk management policies or			health through holding environmental protection	The major unrerence
strategies? (Note 2) (The TWSE/TPEx listed company shall			and occupational safety events. To align with the	
report the implementation status. This is not a			global trends in environmental protection and	

	Impl	ement	Deviations from the	
Item	Yes	No	Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
complyor-explain provision.)			occupational safety and health, we have established ISO14001/ISO45001 management systems. Furthermore, we also stipulated "Sustainable Development Best Practice Principle," "Procedures for the Prevention of Insider Trading," "Codes of Ethical Conduct," "Self-assessment of Internal Control System" and "Excellent Corporate Safety Manual." Through the continual operation of various management systems and procedures, we expect to identify and respond to risks related to our environment of operations, safety of employees, customers, suppliers, and other stakeholders in a timely manner. The Company considers the "Risk Management Policy and Procedures" as the highest guiding principle to follow. The "Risk Management Committee" is composed of the top executives from each department and functional unit. They hold regular meetings to identify potential risk factors that the Company might be facing. Each functional unit is designed for issues related to economics, finance, operations, environment, society and corporate governance. Within these issues there are risks, categorized into preventive risks, strategic risks, and external risks. They are responsible for identifying risk types such as strategic, operational, financial, unhealthful, information security, regulatory compliance, climate change, etc., and evaluating the risks of each issue based on materiality principles. The	

	Impl	ementa	Deviations from the	
Item	Yes	No	Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
			 identified risks are then filtered then determined whether they are within the risk management scope. Then, related risk management strategies and preventive measures are developed. As the identification results are quantified, strategies for improvement and preventive measures also continue to be applied for each risk category to control the risks within an acceptable range. The following are the risk management policies or strategies formulated based on risk assessment in 2022: (A) Environment: a) To develop the "Environmental Impact Identification Management Procedure" in accordance with ISO 14001 regulations, and to conduct risk identification and propose corresponding measures every year to ensure the effective operation of the Environmental, Health and Safety Policy. b) To develop various management measures for waste reduction, emission reduction, pollution prevention and so on, to implement and control, actively avoid environmental pollution risks. c) To properly classify garbage, minimize waste, and to lower waste material and increase recycling rate during product development. (B) Society a) To conduct regular information security training every year to enhance employees' awareness of information security, further 	

	Impl	Deviations from the		
Item	Yes	No	Summary description	 Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
			 avoiding risks of leakage of the Company's or customers' information. b)To isolate important internal websites and application systems with a firewall from the external internet, so as to enhance network security and avoid the risk of external malicious intrusion and attacks, and to conduct regular information system disaster prevention drills. c)To hold events like "the Employee Welfare Committee," "Management and Labor Council," and "Occupational Safety Committee" every quarter to promote communication with the employees and provide timely legal advocacy to prevent labor disputes. Employees can provide suggestions through meetings or suggestion boxes, and the Company and employees can work together to create harmonious labor relations. d)To prepare posters about mechanical equipment operational safety and workplace health and hygiene in Vietnamese and Chinese to remind employees to pay attention to their own health and safety during their work. e)In order to create a healthy and safe working environment as well as prevent occupational hazards, we enhanced work safety by reducing manual handling of loads and back bending, and by replacing hand trucks with semi-automatic transport vehicles. f) According to the ISO 45001 regulations, 	

	Impl	ement	Deviations from the	
Item	Yes	No	Summary description	 Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
			 various management measures were established, and occupational safety personnel may inspect each department's safety performance and propose methods to improve at any time to achieve a safe and healthy working environment. In 2022, regular fire drills and industrial safety trainings were held to cultivate employees' emergency response capability and self-management skills. g)In response to the COVID-19 epidemic, the following measures have been taken: i) Internal countermeasures are conducted based on external guidelines "Guidelines for Enterprises to Respond to the COVID-19 Epidemic and Continue the operation," "Foreign Worker Employment Guidelines in Response to Severe Pneumonia with Novel Pathogens (COVID-19): Managing the Work, Life and Outdoor Activities of Foreign Workers" and "Disease Control Measures for Migrant Workers in Science Parks," and the Company adjusts its disease control measures dynamically in accordance with timely information released by the CDC. ii) Employees are encouraged to get vaccinated to reduce the risk of outbreak within the Company. 	

	Impl	ement	Deviations from the	
Item	Yes	No	Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
			 manpower shortages. iv) Company travels and large-scale gatherings were temporarily suspended. v) Due to the difficulty of obtaining COVID-19 home test kits in 2022, the Company found ways to purchase one batch of test kits for the employees. vi) A weekly "Migrant Worker TOCC Epidemic Prevention Survey" has been conducted. vii) The Company has been putting a lot of stress on employees' health condition and prevention of occupational diseases. Electronic information for disease control and health education is provided to promote getting vaccinated to the employees (C) Corporate Governance: a) The Company provided internal training on corporate governance to strengthen employees' awareness of legal compliance. b)Executives and directors in the Company attend external courses related to corporate governance to increase their knowledge. c)Each department should conduct regular self-evaluation to review the implementation of internal controls and legal compliance in the previous year. d)In response to industry (business) changes, including technological innovation, creativity insufficiency and changes in business patterns, 	

	Implementation status			Deviations from the
Item	Yes	No	Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
			 the following measures are taken: i) Establishing a product development decision-making team. ii) Holding regular internal market information exchange and discussion meetings. iii) Making regular reports for product development progress iv) Clearly define and give presentations on the new product's specifications, costs, and markets. (2)On March 26th, 2021, the Company's board of directors approved the establishment of the "Risk Management Policy and Procedures" and set up a "Risk Management Team." The General Manager served as the supreme commander, and department heads served as responsible persons for each business promotion team, responsible for implementing policies and strategies of risk management. The execution results of 2021 and the actual operations in 2022 were first submitted to the Company's audit committee to be reviewed, and after passing the review, they were presented at the Board meeting on Nov. 8th, 2022. The content of the "Risk Management Policy and Procedures" can be found on our official website at www.apexbio.com.tw. 	
3. Environmental Issues(1)Has the Company set an environmental management system	v		The Company has established environmental	No major difference
designed to industry characteristics?			management systems in all its factories in accordance	

	Impl	ement	ation status	Deviations from the
Item		No	Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
			with ISO 14001 and has passed third-party verification for a couple of times. In 2022, we passed a factory inspection conducted by SGS and acquired an ISO 14001 certification, valid from Oct. 25, 2021 to Oct. 23, 2024. The Company conducts annual greenhouse gas inventory to track emission reductions every year and complies with the environmental management system (EMS) and environmental regulations in wastewater treatment, noise prevention, and waste recycling. The Company regularly reviews the efficacy of their implementation and strives for continual and stable improvement. Quarterly reports are submitted to the Occupational Safety and Health Committee presenting the implementation status. Relevant environmental information is disclosed in the Corporate Sustainability Report and on the Company's website at <u>www.apexbio.com.tw</u> .	
(2)Does the Company endeavor to use energy more efficiently and to use renewable materials with low environmental impact?	V		The Company is continuously committed to improving the efficiency of resource utilization. For example, disposable paper cups are not provided in the Company, meaning employees need to bring their own water bottles. The Company also encourages employees to bring eco-friendly utensils, and in the Company's restaurant, only eco-friendly utensils are being used. Envelopes and kraft paper bags are reused for times, and serve as document delivery bags. Our workers collect the outer boxes originally for transporting raw materials, and encourage suppliers to reuse them. The plastic trays used to hold semi-finished products are recycled by suppliers after	No major difference

	Impl	ement	ation status	Deviations from the
Item	Yes	No	Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
(2) Has the Community and the extential risks and	V		having some damage on them. All raw materials used by the Company comply with the RoHS and REACH regulations of the EU. The production department actively handles material recycling and reduces pollution during the manufacturing process to minimize impacts on the environment.	
(3)Has the Company evaluated the potential risks and opportunities posed by climate change for its business now and in the future and adopted relevant measures to address them?	V		 The Company takes climate change-related issues very seriously and has been encouraging employees to take the first few steps from their daily routines. For example, employees are encouraged to print documents as double-sided, and recycle bins are placed next to printers for paper recycling. In the Company, electronic invoices are being used and employees are encouraged to use paperless methods to transmit documents or letters, which can significantly reduce paper usage. In addition, the office's air temperature is set at 26 degrees Celsius during summer, applying energy-saving LED T5 lighting, and encourages employees to turn off lights not being used to save energy. These actions are made to mitigate global warming. After evaluating the risk factors of climate change at the end of 2022, the Company proposed the following measures: (A) To build a sink to reuse the water in the chiller. (B) To install an extra water tank in the basement to store rainwater for daily use and process water during drought seasons. (C) To adopt machines that save water and 	No major difference

	Implementation status				
Item	Yes	No	Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons	
			electricity in the manufacturing process. To clean the F/C air conditioner and enhance air circulation to reduce energy consumption, prevent the accumulation of indoor dust and bacteria, and save electricity while also helping with disease control		
(1)Did the company collect data for the past two years on greenhouse gas emissions, volume of water consumption, and the total weight of waste, and establish policies for greenhouse gas reduction, reduction of water consumption, or management of other wastes?	V		EveryyeartheCompany'sDepartmentofOccupational Safety and Health (DOSH) conducts astatistical review of the total weight of greenhousegas emissions, water usage and total waste generated.The results from the past three years were analyzedand evaluated. The Company places great emphasisonenvironmental conservation and reducing theamount of waste, and has set targets to reducegreenhousegasintensity, waterusage, wastegenerated, and energy consumption intensity as 1%decrease annually for the past two years. In 2021, theactual performance of each item exceeded thestandard (-1% per year). For information about theCompany's environmental policies, please visit ourofficial website at www.apexbio.com.tw.(A)Inventory of Scope 1 and 2 emissions for the year2022:Greenhouse gas emissions for the past 3 years:(Scope 1 and 2 information covers Hsinchu and Taoyuan plant areas)Unit: 10,000 metric tons of CO2eYearYearScope 1 and 2 greenhouse gas emissions (KgCO2e/m2)10912,246,44911011112,250,273	No major difference	

	Imple	ement	ation status	Deviations from the				
Item	Yes	No	Summary	description		 Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons 		
			Water us	age for the past 3	years:	^		
			(Hsinchu	ı and Taoyuan pla	ant areas)			
				tric tons				
			Year	Total water us	age			
			109	58,692				
			110	63,526				
			111	49,573				
			-	oduction for the p and Taoyuan pla tric tons	· •			
			Year	Biomedical	General waste			
			Tour	waste				
			109	1.536	250			
			110	1.4487	171			
			111	1.511	163			
			and has environ achieve Compa by cons tank ha which Compa reduce reuse a	s maintained ISC mental managen sustainable r ny has increased serving water. Vo s been increased has been signi ny prioritizes intraw material cons	environmental protection, D 14001 certification for nent system in 2022. To esource utilization, the water recycling and reuse lume of the original water from 72 tons to 272 tons, ficantly improved. The ternal waste recycling to sumption, followed by the ore applying incineration sposal means.			

			ation status	Deviations from the
Item	Yes	No	Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
4. Social Issues				
(1)Has the company formulated relevant management policies and procedures in accordance with relevant laws and regulations and international human rights conventions?	V		Apex Biotechnology Corp. referred to the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, United Nations Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights, Social Accountability international standards, ILO Convention, international labor organization certification, United Nations Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights, as well as Taiwan's "Labor Standards Act" and "Act of Gender Equality" in Employment to establish its human rights policy, which is published on the Company's website. Relevant labor laws and human rights conventions, as	No major difference
			well as occupational safety and health regulations, as well as occupational safety and health regulations, have also been the reference to establish the "Recruitment and Selection Procedures," "Personnel Management Rules," "Measures to Prevent and Deal with Sexual Harassment, Complaints, and Disciplinary Actions," "Management Procedures for Preventing Abnormal Workload," "Management Procedures for Preventing Workplace Harassment," and "Maternal Health Protection Management Procedures." These are put in place to safeguard rights of the employees and ensure their health and safety.	
(2)Has the Company established and implemented reasonable employee welfare measures (include salary/compensation, leave, and other benefits), and are business performance or results appropriately reflected in employee salary/compensation?	V		Employee welfare measures and remuneration policies are implemented in accordance with the Company's "Personnel Management Rules," "Employee Welfare Subsidy Measures," and "Performance Appraisal Measures" to maintain employee rights and to protect their health and safety.	No major difference

	Impl	ement	ation status	Deviations from the
Item Yes		No	Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
			In 2022, salaries of the employees were adjusted around 5%. In addition, According to Article 27-1 of Articles of Incorporation, the Company should contribute at least 3% of pre-tax net profit for Employee Bonus Stock (in thousand shares), prior to the deduction of employee bonus stock and directors' emoluments, which may include subsidiary company employees who meet the standards set by the Board of Directors. Employee bonus stock for 2021 has been paid in 2022. The Company has established the staff welfare committee to plan and provide high-quality welfare benefits for employees, including company travel subsidies, scholarships, birthday vouchers, marriage subsidies, childbirth subsidies, funeral subsidies, hospitalization condolence payments, holiday celebrations and so on. The Company also provides group insurance, free physical check-ups, meal subsidies, and other benefits. In terms of vacation policy, the Company provides two days off per week and annual leaves according to the Labor Standards Act. For employees who need to take a longer period of leave due to childbirth, serious illness, major accidents, or other reasons, they can also apply for leave without pay to balance personal and family needs. Workplace diversity and equality are achieved through equal pay and promotion opportunities for both men and women, maintaining over 40% of female leadership positions, and promoting sustainable and inclusive economic growth. In 2022,	

	Impl	ement	ation status	Deviations from the
Item	Yes No		Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
			women accounted for an average of 73.3% of the workforce and an average of 41.7% of leading positions. The Company values employees' rights and welfare. In hardware facilities, the Company provides free parking, books, newspapers and magazines, nursing rooms, employee restaurants, coffee bars, small welfare stores, and employee dormitories to provide employees with their daily needs. In terms of caring for employees' physical and mental health, we have arranged for on-site massage therapists, annual health checkups, on-site medical services, lectures related to health and even more to provide employees with stress-free services and healthcare.	
(3)Does the Company provide employees with a safe and healthy working environment, and implement regular safety and health education for employees?	V		Providing a safe and friendly workplace is the Company's commitment and a basic guarantee for our employees. Therefore, creating a good working environment and ensuring employees' workplace safety, physical as well as mental health are the Company's top priorities. The Company provides related training courses for employees, and conducts disaster prevention drills to simulate the situation of emergency, cultivating employees' evacuation consciousness and response capabilities. The Company is well-prepared with sufficient knowledge to reduce the risk of employees getting injured. Furthermore, the Company has established a occupational safety and health committee, and obtained international standards certification a few times in a row by the ISO 14001:2015 Environmental Management Systems	No major difference

	Implementation status			Deviations from the
Item	Yes	No	Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
			and ISO 45001:2018 Occupational Health and Safety Management System. The Company conducts regular monitoring of the workplace environment every six months and provides annual physical check-ups for employees that exceed legal requirements, as part of our efforts to control workplace hazards and prevent occupational diseases. For particularly dangerous operations, such as those involving noise, employees whose test results turn out as abnormal will be tracked and managed with necessary individual health counseling, concern and guidance to help them understand their own health status. In 2022, there were 11 cases of occupational accidents in the Company, among which 9 were related to traffic accidents. To prevent such accidents, the Company asked the labor representatives to attend the Occupational Safety and Health Committee and consult the members on the prevention of transportation accidents, further reminding the employees of obeying traffic rules. For workplace accidents, the Company sets safety rules and provides education and training for the personnel. The topics include safe operation of machinery, installation of safety equipment, and proper use of personal protective equipment. Furthermore, the Company posts safety posters related to machinery and equipment operation in bulletin board, reminding employees of paying attention to occupational safety. The Company has established an inspection plan for	

	Impl	ementa	ation status	Deviations from the	
Item	Yes	No	Summary description		Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
			inspection are presented quarterly Occupational Management Committee. identified deficiencies are up. Occupational Safety Insp 1.Plant Safety Inspections 2.Fire Equipment Inspections 3.Safety Facilities Inspections 4.Environmental Safety Monitoring Results 5.Employee Physical Check-up and Special Operation Inspection 6.Employee Health and Occupational Disease Prevention and Health Promotion The Company's Occup periodically inspect the p equipment safety at w inspection content and req (A)Improving the work the safety protection equipment, and perso	Measures to improve any kept track of and followed ection Plan in 2022 at least 4 times per month at least 4 times per month once every 6 months once a year at least 4 times per month once a year at least 4 times per month at least 4 times per month once a year at least 4 times per month the second second second second at least 5 times per month at least 4 times per month the second second second second second second second second second	

	Impl	ement	ation status	Deviations from the
Item	Yes	No	Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
			 rate of occupational accidents. (B)Specialized operators receiving training as required, and receiving regular refresher training to acquire relevant knowledge and skills. In 2022, a total of 613 people participated in safety training courses, with a total of 2,452 hours of training. 	
(4)Has the Company established effective career development training programs for employees?	V		The Company provides comprehensive job function training based on the job description for all levels of supervisors and colleagues, including new employee training, professional training, and supervisor training. The Company helps colleagues continue to learn through various learning methods. Based on the training plan or needs proposed by each supervisor, the Company arranges relevant personnel to attend professional training courses externally to cultivate colleagues' professional key abilities. A total of 239 people participated in training in 2022. Supervisors conduct regular performance reviews every year, and discuss and design individual annual competency development plans with employees. Through regular review and feedback, the Company assists employees in creating the best career competency development plan tailored to their needs	No major difference
(5)Does the company comply with the relevant laws and international standards with regards to customer health and safety, customer privacy, and marketing and labeling of products and services, and implement consumer protection and grievance policies?			The Company provides an 0800 toll-free customer service hotline to handle customer complaints, disputes and post-service inquiries. Customer information is managed as confidential files in compliance with the Personal Information Protection Act, and it is only accessible to related personnel. The Company's products are in compliance with	No major difference

	Impl	ement	ation status	Deviations from the
Item	Yes	No	Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
			various medical regulations such as FDA/CE/ISO/GMP/TFDA/CFDA/ANVISA, and the Company has established procedures for "Customer Complaint Management", "Customer Repair Management", and "Customer Satisfaction Survey" to protect consumer rights and meet consumer requirements for product services. In order to comply with regulatory requirements in international certification regions, the Company has also established regulations on "packaging and labeling requirements" to control package labeling. To demonstrate the Company's commitment to product safety, "product notification management procedures" and "product recall management procedures" have been developed to ensure the health and safety of customers.	
(6)Has the company formulated supplier management policies requiring suppliers to comply with relevant regulations on issues such as environmental protection, occupational safety and health, or labor rights, and what is the status of their implementation?	V		The Company has established "Procurement Operation Management Procedure" and "Supplier Evaluation Management Procedure" in accordance with regulations such as ISO 13485, ISO 14001, ISO 45001, GMP and AEO to manage suppliers. We strictly require our suppliers to comply with safety and labor related regulations and to possess appropriate quality control. If there is any violation to be found, we will request the improvement within a specific timeframe.	No major difference
5.Does the company refer to international reporting standards or guidelines when preparing its sustainability report and other reports disclosing non-financial information? Does the company obtain third party assurance or certification for the reports above?	V		The Company first published its "Apex Biotechnology Corporate Social Responsibility Report" in 2016. This report was written based on international standards or guidelines for the formulation of corporate social responsibility reports.	No major difference

	Implementation status			Deviations from the			
Item	Item Yes		Summary description	Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons			
			In addition to the Company's financial information, it also disclosed non-financial content. The Company voluntarily wrote the Corporate Social Responsibility Report, and has not obtained the confirmation or guarantee of any third-party verification unit at present. The Corporate Sustainability Report of 2022 will be disclosed on the Company's website in June, 2023.				
 6. If the Company has adopted its own sustainable development best practice principles based on the Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies, please describe any deviation from the principles in the Company's operations: The Company stipulated the "Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles" in March, 2015, which was subsequently revised by the Board of Directors in February, 2017 and May, 2020 to strengthen the implementation of corporate social responsibility. Most recently, in December, 2021, the Board of Directors approved a revision of the principles and renamed it as "Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles". The Company regularly reviews its execution according to these principles and makes improvements accordingly, with no deviation observed to date 7. Other important information to facilitate better understanding of the company's promotion of sustainable development: (1) The Company and its employees are committed to giving feedback to the society, actively participating in various social welfare activities in 2022, including: a. Actively participating in the fundraising efforts for the "Special Education Student Scholarship" organized by a charitable organization in Hsinchu City, with a total donation of NT\$160,260. b. Despite the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic, the Company organized two blood drives in 2022, receiving enthusiastic responses from employees who totally donated 51 bags of blood. 							
 c. Participating in the charity sale organized by the Genesis persistent vegetative state. d. Donating five large boxes of masks to institutions includ for special education, and Chiayi Ruozhu Children's Deve e. Hiring two blind massage therapists to release the stress massage therapists with qualification. f. Encouraging employees to actively participate in the "An g. Purchasing a batch of handmade soap from the Huakuang 	ing the elopme of em nazing g Found	e Zhud ent Cer ployee Grace lation.	ong Shiguang Care home, Zhudong Chang'an Elderly Cater. es in the Company, not only to promote well-being but Deaf- Project Dream Support" charity cookie sale.	are Center, Zhunan Holy Family			

	Impl	ementa	ation status	Deviations from the
Item				Sustainable Development Best
	Yes	No	Summary description	Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed
				Companies and the Reasons

(2) In 2022, the Company implemented an "Academia and Industry Collaboration Program," hiring 33 students from China University of Science and Technology to provide them with early exposure to the workplace and to enhance their employability. Through the collaboration between the industry and academia, the Company aims to combine practical experience with research capabilities, creating a win-win-win situation for the Company, the university and the students.

(6) Ethical Corporate Management – Implementation Status and Deviations from the Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles for

TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons

	Imp	leme	ntation status	Deviations from the Ethical Corporate
Evaluation item	Yes	No	Summary description	Management Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
 Establishment of ethical corporate management policies and programs Does the company have an ethical corporate management policy approved by its Board of Directors, and bylaws and publicly available documents addressing its corporate conduct and ethics policy and measures, and commitment regarding implementation of such policy from the Board of Directors and the top management team? 	V		(1) On Aug. 8, 2014, the Company stipulated the "Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles" at the Board meeting. And on Aug.13, 2019, part of the provisions were amended at the Board meeting in accordance with legal regulations. The contents of this document were disclosed on the Market Observation Post system (MOPS) and the Company's official website. The Company requires its directors and senior managers to strictly adhere to the ethical management policy, and demand its employees to comply with the ethical management policy as a condition of employment. The policy of ethical management is also explicitly stated in regulations as well as external documents. The board of directors and senior managers hold supervisory responsibilities based on the principle of integrity when executing business operations, and they actively implement the policy of ethical management in the internal management and commercial activities of the Company.	No major difference
(2) Whether the company has established an assessment mechanism for the risk of unethical conduct; regularly analyzes and evaluates, within a business context, the business activities with a higher risk of unethical conduct; has formulated a program to prevent unethical conduct with a scope no less than the activities prescribed in Article 7, paragraph 2 of the Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPE Listed Companies?	V		(2) The Company established a mechanism to assess the risks of unethical behavior, regularly analyzing and evaluating business activities with a higher risk of unethical behavior within its scope of operations. Based on these analyses, the Company established prevention policies and periodically reviewed their adequacy and efficacy. The "Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles" of our Company, specifies that	

		leme	ntation status	Deviations from the Ethical Corporate
Evaluation item	Yes	No	Summary description	Management Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
(3) Does the company clearly set out the operating procedures, behavior guidelines, and punishment and appeal system for violations in the unethical conduct prevention program, implement it, and regularly review and revise the plan?	v		 preventive measures for the following behaviors should be included in the risk assessment and prevention plan, based on the standards or guidelines commonly used domestically and internationally: a) Bribery and acceptance of bribes. b) Offering illegal political contributions. c) Improper charitable donations or sponsorships. d) Offering or accepting unreasonable gifts, hospitality, or other improper benefits. e) Infringement of trade secrets, trademarks, patents, copyrights, and other intellectual property rights. f) Engaging in unfair competition. g) Directly or indirectly harming the interests, health and safety of consumers or other stakeholders in the research and development, procurement, manufacturing, provision or sale of products and services. (3) The Company has established the "Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles" and the "Procedures for the Prevention of Insider Trading" based on the ethical corporate management principles for listed and over-the-counter companies. The "Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles" specifies the following preventive measures: a) Prohibiting bribery and acceptance of bribes b) Prohibiting improper charitable donations or sponsorships d) Prohibiting unreasonable gifts, hospitality, or other improper benefits 	

		leme	ntation status	Deviations from the Ethical Corporate
Evaluation item	Yes	No	Summary description	Management Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons
			rights f) Prohibiting engaging in unfair competition g) Preventing products or services from harming stakeholders h) Directors and managers must avoid conflicts of interest The Company has also established a "Whistleblowing Procedure for Illegal, Unethical, or Dishonest Behavior" to prevent unethical behavior and to clearly stipulate the disciplinary and appeal systems for violations. The supervisor of the management department presented the implementation status and review plan to the Board of Directors on Aug. 9, 2022.	
2. Ethical Management Practice (1) Does the company assess the ethics records of those it has business relationships with and include ethical conduct related clauses in the business contracts?	v		(1) The Company is committed to compliance with the Company Act, Securities and Exchange Act, Business Entity Accounting Act, Political Donations Act, Anti-Corruption Act, Government Procurement Act, Act on Recusal of Public Servants Due to Conflicts of Interest, and other related laws and regulations. The Company has also established internal rules and regulations such as Credit Management Measures, related audits, and internal controls, which employees are required to obey. The Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles for TWSE/GTSM Listed Companies are also taken into consideration as the basis for implementing ethical management practices.	No major difference
(2) Has the company set up a dedicated unit to promote ethical corporate management under the board of directors, and does it regularly (at least once a year) report to the board of directors on	V		(2) The Company has designated management personnel in the management department to promote ethical management practices, and to assist the Board of	

			ntation status	Deviations from the Ethical Corporate					
Evaluation item	Yes	No	Summary description	Management Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons					
its ethical corporate management policy and program to prevent unethical conduct and monitor their implementation?			Directors and management in formulating and supervising the implementation of ethical management policies and preventive measures. The Company ensures the implementation of the Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles by having the Vice President of the management department present to the Board of Directors the efficacy of the ethical management policies, and the supervision of actual practices thereof in the third quarter of each year. The supervisor of the management department made a presentation on the Company's ethical management policies and the supervision of actual practices thereof at the Board meeting on Aug. 9, 2022.						
(3) Has the company established policies to prevent conflict of interests, provided appropriate communication and complaint channels, and properly implemented such policies?	V		(3) The Company has established the "Authorization Management Measures" and "Credit Management Measures" to limit trading authority and supervisory management. The Company conducts employee education and communication annually based on the measures above, and provides channels for complaints to protect employee rights while preventing dishonest behavior						
(4) Does the company have effective accounting and internal control systems in place to enforce ethical corporate management? Does the internal audit unit follow the results of unethical conduct risk assessments and devise audit plans to audit compliance with the systems to prevent unethical conduct or hire outside accountants to perform the audits?	v		(4) In order to implement ethical management, the Company has established comprehensive accounting and internal control systems. In addition to regular audits according to the audit plan, internal auditors also prioritize high-risk operations as annual audit items based on risk assessment to strengthen preventive measures. The execution of audit plan is presented to the Board of Directors quarterly. Furthermore, through the annual internal control self-evaluation, all						
]				Implementation status				
-----	---	---	--	-----	--	--	--	--	--
	Evaluation item			Sur	nmary description	Management Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons			
(5)	Does the company provide internal and external ethical corporate management training programs on a regular basis?	v		(5)	departments and subsidiaries of the Company are required to self-examine their internal control systems to ensure the efficacy of their design and implementation. The Company also commissions accountants to conduct assessments of the ERP electronic system and internal control audits in addition to the annual financial statement audit. Senior executives receive education and training on external corporate governance, while the Management Department's personnel office provides "Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles" and "Whistleblowing Procedure for Illegal, Unethical, or Dishonest Behavior" internal courses for new and all employees. In 2022, a total of 997 people participated in these courses. In addition, in 2022, new employees				
					and research and development staff received "Trade Secret" education, with a total of 125 people attending.				
	ementation of Complaint Procedures Has the company established specific whistle-blowing and reward procedures, set up conveniently accessible whistle-blowing channels, and appointed appropriate personnel specifically responsible for handling complaints received from whistleblowers?	v		(1)	The Company has established the "Whistleblowing Procedure for Illegal, Unethical, or Dishonest Behavior" and provides a channel for stakeholders to express their complaints. The Audit Department, spokesperson, and independent directors are responsible for handling different reported matters.	No major difference			
(2)	Has the company established standard operation procedures for investigating the complaints received, follow-up measures taken after investigation, and mechanisms ensuring such complaints are handled in a confidential manner?	v		(2)	The Company has established the "Whistleblowing Procedure for Illegal, Unethical, or Dishonest Behavior," which specifies the confidentiality of whistleblowers' identities and reported contents. After the investigation is completed, the complainant will be notified of the handling results via letter, phone or other				

	Imp	leme	ntation status	Deviations from the Ethical Corporate					
Evaluation item	Yes No		Summary description	Management Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies and the Reasons					
(3) Has the company adopted proper measures to protect whistleblowers from retaliation for filing complaints?	v		 means. If the reported situation is verified as true, the departments concerned should review the internal control system and operating procedures, and should propose improvement measures to prevent the recurrence of similar behaviors. Moreover, the unit that is responsible should present the reported situation, its handling method, and subsequent review and improvement measures to the Board of Directors. (3) The Company will protect employees and related parties who report illegal activities or participate in the investigation process to prevent unfair retaliation or treatment. 						
 4. Strengthening Information Disclosure (1) Does the company disclose its ethical corporate management policies and the results of their implementation on its website and the Market Observation Post System (MOPS)? 	v		The Company has a corporate governance corner on its website's investor relations page, which discloses the Company's management practices and organizational members. The progress of the Company's efforts is also disclosed on the website. In addition, the Company discloses the content of its Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles on both its website and the Market Observation Post system (MOPS).	No major difference					
 5. If the company has adopted its own ethical corporate management best practice principles based on the Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles for TWSE/TPEx Listed Companies, please describe any deviations between the principles and their implementation: The Company has stipulated the Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles, and has been committed to complying with the Company Act, Securities and Exchange Act, Business Entity Accounting Act, Political Donations Act, Anti-Corruption Act, Government Procurement Act, Act on Recusal of Public Servants Due to Conflicts of Interest, and other relevant laws and regulations. In addition, the Company has established internal regulations on auditing and internal control to ensure employees' compliance with the aforementioned laws and regulations. The Company also refers to the "Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles for TWSE/GTSM Listed Companies" as a basis for implementing ethical corporate management. Information on these policies is disclosed on the Company's website and the Market Observation Post system (MOPS). 6. Other important information to facilitate a better understanding of the status of operation of the company's ethical corporate management policies (e.g., the company's ethical corporate mana									

Imp	leme	ntation status	Deviations from the Ethical Corporate					
			Management Best					
			Practice Principles for					
Yes	No	Summary description	TWSE/TPEx Listed					
			Companies and the					
			Reasons					
on Ethical Corporate Management Best Practice Principles and Codes of Ethical Conduct, as well as promotes insider trading prevention. These courses are designed to								
strengthen the concept of ethical management and morals. The Company is constantly paying attention to the development of integrity-related regulations at home and								
abroad, reviewing and improving the Company's integrity management policy to enhance the efficacy of the Company's ethical management.								
s and Codes of H . The Company		Yes No of Ethical C any is consta	any is constantly paying attention to the development of integrity-related r					

(7) The company has adopted corporate governance best-practice principles and related by laws :

Plesae see the Company website for the Corporate governance.

- (8) Other significant information that will provide a better understanding of the state of the company's implementation of corporate governance may also be disclosed : NA
- (9) The section on the state of implementation of the company's internal control system shall furnish the following:
 - 1. A Statement on Internal Control. (Please refer to Page 74)
 - 2. Where a CPA has been hired to carry out a special audit of the internal control system, furnish the CPA audit report : NA
- (10) If there has been any legal penalty against the company or its internal personnel, or any disciplinary penalty by the company against its internal personnel for violation of the internal control system, during the most recent fiscal year or during the current fiscal year up to the publication date of the annual report, where the result of such penalty could have a material effect on shareholder equity or securities prices, the annual report shall disclose the penalty, the main shortcomings, and condition of improvement: NA

(11) Material resolutions of a shareholders meeting or a board of directors meeting during the most recent fiscal year or during the current fiscal year up to the date of publication of the annual report

Significant resolutions and execution status of shareholder meetings:

The 2022 Annual Shareholders' Meeting of the Company was held on May 27, 2022 at No. 7, Lixing 5th Rd., East Dist., Hsinchu City 30078, Taiwan (R.O.C.) in Hsinchu Science Park. The adopted resolutions and the results of their implementation are summarized as follows:

Item	Shareholders' Meeting Resolutions	Execution Status
1	Approval of the 2021 business report and financial statements of the Company	1 - 1 + 1 + 5 + 5 + 1 + 1 + 5 + 1 + 1 + 5 + 5
2	Approval of the 2021 profit distribution plan of the Company	 Regarding the 2021 profit distribution, the Company distributed cash dividends to shareholders of 129,935,250 NTD, with a dividend of 1.3 NTD per share. Jun. 22, 2022 was set as the ex-dividend date, and the cash dividend was distributed on Jul. 13, 2022.
3	Passing part of "the Articles of Incorporation"	 On Jun. 10, 2022, the registration was approved and announced on the Company's website by the Hsinchu Science Park Bureau, NSTC.
4	Passing part of the articles of the Asset Acquisition or Disposition Procedure of the Company"	1

Important Resolutions of the Board of Directors:

Date	Important Resolution
9 th term 5 th meeting 02. 25. 2022	 Approving the amendment proposal of "Articles of Incorporation". Approving the report on the evaluation of the Board's performance in 2021. Passing the approval principles and systems of performance evaluation and remuneration of managers and emoluments of directors. Approving the principles of performance bonus calculation for 2021, the amount to be paid, and the salary adjustment criteria for 2022. Approving the salary proposal for Omnis executives appointed by the parent company in 2022.
9 th term 6 th meeting 03. 18. 2022	 Approving the 2021 business report and financial statements. Approving the proposal of 2021 pay or emoluments distribution of employee and director compensation. Approving the proposal of 2021 allocation of director emolument. Approving the proposal of 2021 of profit distribution. Approving the proposal to provide pledge secured loans for the subsidiary Omnis Health, LLC. Approving the proposal of lending short-term funds to the subsidiary Omnis.
9 th term 7 th meeting 05. 10. 2022	 Approved the amendment proposal of "Self-assessment of Internal Control System". Approved the amendment proposal of "Procedures for the Prevention of Insider Trading".

Date	Important Resolution
9 th term 8 th meeting 08. 09. 2022	 Approving the establishment of "Internal Major Information Handling Procedures". Approving the proposal of 2021 executive employee bonus stock.
9 th term 9 th meeting 11. 08. 2022	 Approving the reappointment of the certified public accountant for the Company. Approving the report of the third-quarter 2022 financial statements. Approving the amendment proposal of "Rules of Procedure for the Board Meetings". Approving the amendment proposal of "Rules of Procedure for Shareholders Meetings".
9 th term 10 th meeting 12. 27. 2022	 Approving the 2023 operation plan. Approving the amendment proposal of "Corporate Governance Best Practice Principles".
9 th term 11 th meeting 02. 21. 2023	 Passing the amendment of certain provisions of the Corporate Governance Best Practice Principles. Passing the amendment of certain provisions of the Sustainable Development Best Practice Principles. Passing the evaluation report of the 2022 Board's performance. Passing the rules and the principles of performance bonus approval of the Company's directors and executives Passing the 2023 principles of and the salary adjustment criteria.
9 th term 12 th meeting 03. 10. 2023	 Approving the 2022 business report and financial statements. Approving the proposal for the 2022 distribution of employees' pay and directors' remuneration. Approving the proposal for the 2022 allocation of directors' remuneration. Approving the 2022 profit distribution proposal. Approving the proposal to provide secured loans to the subsidiary Omnis Health, LLC. Approving the proposal for short-term funding to the subsidiary Omnis.

- (12) Where, during the most recent fiscal year or during the current fiscal year up to the date of publication of the annual report, a director or supervisor has expressed a dissenting opinion with respect to a material resolution passed by the board of directors, and said dissenting opinion has been recorded or prepared as a written declaration, disclose the principal content thereof : NA
- (13) A summary of resignations and dismissals, during the most recent fiscal year or during the current fiscal year up to the date of publication of the annual report, of the company's chairperson, general manager, chief accounting officer, chief financial officer, chief internal auditor, chief corporate governance officer, and chief research and development officer : NA

Apex Biotechnology Corp.

Statement on Internal Control System

March 10, 2023

Based on the findings of self-assessment, Apex Biotechnology Corp. (ApexBio) states the following with regard to its internal control system during the year 2022:

- 1. ApexBio's Board of Directors and management are responsible for establishing, implementing, and maintaining an adequate internal control system. Internal control system is designed to provide reasonable assurance over the effectiveness and efficiency of our operations (including profitability, performance and safeguarding of assets), reliability, timeliness, transparency of our reporting, and compliance with applicable rulings, laws and regulations.
- 2. An internal control system has inherent limitations. No matter how perfectly designed, an effective internal control system can provide only reasonable assurance of accomplishing its stated objectives. Moreover, the effectiveness of an internal control system may be subject to changes due to extenuating circumstances beyond our control. Nevertheless, our internal control system contains self-monitoring mechanisms, and ApexBio takes immediate remedial actions in response to any identified deficiencies.
- 3. ApexBio evaluates the design and operating effectiveness of its internal control system based on the criteria provided in the Regulations Governing the Establishment of Internal Control Systems by Public Companies (herein below, the Regulations). The criteria adopted by the Regulations identify five key components of managerial internal control: (1) control environment, (2) risk assessment, (3) control activities, (4) information and communication, and (5) monitoring activities. Each component also includes several items which can be found in the Regulations.
- 4. ApexBio has evaluated the design and operating effectiveness of its internal control system according to the aforesaid Regulations.
- 5. Based on the findings of such evaluation, ApexBio believes that, on December 31, 2022, it has maintained, in all material respects, an effective internal control system (that includes the supervision and management of our subsidiaries), to provide reasonable assurance over our operational effectiveness and efficiency, reliability, timeliness, transparency of reporting, and compliance with applicable rulings, laws and regulations.
- 6. This Statement is an integral part of ApexBio's annual report and prospectus, and will be made public. Any falsehood, concealment, or other illegality in the content made public will entail legal liability under Articles 20, 32, 171, and 174 of the Securities and Exchange Law.
- 7. This Statement was passed by the Board of Directors in their meeting held on March 10, 2023, with none of the six attending directors expressing dissenting opinions, and the remainder all affirming the content of this Statement.

Apex Biotechnology Corp.

Chairman: Thomas Shen President: Thomas Shen



5.Information on the professional fees of the attesting CPAs

	Unit. I	Unit. N 15 Thousands				
Name of accounting firm	Names of CPAs	Period covered by the CPA audit	Audit fees	Non-audit fees	Total	Remarks
	Tung Hui Yeh	111/1/1-111/6/30				Internal adjustment from
Deloitte &	Yih Shin Kao	111/1/1-111/6/30	3.400	0	3,400	
Touche	Ya Yun Chang 111/7/1-111/12/		5,100	Ū	5,100	the accounting
	Yu Feng Huang	111/7/1-111/12/31				firms

(1) Information on CPA (External Auditor) Professional Fees Unit: NT\$ Thousands

Note: If the company changed its CPAs or accounting firm during the fiscal year, list the audit periods before and after the change separately, and specify the reason for the change in the "Remarks" column and disclose sequentially the audit and non-audit fees paid. For non-audit fees, additionally specify the content of the services.

- (2) When the company changes its accounting firm and the audit fees paid for the fiscal year in which such change took place are lower than those for the previous fiscal year, the amounts of the audit fees before and after the change and the reasons shall be disclosed : NA
- (3) When the audit fees paid for the current fiscal year are lower than those for the previous fiscal year by 10 percent or more, the reduction in the amount of audit fees, reduction percentage, and reason(s) therefor shall be disclosed : NA

6. Information on replacement of CPAs:

(1) Information regarding the former CPAs

Date of replacement	2022	2022/07/01					
Reason for replacement and explanation	Inter	ternal adjustment from the accounting firms					
	Circ	umstan	Parties	CPAs	The Company		
terminated or the CPAs terminated or did not accept the engagement	Tern	ninated	the engagement				
	(disc	onger a continue		Not applicable			
If the CPAs issued an audit report expressing any opinion other than an unqualified opinion during the 2 most recent years, specify the opinion and the reasons	NA	0					
		Accounting principles or practices					
			Disclosure of financial reports				
	Yes		Audit scope or steps				
Disagreement with the Company?			Other				
	No	ν					
		Specify details : NA					
Other disclosures (Any matters required to be disclosed under sub-items d to g of Article 10.6.A)	NA						

(2) Information Regarding the Successor CPAs

Name of accounting firm	Deloitte & Touche
Names of CPAs	Ya Yun Chang, Yu Feng Huang
Date of engagement	2022/07/01
Subjects discussed and results of any consultation with the CPAs prior to the engagement, regarding the accounting treatment of or application of accounting principles to any specified transaction, or the type of audit opinion that might be issued on the company's financial report	NA
Successor CPAs' written opinion regarding the matters of disagreement between the Company and the former CPAs	NA

- (3) The reply letter from the former CPA regarding the Company's disclosures regarding the matters under Article 10.6.A and 10.6.B(c) of the Regulations : Not applicable.
- 7. Where the company's chairperson, general manager, or any managerial officer in charge of finance or accounting matters has in the most recent year held a position at the accounting firm of its certified public accountant or at an affiliated enterprise of such accounting firm, the name and position of the person, and the period during which the position was held, shall be disclosed : Not applicable °
- 8. The transfer of equity interests and/or pledge of or change in equity interests by a director, supervisor, managerial officer, or shareholder with a stake of more than 10 percent during the most recent fiscal year or during the current fiscal year up to the date of publication of the annual report.

(1)	Changes in	Shareholding	of	Directors,	Supervisors,	Managerial	Officers,	and	Major
	Shareholders	S							

		20	21	Current fiscal year	as of April 02
Job title	Name	Shareholding increase (or decrease)	Pledged shareholding increase (or decrease)	Shareholding increase (or decrease)	Pledged shareholding increase (or decrease)
Chairman & Presidemt	Thomas Shen	0	0	0	0
Director & Vice President	Mark Yang	0	0	0	0
Independent Director	I-Tan, Chih	0	0	0	0
Independent Director	Pai Jeng Ming	0	0	0	0
Independent Director	Bou, Jin-Chang	0	0	0	0
Independent Director	Yung-Luh, Tsaih	0	0	0	0
Vice President	Tammy Wu	0	0	0	0
Vice President	Ben Shin	0	0	0	0
Chief Financial Officer	James Chu	0	0	0	0
Major Shareholders	Thomas Shen	0	0	0	0

Note 1: Any shareholder holding more than 10 percent of the Company's total share capital shall be noted as a major shareholder, and such shareholders shall be listed individually.

- (2) Counterparty of equity transfer is a related party: None.
- (3) Counterparty of equity pledge is a related party: None.

9. Information of relationships between TOP 10 shareholders are related parties

							2023/04/02;	Unit : shar	es	
Name (Note1)	Shar	es held	Shares held or underag		in the	nares held name of persons	Familial relationships between top 10 shareholders who are either related parties, spouses, or relatives within the second degree of kinship, his/her/its title (or name) and relationships			
	Number of Shares	Shareholding percentage (%)	Number of Shares	Shareholdin g percentage (%)	Number of Shares	Shareholdin g percentage (%)	Title (or name)	Relationships		
Shen, Yen-Shih	9,744,579	9.75%	629,648	0.63%	-	-	Sun, Mei-Erh	spouse		
Wu,Chao-Hui	1,264,00 0	1.26%	-	-	-	-	-	-		
Su,Po-Sung	1,038,00 0	1.04%	-	-	-	-	-	-		
Huang,Ting-Chiao	970,000	0.97%	-	-	-	-	-	-		
KingMax Digital INC.	910,000	0.91%	-	-	-	-	-	-		
KingMax Digital INC. Representative:Liu,Fu-Chou	0	0.00%	-	-	-	-	-	-		
Acadian Emerging Markets Micro-Cap Equity Master Fund	884,000	0.88%	-	-	-	-	-	-		
JPMorgan Chase Bank N.A. Taipei Branch in custody for Ensign Peak Advisors, Inc.	819,000	0.82%	-	-	-	-	-	-		
Chen, Cheng-Chung	750,000	0.75%	-	-	-	-	-	-		
Han,Wei-Liang	735,000	0.74%	-	-	-	-	-	-		
Sun,Mei-Erh	629,648	0.63%	9,744,579	9.75%	-	-	Shen, Yen-Shih	spouse		

10. The total number of shares and total equity stake held in any single enterprise by the company, its directors and supervisors, managerial officers, and any companies controlled either directly or indirectly by the company

2022/12/31 Unit: shares; %

2022/12/31 Offit. Shares, 70						
Investee enterprise	Investment by the Company		Investment by the Directors, Supervisors, Managerial Officers and Directly or Indirectly Controlled Entities of the Company		Total in	vestment
	Shares	Shareholding ratio	Shares	Shareholding ratio	Shares	Shareholding ratio
Apex Biotechnology (Suzhou) Corporation	Note1	96%	Note1	4%	Note1	100%
Omnis Health, LLC	70,312,094	99%	800,000	1%	71,112,094	100%

Note1 : There are only capital contributions and no shareholding as Omnis Health is a limited company.

1. Capital and Shares

(1) Source of Capital

2023/04/02								
		Authorized capital		Paid-in capital		Remarks		
Month/ year	Issued price	Shares	Amount (NT\$)	Shares	Amount (NT\$)	Sources of capita	Capital paid in by assets other than cash	Other
105.09	10	100,166,800	1,001,668,000	99,726,704		Domestic corporate bond conversion NT\$225,000	NA	Note1
108.05	10	200,000,000	2,000,000,000	99,986,192		Domestic corporate bond conversion NT\$2,595,000	NA	Note2
109.07	10	200,000,000	2,000,000,000	99,950,192	999,501,920	Decrease in treasury stock NT\$360,000	NA	Note3

Note1 : Financial Supervisory Commission 2015/05/19 Certificate No.1040016492.

Note2 : Financial Supervisory Commission 2018/05/03 Certificate No.1070312670.

Note3 : Hsinchu Science Park Bureau 2020/07/17 Certificate No.1090020236.

As of April 02, 2023; Unit: shares

Type of					
shares	Outstanding shares	Unissued shares	Total	Remarks	
Common Shares	99,950,192	100,049,808	200,000,000	Listed	

Information Relating to the Shelf Registration System : Not applicable.

(2) Shareholder Composition

2023/04/02

Shareholder Composition Quantity	Government Agencies	Financial Institutions	Other Legal Entities	Individuals	Foreign Institutions and Foreign Individuals	Total
No. of shareholders	5	8	146	27,767	68	27,994
No. of shares held	850,528	661,983	1,883,735	90,239,209	6,314,737	99,950,192
Shareholding ratio	0.85%	0.66%	1.88%	90.28%	6.32%	100.00%

(3) Distribution of Equity Ownership Type : Common Shares

Class of shareholding	No. of shareholders	No. of shares held	Shareholding ratio (%)			
1~9	99 16,187	500,428	0.50%			
1,000 ~ 5,0	00 8,874	18,573,752	18.58%			
5,001 ~ 10,0	00 1,476	11,805,964	11.81%			
10,001 ~ 15,0	00 487	6,298,339	6.30%			
15,001 ~ 20,0	00 321	5,909,570	5.91%			
$20,001 \sim 30,0$	00 242	6,166,081	6.17%			
30,001 ∼ 40,0	00 128	4,511,968	4.51%			
40,001 ~ 50,0	00 84	3,896,380	3.90%			
50,001 ∼ 100,0	00 109	7,785,432	7.79%			
$100,001 \sim 200,0$	00 48	6,601,341	6.60%			
$200,001 \sim 400,0$	00 20	6,030,862	6.03%			
400,001 ~ 600,0	00 6	2,907,848	2.91%			
600,001 ∼ 800,0	00 5	3,332,648	3.33%			
$800,001 \sim 1,000,000$	00 4	3,583,000	3.58%			
1,000,001 to more	3	12,046,579	12.05%			
Total	27,994	99,950,192	100.00%			

2023/04/02

Note: The Company does not issue preferred shares.

(4) List of Major Shareholders

		2023/04/02
Shares Names of major shareholders	No. of shares held	Shareholding ratio(%)
Shen,Yen-Shih	9,744,579	9.75%
Wu,Chao-Hui	1,264,000	1.26%
Su,Po-Sung	1,038,000	1.04%
Huang,Ting-Chiao	970,000	0.97%
KingMax Digital INC.	910,000	0.91%
Acadian Emerging Markets Micro-Cap Equity Master Fund	884,000	0.88%
JPMorgan Chase Bank N.A. Taipei Branch in custody for Ensign Peak Advisors, Inc.	819,000	0.82%
Chen, Cheng-Chung	750,000	0.75%
Han,Wei-Liang	735,000	0.74%
Sun,Mei-Erh	629,648	0.63%

				Unit	: NT\$; Shares:in thousands
Item		Fiscal year	2021	2022	As of March 31, 2023
Market price	Highest		26.90	29.35	26.65
per share	Lowest		21.65	22.90	24.70
(Note 1)	Average		23.67	25.96	25.89
Net worth	Before di	stributio	17.54	18.19	
per share (Note 2)	After distribution		16.24	(Note 2)	_
Earnings	Weighted average shares		99,732	99,950	99,950
per share	Earnings per share (Note 3)		2.03	1.82	—
	Cash dividends		1.30	(Note 2)	—
Dividends	Stock	Dividends from retained earnings	0	0	_
per share	dividends Dividends from capital reserve		0	0	_
	Accumulated undistributed dividends (Note 4)		0	0	_
Return on	Price/earr	nings ratio (Note 5)	11.66	14.26	—
investment	Price/divi	dend ratio (Note 6)	18.21	18.54	_
analysis	Cash divi	dend yield (Note 7)	5.49	5.39	_

(5) Market Price, Net Worth, Earnings, and Dividends Per Share

* If shares are distributed in connection with a capital increase out of earnings or capital reserve, further disclose information on market prices and cash dividends retroactively adjusted based on the number of shares after distribution.

Note 1: List the highest and lowest market price of common shares in each fiscal year and calculate the average market price by weighing transacted prices against transacted volumes in each respective fiscal year.

Note 2: Calculate the net worth per share based on the number of outstanding shares at yearend. Calculate the amount of distribution based on the amount resolved by the board of directors or resolved in the next year's shareholders meeting.

Note 3: If retrospective adjustments are required because of issuance of stock dividends, the earnings per share should be disclosed in the amounts before and after the retrospective adjustments.

- Note 4: If equity securities are issued with terms that allow undistributed dividends to be accrued and accumulated until the year the Company makes profit, the amount of cumulative undistributed dividends up until the current year should be disclosed separately.
- Note 5: Price/earnings ratio = average closing price per share for the year / earnings per share.

Note 6: Price / dividend ratio = average closing price per share for the year / cash dividends per share.

Note 7: Cash dividend yield = cash dividend per share / average closing price per share for the year.

Note 8: Net worth per share and earnings per share are based on audited (auditor-reviewed) data as at the latest quarter before the publication date of the annual report. For all other fields, calculations are based on the data for the current year as of the date of publication of the annual report.

(6) Dividend Policy and Implementation Status

(A) The Company Dividend Policy

If the Company has retained earnings in its annual final accounts, it should first be estimated and reserved for taxes, made up for losses according to the laws, and allocated 10% as the legal reserve. However, if the accumulated legal reserve has reached the Company's paid-in capital, this limit may not be applied. Then, the special reserve shall be allocated or reversed in accordance with laws, or regulations of the authorities concerned. If there is still earnings retained, it shall be added to the unappropriated earnings from the previous year as now the appropriated earnings. The policies for dividends distribution mainly considers future expansion of the Company's operating scale and cash flow needs, as well as interests of shareholders, dividends balance, and the Company's long-term financial planning. The shareholders' dividends should account for more than 50% of the appropriated earnings, while the cash part of should account for at least 20% of the actual ditributed dividend. The Board of Directors shall prepare a profit distribution proposal and submit it to the shareholders' meeting for resolution.

If all or part of the above-mentioned dividends and bonuses are distributed in cash, the Board of Directors may be authorized to put into practice only when two-thirds or more of the directors attend the meeting, approve the proposal, and present the resolution to the shareholders' meeting. This does not apply to the first rule that the proposal must be resolved by the shareholders' meeting.

The Company does not distribute dividends and bonuses if it there is no retained earnings.

If the Company has no loss, it may distribute all or part of the capital reserve, which is the amount of excess of the share issue price over their face value, proportionally based on the shareholders' original shares in the form of new shares or cash.

(B) Proposed Dividend Distribution

The dividend distribution process of the Company in the future will be in accordance with the Company Act. At the end of each fiscal year, the Chairman shall consider the Company's profit situation and future operational needs, formulate a profit distribution proposal and present it to the Board of Directors for resolution. Afterwards, the resolution will be submitted to the shareholders' meeting for approval.

On Mar. 10, 2023, The Board of Directors of the Company resolved to distribute cash dividends from the profits, with an amount of NT\$223,739,109 available for distribution. The proposed shareholder dividend was NT\$139,930,269, with a distribution of 1.4 NTD per share. The above profit distribution proposal would be submitted to the shareholders' meeting for approval. The Chairman is authorized to set an ex-dividend date and handle the distribution matters.

- (7) There is no significant effect by the proposed free stock distribution to Company's operating performance or earnings per share for the year.
- (8) Employees' profit sharing bonus and Directors' compensation
 - (A)The percentage or range of employee bonus and directors' remuneration are stated in the Company's Articles of Incorporation: Please refer to the bonus and remuneration policy for employees and directors as set forth in the Company's Articles of Incorporation.
 - (B)About the amount of employees and directors' remuneration for the current period. The accounting treatment will be as follows when the calculation basis on employees' bonus stock and the actual distribution amount are different from the estimated amount:

Before deducting employee bonus and directors' remuneration for the year, the Company should allocate no less than 3% of the pre-tax net profit for the year as employee bonus stock and no more than 1% as director remuneration. However, when the Company has accumulated losses, an amount should be reserved to make up for the losses. If there is a significant change in the amount of remuneration to be distributed as resolved by the Board of Directors prior to the publication date of the annual consolidated financial statements, the adjustment shall be made to the original provision for the year. If the amount still changes after the publication date of the annual consolidated financial statements, the processed according to accounting estimates and adjusted in the next year.

- (C)Resolution of the Board of Directors regarding the distribution of remuneration
 - a)The proposed amount of employee bonus and directors' remuneration to be distributed in cash or stock approved by the Board of Directors. If there is difference between the estimated amount and the amounts recognized for the year, the amount of the difference, reasons, and how it is handled should be disclosed:

On Mar. 10, 2023, the Board of Directors approved the distribution of 2022 bonus and remuneration for employees and directors paid in cash. The payments were NT\$15,191,225 and NT\$2,170,174, respectively, the same as the amounts recognized and estimated amount in 2022.

- b)The percentage of the proposed amount of employees' stock-based bonus to the total amount of after-tax net income of the individual or separate financial statements plus the total amount of employee bonus: No employee stock-based remuneration has been approved for distribution; therefore, this could not be applied.
- (D)For the actual distribution of employee bonus and director remuneration for the last year (including number of shares distributed, amount and share price), if there is any difference with the recognized employee bonus stock and directors' remuneration, the amount of the difference, reasons and the way it was dealt should be explained.
 - a) Actual distribution of employee bonus stock and director remuneration for the previous year 2021:

The Company distributed NT\$15,151,424 for employee bonus stock and NT\$2,020,189 for directors' remuneration for 2021.

- b) Any differences between the above amounts and the recognized employee bonus stock and directors'remuneration should be explained, including the amount of the difference, reasons, and treatment: There was no difference.
- (9) Buyback of Treasury Stock: None.
- 2. Status of Corporate Bonds: None.
- 3. Status of Preferred Stocks: None.
- 4. Status of GDR/ADR: None.
- 5. Status of Employee Stock Option Plan: None.
- 6. Status of New Employees Restricted Stock Issuance: None.
- 7. Status of New Shares Issuance in Connection with Mergers and Acquisitions: None.
- 8. Financing Plans and Implementation: None.

V. Operational Highlights

1. Business Activities

- (1) Business scope :
 - (A) The Scope of business of the Company is as follows:
 - a) CF01011 Medical Devices Manufacturing
 - b) CE01010 General Instrument Manufacturing
 - c) C199990 Manufacture of Other Food Products Not Elsewhere Classified
 - d) C802041 Manufacture of Drug and Medicines
 - e) C802051 Manufacture of Chinese Medicines
 - f) F401010 International Trade
 - g) IG01010 Biotechnology Services
 - h) J101050 Environmental Testing Services
 - i) CC01100 Controlled Telecommunications Radio-Frequency Devices and Materials Manufacturing
 - j) F108031 Wholesale of Medical Devices
 - k) F208031 Retail Sale of Medical Apparatus
 - 1) F213060 Retail Sale of Telecommunication Apparatus
 - m) F113070 Wholesale Telecommunication Apparatus
 - n) F108021 Wholesale of Western Pharmaceutical
 - o) F208021 Retail Sale of Western Pharmaceutical
 - $\langle\!\!\langle Research, Develop, Produce, Manufacture and Sell the following Products:$
 - i. Biochemical inspection tester and its test piece
 - ii. In vitro test reagents
 - iii. Environmental Testing System
 - iv.Nutrient Food
 - v. Protein Pharmaceutical Products
 - vi. Western Medicine Type
 - vii.Radio Transmitter
 - viii. Radio Transceiver
 - ix.Radio Receiver
 - x. Trading Business of the above related products \rangle

(B) Major Products:

			Unit	: NT\$ Thousands
Major Products	2021		202	22
Major Products	Amount	Ratio	Amount	Ratio
Meter	407,719	19.13%	501,315	22.34%
Strip	1,345,124	63.10%	1,397,840	62.28%
Electrode	321,063	15.06%	268,345	11.96%
Others	77,487	3.64%	96,053	4.28%
Sales return and discount	(19,737)	(0.93%)	(19,377)	(0.86%)
Total	2,131,656	100.00%	2,244,176	100.00%

(C) Current Products :

- a) Blood glucose and HbA1c monitoring systems for diabetic patients at homes, doctors or nurses in hospitals, clinics, etc. to monitor changes in blood glucose levels.
- b) Uric Acid monitoring systems for hyperuricemia patients at homes, doctors or nurses in hospitals, clinics, etc. to monitor changes in uric acid levels.
- c) A pesticide residue rapid test kit.
- d) A lactate monitoring system for athletes to measure the efficiency of their muscles.
- e) A hemoglobin monitoring system for used at blood banks.
- f) Embedded telemedicine application modules on various exiting monitoring systems.
- (D) New Product Developments :
 - a) Remote data transmission monitoring systems.
 - b) A multiparameter blood lipid monitoring system.
 - c) A Continuous Glucose Monitor (CGM) for home use.
 - d) Rapid test reagent kits

(2) Industry Overview:

(A) Current status and development of the industry



(Global medical device market distribution Source : BMI, 2022 ; ITRI,05/2022)

Unit: U.S\$ hundred million

In 2021, the global economy continued to be impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic. However, with common use of COVID-19 home test kits and successful development of vaccines, countries around the world have been actively increasing their vaccination coverage, gradually lifting related restrictions, and revitalizing economic activity. This has led to a global economic recovery and a return to growth.

The biotech industry has responded to the global pandemic by investing significant resources in the development of various testing kits, vaccines, and treatment drugs, which has made it the most closely watched industry globally. Funding poured in significantly, and innovative technologies have popped up, shortening the development cycle of vaccines. Emergency use authorization are commonly given by governments around the world, allowing a rapid launch and global use. The huge demand for vaccines has driven rapid development of the global biotech industry, and the development and application of innovative technologies will inject new growth momentum into the industry in the future.

(Source: 2022 Biotechnology Industry in Taiwan)

(B) The relationship between the upstream, midstream, and downstream

The relationship between the upstream, midstream, and downstream of the medical device industry is shown in the following diagram. As producing medical devices involve a wide range of industries, there are many types of vendors in the upstream raw materials section. Basically, the supply of upstream raw materials can be divided into two categories: reagents, and consumables and components. The downstream industry includes domestic and foreign importers and exporters of medical devices, medical device stores, medical institutions, dealers, pharmacy chains, and hypermarkets. Upstream requirements for quality specifications such as components, chemical materials and micromachining are much more stringent than general electronical products; otherwise, it is difficult to control the quality of the final product. Therefore, most materials are purchased externally and processed by outsourcing. Once upstream and downstream cooperation is successfully achieved, it is usually established as a long-term and close partnership through contract services.

The structure of the medical device industry in Taiwan:



(Source: Medical Device Industry Yearbook 2005, ITRI IEK-ITIS Project 05/2005.)

(C) Product Development Trend

In the global biopharmaceutical industry, there are still a lot of unmet medical demands, which is why the demand for innovative medical materials continues to rise. With the rapid advancement of technology, innovative products, technologies and service models will lead the biomedical industry in new directions. At the same time, with the aging population and chronic diseases resulting in disability issues, the world is facing the challenge of continual high medical expenses. Governments around the world will evaluate the reasonableness and effectiveness of medical expenses more carefully. Developing countries are also investing more resources in expanding local basic medical infrastructure through policy support and reforms, which is expected to drive the stable growth of the global medical equipment industry.

In response to the rapid changes in the industry environment and technological applications, Taiwan's medical device manufacturers have been adapting with flexibility through diversified business models. Particularly in the global trend of cross-domain integration, we are breaking the existing system, expanding the scope of cooperation, establishing diverse cross-domain partnerships and collaborating with digital technology companies that actively entered the medical device field. By integrating them into the upstream, midstream and downstream supply chains, more cross-industry collaborations are promoted. The existing ecosystem of the medical device industry is becoming more diversified, and manufacturers will continue to focus on niche products, grasp key R&D technologies, plan and layout the key potential products for the next development wave, as well as to expand into multiple markets to catch the opportunities provided by the demand for medical care. Product marketing strategies will also be strengthen to create product value through channel building and recreate growth momentum.

(Source: 2022 Biotechnology Industry in Taiwan)

(D) Market competition situation

Whether the epidemic resurges or subsides, the demand for virus screening or diagnostic in vitro diagnostic products continues to grow, driving revenue to continue to rise. Since the outbreak of the COVID-19 epidemic in 2020, Taiwanese manufacturers have actively developed COVID-19 testing products, all of which have obtained domestic emergency manufacturing permits and overseas import permits for COVID-19 products from abroad. In 2021, the development of rapid screening products has also been approved for use in home-based self-prevention and diagnosis by Ministry of Health and Welfare. Both professional diagnostic and home rapid screening products have decent market development potential, driving significant revenue growth for related manufacturers and becoming an important product line driving the growth of Taiwan's medical device industry.

As the vaccination gradually became more widespread in the latter half of 2021, the demand for COVID-19 related products, such as personal protective equipment (PPE) (masks

and protective clothing), COVID-19 home test kits and medical devices for diagnosis and prevention (thermometer, ear thermometer, physiologic monitors, disease prevention robots) continued to grow and bring about revenue growth. Medical equipment of in vitro diagnostics, with blood glucose monitoring products including blood glucose meters and test strips being the mainstay, are mainly exported to countries such as the United States, Italy and Germany. However, due to the global shipping tightening and the impact of the port congestion on the US west coast, coupled with the impact of the pandemic on the bid rigging in procurement of some markets, export sales have not yet returned to pre-pandemic levels. Moreover, in the post-pandemic era, the new normal state of the economy is likely to focus on ensuring public health and epidemic prevention safety. Medical services may shift towards telemedicine, remote medical care, and at-home medical care, which tends to increase the demand for personalized medical equipment and service experiences, prompting manufacturers to move towards customized small-quantity and diverse medical products.

In addition, with the rapid development of digital technologies such as artificial intelligence in the biomedical field, regulatory authorities in various countries have proposed measures to reform regulations on digital medical devices to meet the management challenges brought along by product development. Under stricter regulatory verification, the medical equipment industry will undergo a positive competition of survival of the fittest. (Source: 2022 Biotechnology Industry in Taiwan)

(3) Technology and R&D Overview

(A) R&D Cost and Successfully developed products in recent years:

a) R&D Cost:

		Unit : NT\$ thousands
Year	2022	As of March 31, 2023
R&D Cost (A)	165,448	38,754
Operating Revenue (B)	2,244,176	436,537
Ratio (A) $/$ (B)	7.37%	8.88%

(B) Successfully developed products in recent years :

Year	Products	R&D Accomplishments
2022	KETOSURE POC	The blood ketone test results and quality control data of patients in general and ambulance-transported can be transmitted to the hospital information systems (HIS) via wire/wireless communications in real time to save efforts of manual copying by medical staff and avoid transcription errors.
	The COVID-19 Antigen Rapid Test Reagent kit for Home Use	The COVID-19 qualitative and rapid test reagent kit for home use which screen conveniently and accurately for the virus in the nasal cavity by lateral flow immunochromatography and assist to determine a patient's medical conditions.

Year	Products	R&D Accomplishments
		Various blood glucose monitors and blood glucose/blood ketone dual-parameter monitors that combine low-energy non-contact BLE/NFC transmission technologies.

- (4) Long-term and short-term business development plans
 - (A) Short-term:

To maintain and strengthen relationship with customers; to accelerate product development and collaboration for customizing new products. To develop markets for multi-functional product series, combining 3C technology for various remote transmission interfaces for machines produced by the Company, to respond to more diversified applications of remote care.

- (B) Long-term:
 - a) To adjust research and development of new products in response to market changes, to increase company revenue and profitability, and to gain recognition of the Company's technological capabilities and future collaborations with more customers.
 - b) To seek collaborations with new start-up products or companies for mergers to increase the Company's operational scale and benefits.
 - c) To continue the commitment on developing innovative technology products to enhance the value of the Company.

2. Market, Production, and Sales Outlook:

- (1) Market analysis
 - (A) Regions of major sales:

						Unit. I	NT\$ thousands
Year		20	20	20	21	20	22
Geograp	hy	Revenue	%	Revenue	%	Revenue	%
USA		845,256	42.15	931,286	43.69	900,592	40.13
	Europe	931,508	46.45	963,232	45.19	1,106,435	49.30
Export	Asia	159,218	7.94	157,844	7.40	118,597	5.28
	Others	7,358	0.37	7,875	0.37	23,684	1.06
	Total	1,943,340	96.91	2,060,237	96.65	2,149,308	95.77
Domestic		61,997	3.09	71,419	3.35	94,868	4.23
To	otal	2,005,337	100.00	2,131,656	100.00	2,244,176	100.00

Unit: NT\$ thousands

(B) Approximate market share

The performance has seen a slight growth, with 75% of the revenue in 2022 coming from ODM (Original Design Manufacturer) products, 12% from OEM (Original Equipment Manufacturer) products, and 13% from sales of their own brand (OBM) worldwide. In the future, both blood

glucose monitoring products and non-blood glucose monitoring products will be developed, and the Company will continue to uphold excellent product quality and competitive pricing to maintain the potential for future growth.

- (C) The future supply and demand situation and growth potential of the market
 - a) Supply-side:

Due to COVID-19 lockdowns in various countries, the market tends to favor regional economic markets and E-commerce as the primary sales channel. Products with remote transmission capabilities are relatively preferred, and the European and American markets are less affected because of their more complete E-commerce channels. However, the business of countries in Southeast Asia and the Middle East have relatively declined. Health authorities in various countries also prioritize the examination of epidemic products and have delayed many product certifications. Therefore, the overall supply is still relatively stable, but as countries gradually lift the lockdowns, the supply will increase in response to demand.

b) Demand-side:

The COVID-19 epidemic has hindered many activities, creating an increase in demand for remote medical devices and raising awareness of health management and requirements. The integration of new technologies such as cross-domain computer computation, digitalization, and artificial intelligence will drive the development of the global medical material market in the future. In order to stay ahead, companies are gradually adjusting their resources, investing more in research and development resources, and expanding related product combinations to drive more industry integration.

- (D) Competitive Advantage
 - a) The global aging population and the prevalence of chronic diseases are increasing, leading to steady growth in the usage of medical devices, apart from pandemic-related products.
 - b) Medical devices have a long life cycle and are less affected by political and economic situations.
 - c) To protect consumers, regulatory agencies in various countries are becoming increasingly strict, such as Taiwan TFDA and the EU MDR/IVDR.
 - d) Professional manufacturers with economic production scale and technical capabilities are more likely to be recognized and favored by international distributors.
 - e) The ability to master R&D technology and obtain multiple domestic and foreign invention patents, as well as the development of series products towards vertical and horizontal technology extensions, can drive the improvement of technology for upstream and downstream manufacturers.

- (E) Favorable and unfavorable factors and corresponding strategies for future development
 - a) Favorable factors:
 - i. The trend of aging population drives the long-term demand for intelligent medical aids and physiological measurement medical devices in various countries.
 - ii. The complete epidemic prevention industry supply chain enables digital medical device companies to serve contactless medical service providers.
 - iii. The basic medical supply chains in Europe and the United States continue to be reorganized, with expectations of gaining some transferred orders.
 - iv. With clear support from government policies, product value-added can be achieved through the integration of information, communication technology and micromachining industry.
 - b) Unfavorable factors:
 - i. Various medical device regulations in different countries are becoming increasingly strict and complicated, adding to the difficulty of global operational deployment for companies in our country.
 - The global inflation pressure has not diminished, and the continuous closeouts of medical devices for disease prevention use will weaken the operational performance of companies in our country.
 - iii. Companies in our country will face significant threats from rising Chinese companies in emerging countries and China.
 - c) Corresponding strategies:
 - i. To find new niches for individual product industries, establish diversified technology and talent databases to respond to product changes and customer needs in regional economic markets.
 - ii. To form alliances or mergers with upstream and downstream manufacturers or even peers in different industries based on international regulations and market competition trends, to strive for greater business opportunities.
 - iii. To incorporate ESG into product development considerations for sustainable business operations to avoid being eliminated by the market.

(2) Main Product Applications and Production Processes

(A) Main Product Applications:

Main Product	Applications and Function
test kit	Used for monitoring blood glucose level changes as a control reference for insulin dosage, diet and exercise control for diabetes patients, hospitals, clinics, doctors, nurses, etc.
biochemical uric acid test	Used for monitoring changes in blood uric acid levels as a control

(B) Production process of main products:

a) Meter instrument production process

Printed circuit board \Rightarrow Automatic insertion \Rightarrow Welding \Rightarrow Jig testing \Rightarrow Mechanical assembly \Rightarrow Testing \Rightarrow Packaging

b) Electrode testing strip production process

Sheet-shaped substrate \Rightarrow Coating various layers of bioactive layers and carrier layers on the substrate using screen printing technology \Rightarrow Bottling \Rightarrow Inspection and testing \Rightarrow Encoding card \Rightarrow Labeling \Rightarrow Packaging

(3) Supply of primary raw materials :

(4) A list of any suppliers and clients accounting for 10% or more of the company's total procurement
(sales) amount in either of the 2 most recent fiscal years, the amounts bought from (sold to) each,
the percentage of total procurement (sales) accounted for by each, and an explanation of the reason
for increases or decreases in the above figures.

Unit: NT\$ Thousands

Year	2021				2022				
Item	Customer		Percentage of annual net sales (%)	Relationship with ApexBio	Customer	Amount	Percentage of annual net sales (%)	Relationship with ApexBio	
1	В	740,201	34.72	NA	В	661,249	29.47	NA	
2	С	429,328	20.14	NA	С	363,372	16.19	NA	
3	Others	962,127	45.14		А	365,421	16.28	NA	
4					Others	854,134	38.06		
	Net sales	2,131,656	100.00		Net sales	2,244,176	100.00		

(B) Major suppliers for the past two years

Year	2021			2022				
Item	Customer		Percentage of annual net purchases (%)	Relationship with ApexBio	Customer	Amount	Percentage of annual net purchases (%)	Relationship with ApexBio

Unit: NT\$ thousands

1	b	149,649	14.14	NA	Others	1,069,930	100.00	
2	Others	908,559	85.86					
	Net purchases	1,058,208	100.00		Net purchases	1,069,930	100.00	

(5) Production value and volume for the past two years

					Unit: N	T\$ thousands
Year		2021			2022	
Main products	Production capacity	Production Quantity	Production value	Production capacity	Production Quantity	Production value
Strip (Pcs)	900,000,000	842,014,815	675,925	900,000,000	844,185,297	651,040
Electrode (Pcs)	400,000,000	330,362,250	167,408	400,000,000	267,608,400	122,056
Meter (EA)	1,600,000	1,573,243	624,851	1,800,000	1,704,315	713,902
Others	_	_	16,700	_	_	34,542
Total	_	_	1,484,884	_	_	1,521,540

(6) Sales volume and value for the past two years

							Unit: NT\$	thousands	
Year		20	021			20	022		
	Domesti	c sales	Expor	t sales	Domesti	Domestic sales		Export sales	
Main products	Volume	Value	Volume	Value	Volume	Value	Volume	Value	
Strip (Pcs)	12,490,820	51,009	825,479,985	1,275,958	13,629,120	53,514	844,496,090	1,327,438	
Electrode (Pcs)	_	_	328,552,550	321,063	-	-	259,691,600	268,345	
Meter (EA)	20,746	1,686	1,655,796	404,968	28,581	2,154	1,792,205	498,032	
Others	515,809	18,724	698,625	58,248	328,321	39,200	779,977	55,493	
Total	_	71,419	_	2,060,237	-	94,868	-	2,149,308	

3. Employees Information :

	Fiscal year	2021	2022	As of March 31, 2023
	Administratoion staff	165	168	165
Number of	R&D 、 Technical staff	123	138	132
employees	Operators	403	466	435
	Total	691	772	732
	Average age	38.2	36.8	37.3
Avera	age years of service	7.9	7.2	7.5
	Ph.D.	0.5%	0.7%	0.8%
Education	Master's degree	9.9%	10.4%	10.6%
distribution	College	32.1%	30.9%	32.4%
percentage	percentage Senior high school		51.9%	50.1%
(%)	Below senior high school	8.0%	6.1%	6.1%

- 4. Environmental Protection Expenditures
 - (1) In recent years and up to the printing date of the annual report, the Company did not suffer any losses due to environmental pollution, including compensation and violations of environmental protection regulations as a result of environmental protection inspections.
 - (2) There are no major environmental expenditures planned in response to environmental issues in the next two years.
- 5. Labor-Management Relations
 - (1) Employee welfare measures, continuing education and training programs, retirement system and their implementation, as well as labor-management agreements and measures to protect employee rights and benefits in the Company:
 - (A) Employee welfare measures:

The Company stresses great importance on its employee welfare policies, and has established a dedicated unit (Personnel Department) within its organizational system which has been carefully planning a series of welfare measures to ensure the stability of employees' lives, to protect their rights, and to promote labor-management harmony.

The Company believes that only after employees'welfare and a worry-free daily life are ensured can they be fully devoted to their work, leverage their strengths, create higher-quality products, enhance the Company's core values, generate profits and create maximum value for shareholders.

- a) Bonus and remuneration system
 - -Various subsidies are provided according to job attributes.
 - -Annual salary adjustment based on individual performance evaluation.
 - -The Company allocates employee bonus stocks and performance bonuses based on operational performances.
 - -The Company is committed to creating an equal and friendly workplace, without discrimination on gender, age, race, nationality or any other factors.
- b) Insurance system
 - -New employees have insurances since their date of employment:
 - Labor insurance, health insurance, group insurance (including life insurance,
 - accident insurance, hospitalization insurance, and cancer insurance).
 - -Family members who are eligible for insurance coverage: spouses, parents, and children.
 - -Overseas travel safety insurance: Employees who go on a business trip abroad are provided with overseas travel safety insurance.
- c) Welfare system
 - -Three festival gift vouchers/cash, birthday gift vouchers
 - -Wedding cash gifts, funeral subsidies, hospitalization condolence money, etc.

- -Annual health checkups
- -Regular on-site medical service
- -Employee dormitories for those coming from other counties or cities
- -Free reading, such as books, newspapers and magazines,
- -Free parking
- -Diverse club activities (mountaineering club, baseball club, coffee club, etc.)
- -Exciting end-of-year party and raffle activities
- -Domestic/overseas travel subsidies
- -Professional training and continuing education subsidies for employees while in service.
- (B) Training and Development System and Implementation Status:

In order to implement the corporate sustainable management philosophy and enhance the career development of employees, various training and development activities are carried out for current employees to strengthen their expertise and capabilities, to achieve common organizational goals, and to create self-fulfillment. The Company provides a comprehensive annual education and training plan for employees, including new employee training, on-the-job professional training and other knowledge enhancement training. The needs for external training are first evaluated by each department based on employees' job requirements, and HR department integrates and executes the annual plan while tracking the progress and results of completed training. In 2022, a total of 239 employees participated in external training.

- (C) Retirement system and implementation status, divided into the old system and the new system:
 - a) Old system: Employees who were employed before Jun. 30, 2005 can choose between the old and new retirement systems. The Company has a retirement plan for regular employees according to the Labor Standards Act. According to this plan, retirement pay is calculated based on years of service and the average salary of the last six months before retirement. The Company sets aside retirement reserve funds every month in accordance with regulations, which are managed by the Labor Pension Supervisory Committee and deposited in the Bank of Taiwan under its name.
 - b) New system: The new retirement system applies to employees who joined after Jul. 1, 2005, and to those who joined beforehand but chose the new system. The Company deducts 6% of the employee's salary each month and deposits it into the employee's personal retirement account. Employees can also choose to contribute between 0% and 6% of their salary each month to their personal retirement account based on their personal preference, and the Company will deduct the contribution from the employee's salary each month.
 - c) After the implementation of the Labor Pension Act, employees who choose to adopt the retirement pension system under the Labor Pension Act can retain their seniority before the

implementation of the Labor Pension Act preserved. In 2022, 8 senior employees applied for retirement. Aside from assisting in the application for retirement pay, the Company also awarded them with a honor retirement medal presented by senior executives.

(D) Agreements between labor and management:

The Company upholds the concept of "labor-management unity" and "coexistence and prosperity", focusing on rational and humane management. We establish smooth communication channels through "open and frank" means to maintain a good relationship between labor and management, jointly create productivity, share profits, and establish a stable and harmonious labor-management relationship. Since its establishment, labor and management have been working together in solidarity and harmony to strive for the prosperity of the Company and the interests of shareholders. Therefore, we have never suffered losses due to labor disputes, and we consistently cooperate with each other only for professional development and employee welfare.

(E) Measures to protect employee rights:

In addition to establishing the Employee Welfare Committee, the Labor Retirement Reserve Supervision Committee and the Sexual Harassment Complaints Handling Committee based on the law, our Company also plans, allocates, safeguards, uses and handles other related matters in accordance with the law with regard to employee welfare funds and retirement reserves. We rely on legal regulations to protect the various rights and execute welfare systems for our employees.

(2) Losses suffered due to labor disputes (including violations of labor standards based on labor inspections) in the previous fiscal year up to the printing dateof this annual report, as well as estimated amounts and corresponding measures for present and future occurrences: None.

6. Information Security Management

(1) Information Security Objectives and Scope

Objectives: Including employees, customers, suppliers, shareholders, and operational information technology equipment and software.

Scope: Applicable to security management of information machine room operation, business continuity operation system and website system maintenance. The Company has fully grasped the information operation and management process, and further met various security requirements and expectations. The main categories are as follows:

- (A) Information recording
- (B) Computer system
- (C) Personnel

- (D) Infrastructure services
- (E) Physical areas
- (F) Physical equipment
- (2) Information Security Risk Framework
 - (A) The Deputy General Manager of the Management Department of the Company is responsible for overseeing and coordinating the formulation and implementation of information security and protection policies. The Information Section Deputy Manager is responsible for leading and planning, and four information engineers are responsible for carrying out related business.
 - (B) Relevant business units cooperate in the implementation, and the Audit Department regularly audits and reviews the implementation of various information security businesses. The auditor also conducts information environment risk assessment and necessary control tests every year to evaluate the efficacy of the Company's internal control of information operations of the year, and to confirm the efficacy of the Company's information security management operation.
 - (C) The Information Section is responsible for formulating information security management policies, and also holding monthly meetings to review and revise them. A total of 12 meetings were held in 2022, and after each meeting, relevant reviews and implementation reports were submitted to the Deputy General Manager of the Management Department for review.
 - (D) The implementation of the 2022 information security policy and specific management plan was presented to the Board of Directors on Dec. 27, 2022.
- (3) Information Security Policy
 - (A) The Information Security Policy was established in August 2020 to ensure the security of information assets, systems, equipment and network communications, and to effectively reduce risks such as theft, misuse, leakage, tampering or destruction of information assets caused by human error, intentional actions or natural disasters. It also aims to establish an information security management system.
 - (B) Objectives of the Information Security Policy:

To protect the confidentiality, integrity, and availability of the Company's information assets and safeguard user data privacy. All employees are encouraged to work together to achieve the following objectives:

- a) To protect the Company's business activity information, prevent unauthorized access or modification, and ensure accuracy and completeness.
- b) To respect intellectual property rights and protect customer and company information.
- c) To provide information security education and training to enhance employee awareness and to reinforce the understanding of related responsibilities.

- d) To conduct regular internal and external audits to ensure the proper implementation of related operations.
- e) To comply with relevant laws and regulations to achieve the goal of business continuity.
- (4) Information Security Controls
 - (A) To conduct an annual inventory of the list of information assets, and to implement risk management measures according to the information security risk assessment.
 - (B) To regularly conduct information security promotion and education, and to hold information security training for all employees annually. New employees must sign the confidentiality agreement.
 - (C) All employees, outsourced vendors and their subcontractors must sign a confidentiality statement to ensure that those who use our company's information to provide information services or perform related information business have the responsibility and obligation to protect the information assets of the Company, in order to prevent unauthorized access, alteration, destruction or improper disclosure.
 - (D) Important information systems or equipment should have appropriate backup or monitoring mechanisms established and regularly rehearsed to maintain their availability.
 - (E) Personal computers should have antivirus software installed, and the virus code should be regularly checked and updated. Moreover, usage of unauthorized software should be prohibited.
 - (F) Employee accounts, passwords and access should be well guarded, used properly and regularly changed.
 - (G) To develop standard procedures of responding to and reporting information security incidents, in order to handle information security incidents in a timely manner and to prevent existing harm from spreading.
 - (H) All employees should comply with the legal requirements and information security policy requirements. Supervisors should supervise the implementation of the information security system, and strengthen the awareness of information security and legal concepts of employees.
 - Considering the uncertainty of information security risks, a professional organization will be commissioned to conduct an information security insurance assessment in 2022.
- (5) Performance in 2022
 - (A) No major deficiencies or significant cybersecurity incidents that violated information security, or resulted in customer information leakage or penalties this year.
 - (B) A total of 12 information security training sessions (including new employees) were conducted this year, with 322 managers and employees participating in.
 - (C) A information system disaster recovery drill was completed in October.
 - (D) Cybersecurity insurance assessments were conducted for all operations this year, and an

email social engineering exercise will be arranged in 2023.

(6) For the most recent fiscal year and up to the printing of the annual report, there were no loss, potential impacts due to significant cybersecurity incidents.

7. Material Contracts

Contract Type	litigant	Contract Start and Ending Dates	Main Content	Restrictions
Land Lease	Hsinchu Science	Nov. 2004 to	Hsinchu Science Park Bureau	None
Agreement	Park Bureau, NSTC	Dec. 2023	(NSTC) land lease	
Product Co-development Contract	Italy Menarini Corp.	Jul. 2017 to Jun. 2027	Collaborative development of a severe ICU continuous blood glucose monitoring system	With an confidentiality and non-disclosure agreement

VI. Financial Information

1. Condensed Balance Sheet and Comprehensive Income Statement in the Most Recent Five Fiscal Years (A) Condensed Balance Sheet and Comprehensive Income Statement

(1-1)) Condensed Balance Sheets - Consolidated

Unit: NT\$ thousands

Year		Financia	Financial Information for the Last Five Fiscal Years							
Item		2018	2019	2020	2021	2022				
Current Ass	sets	1,582,121	1,777,738	1,684,472	1,759,853	1,654,478				
Property, Pl Equipment	lant, and	762,495	736,297	707,239	664,029	641,370				
Right-of-us	e Assets	—	125,963	120,567	130,092	124,709				
Intangible A	Assets	4,5, 19 4,682	156,801	9,1 42 8,920	106,478	69,141				
Other Asse	ts	6,271	17,350	10,244	10,015	25,003				
Total Asset	8	2,545,569	2,814,149	2,651,442	2,670,467	2,514,701				
Current	Before Distribution	501,673	621,280	883,426	785,888	570,552				
Liabilities	After Distribution	586,410	731,225	992,741	915,823	710,482 (Note 1)				
Non-curren	t Liabilities	400,023	516,090	121,849	131,023	126,256				
Total	Before Distribution	901,696	1,137,370	1,005,275	916,911	696,808				
Liabilities	After Distribution	986,433	1,247,315	1,114,590	1,046,846	836,738 (Note 1)				
Equity Attr Shareholde Parent		1,641,987	1,675,792	1,645,386	1,752,732	1,817,324				
Share Capit	al	997,267	999,862	999,502	999,502	999,502				
Capital Sur	plus	62,209	67,597	66,776	68,368	68,368				
Retained	Before Distribution	574,118	601,531	586,904	682,344	739,947				
Earnings	After Distribution	489,381	491,586	477,589	552,409	600,017 (Note 1)				
Other Equity		9,574	7,983	4,450	2,518	9,507				
Treasury Shares		(1,181)	(1,181)	(12,246)	_	—				
Non-controlling Interests		1,886	987	781	824	569				
Total Equity	Before Distribution	1,643,873	1,676,779	1,646,167	1,753,556	1,817,893				
1 5	After Distribution	1,559,136	1,566,834	1,536,852	1,623,621	1,677,963 (Note 1)				

Note 1 : The amount approved by board of directors on March 10, 2023.

Note 2 : All data for the year above has been auditied by CPAs.

				Unit: NT\$	thousands		
Year	Financial Information for the Last Five Fiscal Years						
Item	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022		
Net Operating Revenue	2,043,614	2,198,862	2,005,337	2,131,656	2,244,176		
Gross Profit	560,102	590,577	452,224	571,512	576,839		
Income from Operations	227,352	203,276	103,328	204,949	176,560		
Non-operating Income and Expenses	(66,007)	(40,336)	7,287	(20,013)	23,015		
Income before Income Tax	161,345	162,940	110,615	184,936	199,575		
Net Income from Continuing Operation	93,658	112,978	94,629	202,289	181,451		
Income from Discontinued Operations	_	_	_	_			
Net Income	93,658	112,978	94,629	202,289	181,451		
Other Comprehensive Income, net of income tax	10,289	(3,318)	(3,050)	577	12,821		
Total Comprehensive Income	103,947	109,660	91,579	202,866	194,272		
Net Income Attributable to Shareholders of the parent	95,119	113,859	94,795	202,224	181,785		
Net Income (loss) Attributable to Non-controlling interest	(1,461)	(881)	(166)	65	(334)		
Comprehensive Income Attributable to Shareholders of the parent	105,211	110,559	91,785	202,823	194,527		
Comprehensive Income Attributable to Non-controlling interest	(1,264)	(899)	(206)	43	(255)		
Earnings Per Shar	0.95	1.14	0.95	2.03	1.82		

(1-2) Condensed Statements of Comprehensive Income - Consolidated

Unit: NT\$ thousands

Note 1 : All data for the year above has been auditied by CPAs.

(2-1) Condensed Balance Sheet - Parent Company Only

Unit: NT\$ thousands

Year		Financial Information for the Last Five Fiscal Years						
Item		2018	2019	2020 2021		2022		
Current Assets		1,548,177	1,723,672	1,713,336	1,752,630	1,631,420		
Property, P		, ,	, ,					
Equipment		761,551	734,898	706,512	662,284	639,847		
Right-of-use Assets		—	122,672	119,072	114,422	111,429		
Intangible	Assets	24,293	21,874	20,980	21,091	21,688		
Other Asse	ts	175,398	90,573	71,495	80,916	65,884		
Total Assets		2,509,419	2,693,689	2,693,689 2,631,395		2,470,268		
Current Liabilities	Before Distribution	467,518	503,607	864,651	760,110	536,860		
	After Distribution	552,255	613,552	973,966	890,045	676,790 (Note 1)		
Non-currer	nt Liabilities	399,914	514,290	121,358	118,501	116,084		
Total Liabilities	Before Distribution	867,432	1,017,897	986,009	878,611	652,944		
	After Distribution	952,169	1,127,842	1,095,324	1,008,546	792,874 (Note 1)		
Equity Attributable to Shareholders of the Parent		1,641,987	1,675,792	1,645,386	1,752,732	1,817,324		
Share Capital		997,267	999,862	999,502	999,502	999,502		
Capital Surplus		62,209	67,597	66,776	68,368	68,368		
Retained	Before Distribution	574,118	601,531	586,904	682,344	739,947		
Earnings	After Distribution	489,381	491,586	477,589	552,409	600,017 (Note 1)		
Other Equity		9,574	7,983	4,450	2,518	9,507		
Treasury Shares		(1,181)	(1,181)	(12,246)	_			
Non-controlling Interests		_		_	_	_		
Total Equity	Before Distribution	1,641,987	1,675,792	1,645,386	1,752,732	1,817,324		
	After Distribution	1,557,250	1,565,847	1,536,071	1,622,797	1,677,394 (Note 1)		

Note 1 : The amount approved by board of directors on March 10, 2023.

Note 2 : All data for the year above has been auditied by CPAs.

Unit: NT\$ thou	ısands
-----------------	--------

	Year Financial Information for the Last Five Fiscal Years					
Item	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	
Net Operating Revenue	1,962,247	2,161,406	1,874,087	2,005,990	2,135,587	
Gross Profit	522,864	547,017	393,645	489,938	494,269	
Income from Operations	288,797	272,208	127,045	206,775	185,502	
Non-operating Income and Expenses	(126,077)	(108,086)	(16,633)	(21,928)	14,154	
Income before income tax	162,720	164,122	110,412	184,847	199,656	
Net Income from Continuing Operations	95,119	113,859	94,795	202,224	181,785	
Income from Discontinued Operation	_	—	_	—		
Net Income	95,119	113,859	94,795	202,224	181,785	
Other Comprehensive Income, net of income tax	10,092	(3,300)	(3,010)	599	12,742	
Total Comprehensive Income	105,211	110,559	91,785	202,823	194,527	
Net Income Attributable to Shareholders of the parent	95,119	113,859	94,795	202,224	181,785	
Net Income Attributable to Non-controlling interest	—	—	—	_	_	
Comprehensive Income Attributable to Shareholders of the parent	105,211	110,559	91,785	202,823	194,527	
Comprehensive Income Attributable to Non-controlling interest	_	_	_	_	_	
Earnings Per Share	0.95	1.14	0.95	2.03	1.82	

Note 1 : All data for the year above has been auditied by CPAs.

(B) Independent Auditors' Opinions in the Most Recent Five Fiscal Years

Year	Name of CPA firm	Name of CPA	Audit opinions
2018	Deloitte & Touche	Tung Hui Yeh,Yih-Hsin Kao	An Unmodified Opinion
2019	Deloitte & Touche	Tung Hui Yeh, Yih-Hsin Kao	An Unmodified Opinion
2020	Deloitte & Touche	Tung Hui Yeh, Yih-Hsin Kao	An Unmodified Opinion
2021	Deloitte & Touche	Tung Hui Yeh, Yih-Hsin Kao	An Unmodified Opinion
2022	Deloitte & Touche	Ya Yun Chang, Yu Feng Huang	An Unmodified Opinion

2. Financial Analysis for the Most Recent Five Fiscal Years

(A) Financial Analysis-IFRS

(1-1) Financial Analysis- Consolidated

(1-1) Financial Analysis- Consolidate		Financial analysis for the Most Recent Five fiscal years					
Items analyzed		2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	
Financial Structure Analysis (%)	Debt ratio	35.42	40.42	37.91	34.34	27.71	
	Long-term capital to property, plant and equipment ratio	268.05	254.32	213.58	237.32	253.78	
Liquidity Analysis (%)	Current ratio	315.37	286.14	190.68	223.93	289.98	
	Quick ratio	182.84	201.19	132.03	142.54	157.08	
	Times interest earned (Times)	15.52	17.93	11.77	15.76	37.97	
	Accounts receivable turnover (times)	4.93	4.67	5.26	5.33	4.67	
	Days Sales Outstanding	74	78	69	68	78	
	Inventory turnover (times)	2.49	2.78	3.05	2.75	2.44	
Operating performance	Average payable turnover (times	6.04	5.93	5.99	5.30	5.26	
Analysis	Average Inventory turnover day	147	131	120	133	150	
	Property, plant and equipment turnover (times)	2.68	2.71	2.37	2.63	2.88	
	Total assets turnover (times)	0.78	0.82	0.73	0.80	0.87	
	Return on total assets (%)	3.91	4.5	3.76	7.98	7.17	
	Return on equity (%)	5.66	6.8	5.70	11.90	10.16	
Profitability Analysis	Pre-tax income to paid-in capital ratio (%)	16.18	16.30	11.07	18.50	19.97	
	Net income ratio (%)	4.58	5.14	4.72	9.49	8.09	
	Basic earnings per share (NT\$)	0.95	1.14	0.95	2.03	1.82	
Cash flow	Cash flow ratio (%	13.47	74.45	31.76	22.89	4.66	
	Cash flow adequacy ratio (%)	76.49	106.93	99.86	96.40	85.81	
	Cash flow reinvestment ratio (%)	(3.11)	13.08	6.71	2.58	(3.59)	
Leverage	Operating leverag	3.78	4.26	7.21	4.26	4.93	
	Financial leverage	1.05	1.05	1.11	1.07	1.03	
	Year	1 0 0		the most re	cent five fi	scal years	
---------------------------	--	--------	--------	-------------	--------------	------------	
Items analyze	ed	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	
Financial	Debt ratio		37.79	37.47	33.39	26.43	
Structure Analysis (%)	Long-term capital to property, plant and equipment ratio	268.12	255.38	214.00	240.92	257.35	
	Current ratio	331.15	342.27	198.15	230.58	303.88	
Liquidity Analysis (%)	Quick ratio	196.17	248.01	141.28	149.50	171.84	
	Times interest earned (Times)	16.84	20.13	13.71	15.92	39.06	
	Accounts receivable turnover (times)	4.37	4.44	4.74	4.93	4.41	
	Days sales outstanding	83	82	77	74	83	
	Inventory turnover (times)	2.58	2.98	3.16	2.79	2.53	
Operating Performance	Average payable turnover (times)	6.07	6.11	5.98	5.35	5.43	
Analysis	Average inventory turnover days	141	122	116	131	144	
	Property, plant and equipment turnover (times)	2.58	2.67	2.23	2.50	2.80	
	Total assets turnover (times)	0.76	0.83	0.70	0.76	0.84	
	Return on total assets (%)	4.00	4.64	3.82	8.06	7.29	
	Return on equity (%)	5.75	6.86	5.71	11.90	10.18	
Profitability Analysis	Pre-tax income to paid-in capital ratio (%)	16.32	16.41	11.00	18.49	19.98	
	Net income ratio (%)	4.85	5.27	5.06	10.08	8.51	
	Basic earnings per share (NT\$)	0.95	1.14	0.95	2.03	1.82	
	Cash flow ratio (%)	11.4	109.75	20.05	22.92	6.69	
Cash Flow	Cash flow adequacy ratio (%)	76.79	113.32	93.92	88.94	82.68	
	Cash flow reinvestment ratio (%)	(3.44)	16.23	2.40	2.31	(3.23)	
Leverage	Operating leverage	2.90	3.22	5.54	3.98	4.41	
	Financial leverage	1.04	1.03	1.07	1.06	1.03	

(1-2) Financial Analysis- : Parent Company Only

Note 1 : Calculation formulas for financial ratios

1. Financial structure

(1) Debt Ratio = Total Liabilities / Total Assets.

(2) Long-term Capital to Property, Plant, and Equipment ratio = (Total Equity + Non current Liabilities) / Net

Property, Plant, and Equipment.

- 2. Liquidity Analysis
 - (1) Current Ratio = Current Assets / Current Liabilities.
 - (2) Quick Ratio = (Current Assets Inventories Prepaid Expenses) / Current Liabilities.
 - (3) Times Interest Earned = Earnings before Interest and Taxes / Interest Expenses
- 3. Operating Performance
 - Receivables turnover rate (including accounts receivable and notes receivable asrising from operations) = Net sales / Average Accounts Receivable (including accounts receivable and notes receivable asrising from operation).
 - (2) Days Sales Outstanding = 365 / Receivables Turnover Rate.
 - (3) Inventory Turnover Rate = Cost of Sales / Average Inventory.
 - (4) Payables turnover rate (including accounts payable and notes payable asrising from operations) = Cost of sales / Average accounts payable (including accounts payable and notes payable asrising from operations).
 - (5) Average Inventory Turnover Days = 365 / Inventory Turnover Rate.
 - (6) Property, Plant, and Equipment Turnover Rate = Net Sales / Average Net Property, Plant, and Equipment.
 - (7) Total Asset Turnover Rate = Net Sales / Average Total Assets.
- 4. Profitability
 - (1) Return on assets (ROA) = [Net income + Interest expenses x (1 tax rates)] / Average total asset.
 - (2) Return on Equity = Net Income / Average Total Equity.
 - (3) Net Income ratio = Net Income / Net Sales.
 - (4) Basic Earnings per Share = (Income Attributable to Owners of Parent Company Dividends on Preferred Stock) / Weighted Average Number of Shares Issued. (Note 4).
- 5. Cash flow
 - (1) Cash Flow Ratio = Net Cash Flow from Operating Activities / Current Liabilities.
 - (2) Cash Flow Adequacy Ratio = Net cash flow from operating activities for the most recent five years / (capital expenditures + inventory increase + cash dividend) for the most recent five years.
 - (3) Cash flow Reinvestment Ratio = (Net cash flow from operating activities cash dividend) /(gross property, plant, and equipment + long-term investment + other non-current assets + working capital). (Note 5)
- 6. Leverage :
 - (1) Operating Leverage = (Net Operating Revenue Variable Operating Costs and Expenses) / Operating Income (Note 6).
- (2) Financial Leverage = Operating Income / (Operating Income Interest Expenses).
- Note 2 : Special attention shall be paid to the following matters when using the calculation formula of earning per share above:
 - 1. The calculation should be based on the weighted average shares of common stock, rather than the number of issued shares at the end of the year.
 - 2. For any cash capital increase or transaction of treasury stock, the circulation period should be taken into consideration when calculating the weighted average number of shares.
 - 3. For capital increase by retained earnings or capital surplus, the Company shall retrospectively adjust the earnings per share for the past fiscal year and the semi-annual earnings according to the ratio of the capital increase, without considering the issuance period of the capital increase.
 - 4. If the preferred share is a non-convertible cumulative preferred share, the dividend of the year (whether it is issued or not) shall be deducted from net income after tax (NIAT), or net loss after tax. If the preferred stock is non-cumulative, the dividend of the preferred stock should be deducted from the net profit after tax if the Company has net profit after tax. If the Company has a deficit, no adjustment is necessary.

Note 3 : Special attention should be paid to the following matters when measuring cash flow analysis:

- 1. Net cash flow from operating activities is the net cash inflow from operating activities in the cash flow statement.
- 2. Capital expenditure is the annual cash outflow of capital investment.
- 3. The increase in inventory is calculated only when the balance at the end of the period is greater than the balance at the beginning of the period. If the inventory decreases at the end of the year, it is counted as zero.
- 4. Cash dividends include cash dividends from ordinary shares and preferred stocks
- 5. The gross property, plant, and equipment refer to the total value of PP&E prior to accumulated depreciation.
- Note 4 : The issuer shall classify the operating costs and operating expenses as fixed or variable in accordance with their nature. If it involves estimation or subjective judgment, the classification shall remain reasonable and consistent.
- Note 5 : If the Company's shares have no par value or a par value other than NT\$10, this value shall be replaced in any calculations that involve the paid-in capital ratio with the equity ratio attributable to owners of parent Company as shown in the balance sheet.

- 3. Audit Committee's Review Report (Please refer to Page 108)
- 4. Financial Statements and Independent Auditors' Report –the Company & Subsidiaries(Please refer to Page 109)
- 5. Financial Statements and Independent Auditors' Report Parent Company (Please refer to Page 171)
- 6. The Impact on the Company's Financial Status in Cases where the Company or its Affiliates have Financial Difficulties: None.

The Audit Committee's Review Report

The Board of Directors has prepared the Company's Business Report, Financial Statements, and Earnings Distribution Proposal for the year of 2022. Ya Yun Chang and Yu Feng Huang, Certified Public Accountants of Deloitte & Touche, have audited the Financial Statements. The 2022 Business Report, Financial Statements, and Earnings Distribution Proposal have been reviewed and determined to be correct and accurate by the Audit Committee of ApexBio Corp. I, as the Chair of the Audit Committee, hereby submit this report according to Article 14-4 of the Securities and Exchange Act and Article 219 of the Company Act.

ApexBio Corp.

Chair of the Audit Committee

I-Tan, Chih



March 10, 2023

English Translation of Consolidated Financial Statements Originally Issued in Chinese

Stock Code :1733

Apex Biotechnology Corporation and Subsidiaries

Consolidated Financial Statements for the Years Ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 and Independent Auditors' Report

Notice to Readers

The reader is advised that these financial statements have been prepared originally in Chinese. In the event of a conflict between these financial statements and the original Chinese version or difference in interpretation between the two versions, the Chinese language financial statements shall prevail.

DECLARATION OF CONSOLIDATION OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS OF AFFILIATES

The entities that are required to be included in the combined financial statements of Apex Biotechnology Corporation as of and for the year ended December 31, 2022, under the Criteria Governing the Preparation of Affiliation Reports, Consolidated Business Reports and Consolidated Financial Statements of Affiliated Enterprises are the same as those included in the consolidated financial statements prepared in conformity with the International Financial Reporting Standard 10, "Consolidated Financial Statements". In addition, the information required to be disclosed in the combined financial statements is included in the consolidated financial statements. Consequently, Apex Biotechnology Corporation and Subsidiaries do not prepare a separate set of combined financial statements.

Very truly yours,

APEX BIOTECHNOLOGY CORPORATION

By Yen Shih Shen Chairman



March 10, 2023

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

The Board of Directors and Shareholders Apex Biotechnology Corporation

Opinion

We have audited the accompanying consolidated financial statements of Apex Biotechnology Corporation and its subsidiaries (the "Company"), which comprise the consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, and the consolidated statements of comprehensive income, changes in equity and cash flows for the years then ended, and the notes to the consolidated financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

In our opinion, the accompanying consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, and its consolidated financial performance and its consolidated cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with the Regulations Governing the Preparation of Financial Reports by Securities Issuers, and the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), International Accounting Standards (IAS), IFRIC Interpretations (IFRIC), and SIC Interpretations (SIC) endorsed and issued into effect by the Financial Supervisory Commission of the Republic of China.

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audits in accordance with the Regulations Governing Auditing and Attestation of Financial Statements by Certified Public Accountants and the Standards on Auditing of the Republic of China. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditors' Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements section of our report. We are independent of the Company in accordance with The Norm of Professional Ethics for Certified Public Accountant of the Republic of China, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Key Audit Matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgment, were of most significance in our audit of the consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2022. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the consolidated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

Key audit matters for the Company's consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2022 is stated as follows:

Revenue Recognition

For the year ended December 31,2022, the net operating revenue was NT\$2,244,176 thousand, refer to notes 4 and 23 to the consolidated financial statements for the details of accounting policies and the related information about the recognition of revenue. Revenue is recognized as presumed risk based on Auditing Standards. Because the sales counterparties of the Company are rather stable, thus the new customers for the year ended December 31, 2022, customers who changed credit conditions and those with significant amount of overdue receivables are listed as the key audit matters for the recognition as sales revenue.

We have performed the major audit procedures as follows:

- 1. Understand and examine the key internal control design of the sales revenue procedures and its execution effectiveness.
- 2. Examine sales revenue transactions. Extract samples from the bookkeeping records concerning the receipt and payment collection to ensure the correctness of sales revenue recognition for auditing purpose.
- 3. Examine the entry of significant sales return and discount after the balance sheet date, that no incident caused by 2022, to prevent erroneous description in sales revenue.

Other Matter

We have also audited the parent company only financial statements of Apex Biotechnology Corporation as of and for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 on which we have issued an unmodified opinion.

Responsibilities of Management and Those Charged with Governance for the Consolidated

Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the consolidated financial statements in accordance with the Regulations Governing the Preparation of Financial Reports by Securities Issuers and International Financial Reporting Standards(IFRS), International Accounting Standards (IAS), IFRIC Interpretations (IFRIC), and SIC Interpretations (SIC) endorsed and issued into effect by the Financial Supervisory Commission of the Republic of China, and for such internal control as management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, management is responsible for assessing the Company's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless management either intends to liquidate the Company or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

Those charged with governance (including the Audit Committee) are responsible for overseeing the Company's financial reporting process.

Auditors' Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditors' report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with the Standards on Auditing of the Republic of China will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with the Standards on Auditing of the Republic of China, we exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. We also:

 Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.

- 2. Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control.
- 3. Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by management.
- 4. Conclude on the appropriateness of management's use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditors' report to the related disclosures in the consolidated financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditors' report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Company to cease to continue as a going concern.
- 5. Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the consolidated financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the consolidated financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- 6. Obtain sufficient and appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Company to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31,2022 and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditors' report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report

because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

The engagement partners on the audit resulting in this independent auditors' report are Ya Yun Chang and Yu Feng Huang.

Deloitte & Touche Taipei, Taiwan Republic of China

March 10, 2023

Notice to Readers

The accompanying consolidated financial statements are intended only to present the consolidated financial position, financial performance and cash flows in accordance with accounting principles and practices generally accepted in the Republic of China and not those of any other jurisdictions. The standards, procedures and practices to audit such consolidated financial statements are those generally applied in the Republic of China.

For the convenience of readers, the independent auditors' report and the accompanying consolidated financial statements have been translated into English from the original Chinese version prepared and used in the Republic of China. If there is any conflict between the English version and the original Chinese version or any difference in the interpretation of the two versions, the Chinese-language independent auditors' report and consolidated financial statements shall prevail.

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

		December 31,	2022	December 31,	2021			December 31,	2022	December 31,	, 2021
ASSETS	Note	Amount	%	Amount	%	LIABILITIES AND EQUITY	Note	Amount	%	Amount	%
Current assets						Current liabilities					
Cash and cash equivalents	4,6	\$ 331,705	13	\$ 555,334	21	Short-term loans	16	\$ 50,000	2	\$ 150,000	6
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss - current	4,7	65,829	3	69,715	3	Contract liabilities-current	4,23	29,043	1	93,060	3
Financial assets at amortized cost - current	4,8,31	-	-	6,200	-	Notes payable	18	63,225	3	58,733	2
Notes and accounts receivable, net	4,5,9,23,30	486,769	19	474,408	18	Accounts payable	18,30	226,460	9	285,158	11
Other receivables	9	10,117	1	13,972	-	Other payables	19,30	142,968	6	139,298	5
Inventories	4,5,10	739,252	29	628,585	24	Current tax liabilities	4,25	36,915	2	40,116	2
Other current assets	15	20,806	1	11,639		Current provisions	20	10,901	-	9,750	-
Total current assets		1,654,478	66	1,759,853	<u>-</u> 66	Lease liabilities-current	4,13	8,014	-	6,884	-
						Other current liabilities	19	3,026		2,889	
						Total current liabilities		570,552	23	785,888	29
Non-current assets						Non-current liabilities					
Financial assets at amortized cost - non-current	4,8,31	6,200	-	-	.	Deferred tax liabilities	4,25	3,103	-	2,883	-
Property, plant and equipment	4,12	641,370	26	664,029	25	Lease liabilities - non-current	4,13	122,668	5	127,661	5
Right-of-use assets	4,13	124,709	5	130,092	5	Guarantee deposits received		485	-	479	-
Intangible assets	4,5,14	69,141		106,478		Total non-current liabilities		126,256	5	131,023	5
Deferred tax assets	4,25	3,620	-	433	.						
Prepayments for business facilities		4,917	-	4,462	.	Total liabilities		696,808	28	916,911	34
Refundable deposits		4,109	-	4,006	.						
Net defined benefit asset, non-current	4,21	6,157	-	1,114	-	Equity attributable to shareholders of the parent	4,22				
Total non-current assets		860,223	34	910,614	34	Share capital		999,502	40	999,502	37
						Capital surplus		68,368	3	68,368	$\frac{37}{3}$
						Retained earnings					
						Legal reserve		497,454	20	476,978	18
						Unappropriated earnings		242,493	9	205,366	
						Total retained earnings		739,947	29	682,344	<u>8</u> <u>26</u>
						Other equity		9,507	-	2,518	-
						Equity attributable to shareholders of the parent		1,817,324	72	1,752,732	66
						Non-controlling interests	22	569	-	824	
						Total equity		1,817,893	72	1,753,556	66
Total assets		\$2,514,701	100	\$2,670,467	100	Total liabilities and equity		\$2,514,701	100	\$2,670,467	100

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Except Earnings Per Share)

			2022		2021
	Note	Amount	%	Amount	%
NET OPERATING REVENUE	4,23,30	\$ 2,244,176	100	\$ 2,131,656	100
OPERATING COSTS	4,10,24,30	1,667,337	74_	1,560,144	73_
GROSS PROFIT		576,839	26	571,512	27
OPERATING EXPENSES	9,24,30				
Selling and marketing expenses		116,054	5	106,909	5
General and administrative expenses		118,777	5	109,860	5
Research and development expenses		165,448	8	153,289	7
Impairment gain determined in					
accordance with IFRS 9				(3,495)	
Total operating expenses		400,279	18	366,563	17
INCOME FROM OPERATIONS		176,560	8_	204,949	10
NON-OPERATING INCOME AND EXPENSES					
Interest income	24	577	-	414	-
Other income	4,24,27	2,600	-	19,141	1
Other gains and losses	4,5,24	25,236	1	(27,038)	(1)
Finance costs	24	(5,398)		(12,530)	(1)
Total non-operating income and					
expenses		23,015	1	(20,013)	<u>(1)</u>
INCOME BEFORE INCOME TAX		199,575		184,936	
INCOME TAX EXPENSE (INCOME)	4,25	18,124	1	(17,353)	<u>(1)</u>
NET INCOME		181,451	8_	202,289	10

(Continued)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Except Earnings Per Share)

			2022	2021
	Note	Amount	% Amount	%
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS) Items that will not be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss: Remeasurement of defined benefit plans	4,21,22	\$ 5,753	- \$ 2,531	_
Items that may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss: Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations		7,068	<u>1 (1,954)</u>	<u>-</u>
Other comprehensive income(loss) for the year, net of income tax		12,821	577	
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE INCOME FOR THE YEAR		<u>\$ 194,272</u>	<u> 9 \$ 202,866 </u>	10
NET INCOME ATTRIBUTABLE TO : Shareholders of the parent Non-controlling interests		\$ 181,785 (<u>334)</u> <u>\$ 181,451</u>	8 \$ 202,224 - 65 8 \$ 202,289	9 9
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE INCOME ATTRIBUTABLE TO : Shareholders of the parent Non-controlling interests		\$ 194,527 (<u>255)</u> <u>\$ 194,272</u>	$\begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$	10
EARNINGS PER SHARE Basic Diluted	26	\$ 1.82 \$ 1.81	<u>\$ 2.03</u> <u>\$ 1.93</u>	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

(Concluded)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

			Equity Attributabl	e to Shareholders of	f the Parent					
	Share C Shares	apital		Retaine	d Earnings Unappropriated	Other Equity Exchange Differences on Translation of Foreign			Non-controlling	
	<u>(In thousands)</u>	Amount	<u>Capital Surplus</u>	Legal Reserve	Earnings	Operations	Treasury Shares	Total	Interests	Total Equity
BALANCE AT JANUARY 1, 2021	99,950	\$ 999,502	\$ 66,776	\$ 486,328	\$ 100,576	\$ 4,450	(\$ 12,246)	\$ 1,645,386	\$ 781	\$ 1,646,167
Appropriation of 2020 earnings Legal reserve Cash dividends -\$0.91 per share	-	-	-	9,532 (18,882)	(9,532) (90,433)	-	- -	(109,315)	-	(109,315)
Share-based payments	-	-	1,592	-	-	-	12,246	13,838	-	13,838
Net income in 2021	-	-	-	-	202,224	-	-	202,224	65	202,289
Other comprehensive income (loss) in 2021, net of Income tax Total comprehensive income in 2021				<u> </u>	<u>2,531</u> 204,755	<u>(1,9</u> (1,9		<u> </u>	<u>(22)</u> 43	<u> </u>
BALANCE AT DECEMBER 31, 2021	99,950	999,502	68,368	476,978	205,366	2,518	-	1,752,732	824	1,753,556
Appropriation of 2021 earnings Legal reserve Cash dividends -\$1.30 per share	-	-	-	20,476	(20,476) (129,935)	-	-	(129,935)	-	(129,935)
Net income in 2022	-	-	-	-	181,785	-	-	181,785	(334)	181,451
Other comprehensive income (loss) in 2022, net of Income tax Total comprehensive income in 2022			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u>5,753</u> 187,538	<u> </u>	<u>-</u>	<u> 12,742</u> <u> 194,527</u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>
BALANCE AT DECEMBER 31, 2022	<u>99,950</u>	\$ 999,502	\$ 68,368	<u>\$ 497,454</u>	\$ 242,493	\$ 9,507	<u>\$</u> -	\$ 1,817,324	\$ 569	\$ 1,817,893

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES Income before income tax Adjustments for: Depreciation expense	\$	199,575	\$	
Adjustments for:	\$	199,575	\$	
0			ψ	184,936
Depreciation expense				
1 I		69,623		72,434
Amortization expense		24,477		23,241
Expected credit gain		-	(3,495)
Net loss (gain) on financial assets at fair value through profit				
or loss		4,590	(31,703)
Finance costs		5,398		12,530
Interest income	(577)	(414)
Dividend income	(575)	(1,597)
Share-based payments		-		1,592
Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses		855		-
Impairment loss on non-financial assets		6,000		12,000
Impairment loss on intangible assets		24,887		-
Unrealized foreign exchange loss(gain)	(40,308)		40,263
Changes in operating assets and liabilities				
Notes receivable and accounts receivable	(1,380)	(160,771)
Other receivables		3,885		3,305
Inventories	(116,667)	(136,050)
Other current assets	(9,167)		2,657
Contract liabilities	(64,017)		50,450
Notes payable		4,492		646
Accounts payable	(59,508)		99,306
Other payables		1,353		21,504
Provisions		1,151		1,168
Other current liabilities		137		195
Net defined benefit assets		710	(454)
Cash generated from operations		54,934		191,743
Interest received		547		414
				(Continued)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

	2	022		2021
Dividend received	\$	575	9	5 1,597
Interest paid	(5,398)	(\$	\$ 4,699)
Income taxes paid	Ì í	24,042)	Ì	9,187)
Net cash generated from operating activities		26,616		179,868
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES				
Acquisition of financial assets at fair value through profit or				
loss	(1,705)	(178,344)
Proceeds from disposal of financial assets at fair value through	(1,705)	(170,344)
profit or loss		1,001		176,345
Acquisition of property, plant and equipment	('	36,126)	(22,599)
Increase in refundable deposits	(.	7)	\tilde{c}	2,826)
Acquisition of intangible assets	$\left(\right)$	4,074)	\tilde{c}	3,600)
Increase in prepayments for business facilities	$\left(\right)$	455)	\tilde{c}	3,993)
Net cash used in investing activities	(4	41,366)	$\frac{1}{(}$	35,017)
The cush used in investing derivities	<u> </u>	<u>11,300)</u>	7	<u> </u>
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES				
Increase in short-term loans	9	64,610		1,690,043
Decrease in short-term loans	(1,0	64,610)	(1,540,043)
Repayments of bonds		-	(397,706)
Increase (Decrease) in guarantee deposits received		13	(8)
Payments of lease liabilities	(7,680)	(6,490)
Cash dividends paid	(12	29,935)	(109,315)
Treasury shares sold to employees		_		12,246
Net cash used in financing activities	<u>(2.</u>	37,602)	(351,273)
EFFECT OF EXCHANGE RATE CHANGES ON CASH		28,723	(25,189)
NET DECREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	(22	23,629)	(231,611)
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, BEGINNING OF YEAR		55,334	Ì	786,945
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, END OF YEAR	-	31,705	9	
The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statement	-	7		(Concluded)

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND 2021 (In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Unless Stated Otherwise)

1. GENERAL INFORMATION

Apex Biotechnology Corporation ("APEX") was incorporated on December 2, 1997 and engages mainly in research, development, production, manufacturing and selling of biochemical testing instruments and its detection strips, and trade of products and components relevant to the core business.

APEX's shares have been listed on the Taiwan Stock Exchange (TWSE) since September 19, 2001.

The consolidated financial statements are presented in APEX's functional currency, the New Taiwan dollar.

2. APPROVAL OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The consolidated financial statements were approved by the Company's board of directors on March 10, 2023.

3. APPLICATION OF NEW, AMENDED AND REVISED STANDARDS AND INTERPRETATIONS

 a. Initial application of the amendments to the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), International Accounting Standards (IAS), IFRIC Interpretations (IFRIC), and SIC Interpretations (SIC) (collectively, "IFRSs") endorsed and issued into effect by the Financial Supervisory Commission (FSC)

The initial application of the amendments to the IFRSs endorsed and issued into effect by the FSC did not have a significant effect on the accounting policies of APEX and its subsidiaries (collectively as the "Company").

b. The IFRSs endorsed by the FSC for application starting from 2023

New, Amended and Revised Standards and Interpretations	Effective Date Announced by IASB
Amendments to IAS 1 "Disclosure of Accounting Policies"	January 1, 2023 (Note 1)
Amendments to IAS 8 "Definition of Accounting Estimates"	January 1, 2023 (Note 2)
Amendments to IAS 12 "Deferred Tax related to Assets and	January 1, 2023 (Note 3)
Liabilities arising from a Single Transaction"	

Note 1: The amendments will be applied prospectively for annual reporting periods beginning on

or after January 1, 2023.

- Note 2: The amendments will be applicable to changes in accounting estimates and changes in accounting policies that occur on or after the beginning of the annual reporting period beginning on or after January 1, 2023.
- Note 3: Except for deferred taxes that were recognized on January 1, 2022 for temporary differences associated with leases and decommissioning obligations, the amendments were applied prospectively to transactions that occur on or after January 1, 2022.
- 1) Amendments to IAS 1 "Disclosure of Accounting Policies"

The amendments specify that the Company should refer to the definition of material to determine its material accounting policy information to be disclosed. Accounting policy information is material if it can reasonably be expected to influence decisions that the primary users of general purpose financial statements make on the basis of those financial statements. The amendments also clarify that:

- Accounting policy information that relates to immaterial transactions, other events or conditions is immaterial and need not be disclosed;
- The Company may consider the accounting policy information as material because of the nature of the related transactions, other events or conditions, even if the amounts are immaterial; and
- Not all accounting policy information relating to material transactions, other events or conditions is itself material.

The amendments also illustrate that accounting policy information is likely to be considered as material to the financial statements if that information relates to material transactions, other events or conditions and:

- a) The Company changed its accounting policy during the reporting period and this change resulted in a material change to the information in the financial statements;
- b) The Company chose the accounting policy from options permitted by the standards;
- c) The accounting policy was developed in accordance with IAS 8 "Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors" in the absence of an IFRS that specifically applies;
- d) The accounting policy relates to an area for which the Company is required to make significant judgements or assumptions in applying an accounting policy, and the Company discloses those judgements or assumptions; or
- e) The accounting is complex and users of the financial statements would otherwise not understand those material transactions, other events or conditions.

2) Amendments to IAS 8 "Definition of Accounting Estimates"

The amendments define that accounting estimates are monetary amounts in financial statements that are subject to measurement uncertainty. In applying accounting policies, the Company may be required to measure items at monetary amounts that cannot be observed directly and must instead be estimated. In such a case, the Company uses measurement techniques and inputs to develop accounting estimates to achieve the objective. The effects on an accounting estimate of a change in a measurement technique or a change in an input are changes in accounting estimates unless they result from the correction of prior period errors.

Except for the above impact, as of the date the consolidated financial statements were authorized for issue, the Company has assessed that the application of other standards and interpretations will not have a material impact on the Company's financial position and financial performance.

New, Amended and Revised Standards and Interpretations	Effective Date Announced by IASB (Note 1)
Amendments to IFRS 10 and IAS 28 "Sale or Contribution of Assets	To be determined by IASB
between an Investor and its Associate or Joint Venture"	
Amendments to IFRS 16 "Leases Liability in a Sale and Leaseback"	January 1, 2024 (Note 2)
IFRS 17 "Insurance Contracts"	January 1, 2023
Amendments to IFRS 17	January 1, 2023
Amendments to IFRS 17 "Initial Application of IFRS 9 and IFRS 17 - Comparative Information"	January 1, 2023
Amendments to IAS 1 "Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current"	January 1, 2024
Amendments to IAS 1 "Non-current Liabilities with Covenants"	January 1, 2024

c. The IFRSs in issue but not yet endorsed and issued into effect by the FSC

- Note 1: Unless stated otherwise, the above IFRSs are effective for annual reporting periods beginning on or after their respective effective dates.
- Note 2: A seller-lessee shall apply the Amendments to IFRS 16 retrospectively to sale and leaseback transactions entered into after the date of initial application of IFRS 16.
- Amendments to IAS 1 "Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current" (referred to as the "2020 amendments") and "Non-current Liabilities with Covenants" (referred to as the "2022 amendments")

The 2020 amendments clarify that for a liability to be classified as non-current, the Company shall assess whether it has the right at the end of the reporting period to defer settlement of the liability for at least twelve months after the reporting period. If such rights are in existence at the end of the reporting period, the liability is classified as non-current regardless of whether the Company will exercise that right.

The 2020 amendments also stipulate that, if the right to defer settlement is subject to compliance with specified conditions, the Company must comply with those conditions at the end of the reporting period even if the lender does not test compliance until a later date. The 2022 amendments further clarify that only covenants with which an entity is required to comply on or before the reporting date should affect the classification of a liability as current or non-current. Although the covenants to be complied with within twelve months after the reporting period do not affect the classification of a liability, the Company shall disclose information that enables users of financial statements to understand the risk of the Company that may have difficulty complying with the covenants and repay its liabilities within twelve months after the reporting period.

The 2020 amendments stipulate that, for the purpose of liability classification, the aforementioned settlement refers to a transfer of cash, other economic resources or the Company's own equity instruments to the counterparty that results in the extinguishment of the liability. However, if the terms of a liability that could, at the option of the counterparty, result in its settlement by a transfer of the Company's own equity instruments, and if such option is recognized separately as equity in accordance with IAS 32 "Financial Instruments: Presentation", the aforementioned terms would not affect the classification of the liability.

Except for the above impact, as of the date the consolidated financial statements were authorized for issue, the Company is continuously assessing the possible impact that the application of other standards and interpretations will have on the Company's financial position and financial performance and will disclose the relevant impact when the assessment is completed.

4. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICY

a. Statement of compliance

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the Regulations Governing the Preparation of Financial Reports by Securities Issuers and IFRSs as endorsed and issued into effect by the FSC.

b. Basis of preparation

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis except for financial instruments which are measured at fair value and net defined benefit assets or liabilities which are measured at the present value of the defined benefit obligation less the fair value of plan assets.

The fair value measurements, which are grouped into Levels 1 to 3 based on the degree to which the fair value measurement inputs are observable and based on the significance of the inputs to the fair value measurement in its entirety, are described as follows:

- 1)Level 1 inputs are quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;
- 2)Level 2 inputs are inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable for an asset or liability, either directly (i.e., as prices) or indirectly (i.e., derived from prices); and

3)Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs for an asset or liability.

c. Classification of current and non-current assets and liabilities

Current assets include:

- 1)Assets held primarily for the purpose of trading;
- 2) Assets expected to be realized within 12 months after the reporting period; and
- 3) Cash and cash equivalents.

Current liabilities include:

- 1)Liabilities held primarily for the purpose of trading;
- 2)Liabilities due to be settled within 12 months after the reporting period; and
- 3)Liabilities for which the Company does not have an unconditional right to defer settlement for at least 12 months after the reporting period.

Assets and liabilities that are not classified as current are classified as non-current.

d. Basis of consolidation

The consolidated financial statements incorporate the financial statements of APEX and the entities controlled by APEX (i.e., its subsidiaries).

Income and expenses of subsidiaries acquired or disposed of during the period are included in the consolidated statement of comprehensive income from the effective dates of acquisitions up to the effective dates of disposals, as appropriate.

When necessary, adjustments are made to the financial statements of subsidiaries to bring their accounting policies into line with those used by the Company.

All intra-group transactions, balances, income and expenses are eliminated in full upon consolidation. Total comprehensive income of subsidiaries is attributed to APEX and to the non-controlling interests even if this results in the non-controlling interests having a deficit balance.

Changes in the Company's ownership interests in subsidiaries that do not result in the Company losing control over the subsidiaries are accounted for as equity transactions. The carrying amounts of the interests of the Company and the non-controlling interests are adjusted to reflect the changes in their relative interests in the subsidiaries. Any difference between the amount by which the non-controlling interests are adjusted and the fair value of the consideration paid or received is recognized directly in equity and attributed to the owners of the Company.

See Notes 11 and 33 for detailed information on subsidiaries (including the percentages of ownership and main businesses).

e. Business combinations

Acquisitions of businesses are accounted for using the acquisition method. Acquisition-related costs are generally recognized in profit or loss as they are incurred.

Goodwill is measured as the excess of the sum of the consideration transferred, the amount of any non-controlling interests in the acquiree, and the fair value of the acquirer's previously held equity interests in the acquiree over the net of the acquisition-date amounts of the identifiable assets acquired and the liabilities assumed.

Non-controlling interests that are present ownership interests and entitle their holders to a proportionate share of the entity's net assets, in the event of liquidation, may be initially measured at fair value. Other types of non-controlling interests are measured at fair value.

f. Foreign currencies

In preparing the financial statements of each individual entity, transactions in currencies other than the entity's functional currency (foreign currencies) are recognized at the rates of exchange prevailing at the dates of the transactions.

At the end of each reporting period, monetary items denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing at that date. Exchange differences on monetary items arising from settlement or translation are recognized in profit or loss in the period in which they arise.

Non-monetary items measured at fair value that are denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing at the date when the fair value was determined. Exchange differences arising from the retranslation of non-monetary items are included in profit or loss for the period except for exchange differences arising from the retranslation of non-monetary items in respect of which gains and losses are recognized directly in other comprehensive income, in which cases, the exchange differences are also recognized directly in other comprehensive income.

Non-monetary items that are measured at historical cost in a foreign currency are not retranslated.

For the purpose of presenting consolidated financial statements, the financial statements of APEX and its foreign operations (including subsidiaries in other countries that are prepared using functional currencies which are different from the currency of APEX) are translated into the presentation currency, the New Taiwan dollar, as follows: Assets and liabilities are translated at the exchange rates prevailing at the end of the reporting period; and income and expense items are translated at the average exchange rates for the period. The resulting currency translation differences are recognized in other comprehensive income (attributed to the owners of APEX and non-controlling interests as appropriate).

g. Inventories

Inventories consist of raw materials, supplies, work in process, finished goods and merchandise and are stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Inventory write-downs are made by item, except where it may be appropriate to group similar or related items. The net realizable value is the estimated selling price of inventories less all estimated costs of completion and costs necessary to make the sale. Inventories are recorded at standard cost and adjusted to approximate weighted-average cost on the balance sheet date.

h. Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment are initially measured at cost, and subsequently measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and accumulated impairment loss.

Except for freehold land which is not depreciated, the depreciation of property, plant and equipment is recognized using the straight-line method. Each significant part is depreciated separately. The estimated useful lives, residual values and depreciation methods are reviewed at the end of each reporting period, with the effects of any changes in the estimates accounted for on a prospective basis.

On derecognition of an item of property, plant and equipment, the difference between the sales proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset is recognized in profit or loss.

- i. Intangible assets
 - 1)Intangible assets acquired separately

Intangible assets with finite useful lives that are acquired separately are initially measured at cost and subsequently measured at cost less accumulated amortization and accumulated impairment loss. Amortization is recognized on a straight-line basis. The estimated useful lives, residual values, and amortization methods are reviewed at the end of each reporting period, with the effect of any changes in the estimates accounted for on a prospective basis.

2)Internally-generated intangible assets - research and development expenditure

Expenditures on research activities are recognized as expenses in the period in which they are incurred.

An internally-generated intangible asset arising from the development phase of an internal project is recognized if, and only if, all of the following have been demonstrated:

- The technical feasibility of completing the intangible asset so that it will be available for use or sale;
- The intention to complete the intangible asset and use or sell it;
- The ability to use or sell the intangible asset;
- How the intangible asset will generate probable future economic benefits;

- The availability of adequate technical, financial and other resources to complete the development and to use or sell the intangible asset;
- The ability to measure reliably the expenditures attributable to the intangible asset during its development.

The amount initially recognized for internally-generated intangible asset is the sum of the expenditures incurred from the date when such an intangible asset first meets the recognition criteria listed above. Subsequent to initial recognition, such intangible asset is measured on the same basis as an intangible asset that is acquired separately.

3)Intangible assets acquired in a business combination

Intangible assets acquired in a business combination and recognized separately from goodwill are initially recognized at their fair value at the acquisition date. Subsequent to initial recognition, they are measured on the same basis as intangible assets that are acquired separately.

4)Derecognition of intangible assets

On derecognition of an intangible asset, the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset is recognized in profit or loss.

j. Impairment of property, plant and equipment, right-of-use asset, intangible assets

At the end of each reporting period, the Company reviews the carrying amounts of its property, plant and equipment, right-of-use asset and intangible assets, excluding goodwill, to determine whether there is any indication that those assets have suffered an impairment loss. If any such indication exists, the recoverable amount of the asset is estimated in order to determine the extent of the impairment loss. When it is not possible to estimate the recoverable amount of an individual asset, the Company estimates the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit to which the asset belongs.

The recoverable amount is the higher of fair value less costs to sell and value in use. If the recoverable amount of an asset or cash-generating unit is estimated to be less than its carrying amount, the carrying amount of the asset or cash-generating unit is reduced to its recoverable amount, with the resulting impairment loss recognized in profit or loss.

When an impairment loss is subsequently reversed, the carrying amount of the corresponding asset or cash-generating unit is increased to the revised estimate of its recoverable amount, but only to the extent of the carrying amount that would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognized on the asset or cash-generating unit in prior years. A reversal of an impairment loss is recognized in profit or loss.

k. Financial instruments

Financial assets and financial liabilities are recognized when the Company becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instruments.

Financial assets and financial liabilities are initially measured at fair value. Transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition or issuance of financial assets and financial liabilities (other than financial assets and financial liabilities at FVTPL) are added to or deducted from the fair value of the financial assets or financial liabilities, as appropriate, on initial recognition. Transaction costs directly attributable to the acquisition of financial assets or financial liabilities at FVTPL are recognized immediately in profit or loss.

1)Financial assets

All regular way purchases or sales of financial assets are recognized and derecognized on a trade date basis.

a) Measurement categories

Financial assets are classified into the following categories: Financial assets at FVTPL and financial assets at amortized cost.

i. Financial assets at FVTPL

Financial assets are classified as at FVTPL when the financial assets are mandatorily classified as at FVTPL. Financial assets mandatorily classified as at FVTPL include investments in equity instruments which are not designated as at FVTOCI.

Financial assets at FVTPL are subsequently measured at fair value, and any dividends are recognized in other income, any remeasurement gains or losses on such financial assets are recognized in other gains or losses. Fair value is determined in the manner described in Note 29: Financial Instruments

ii. Financial assets measured at amortized cost

Financial assets that meet the following conditions are subsequently measured at amortized cost:

- i) The financial assets are held within a business model whose objective is to hold financial assets in order to collect contractual cash flows; and
- ii) The contractual terms of the financial assets give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

Subsequent to initial recognition, financial assets at amortized cost, including cash and cash equivalents, pledged deposits, notes and accounts receivable (including from related parties) at amortized cost, other receivables and refundable deposits, are measured at amortized cost, which equals the gross carrying amount determined using the effective interest method less any impairment loss. Exchange differences are

recognized in profit or loss.

Interest income is calculated by applying the effective interest rate to the gross carrying amount of such a financial asset.

Cash equivalents include time deposits with original maturities within 3 months from the date of acquisition, which are highly liquid, readily convertible to a known amount of cash and are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value. These cash equivalents are held for the purpose of meeting short-term cash commitments.

b) Impairment of financial assets

The Company recognizes a loss allowance for expected credit losses on financial assets measured at amortized cost (including accounts receivable).

The Company always recognizes lifetime expected credit losses (ECLs) for accounts receivable. For all other financial instruments, the Company recognizes lifetime ECLs when there has been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition. If, on the other hand, the credit risk on a financial instrument has not increased significantly since initial recognition, the Company measures the loss allowance for that financial instrument at an amount equal to 12-month ECLs.

Expected credit losses reflect the weighted average of credit losses with the respective risks of default occurring as the weights. Lifetime ECLs represent the expected credit losses that will result from all possible default events over the expected life of a financial instrument. In contrast, 12-month ECLs represent the portion of lifetime ECLs that is expected to result from default events on a financial instrument that are possible within 12 months after the reporting date.

The impairment loss of all financial assets is recognized in profit or loss by a reduction in their carrying amounts through a loss allowance account.

c) Derecognition of financial assets

The Company derecognizes a financial asset only when the contractual rights to the cash flows from the asset expire, or when it transfers the financial asset and substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of the asset to another party.

On derecognition of a financial asset at amortized cost in its entirety, the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the sum of the consideration received and receivable is recognized in profit or loss.

2)Equity instruments

Debt and equity instruments issued by the Company are classified as either financial liabilities or as equity in accordance with the substance of the contractual arrangements and the definitions of a financial liability and an equity instrument. Equity instruments issued by the Company are recognized at the proceeds received, net of direct issue costs.

The repurchase of APEX's own equity instruments is recognized in and deducted directly from equity, and its carrying amounts are calculated based on weighted average by share types. No gain or loss is recognized in profit or loss on the purchase, sale, issuance or cancellation of APEX's own equity instruments.

3)Financial liabilities

a) Subsequent measurement

All financial liabilities are measured at amortized cost using the effective interest method.

b) Derecognition of financial liabilities

The difference between the carrying amount of the financial liability derecognized and the consideration paid, including any non-cash assets transferred or liabilities assumed, is recognized in profit or loss.

4)Convertible bonds

The component parts of compound instruments (i.e., convertible bonds) issued by the Company are classified separately as financial liabilities and equity in accordance with the substance of the contractual arrangements and the definitions of a financial liability and an equity instrument.

On initial recognition, the fair value of the liability component is estimated using the prevailing market interest rate for similar non-convertible instruments. This amount is recorded as a liability on an amortized cost basis using the effective interest method until extinguished upon conversion or upon the instrument's maturity date. Any embedded derivative liability is measured at fair value.

The conversion option classified as equity is determined by deducting the amount of the liability component from the fair value of the compound instrument as a whole. This is recognized and included in equity, net of income tax effects, and is not subsequently remeasured. In addition, the conversion option classified as equity will remain in equity until the conversion option is exercised; in which case, the balance recognized in equity will be transferred to capital surplus - share premiums. When the conversion option remains unexercised at maturity, the balance recognized in equity will be transferred to capital surplus - share premiums.

Transaction costs that relate to the issuance of the convertible notes are allocated to the liability and equity components in proportion to the allocation of the gross proceeds. Transaction costs relating to the equity component are recognized directly in equity. Transaction costs relating to the liability component are included in the carrying amount of the liability component.

5) Derivative financial instruments

The Company enters into derivative financial instruments to manage its exposure to foreign exchange rate risks, including foreign exchange forward contracts.

Derivatives are initially recognized at fair value at the date the derivative contracts are entered into and are subsequently remeasured to their fair value at the end of each reporting period. The resulting gain or loss is recognized in profit or loss immediately. When the fair value of a derivative financial instrument is positive, the derivative is recognized as a financial asset; when the fair value of a derivative financial instrument is negative, the derivative is recognized as a financial liability

1. Provisions

Provisions are measured at the best estimate of the discounted cash flows of the consideration required to settle the present obligation at the end of the reporting period, taking into account the risks and uncertainties surrounding the obligation.

m. Revenue recognition

The Company identifies contracts with customers, allocates the transaction price to the performance obligations and recognizes revenue when performance obligations are satisfied.

1)Revenue from the sale of goods

Revenue from the sale of goods comes from sales of biochemical testing instruments and its detection strips. Sales of biochemical testing instruments and its detection strips are recognized as revenue when the goods are delivered to the customer's specific location/the goods are shipped because it is the time when the customer has full discretion over the manner of distribution and price to sell the goods, has the primary responsibility for sales to future customers and bears the risks of obsolescence. Accounts receivable are recognized concurrently. The transaction price received is recognized as a contract liability until the goods have been delivered to the customer.

2)Revenue from the rendering of services

Revenue from the rendering of services comes from the development services.

As the Company provides project development services, the related revenue is recognized when services are rendered.

n. Leases

At the inception of a contract, the Company assesses whether the contract is, or contains, a lease.

1)The Company as lessor

All leases are classified as operating leases.

Lease payments from operating leases are recognized as income on a straight-line basis over the terms of the relevant leases.

2)The Company as lessee

The Company recognizes right-of-use assets and lease liabilities for all leases at the commencement date of a lease, except for short-term leases and low-value asset leases accounted for applying a recognition exemption where lease payments are recognized as expenses on a straight-line basis over the lease terms.

Right-of-use assets are initially measured at cost, and subsequently measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses and adjusted for any remeasurement of the lease liabilities. Right-of-use assets are presented on a separate line in the consolidated balance sheets.

Right-of-use assets are depreciated using the straight-line method from the commencement dates to the earlier of the end of the useful lives of the right-of-use assets or the end of the lease terms.

Lease liabilities are initially measured at the present value of the lease payments, which comprise fixed payments. The lease payments are discounted using the interest rate implicit in a lease, if that rate can be readily determined. If that rate cannot be readily determined, the Company uses the lessee's incremental borrowing rate.

Subsequently, lease liabilities are measured at amortized cost using the effective interest method, with interest expense recognized over the lease terms. When there is a change in a lease term, or a change in future lease payments resulting from a change in an index or a rate used to determine those payments, the Company remeasures the lease liabilities with a corresponding adjustment to the right-of-use-assets. However, if the carrying amount of the right-of-use assets is reduced to zero, any remaining amount of the remeasurement is recognized in profit or loss. Lease liabilities are presented on a separate line in the consolidated balance sheets.

o. Government grants

Government grants are not recognized until there is reasonable assurance that the Company will comply with the conditions attached to them and that the grants will be received.

Government grants related to income are recognized in other income on a systematic basis over the periods in which the Company recognizes as expenses the related costs that the grants intend to compensate.

Government grants that are receivable as compensation for expenses or losses already incurred or for the purpose of giving immediate financial support to the Company with no future related costs are recognized in profit or loss in the period in which they become receivable.

p. Employee benefits

1)Short-term employee benefits

Liabilities recognized in respect of short-term employee benefits are measured at the undiscounted amount of the benefits expected to be paid in exchange for the related services.

2)Retirement benefits

Payments to defined contribution retirement benefit plans are recognized as an expense when employees have rendered services entitling them to the contributions.

Defined benefit costs (including service cost, net interest and remeasurement) under the defined benefit retirement benefit plans are determined using the projected unit credit method. Service costs (including current service cost) and net interest on the net defined benefit liabilities (assets) are recognized as an employee benefits expense in the period in which they occur. Remeasurement, comprising actuarial gains and losses and the return on plan assets (excluding interest), is recognized in other comprehensive income in the period in which it occurs. Remeasurement recognized in other comprehensive income is reflected immediately in retained earnings and will not be reclassified to profit or loss.

The net defined benefit liabilities (assets) represent the actual deficit (surplus) in the Company's defined benefit plans. Any surplus resulting from this calculation is limited to the present value of any refunds from the plans or reductions in future contributions to the plans.

q. Taxation

Income tax expense represents the sum of the tax currently payable and deferred tax.

1)Current tax

Income tax payable (recoverable) is based on taxable profit (loss) for the year determined according to the applicable tax laws of each tax jurisdiction.

According to the Income Tax Act in the ROC, an additional tax on unappropriated earnings is provided for in the year the shareholders approve to retain earnings.

Adjustments of prior years' tax liabilities are added to or deducted from the current year's tax provision.

2)Deferred tax

Deferred tax is recognized on temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities and the corresponding tax bases used in the computation of taxable profit.

Deferred tax liabilities are generally recognized for all taxable temporary differences. Deferred tax assets are generally recognized for all deductible temporary differences that it is probable that taxable profits will be available against which those deductible temporary differences can be utilized.

Deferred tax liabilities are recognized for taxable temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries, except where the Company is able to control the reversal of the temporary difference and it is probable that the temporary difference will not reverse in the foreseeable future. Deferred tax assets arising from deductible temporary differences associated with such investments and interests are recognized only to the extent that it is probable that there will be sufficient taxable profits against which to utilize the benefits of the temporary differences and such temporary differences are expected to reverse in the foreseeable future.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at the end of each reporting period and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available to allow all or part of the assets to be recovered. A previously unrecognized deferred tax asset is also reviewed at the end of each reporting period and recognized to the extent that it has become probable that future taxable profit will allow the deferred tax asset to be recovered.

Deferred tax liabilities and assets are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply in the period in which the liabilities are settled or the assets are realized, based on tax rates (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period. The measurement of deferred tax liabilities and assets reflects the tax consequences that would follow from the manner in which the Company expects, at the end of the reporting period, to recover or settle the carrying amount of its assets and liabilities.

3)Current and deferred taxes

Current and deferred taxes are recognized in profit or loss, except when they relate to items that are recognized in other comprehensive income or directly in equity, in which case, the current and deferred taxes are also recognized in other comprehensive income or directly in equity, respectively.

5. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING JUDGMENTS AND KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTY

In the application of the Company's accounting policies, management is required to make judgments, estimations, and assumptions on the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. The estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and other factors that are considered relevant. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The Company considers the possible impact of the recent development of the COVID-19 and its economic environment implications when making its critical accounting estimates on cash flow projections, growth rate, discount rate, profitability, etc. The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognized in the period in which the estimates are revised if the revisions affect only that period or in the period of the revisions and future periods if the revisions affect both current and future periods.

Key Sources of Estimation Uncertainty

a. Estimated impairment of financial assets

The provision for impairment of accounts receivable is based on assumptions on probability of default and loss given default. The Company uses judgment in making these assumptions and in selecting the inputs to the impairment calculation, based on the Company's historical experience, existing market conditions as well as forward looking estimates as of the end of each reporting period. For details of the key assumptions and inputs used, see Note 9. Where the actual future cash inflows are less than expected, a material impairment loss may arise.

b. Write-down of inventory

The net realizable value of inventories is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business less the estimated costs of completion and the estimated costs necessary to make the sale. The estimation of net realizable value is based on current market conditions and historical experience in the sale of product of a similar nature. Changes in market conditions may have a material impact on the estimation of the net realizable value.

c. Impairment of intangible assets - customer relationships and trademarks

Determining whether customer relationships and trademarks are impaired requires an estimation of the value in use of the cash-generating units to which customer relationships and trademarks have been allocated. The calculation of the value in use requires management to estimate the future cash flows expected to arise from the cash-generating units and a suitable discount rate in order to calculate the present value. Where the actual future cash flows are less than expected, a material impairment loss may arise. For the year ended December 31, 2022, the Company recognized an impairment loss of \$24,887 thousand.

6. CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

	December 31			
	2022			2021
Cash on hand Checking accounts and demand deposits Cash equivalents	\$	2,081 278,952	\$	394 554,940
Time deposits with original maturities of less than 3 months	\$	50,672 331,705	\$	- 555,334

The market rate intervals of cash in banks at the end of the year were as follows:

	Decem	ber 31
	2022	2021
Cash in banks	0.01% ~ 3.25%	0.01% ~ 3.25%
Time deposit	3.96% ~ 4.00%	-

7. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS

Decem	ber 31
2022	2021

Financial assets at FVTPL -current		
Financial assets mandatorily classified as at FVTPL		
Non-derivative financial assets		
Domestic emerging market shares	\$ 58,919	\$ 62,787
Domestic unlisted shares	 6,910	 6,928
	\$ 65,829	\$ 69,715

8. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT AMORTIZED COST

	December 31					
	2022	2021				
Current						
Domestic investments						
Time deposits with original maturities of more than 3 months	<u>\$ </u>	<u>\$ 6,200</u>				
	December 31					
	2022	2021				
Non-current						
Domestic investments						
Time deposits with original maturities of more than 3 months	<u>\$ 6,200</u>	<u>\$ </u>				

a. The interest rates for time deposits with original maturities of more than 3 months were 0.790%~1.065% and 1.085% per annum as of December 31,2022 and 2021, respectively.

b. Refer to Note 31 for information relating to investments in financial assets at amortized cost pledged as security.

9. NOTES RECEIVABLE, ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

	December 31				
		2022		2021	
Notes receivable					
Notes receivable - operating	<u>\$</u>	5,151	\$	6,705	
Accounts receivable					
At amortized cost					
Gross carrying amount	\$	481,650	\$	467,732	
Less: Allowance for impairment loss		(32)		(29)	
-		481,618		467,703	
	\$	486,769	\$	474,408	
Other receivables					
Tax receivable	\$	10,028	\$	13,964	
Others		89		8	
	\$	10,117	\$	13,972	

Accounts receivable

The average credit period of sales of goods is 15 days to 90 days. No interest is charged on accounts receivable. To strengthen the credit risk management, small amount of credit limit is offered to the new client. Once the transaction is stable and the sales amount has reached a certain level, would entrust the professional credit investigation agency to determine the credit limit of the customer based on the relevant reports, complimented with other supervision procedures to ensure appropriate actions has

been taken to guarantee the collection of the overdue receivables. Moreover, the Company will double check the collectable amount of the account receivables on the balance sheet date as the assurance that the uncollectable account receivables has been listed and recognized as appropriate impairment loss.

The Company measures the loss allowance for accounts receivable at an amount equal to lifetime ECLs. The expected credit losses on accounts receivable are estimated using a provision matrix prepared by reference to the past default experience of the customer, the customer's current financial position, economic condition of the industry in which the customer operates, as well as the industry outlook. The Company uses different provision matrixes based on customer segments by credit rating, transaction type, and determines the expected credit loss rate by reference to past due days of accounts receivable.

The Company writes off an account receivable when there is evidence indicating that the debtor is in severe financial difficulty and there is no realistic prospect of recovery. For accounts receivable that have been written off, the Company continues to engage in enforcement activity to attempt to recover the receivables due. Where recoveries are made, these are recognized in profit or loss.

The following table details the loss allowance of accounts receivable based on the Company's provision matrix.

<u>December 31, 2022</u>	Not Past Due	1 to 30 Days Past Due	31 to 90 Days Past Due	91 to 180 Days Past Due	Over 181 Days Past Due	Total
Gross carrying amount Loss allowance	\$372,592	\$ 61,370	\$ 47,674	\$ 14	\$ -	\$481,650
(Lifetime ECLs) Amortized cost	<u>-</u> <u>\$372,592</u>	<u>-</u> <u>\$ 61,370</u>	<u>(18</u>) <u>\$ 47,656</u>	<u>(14)</u> <u>\$</u>	<u>-</u> <u>\$</u>	<u>(32</u>) <u>\$481,618</u>
December 31, 2021						
	Not Past Due	1 to 30 Days Past Due	31 to 90 Days Past Due	91 to 180 Days Past Due	Over 181 Days Past Due	Total
Gross carrying amount Loss allowance	\$411,266	\$ 46,799	\$ 9,658	\$ 9	\$ -	\$467,732
(Lifetime ECLs) Amortized cost	<u>(1</u>) <u>\$411,265</u>	(2) <u>\$ 46,797</u>	<u>(17</u>) <u>\$ 9,641</u>	<u>(9</u>) <u>\$ -</u>	<u>-</u> <u>\$ </u>	(29) <u>\$467,703</u>

December 31, 2022

The movements of the loss allowance of accounts receivable were as follows:

	For the Year Ended December 31						
	202	2021					
Balance at January 1	\$	29	\$	3,525			
Less: Amounts reversed Foreign exchange gains and losses		- 3		(3,495)			
Balance at December 31	\$	32	\$	29			

10. INVENTORIES

	December 31					
		2021				
Finished goods and merchandise	\$	94,737	\$	86,948		
Work in progress		293,973		225,592		
Raw materials		350,542		316,045		
	<u>\$</u>	739,252	\$	628,585		

The cost of inventories recognized as cost of goods sold for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 were \$1,667,337 thousand and \$1,560,144 thousand, respectively. The cost of goods sold included inventory write-downs \$6,000 thousand and \$12,000 thousand, for 2022 and 2021 respectively.

11. SUBSIDIARIES

The consolidated financial statements include subsidiaries which are as follows:

			Propor Owners Decem	hip (%)	
Investor	Investee	Nature of Activities	2022	2021	Remark
APEX	Omnis Health LLC	Import and exports of medical equipment and its relevant business	99%	99%	-
	Apex Biotechnology (Suzhou) Corporation	Import and exports of medical equipment and its relevant business	96%	96%	-

12. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

	Land	Buildings	Machinery Equipment	Testing Equipment	Transportation Equipment	Office Equipment	Miscellaneous Equipment	Leasehold Improvements	Equipment under Acceptance	Total
<u>Cost</u> Balance at January 1, 2022 Additions Disposals Reclassification Effects of exchange rate changes Balance at December 31, 2022	\$261,675 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	\$601,955 1,671 503 <u>\$604,129</u> Buildings	\$489,106 10,425 (11,753) 18,637 <u>150</u> \$506,565 Machinery Equipment	\$ 38,246 	\$ 2,314 641 - - <u>\$ 2,955</u> Transportation Equipment	\$ 19,198 1,239 (353) <u>68</u> <u>\$ 20,152</u> Office Equipment	\$195,330 2,066 (465) 1,002 <u>12</u> <u>\$197,945</u> Miscellaneous Equipment	\$ - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	\$ 10,052 22,434 (855) (20,725) <u></u>	\$1,617,876 38,476 (13,426) - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -
Accumulated depreciation Balance at January 1,2022 Depreciation expenses Disposals Effects of exchange rate changes Balance at December 31, 2022	\$ - - - <u>-</u> -	\$311,621 25,627 \$337,248	\$442,751 14,725 (11,753) <u>15</u> \$445,738	\$ 21,820 4,142 <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u>	\$ 2,307 125 		\$160,421 14,259 (465) <u>7</u> \$174,222	\$ - - - <u>-</u> <u>-</u> - -	\$ - - - <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u>	\$953,847 60,431 (12,571) <u>79</u> \$1,001,786
Carrying amount at December 31, 2022	<u>\$261,675</u>	<u>\$266,881</u>	<u>\$ 60,827</u>	<u>\$ 12,867</u>	<u>\$ 523</u>	<u>\$ 3,968</u>	<u>\$ 23,723</u>	<u>\$ -</u>	<u>\$ 10,906</u>	<u>\$641,370</u>
<u>Cost</u> Balance at January 1, 2021 Additions Disposals Reclassification Effects of exchange rate changes Balance at December 31, 2021	\$261,675 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	\$601,584 260 		\$ 31,921 2,845 3,480 <u>\$ 38,246</u>	\$ 2,314 					\$1,612,671 21,577 (16,319) (<u>53</u>) \$1,617.876
Accumulated depreciation Balance at January 1,2021 Depreciation expenses Disposals Effects of exchange rate changes Balance at December 31, 2021	\$ - - <u>-</u> <u>-</u>	\$283,011 28,610 	440,359 16,057 (13,661) (4) 442,751	\$ 18,026 3,794 <u>-</u> <u>\$ 21,820</u>	\$ 2,263 44 	\$ 13,754 1,559 (371) (<u>15</u>) <u>\$ 14,927</u>		$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	\$ - - - <u>-</u> -	
Carrying amount at December 31, 2021	<u>\$261,675</u>	\$290,334	<u>\$ 46,355</u>	<u>\$ 16,426</u>	<u>\$7</u>	\$ 4,271	\$ 34,909	<u>\$ -</u>	<u>\$ 10,052</u>	\$664,029

The Company's property, plant and equipment are all for self-use.
No impairment loss recognized or reversed for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021.

The above items of property, plant and equipment are depreciated on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives as follows:

Buildings	
Main buildings	21-47 years
Electronic equipment	2-16 years
Machinery equipment	1-11 years
Testing equipment	2-10 years
Transportation equipment	2-6 years
Office equipment	2-7 years
Miscellaneous equipment	2-20 years
Leasehold improvements	5-7 years

13. LEASE ARRANGEMENTS

a. Right-of-use assets

	December 31				
		2022		2021	
Carrying amount					
Land	\$	109,050	\$	112,294	
Buildings		13,894		16,275	
Transportation equipment		1,100		301	
Office equipment		665		1,222	
	\$	124,709	\$	130,092	

	For the Year Ended December 31					
	2022			2021		
Additions to right-of-use assets	\$	2,370	<u>\$</u>	3,049		
Depreciation charge for right-of-use assets						
Land	\$	3,755	\$	3,743		
Buildings		4,029		2,419		
Machinery equipment		-		18		
Transportation equipment		851		937		
Office equipment		557		557		
	<u>\$</u>	9,192	<u>\$</u>	7,674		

Except for the aforementioned additions and recognized depreciation, the Company did not have significant sublease or impairment of right-of-use assets during the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021.

b. Lease liabilities

	Decer	nber 31		
	2022	2021		
Carrying amounts Current	<u>\$ 8,014</u>	<u>\$ 6,884</u>		
	Decer	December 31		

		2022	2021
Non-current		<u>\$ 122,668</u>	<u>\$ 127,661</u>
	Dense of liseers (mate	f., 1., 1., 1., 1., 1., 1., 1., 1., 1., 1	

Range of discount rate for lease liabilities was as follows:

	December 31			
	2022	2021		
Land	2.93%	2.93%		
Buildings	0.86%-3.85%	0.86%-3.85%		
Machinery equipment	-	5.69%		
Transportation equipment	5.69%	5.69%		
Office equipment	5.69%	5.69%		

c. Material leasing activities and terms

The Company leases land and buildings for the use of plants and offices with lease terms of 2~33 years.

d. Other lease information

	For the Year Ended December 31					
	2022			2021		
Expenses relating to short-term leases Total cash outflow for leases	<u>\$</u> \$	<u>2,505</u> (13,887)	<u>\$</u> \$	<u>3,095</u> (13,287)		

The Company leases certain office buildings and equipment which qualify as short-term leases. The Company has elected to apply the recognition exemption and thus, did not recognize right-of-use assets and lease liabilities for these leases.

14. INTANGIBLE ASSETS

							6	istomer				
	Se	oftware	Tra	ademarks	Р	atents		ationship	O	thers		Total
Cost								<u>.</u>				
Balance at January 1, 2022	\$	19,302	\$	137,024	\$	26,581	\$	89,129	\$	-	\$	272,036
Additions		3,213		161		700		-		-		4,074
Disposals	(157)		-		-		-		-	(157)
Effects of exchange rate changes		534		14,541		-		9,757		-		24,832
Balance at December 31, 2022	\$	22,892	\$	151,726	\$	27,281	\$	98,886	\$		\$	300,785
							Cı	ustomer				
	Se	oftware	Tra	ademarks	P	atents	Rel	ationship	O	thers		Total
Accumulated amortization and												
impairment												
Balance at January 1, 2022	\$	15,886	\$	73,308	\$	10,698	\$	65,666	\$	-	\$	165,558
Amortization expenses		1,390		8,769		1,685		12,633		-		24,477
Disposals	(157)		-		· -		· -		-	(157)
Impairment losses recognized		-		12,255		-		12,632		-		24,887
Effects of exchange rate changes		533		8,391		-		7,955		-		16,879
Balance at December 31, 2022	\$	17.652	\$	102,723	\$	12.383	\$	98.886	\$	-	\$	231,644
Carrying amounts at December 31, 2022	\$	5,240	\$	49,003	\$	14,898	\$		\$		\$	69,141
Cost												
Balance at January 1, 2021	\$	20,219	\$	141,366	\$	24,037	\$	91,705	\$	938	\$	278,265
Additions		337		127		3,136		-		-		3,600
Disposals	(1,093)	(630)	(592)		-	(938)	(3,253)
Effects of exchange rate changes	(161)	(3,839)		-	(2,576)		-	Ċ	6,576)
Balance at December 31, 2021	\$	19,302	\$	137,024	\$	26,581	\$	89,129	\$	-	\$	272,036
			_	142					-			
				142								

Accumulated amortization and impairment												
Balance at January 1, 2021	\$	15,786	\$	67,589	\$	9,539	\$	55,493	\$	938	\$	149,345
Amortization expenses		1,351		8,268		1,751		11,871		-		23,241
Disposals	(1,093)	(630)	(592)		-	(938)	(3,253)
Effects of exchange rate changes	(158)	(1,919)		-	(1,698)		-	(3,775)
Balance at December 31, 2021	\$	15,886	\$	73,308	\$	10,698	\$	65,666	\$	_	\$	165,558
Carrying amounts at December 31, 2021	\$	3,416	\$	63,716	\$	15,883	\$	23,463	\$		\$	106,478

The customer relationship and the trademarks mainly come from the expected benefits of operating sales growth in the North and South America from Omnis. Due to the supply shortages of the Omnis, the major customers procure from the competitor company, with the subsequent request Omnis to lower the sales price and yet reached no consensus, it results in the decrease of orders. Moreover, the market competition and the discount offer to specific customers have led to the consequence that the actual consolidated operating sales growth is not high as expected. Based on the revised estimation in 2022, the collectable amount of the receivables is less than the carrying amount, thus the recognized impairment loss is NT\$ 24,887 thousand.

The collectable amount of Omnis is determined based on the "value in use". The key assumption of the value in use include discount rate, sustainable growth rate, the expected operating revenue, gross profit and net profit margin after tax. Such assumption is referenced from the past operating status of the cash-generating unit and the forecast of the market from the management.

In 2022, the estimation of the cashflow is based on the 7-year financial budget granted by the managerial of the Company, calculated with the annual discount rate of 13% and 2% as the sustainable growth rate for the cashflow over 7 years.

Intangible assets are amortized on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives as follows:

Trademarks	2-12.7 years
Patents	1-19 years
Software	1-10 years
Customer Relationship	1-6.7 years
Others	5 years

15. OTHER CURRENT ASSETS

		December 31						
	2022			2021				
Prepayments (Note)	\$	18,998	\$	11,060				
Others		1,808		579				
	<u>\$</u>	20,806	\$	11,639				

Note : The prepayments were mainly for the prepayment of patents, trademarks, repairs and maintenance expenses, and insurance expenses, etc.

16. BORROWINGS

	Decen	nber 31
	2022	2021
Unsecured borrowings		
Working capital loans	<u>\$ 50,000</u>	<u>\$ 150,000</u>

The interest rate on bank borrowing were 1.70% and $0.88\% \sim 1.15\%$ at December 31,2022 and 2021, respectively.

17. BONDS PAYABLE

	December 31			
	2022		2021	
Domestic unsecured convertible bonds Less: Discount on convertible bonds payable	\$	- -	\$	-
Less: Current portion	\$	-	\$	

The Third round of domestic unsecured convertible bond

APEX issued the third round of unsecured convertible bond of NT\$400,000 thousand on May 24, 2018 with the bond interest rate of 0%. When reaching the bond maturity date on May 24, 2021, the bond holders have the right to request APEX to redeem the bond at 101.51% of its face value (real interest rate 0.50%) in cash. According to the corporate bond issuance and conversion regulations, the bond holders have the right to ask APEX to convert the bonds to common stocks at the convertible price (33.3 per share when issuance, 31.6 per share in July,2018, 30.8 adjusted in July,2019 and 29.5 in July 2020, and adjusted based on formula), starting from the day after one month of issuance day until the maturity date. Based on the consignment contract, when specific requirement meets, APEX has the right of Bond Redemption.

The Convertible bond consists of liability and equity. The equity is expressed as the Capital surplus, share option. The effective rate of the originally recognized liabilities is 1.25%.

When the convertible bond has reached the issuance date of 3 years, the bond holders can ask APEX to redeem the convertible bond at the bond's face value adding on the interest compensation. Thus, the total carrying value of the redeemed bond in May 2021 is NT\$391,800 thousand, adding on the interest compensation of NT\$5,906 thousand.

	December 31			
	202	22		2021
Liability component at the date of issue	\$	-	\$	385,320
Interest charged at an effective interest rate of 1.25%		-		14,463
Convertible bonds converted into ordinary shares		-		(7,983)
Redeemed convertible bonds	¢	-	¢	(391,800)
Liability component at the year end	<u> </u>	-	2	

18. NOTES PAYABLE AND ACCOUNTS PAYABLE

		December 31			
	202	22	2021		
<u>Notes payable</u> Operating	<u>\$</u>	<u>63,225</u> <u>\$</u>	58,733		

Accounts payable			
Operating	<u>\$</u>	226,460	\$ 285,158

The average credit period on purchases of certain goods was 30-90 days. The Company has financial risk management policies in place to ensure that all payables are paid within the pre-agreed credit terms.

19. OTHER LIABILITIES

	December 31			
		2022		2021
Current				
Other payables				
Payables for salaries and bonuses	\$	66,970	\$	62,464
Payables for employees' compensation and				
remuneration of directors		17,361		17,172
Payables for purchases of equipment		3,324		980
Others (Note)		55,313		58,682
	\$	142,968	\$	139,298
Other liabilities				
Receipts under custody	<u>\$</u>	3,026	<u>\$</u>	2,889

Note: Other item refers to the consumables occurred from the operation, utility bills and maintenance for cleaning, etc. relevant payables.

20. PROVISIONS

	December 31			
		2022		2021
Current				
Employee benefits (Note)	\$	10,901	\$	9,750

Note: The provision for employee benefits represents vested service leave entitlements accrued.

21. RETIREMENT BENEFIT PLANS

a. Defined contribution plans

APEX adopted a pension plan under the Labor Pension Act (LPA), which is a state-managed defined contribution plan. Under the LPA, APEX makes monthly contributions to employees' individual pension accounts at 6% of monthly salaries and wages.

b. Defined benefit plans

The defined benefit plans adopted by APEX in accordance with the Labor Standards Act is operated by the government of the ROC. Pension benefits are calculated on the basis of the length of service and average monthly salaries of the 6 months before retirement. APEX contributes amounts equal to 2% of total monthly salaries and wages to a pension fund administered by the pension fund monitoring committee. Pension contributions are deposited in the Bank of Taiwan in the committee's name. Before the end of each year, APEX assesses the balance in the pension fund. If the amount of the balance in the pension fund is inadequate to pay retirement benefits for employees who conform to retirement requirements in the next year, APEX is required to fund the difference in one appropriation that should be made before the end of March of the next year. The pension fund is managed by the Bureau of Labor Funds, Ministry of Labor (the "Bureau"); APEX has no right to influence the investment policy and strategy.

The amounts in the consolidated balance sheets in respect of the Company's defined benefit plans were as follows:

	December 31			
	2022		2021	
Present value of defined benefit obligation	\$	73,533	\$	75,623
Fair value of plan assets		(79,690)		(76,737)
Net defined benefit assets	<u>\$</u>	(6,157)	\$	(1,114)

Movements in net defined benefit liabilities (assets) were as follows:

	Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation	Fair Value of the Plan Assets	Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets)
Balance at January 1, 2021	<u>\$ 77,154</u>	(<u>\$ 75,283</u>)	<u>\$ 1,871</u>
Service cost			
Current service cost	711	-	711
Net interest expense (income)	231	(<u>235</u>)	(4)
Recognized in profit or loss	942	(<u>235</u>)	707
Remeasurement			
Return on plan assets (excluding amounts			
included in net			
interest)	-	(1,082)	(1,082)
Actuarial gain -Change			
in financial			
assumptions	(1,397)	-	(1,397)
Actuarial gain			
-Experience			
adjustments	(52)		(52)
Recognized in other			
comprehensive			
income(loss)	(1,449)	(1,082)	(2,531)
	Present Value of		Net Defined
	the Defined		Benefit
	Benefit	Fair Value of the	Liabilities
	Obligation	Plan Assets	(Assets)
Contributions from the	U		
employer	-	(1,161)	(1,161)
Benefits paid	(1,024)	1,024	-
Balance at December 31, 2021	75,623	(76,737)	(1,114)
Service cost		(<u> </u>	\ <u></u> /
Current service cost	716	-	716
Net interest expense (income)	454	(460)	$(\underline{}\underline{}\underline{}\underline{})$
Recognized in profit or loss	1,170	(460)	710
recognized in profit of 1055	146	()	/10
	140		

Remeasurement						
Return on plan assets						
(excluding amounts						
included in net						
interest)	\$	-	(\$	6,065)	(\$	6,065)
Actuarial gain -Change						
in financial						
assumptions	(2,518)		-	(2,518)
Actuarial loss						
-Experience						
adjustments		2,830		_		2,830
Recognized in other						
comprehensive						
income(loss)		312	(<u>6,065</u>)	()	5,753)
Benefits paid	(3,572)		3,572		_
Balance at December 31, 2022	\$	73,533	(<u></u>	<u>79,690</u>)	(<u></u>	<u>6,157</u>)

Through the defined benefit plans under the Labor Standards Act, APEX is exposed to the following risks:

- 1)Investment risk: The plan assets are invested in domestic and foreign equity and debt securities, bank deposits, etc. The investment is conducted at the discretion of the Bureau or under the mandated management. However, in accordance with relevant regulations, the return generated by plan assets shall not be below the interest rate for a 2-year time deposit with local banks.
- 2)Interest risk: A decrease in the government bond interest rate will increase the present value of the defined benefit obligation; however, this will be partially offset by an increase in the return on the plans' debt investments.
- 3)Salary risk: The present value of the defined benefit obligation is calculated using the future salaries of plan participants. As such, an increase in the salaries of the plan participants will increase the present value of the defined benefit obligation.

The actuarial valuations of the present value of the defined benefit obligation were carried out by qualified actuaries. The significant assumptions used for the purposes of the actuarial valuations were as follows:

	December 31		
	2022	2021	
Discount rate	1.2%	0.6%	
Expected rate of salary increase	3%	3%	

If possible reasonable change in each of the significant actuarial assumptions will occur and all other assumptions will remain constant, the present value of the defined benefit obligation will increase (decrease) as follows:

	Decen	December 31			
	2022	2021			
Discount rate					
0.1% increase	<u>\$ (401)</u>	\$ (453)			
0.1% decrease	\$ 407	\$ 459			
Expected rate of salary increase					
0.1% increase	<u>\$ 351</u>	\$ 397			
0.1% decrease	\$ (347)	\$ (393)			

The above sensitivity analysis may not be representative of the actual changes in the present value of the defined benefit obligation as it is unlikely that changes in assumptions will occur in isolation of one another as some of the assumptions may be correlated.

	December 31			
	2022	2021		
Expected contributions to the plans for the next year The average duration of the defined benefit obligation	<u>\$</u> - 5.4 years	<u>\$</u> - 5.7 years		

22. EQUITY

a. Ordinary shares

	December 31			
	2022	2021		
Authorized shares (in thousands)	200,000	200,000		
Authorized capital	<u>\$ 2,000,000</u>	<u>\$ 2,000,000</u>		
Issued and paid shares (in thousands)	99,950	<u> </u>		
Issued capital	<u>\$ 999,502</u>	<u>\$ 999,502</u>		

A holder of issued common shares with par value of NT\$10 per share is entitled to vote and to receive dividends.

APEX held shareholder meeting on May 29, 2020 and decided to execute issuing common stocks for capital increase through private funding. The shares issued will not be over 35,000 thousand shares of stocks with the par value of NT\$10 per share. It is expected to hold private funding twice within one year starting from the shareholders' meeting decision day. The price for each share shall be no less than the regulated price regulated by "Directions for Public Companies Conducting Private Placements of Securities". The meeting of board of directors held on March 26, 2021, has decided to cease the case of private funding through common stock capital increase.

b. Capital surplus

 December 31

 2022
 2021

May be used to offset a deficit, distributed as cash dividends, or transferred to share capital (Note)

Conversion of convertible bonds	\$ 26,570	\$ 26,570
Treasury share transactions	1,592	1,592
Transfer in from shares option due to convertible bonds		
repayment	 40,206	 40,206
	\$ 68,368	\$ 68,368

Note : Such capital surplus may be used to offset a deficit; in addition, when the Company has no deficit, such capital surplus may be distributed as cash dividends or transferred to share capital (limited to a certain percentage of the Company's paid-in capital and once a year).

c. Retained earnings and dividends policy

APEX passed a resolution in the shareholders' meeting on May 27, 2022 to amend its Articles of Association, stipulating that the company authorizes a special resolution of the board of directors to distribute dividends and bonuses in cash and report to the shareholders' meeting.

According to the distribution policy of APEX's amended Articles of Association, if there is a surplus in the annual final accounts, the tax payable should be estimated and retained in advance, the losses should be made up according to law, and 10% should be set aside as the legal reserve. However, the restriction shall not apply if the legal reserve has already accumulated to reach the amount equal to APEX's paid-in capital. Secondly, according to the law or the regulations of the competent authority, the special reserve shall be appropriated or reversed. If there is any surplus, the accumulative undistributed surplus of the previous year shall be added to the accumulative distributable surplus. The board of directors shall prepare a surplus distribution proposal and submit it to the shareholders' meeting for resolution on distribution. If all or part of the above-mentioned distribution of dividends and bonuses is made in the form of cash distribution, the board of directors shall be authorized to do so with the presence of more than two-thirds of the directors and the consent of more than half of the directors present, and report to the shareholders' meeting.

As the distribution policy before the amendment of APEX 's article of association, if there is a surplus in the annual final accounts, the tax payable shall be estimated and retained in advance, the losses should be made up according to law, and 10% should be set aside as the legal reserve. However, the restriction shall not apply if the legal reserve has already accumulated to reach the amount equal to APEX's paid-in capital. Secondly, according to the law or the regulations of the competent authority, the special reserve shall be appropriated or reversed. If there is any surplus, the accumulative undistributed surplus of the previous year shall be added to the accumulative distributable surplus. The board of directors shall prepare a surplus distribution proposal and submit it to the shareholders' meeting for resolution on distribution.

For the policies on the distribution of compensation of employees and remuneration of directors, refer to compensation of employees and remuneration of directors in Note 24(g).

Based on the article of association of APEX, the dividend policy mainly takes the considerations of future expansion scale for operation and the demand for cash flow into account, and shareholders' interest, balance the stock dividend and long-term company financial planning, etc. The shareholder dividend shall be more than 50% of the accumulated distributed earnings, among which the cash dividend shall be not less than 20% of the total amount of the distributed dividend.

An appropriation of earnings to a legal reserve shall be made until the legal reserve equals APEX's paid-in capital. The legal reserve may be used to offset deficits. If APEX has no deficit and the legal reserve has exceeded 25% of APEX's paid-in capital, the excess may be transferred to capital or distributed in cash.

The appropriations of earnings for 2021 and 2020, which were approved in the shareholders' general meetings on May 27, 2022 and July 30, 2021, respectively, were as follows:

-	Appropriation of Earnings For the Year Ended December 31				-	
	2021			2020		-
Legal reserve	\$	20,476		\$	9,532	
Cash dividends	\$	129,935		\$	90,433	
Cash dividends per share	\$	1.3		\$	0.91	

In addition, the shareholders' meeting of APEX on July 30, 2021, passed the distribution of cash from the legal reserve of NT\$18,882 thousand, and a cash dividend of NT\$0.19 per share.

The appropriation of earnings for 2022, which were proposed by APEX's board of directors on March 10, 2023, were as follows:

	For the Year Ended December 31, 2022		
Legal reserve	<u>\$ 18,754</u>		
Cash dividends	<u>\$ 139,930</u>		
Cash dividends per share	\$ 1.4		

The cash dividend has been resolved for distribution. Others will remain for resolution in the general meeting of shareholders held on May 31 in 2023.

d. Other equity items

Exchange differences on the translation of the financial statements of foreign operations

	For the Year Ended December 31			
	2022		2021	
Balance at January 1	\$	2,518	\$	4,450
Recognized for the year Exchange differences on the translation of the financial				
statements of foreign operations		6,989		(1,932)
Balance at December 31	<u>\$</u>	9,507	<u>\$</u>	2,518

e. Non-controlling interests

For the Year Ended December 31

	2	2022		2021
Balance at January 1	\$	824	\$	781
Share in profit/(loss) for the year		(334)		65
Other comprehensive income/(loss) during the year				
Exchange differences on translating the financial statements of				
foreign entities		79		(22)
Balance at December 31	\$	569	<u>\$</u>	824

f. Treasury shares

	Transferred to employees
Purpose of Buy-back	(In thousands of shares)
Number of shares at January 1, 2021	573
Decrease during the period	(573)
Number of shares at December 31, 2021	

In 2021, APEX transferred 573 thousand shares to employees at a price of \$21.37 per share, and cost was NT\$12,246 thousand. The treasury shares have set April 28,2021 as the day for employee stock option and May 27,2021 as the day for stock delivery day. APEX has recognized employee remuneration costs of NT\$1,592 thousand on the date of granting, and recognized capital surplus as treasury stock transactions of NT\$1,592 thousand on the date of stock delivery to employees.

Under the Securities and Exchange Act, APEX shall neither pledge treasury shares nor exercise shareholders' rights on these shares, such as the rights to dividends and to vote.

23. REVENUE

	For the Year Ended December 31			
		2022		2021
Revenue from contracts with customers				
Revenue from the sale of goods	\$	2,220,841	\$	2,097,689
Other operating revenue		23,335		33,967
	<u>\$</u>	2,244,176	<u>\$</u>	2,131,656

a. Contract information

Revenue from the sale of goods

The company estimates the discount amount based on the range of price discounts given in the past, using the most probable amount. However, taking into the account that major competitors provide more favorable discounts than the estimated amount, the company determines the revenue recognition amount based on the favorable discount. The remaining products are sold at a fixed price as agreed in the contract.

b. Contract balances

	Dec	ember 31, 2022	Dec	ember 31, 2021	Ja	nuary 1, 2021
Accounts receivable (Note 9)	<u>\$</u>	481,618	<u>\$</u>	467,703	<u>\$</u>	319,223
Contract liabilities Sale of goods	<u>\$</u>	29,043	<u>\$</u>	93,060	<u>\$</u>	42,610

The changes in the contract liability balances primarily result from the timing difference between the satisfaction of the performance obligations and the respective customer's payment.

Revenue in the current year that was recognized from the contract liability balance at the beginning of the year and from the performance obligations satisfied in the previous periods was summarized as follows:

	For the Year Ended December 31			
	2022	2021		
From contract liabilities at the start of the year Sale of goods	<u>\$ 91,209</u>	<u>\$ 39,992</u>		

c. Disaggregation of revenue

	For the Year Ended December 31				
		2022		2021	
USA	\$	898,352	\$	912,274	
Italy		661,249		740,201	
Austria		365,422		146,122	
Taiwan		93,466		71,419	
Others		225,687		261,640	
	\$	2,244,176	\$	2,131,656	

24. NET PROFIT (LOSS) FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS

a. Interest income

	For the Year Ended December 31				
	2022	2021			
Bank deposits	<u>\$ 577</u>	<u>\$ 414</u>			

b. Other income

	For the Year Ended December 31				
		2022		2021	
Rental income	\$	1,323	\$	2,161	
Dividends Grant income (Note 27)		575 42		1,597 155	
Others	<u>\$</u>	<u>660</u> 2,600	\$	<u>15,228</u> <u>19,141</u>	

c. Other gains and losses

	For the Year Ended December 31			
		2022		2021
Net foreign exchange gains (losses)	\$	54,713	\$	(58,604)
Impairment loss		(24,887)		-
Fair value changes of financial assets and financial liabilities				
Financial assets mandatorily classified as at FVTPL		(2,885)		31,703
Financial liabilities held for trading		(1,705)		-
Others		_		(137)
	\$	25,236	\$	(27.038)

d. Finance costs

	For the Year Ended December 31			
		2022		2021
Interest on lease liabilities Interest on bank loans Interest on convertible bonds	\$ <u>\$</u>	3,702 1,696 <u>-</u> 5,398	\$ <u>\$</u>	3,702 996 <u>7,832</u> <u>12,530</u>

e. Depreciation and amortization

	For the Year Ended December 31				
	2022	2021			
An analysis of depreciation by function Operating costs Operating expenses	\$ 43,565 26,058 \$ 69,623	\$ 47,217 <u>25,217</u> <u>\$ 72,434</u>			
An analysis of amortization by function Operating costs Selling and marketing expenses General and administrative expenses Research and development expenses		$ \begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$			

f. Employee benefits expense

	For the Year Ended December 31			
		2022	2021	
Short-term benefits Post-employment benefits	\$	555,042	\$	522,267
Defined contribution plan Defined benefit plans (Note 21)		16,742 710		15,798 707
Share-based payments Total employee benefits expense	<u>\$</u>	- 572,494	\$	<u>1,592</u> 540,364
An analysis of employee benefits expense by function				
Operating costs	\$	350,240	\$	330,319
Operating expenses		222,254		210,045
	\$	572,494	\$	540,364

g. Compensation of employees and remuneration of directors

According to the APEX's Articles, APEX accrues compensation of employees and remuneration of directors at rates of no less than 3% and no higher than 1%, respectively, of net profit before income tax, compensation of employees, and remuneration of directors. The compensation of employees and the remuneration of directors for the years ended December 31,2022 and 2021, which were approved by the board of directors on March 10, 2023 and March 18, 2022, respectively, are as follows:

Accrual rate

	For the Year Ended December 3		
	2022	2021	
Compensation of employees Remuneration of directors	7.00% 1.00%	7.50% 1.00%	

Amount

	For the Year Ended December 31							
	2022					202	21	
		Cash	Shares			Cash	Shar	es
Compensation of employees	\$	15,191	\$	-	\$	15,152	\$	-
Remuneration of directors		2,170				2,020		

If there is a change in the amounts after the annual consolidated financial statements are authorized for issue, the differences are recorded as a change in the accounting estimate.

There is no difference between the actual amounts of compensation of employees and remuneration of directors paid and the amounts recognized in the consolidated financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020.

Information on the compensation of employees and remuneration of directors resolved by the APEX's board of directors is available at the Market Observation Post System website of the Taiwan Stock Exchange.

h. Gains or losses on foreign currency exchange

2022	2021	
	2021	
103,971 (49,258)	(81,7	<u>'20</u>)
	,	, , , ,

25. INCOME TAXES

a. Income tax recognized in profit or loss

Major components of income tax expense (benefit) are

as follows:

	For the Year Ended December 31			
	2022		2021	
Current tax				
In respect of the current year	\$	42,717	\$	29,865
Adjustments for prior years		(21,622)		(50,840)
Deferred tax				
In respect of the current year		(2,967)		3,622
Exchange difference on foreign operations		(4)		_
Income tax expense (benefit) recognized in profit or loss	\$	18,124	\$	(17,353)

A reconciliation of accounting profit and income tax

expense is as follows:

	For the Year Ended December			
	2022	2021		
Profit before tax from continuing operations Income tax expense calculated at the statutory rate Non-deductible expenses in determining taxable income Unrecognized deductible temporary differences Adjustments for prior years' tax Income tax expense (benefit) recognized in profit or loss	$ \begin{array}{r} \underline{\$ 199,575} \\ \underline{\$ 40,184} \\ 6,810 \\ (7,248) \\ \underline{(21,622)} \\ \underline{\$ 18,124} \end{array} $	<u>\$ 184,936</u> \$ 36,993 (2,393) (1,113) <u>(50,840)</u> \$ (17,353)		

b. Current tax liabilities

	Decem	ber 31
	2022	2021
Current tax liabilities Income tax payable	<u>\$ 36,915</u>	<u>\$ 40,116</u>

c. Deferred tax assets and liabilities

The movements of deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities were as follows:

For the year ended December 31, 2022

Deferred Tax Assets (Liabilities)	Openi	8		gnized in it or Loss	Closir	ng Balance
Temporary differences						
Unrealized foreign						
exchange loss (gain)	\$	1,437	(\$	4,487)	(\$	3,050)
Deferred revenue		6		11		17
Unrealized profit (loss)						
from sales		391		433		824
Others	(4,284)		7,010		2,726
	(<u></u>	2,450)	\$	2,967	\$	517

For the year ended December 31, 2021

Deferred Tax Assets (Liabilities)	Opening Balance			Recognized in Profit or Loss		Closing Balance	
Temporary differences							
Unrealized foreign							
exchange loss	\$	95	\$	1,342	\$	1,437	
Deferred revenue		195	(189)		6	
Unrealized profit (loss)							
from sales		527	(136)		391	
Others		355	(4,639)	(4,284)	
	\$	1,172	(<u></u>	3,622)	(\$	2,450)	

d. Income tax assessments

The income tax returns through 2020 have been assessed by the tax authorities.

26. EARNINGS PER SHARE

Unit: NT\$ Per Share

	For the Year Ended December 31			
	20)22	2	021
Basic earnings per share Diluted earnings per share	<u>\$</u>	<u>1.82</u> <u>1.81</u>	<u>\$</u>	<u>2.03</u> 1.93

The earnings and weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding used in the computation of earnings per share were as follows:

Net Profit for the Year

	For the Year Ended December 31				
	2022			2021	
Profit for the year attributable to shareholders of the parent Effect of potentially dilutive ordinary shares	\$	181,785	\$	202,224	
Interest on convertible bonds Earnings used in the computation of diluted earnings per share	\$	- 181,785	\$	1,540 203,764	

Number of shares (in thousands)

	For the Year Ended December 3		
	2022	2021	
Weighted average number of ordinary shares used in the computation			
of basic earnings per share	99,950	99,732	
Effect of potentially dilutive ordinary shares			
Convertible bonds	-	5,240	
Compensation of employees	721	665	
Weighted average number of ordinary shares used in the computation of diluted earnings per share	100,671	105,637	

The Company may settle the compensation of employees in cash or shares; therefore, the Company assumes that the entire amount of the compensation will be settled in shares, and the resulting potential shares are included in the weighted average number of shares outstanding used in the computation of diluted earnings per share, as the effect is dilutive. Such dilutive effect of the potential shares is included in the computation of diluted earnings per share until the number of shares to be distributed to employees is resolved in the following year.

27. GOVERNMENT GRANTS

In 2022, the Company has won the subsidy for the Middle aged and Elders stable employment training program from the Department of Labors and the subsidized funding for International Medical Equipment Fair in Singapore with the total amount of NT\$42 thousand. All the amount has been included in the following revenue items.

Thy Company gain the subsidy from the International Medical Equipment in Singapore in 2021, Young Adult Employment Flagship program subsidy from the Department of Labors and the Industrial Cooperation Programs that is related to the government subsidy amount to NT\$155 thousand. The amount has been included in the Other Revenue item.

28. CAPITAL MANAGEMENT

The Company manages its capital to ensure that entities in the Company will be able to continue as going concerns while maximizing the return to stakeholders through the optimization of the debt and equity balance. The Company's overall strategy remains unchanged from 2022.

The capital structure of the Company consists of equity attributable to owners of the Company (comprising share capital, capital surplus, retained earnings and other equity).

The Company is not subject to any externally imposed capital requirements.

Key management personnel of the Company review the capital structure on an annual basis. As part of this review, the key management personnel consider the cost of capital and the risks associated with each class of capital. Based on recommendations of the key management personnel, in order to balance the overall capital structure, the Company may adjust the amount of dividends paid to shareholders, the number of new shares issued or repurchased, or the amount of new debt issued or existing debt redeemed.

29. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

a. Fair value of financial instruments not measured at fair value

The management considers that the carrying amounts of financial assets and financial liabilities that not measured at fair value were approximate their fair values.

- b. Fair value of financial instruments measured at fair value on a recurring basis
 - 1) Fair value hierarchy

December 31, 2022

Financial assets at FVTPL Domestic emerging market	<u>Level 1</u>	Level 2	Level 3	<u>Total</u>
shares	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 58,919	\$ 58,919
Domestic unlisted shares	<u>-</u> <u>\$</u>	<u>-</u> <u>\$</u>	6,910 <u>\$65,829</u>	6,910 <u>\$65,829</u>
December 31, 2021				
Financial assets at FVTPL	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	<u>Total</u>
Domestic emerging market	\$ 62,787	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 62,787

shares				
Domestic unlisted shares	 -	 _	 6,928	 6,928
	\$ 62,787	\$ -	\$ 6,928	\$ 69,715

There were no transfers between Level 1 and Level 2 in the current and prior years.

2) Valuation techniques and inputs applied for Level 3 fair value measurement

a) Partial domestic emerging market shares equity investment adopts market method, which refers to the price base of the benchmark stock and consider the differences between the evaluated target and the benchmark stock, adding on the value of the appropriate multiply to the evaluation target. The major unobservable of the asset input value is listed as below. When the liquidity discount lessens, it implies the fair value of the investment will increase.

	December 31		
	2022	2021	
Discount for lack of marketability	15.35%	-	

If the inputs to the valuation model were changed to reflect reasonably possible alternative assumptions while all the other variables were held constant, the fair value of the shares would increase (decrease) as follows:

	December 31				
	2022	2021			
Discount for lack of marketability					
1% increase	<u>\$ (696)</u>	<u>\$</u>			
1% decrease	<u>\$ 696</u>	<u>\$</u>			

b) Part of the unlisted equity investment adopts an asset-based approach to evaluate the total value of the individual asset and individual liabilities of the target to reflect the total value of the company or business. The major unobservable input value is listed as follows. When the liquidity discount lessens, it implies the fair value of the investment will increase.

	Decem	ber 31
	2022	2021
Discount for lack of marketability	20%	20%

If the inputs to the valuation model were changed to reflect reasonably possible alternative assumptions while all the other variables were held constant, the fair value of the shares would increase (decrease) as follows:

	December 31			31
		2022		2021
Discount for lack of marketability 1% increase 1% decrease	<u>\$</u>	<u>(86)</u> <u>86</u>	<u>\$</u>	<u>(87)</u> 87
c. Categories of financial instruments				
		Decem	nber 3	31
		2022		2021
<u>Financial assets</u> FVTPL				
Mandatorily classified as at FVTPL Financial assets at amortized cost (Note 1)	\$	65,829 828,872	\$	69,715 1,039,956

Financial liabilities		
Measured at amortized cost (Note 2)	398,807	554,032

- Note 1 : The balances include financial assets at amortized cost, which comprise cash and cash equivalents, pledged deposits, notes receivable and accounts receivable (including from related parties), other receivables and refundable deposits.
- Note 2 : The balances include financial liabilities at amortized cost, which comprise short-term loans, notes payable, accounts payable (including from related parties), other payables (including from related parties) and guarantee deposits received.
- d. Financial risk management objectives and policies

The Company's major financial instruments include equity investments, accounts receivable, accounts payable, borrowings and lease liabilities. The Company's corporate treasury function provides services to the business, coordinates access to domestic and international financial markets, and monitors and manages the financial risks relating to the operations of the Company through internal risk reports that analyze exposures by degree and magnitude of risks. These risks include market risk (including foreign currency risk, interest rate risk and other price risk), credit risk and liquidity risk.

The corporate treasury function reports quarterly to the Company's risk management committee, that monitors risks and policies implemented to mitigate risk exposures.

1) Market risk

The Company's activities exposed it primarily to the financial risks of changes in foreign currency exchange rates (see (a) below) and interest rates (see (b) below).

There has been no change to the Company's exposure to market risks and the manner in which these risks are managed and measured.

a) Foreign currency risk

The carrying amounts of the significant monetary assets and liabilities not denominated in functional currency (including those eliminated on consolidation) at the end of the reporting period are set out in Note 32.

Sensitivity analysis

The Company was mainly exposed to the USD, RMB, EUR and JPY.

The following table details the Company's sensitivity to a 1% increase and decrease in the functional currency against the relevant foreign currencies. The sensitivity rate used when reporting foreign currency risk internally to key management personnel and representing management's assessment of the reasonably possible change in foreign exchange rates is 1%. A positive number below indicates a decrease in pre-tax profit associated with the functional currency strengthening 1% against the relevant currency. For a 1% weakening of the functional currency against the relevant currency, there would be an equal and opposite impact on pre-tax profit, and the balances below would be negative.

	For the Y	USD ImpactRMB ImpFor the Year EndedFor the YearDecember 31December		Year Ended
	2022	2022 2021		2021
Profit or loss	<u>\$ 2,822</u>	<u>\$ 2,950</u>	<u>\$ 195</u>	<u>\$ 231</u>
	EUR	EUR Impact		Impact
		ear Ended nber 31		Year Ended mber 31
	2022	2022 2021		2021

5,923

<u>\$</u>_____

1

<u>\$</u>

12

b) Interest rate risk

Profit or loss

The carrying amount of the Company's financial assets and financial liabilities with exposure to interest rates at the end of the reporting period were as follows:

<u>\$</u>

		December 31				
	2022			2021		
Fair value interest rate risk						
Financial assets	\$	56,872	\$	6,200		
Financial liabilities		180,682		284,545		
Cash flow interest rate risk						
Financial assets		278,944		554,940		

4,197

<u>\$</u>

Sensitivity analysis

The sensitivity analysis below was determined based on the Company's exposure to interest rates for non-derivative instruments at the end of the year. For floating rate assets, the analysis was prepared assuming the amount of each liability outstanding at the end of the year was outstanding for the whole year.

If interest rates had been 0.1% higher/lower and all other variables were held constant, the Company's pre-tax profit for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 would have increased/decreased by \$279 thousand and \$555 thousand, respectively, which was mainly a result of variable-rate of net assets.

c) Other price risk

The Company was exposed to price risk through equity investments and mutual funds. Equity investments are held for strategic rather than for trading purposes, the Company does not actively trade these investments. The Company's price risk is mainly concentrated in equity investment and mutual funds in Taiwan.

Sensitivity analysis

The sensitivity analysis below was determined based on the exposure to equity price risks at the end of the year.

If equity prices had been 5% higher/lower, pre-tax profit for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 would have increased/decreased by \$3,291 thousand and \$3,486 thousand, respectively, as a result of the changes in fair value of financial assets at FVTPL.

2) Credit risk

Credit risk refers to the risk that a counterparty will default on its contractual obligations, resulting in a financial loss to the Company. At the end of the year, the Company's maximum exposure to credit risk, which would cause a financial loss to the Company due to the failure of the counterparties to discharge its obligation by the Company, comes from the carrying amounts of the respective recognized financial assets as stated in the consolidated balance sheets.

The Company transacted with a large number of customers from various industries and geographical locations. The Company continuously assesses the financial positions of customers.

The Company's credit risk is mainly concentrated in the Company's top three customers, as of December 31,2022 and 2021, the total accounts receivable from the aforementioned customer's ratio of 79% and 69%, respectively.

3) Liquidity risk

The Company manages liquidity risk by monitoring and maintaining a level of cash and cash equivalents deemed adequate to finance the Company's operations and mitigate the effects of

fluctuations in cash flows.

a) Liquidity and interest risk rate table for non-derivative financial liabilities

The following table details the Company's remaining contractual maturities for its non-derivative financial liabilities with agreed upon repayment periods. The table has been drawn up based on the undiscounted cash flows of financial liabilities from the earliest date on which the Company can be required to pay. The table includes both interest and principal cash flows. The maturity dates for other non-derivative financial liabilities were based on the agreed upon repayment dates.

December 31, 2022

	L	ess than				
	1 Year		1-5 Years		5	+ Years
Non-derivative financial						
liabilities						
Lease liabilities	\$	11,541	\$	34,228	\$	140,879
Notes payable		63,225		-		-
Accounts payable		226,460		-		-
Other payables		142,968		-		-
Fixed interest rate liabilities		50,000				_
	\$	494,194	\$	34,228	\$	140,879

Further information on the maturity analysis of the above financial liabilities was as follows:

	Less than 1 Year	1-5 Years	5-10 Years	10-15 Years	15-20 Years	20+ Years
Fixed interest rate liabilities Lease liabilities	\$50,000 <u>11,541</u> <u>\$61,541</u>	\$- <u>34,228</u> <u>\$34,228</u>	\$ 	\$ <u>29,350</u> <u>\$29,350</u>	\$	\$- <u>52,829</u> <u>\$52,829</u>

December 31, 2021

	ess than 1 Year	1-5 Years		5	+ Years
Non-derivative financial					
<u>liabilities</u>					
Lease liabilities	\$ 10,508	\$	37,207	\$	146,103
Notes payable	58,733		-		-
Accounts payable	285,158		-		-
Other payables	139,298		-		-
Fixed interest rate liabilities	 150,000		_		-
	\$ 643,697	\$	37,207	\$	146,103

Further information on the maturity analysis of the above financial liabilities was as follows:

	Less than 1 Year	1-5 Years	5-10 Years	10-15 Years	15-20 Years	20+ Years
Fixed interest rate	\$150,000	\$-	\$	\$-	\$-	\$-
liabilities	<u>10,508</u>	<u>37,207</u>		<u>29,221</u>	<u>29,221</u>	<u>58,440</u>
Lease liabilities	<u>\$160,508</u>	<u>\$37,207</u>		<u>\$29,221</u>	<u>\$29,221</u>	<u>\$58,440</u>

b) Financing facilities

	December 31				
	2022	2021			
Uncollateralized Bank loan facilities Amount used Amount unused					
Collateralized Bank loan facilities Amount used Amount unused	\$ - 92,130 <u>\$ 92,130</u>	\$ - <u>83,040</u> <u>\$ 83,040</u>			

30. TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED PARTIES

Balances and transactions between APEX and its subsidiaries, which are related parties of APEX, have been eliminated on consolidation and are not disclosed in this note. Besides information disclosed elsewhere in the other notes, details of transactions between the Company and related parties are disclosed as below.

a. Related party name and category

	Related Party Name		Re	Relationship with the Company			
	METERTECH INC.	(Others				
b.	Sales of goods						
				For the	Year End	led Dece	mber 31
	Line Item	Related Party Catego	ry/Name	20	22	20)21
	Sales	Others		<u>\$</u>	269	<u>\$</u>	256
c.	Purchases of goods						
				For the	Year End	led Dece	mber 31
	Line Item	Related Party Catego	ry/Name	20	22	20)21
	Cost of goods sold	Others		<u>\$</u>	6,374	<u>\$</u>	5,918

The Company has no appropriate counterparties to compare with the sales and purchase prices of

related parties. The payment terms for sales and purchases from related parties and non-related parties were 30 to 120 days after monthly closing.

d. Receivables from related parties

		December 31				
Line Item	Related Party Category/Name	20)22	2	2021	
Notes receivable and					_	
accounts receivable	Others	\$	64	\$	7	

The outstanding accounts receivable from related parties are unsecured.

e. Payables to related parties

		December 31				
Line Item	ne Item Related Party Category/Name		2021			
Accounts payable Other payables	Others Others	<u>\$ 2,035</u> <u>\$ </u>	<u>\$ 1,704</u> <u>\$ 66</u>			

The outstanding accounts payable from related parties are unsecured and will be settled in cash.

f. Other transactions with related parties

		For the Year Ended December 3					
Line Item Related Party Category/Name		2022		2021			
Operating expenses	Others						
		\$	257	\$	1.078		

The Company has no appropriate counterparties to compare with the operating expenses of related parties.

g. Compensation of key management personnel

	For the Year Ended December 31					
	2022		2021			
Short-term benefits	\$	19,015	\$	17,806		
Post-employment benefits		268		260		
	<u>\$</u>	19,283	\$	18,066		

The remuneration of directors and key executives, were determined by the remuneration committee, based on the performance of individuals and market trends.

31. ASSETS PLEDGED AS COLLATERAL OR FOR SECURITY

The following assets were pledged as collateral for land lease from the Hsinchu Science Park Bureau.

	December 31			
	2022 2021		2021	
Pledged deposits (classified as financial assets at amortized cost)	<u>\$</u>	6,200	<u>\$</u>	6,200

32. SIGNIFICANT ASSETS AND LIABILITIES DENOMINATED IN FOREIGN CURRENCIES

The Company's significant financial assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies aggregated by the foreign currencies other than functional currencies of the entities in the Company and the related exchange rates between the foreign currencies and the respective functional currencies were as follows:

December 31, 2022

Financial assets	Foreign Currency	Exchange Rate	Carrying Amount
Monetary items USD USD EUR RMB JPY	\$ 11,598 20 12,826 4,427 7,112	30.71 (USD:NTD) 6.983 (USD:RMB) 32.720 4.408 0.2324	\$ 356,175 614 419,667 19,514 <u>1,653</u> <u>\$ 797,623</u>
<u>Financial liabilities</u> Monetary items USD GBP JPY	2,428 81 6,830	30.710 37.090 0.2324	\$ 74,564 3,004 <u>1,587</u> <u>\$ 79,155</u>
December 31, 2021			
	Foreign Currency	Exchange Rate	Carrying Amount
Financial assets		Exchange Rate	
<u>Financial assets</u> Monetary items USD USD EUR RMB JPY		Exchange Rate 27.68 (USD:NTD) 6.376 (USD:RMB) 31.320 4.344 0.2405	
Monetary items USD USD EUR RMB	Currency \$ 14,233 20 18,911 5,317	27.68 (USD:NTD) 6.376 (USD:RMB) 31.320 4.344	Amount \$ 393,969 554 592,293 23,097 3,420

Aggregate Financing Limit (Note 2) \$726.92

726.9

		For the Year End	ded December 31				
	2022		2021				
Foreign Currency	Exchange Rate (Foreign Currency: Functional Currency)	Net Foreign Exchange Gains (Losses)	Exchange Rate (Foreign Currency: Functional Currency)	Net Foreign Exchange Gains (Losses)			
USD	30.710 (USD:NTD)	\$ 2,539	27.680 (USD:NTD)	\$ (1,441)			
EUR	32.720 (EUR:NTD)	12,696	31.320 (EUR:NTD)	(5,878)			
RMB	4.408 (RMB:NTD)	12	4.3440 (RMB:NTD)	72			
JPY	0.2324 (JPY:NTD)	(72)	0.2405 (JPY:NTD)	46			
GBP	37.090 (GBP:NTD)	37	37.300 (GBP:NTD)	-			
CHF	33.205 (CHF:NTD)	36	30.175 (CHF:NTD)	20			
AUD	20.830 (AUD:NTD)		20.080 (AUD:NTD)	(2)			
		<u>\$ 15,248</u>		<u>\$ (7,183)</u>			

The significant unrealized foreign exchange gains (losses) were as follows:

33. SEPARATELY DISCLOSED ITEMS

Except for items (a) to (g), there are no other significant transactions, information on investees, and information on investment in mainland China that should be disclosed.

		U	•													
										(Amounts in	Thousands of	of New Taiwan I	Dollars	, Unless S	pecified Oth	erwise)
No.	Lender	Borrower	Financial Statement Account	Related Parties	Highest Balance for the Period	Ending Balance	Actual Borrowing Amount	Interest Rate (%)	Nature of Financing	Business Transaction Amount	Reason for Short-term Financing	Allowance for Impairment Loss		llateral Value	Financing Limit for Each Borrower (Note 1)	Aggre Finan Lim (Note
0	APEX	Omnis	Other receivables - related parties		\$107,485 (USD3,500 thousand)	\$ - (USD - thousand)	\$ - (USD - thousand)	0.12%~1.07%	The need for short-term financing	\$	Operating capital	\$ -	-	\$ -	\$545,197	\$7
		Omnis	Other receivables - related parties		61,420 (USD2,000	61,420 (USD2,000	39,923 (USD1,300		The need for short-term	-	Operating capital	-	-	-	545,19	

a. Financing provided to others

Note 1 : Financing limit for each borrower in the Group, which APEX directly or indirectly owns more than 20% of its voting shares, shall not exceed 30% of APEX's net worth as stated in latest financial statements.

Note 2 : The aggregate financing limit shall not exceed 40% of APEX's net worth as stated in latest financial statements.

thousand)

thousand) thousand)

b. Endorsements/guarantees provided

(Amounts in Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Unless Specified Otherwise)

N	D. Endorse: Guaranto	/	see/Guarantee Relationship	Limit on Endorsement/ Guarantee Given on Behalf of Each Party (Note 1)	Maximum Amount Endorsed/ Guaranteed During the Period	Outstanding Endorsement/ Guarantee at the End of the Period	Actual Amount Borrowed	Amount Endorsed/ Guaranteed by Collateral	Ratio of Accumulated Endorsement/Guarantee to Net Equity in Latest Financial Statements (%)	Aggregate	Endorsement/ Guarantee Given by Parent on Behalf of Subsidiaries	Guarantee	Endorsement/ Guarantee Given on Behalf of Companies in Mainland China
(APEX	Omnis	Subsidiary	\$ 363,464	\$ 76,775 (USD 2,500 thousand)		\$ - (USD - thousand)	s -	-	\$ 908,662	Yes	No	No

Note 1 : The aggregate endorsements/guarantees of individual companies provided by APEX, shall not exceed 20% of APEX's net worth as stated in latest financial statements.

Note 2 : The aggregate endorsements/guarantees limit provided by APEX, shall not exceed 50% of APEX's net worth as stated in latest financial statements.

c. Marketable securities held

Holding Company	Type and Name of	Relationship with	Financial Statement		December 31	, 2022	
Name	Marketable Securities	the Holding Company	Account	Shares/Units	Carrying Amount	Percentage of Ownership (%)	Fair Value
APEX	Shares :	—	FVTPL- current	2,030,286	\$ 58,919	12	\$ 58,919
	Lytone Enterprise, Inc.						

Shares :	-	FVTPL- current	785,400	6,910	2	6,910
Ascendax Venture Capital Corporation						
H2 INC.	-	FVTPL- current	899,646	-	1	-
Shares : Shieh-tai Biochemical Technology Co., Ltd.	_	FVTPL- current	372,000	-	1	-

Note : The marketable securities listed above were not pledged, guarantees or otherwise restricted by contract as of December 31, 2022.

d. Intercompany relationships and significant transactions

For the Year Ended December 31, 2022

			Datationation		Transaction Detail	s	
No.	Investee Company	Counterparty	Relationship (Note 1)	Financial Statement Accounts	Amount	Payment Terms	% to Total Revenues
			(Note I)	Financial Statement Accounts	Amount	(Note 2)	or Assets
0	APEX	APEX(Suzhou)	1	Sales	\$ 18,246	—	0.81%
				Net receivable from related parties	8,052	_	0.32%
				Purchase	4,438	—	0.20%
		Omnis	1	Sales	77,570	_	3.46%
				Net receivable from related parties	15,467	_	0.62%
				Interest revenue	1,026	—	0.05%
				Other receivables to related parties	41,158	—	1.64%
1	APEX(Suzhou)	Omnis	2	Sales	2,476	_	0.11%

Note 1 : The transactions from the parent company to the subsidiary are denoted as 1. The transactions between two subsidiaries are denoted as 2.

Note 2 : The Company has no appropriate counterparties to compare with the sales prices of subsidiaries. The payment terms for sales with subsidiaries were 120 to 150 days after monthly closing.

e. Information on investees

					(Amoun	s in Thousands	of New	v Taiwan Dol	lars, Unless Spe	ecified Otherwi	se)
				Original Inves	stment Amount	Balance as of	Deceml	per 31, 2022	Net Income	Share of	
Investor Company	Investee Company	Location	Main Businesses and Products	December 31, 2022	December 31, 2021	Shares	(%)	Carrying Amount	(Loss) of the Investee	Profit (Loss)	Note
APEX	Omnis	USA	Wholesale of medical consumable and medical equipment	\$ 526,613	\$ 526,613	70,312,094	99	\$ 40,706	(\$36,836)	(\$36,423)	—

f. Information on investment in mainland china

						(Ar	nounts in Thous	sands of N	ew Taiwan L	Jollars, Unles	ss Specified	Otherwise)
					Investm	ent Flow	Accumulated					
Investee Company	Main Businesses and Products	Paid-in Capital	Method of Investment	Accumulated Outward Remittance for Investment from Taiwan as of January 1, 2022	Outflow	Inflow	Outward Remittance for Investment from Taiwan as of December 31, 2022	Net Income (Loss) of the Investee	% Ownership for Direct or Indirect Investment	Gain (Loss)	Carrying Amount as of December 31, 2022	Accumulated Repatriation of Investment Income as of December 31, 2022
APEX (Suzhou)	Wholesale of medical consumable and medical equipment	\$ 35,394 (RMB 7,000 thousand)	(Note)	\$ 33,975 (RMB 6,700 thousand)	\$	\$	\$ 33,975 (RMB6,700 thousand)	\$1,830	96%	\$1,751	\$1,216	\$ -

Accumulated Outward Remittance for Investment in Mainland China as of December 31, 2022	Investment Amount Authorized by the Investment Commission, MOEA	Upper Limit on the Amounts of Investment Stipulated by Investment Commission, MOEA
\$33,975 (RMB 6,700 thousand)	\$33,975 (RMB 6,700 thousand)	\$1,090,394

Note : Direct investment in mainland China.

g. Information of major shareholders

Name of shareholders with ownership of 5% or greater, amount and proportion of shareholding.

	Shares					
Name of Major Shareholder	Number of Shares	Percentage of				
	Number of Shares	Ownership				
Yen Shih Shen	9,744,579	9.74%				

34. SEGMENT INFORMATION

The decision makers of the operation for the Company make decisions based on the product category information for resource allocation and the evaluation of the department performances. Thus, each product has similar economic characteristics and through the centralized sales approach. Thus, the Company combines the financial report as one single operation report. Besides, the information provided for the decision makers to double check is the same as the evaluation base as the financial statements. Thus, the reported department revenue and operating result in 2022 and 2021 can take the reference of the comprehensive income statement in 2022 and 2021. The assets of the department required for reporting can take the reference in the consolidated balance sheets in each period.

a. Revenue from major products and services

The following is an analysis of the Company's revenue from its major products and services.

	For the Year End	ded December 31
	2022	2021
Strip	\$ 1,380,952	\$ 1,326,967
Meter	500,186	406,654
Electrode	268,345	321,063
Others	94,693	76,972
	\$ 2,244,176	<u>\$ 2,131,656</u>

b. Geographical information

The Company's operating revenue from external customers by location of operations and information about its non-current assets by location of assets are detailed below.

	Custo	Revenue from External Customers For the Year Ended December 31		Non-current Assets December 31	
	2022	2021	2022	2021	
Taiwan	\$ 93,466	\$ 71,419	\$ 777,881	\$ 802,258	
USA	898,352	912,274	60,804	100,469	
Italy	661,249	740,201	-	-	
Austria	365,422	146,122	-	-	
China	55,119	49,347	1,452	2,334	
Others	<u>170,568</u> <u>\$2,244,176</u>	<u>212,293</u> <u>\$2,131,656</u>	<u>\$ 840,137</u>	<u>\$ 905,061</u>	

Non-current assets exclude financial instruments, refundable deposits, net defined benefit assets and deferred tax assets.

c. Information about major customers

Single customers contributing 10% or more to the Company's revenue were as follows:

2022		
2022		2021
661,249	\$	740,201
365,421 363,372		Note 429,328
	661,249 365,421	661,249 \$ 365,421

Note: Revenue less than 10% of the Company's revenue.

English Translation of Parent Company Only Financial Statements Originally Issued in Chinese

Stock Code :1733

Apex Biotechnology Corporation

Parent Company Only Financial Statements for the Years Ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 and Independent Auditors' Report

Notice to Readers

The reader is advised that these financial statements have been prepared originally in Chinese. In the event of a conflict between these financial statements and the original Chinese version or difference in interpretation between the two versions, the Chinese language financial statements shall prevail.

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

The Board of Directors and Shareholders Apex Biotechnology Corporation

Opinion

We have audited the accompanying parent company only financial statements of Apex Biotechnology Corporation (the "Company") which comprise the parent company only balance sheets as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, and the parent company only statements of comprehensive income, changes in equity and cash flows for the years then ended, and the notes to the parent company only financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

In our opinion, the accompanying parent company only financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the accompanying parent company only financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, and its parent company only financial performance and its parent company only cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with the Regulations Governing the Preparation of Financial Reports by Securities Issuers.

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audits in accordance with the Regulations Governing Auditing and Attestation of Financial Statements by Certified Public Accountants and the Standards on Auditing of the Republic of China. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditors' Responsibilities for the Audit of the Parent Company Only Financial Statements section of our report. We are independent of the Company in accordance with The Norm of Professional Ethics for Certified Public Accountant of the Republic of China, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Key Audit Matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgment, were of most significance in our audit of the parent company only financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2022. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the parent company only financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

Key audit matters for the Company's parent company only financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2022 is stated as follows:

Revenue Recognition

For the year ended December 31,2022, the net operating revenue was NT\$2,135,587 thousand, refer to notes 4 and 23 to the parent company only financial statements for the details of accounting policies and the related information about the recognition of revenue. Revenue is recognized as presumed risk based on Auditing Standards. Because the sales counterparties of the Company are rather stable, thus the new customers for the year ended December 31, 2022, customers who changed credit conditions and those with significant amount of overdue receivables are listed as the key audit matters for the recognition as sales revenue.

We have performed the major audit procedures as follows:

- 1. Understand and examine the key internal control design of the sales revenue procedures and its execution effectiveness.
- 2. Examine sales revenue transactions. Extract samples from the bookkeeping records concerning the receipt and payment collection to ensure the correctness of sales revenue recognition for auditing purpose.
- 3. Examine the entry of significant sales return and discount after the balance sheet date, that no incident caused by 2022, to prevent erroneous description in sales revenue.

Responsibilities of Management and Those Charged with Governance for the Parent Company Only Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the parent company only financial statements in accordance with the Regulations Governing the Preparation of Financial Reports by Securities Issuers, and for such internal control as management determines is necessary

to enable the preparation of parent company only financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the parent company only financial statements, management is responsible for assessing the Company's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless management either intends to liquidate the Company or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

Those charged with governance (including the Audit Committee) are responsible for overseeing the Company's financial reporting process.

Auditors' Responsibilities for the Audit of the Parent Company Only Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the parent company only financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditors' report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with the Standards on Auditing of the Republic of China will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these parent company only financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with the Standards on Auditing of the Republic of China, we exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- 1. Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the parent company only financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- 2. Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control.
- 3. Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by management.

- 4. Conclude on the appropriateness of management's use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditors' report to the related disclosures in the parent company only financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditors' report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Company to cease to continue as a going concern.
- 5. Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the parent company only financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the parent company only financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- 6. Obtain sufficient and appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Company to express an opinion on the parent company only financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the parent company only financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2022 and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditors' report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

The engagement partners on the audit resulting in this independent auditors' report are Ya Yun Chang and Yu Feng Huang.

Deloitte & Touche Taipei, Taiwan Republic of China

March 10, 2023

Notice to Readers

The accompanying financial statements are intended only to present the financial position, financial performance and cash flows in accordance with accounting principles and practices generally accepted in the Republic of China and not those of any other jurisdictions. The standards, procedures and practices to audit such financial statements are those generally applied in the Republic of China.

For the convenience of readers, the independent auditors' report and the accompanying financial statements have been translated into English from the original Chinese version prepared and used in the Republic of China. If there is any conflict between the English version and the original Chinese version or any difference in the interpretation of the two versions, the Chinese-language independent auditors' report and financial statements shall prevail.
PARENT COMPANY ONLY BALANCE SHEETS

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

		December 31,	2022	December 31,	2021			December 31,	2022	December 31,	2021
ASSETS	Note	Amount	%	Amount	%	LIABILITIES AND EQUITY	Note	Amount	%	Amount	%
Current assets						Current liabilities					
Cash and cash equivalents	4,6	\$ 314,191	13	\$ 523,600	20	Short-term loans	16	\$ 50,000	2	\$ 150,000	6
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss-current	4,7	65,829	2	69,715	3	Contract liabilities-current	4,23	27,923	1	92,891	4
Financial assets at amortized cost-current	4,8,31	-	-	6,200	-	Notes payable	18	63,225	3	58,733	2
Notes and accounts receivable, net	4,5,9,23	466,373	19	449,670	17	Accounts payable	18,30	208,558	9	272,680	10
Notes and accounts receivable from related parties, net	4,30	23,583	1	28,278	1	Other payables	19,30	132,126	5	129,549	5
Other receivables	9	10,063	-	13,972	1	Current tax liabilities	4,25	36,915	2	40,116	2
Other receivables from related parties	30	41,158	2	44,369	2	Current provisions	20	10,901	-	9,750	-
Inventories	4,5,10	691,030	28	606,269	23	Lease liabilities-current	4,13	4,187	-	3,503	-
Other current assets	15	19,193	1	10,557		Other current liabilities	19	3,025		2,888	
Total current assets		1,631,420	66	1,752,630	67	Total current liabilities		536,860	22_	760,110	
Non-current assets						Non-current liabilities					
Financial assets at amortized cost-noncurrent	4,8,31	6,200	-	-	-	Deferred tax liabilities	4,25	3,064	-	2,847	-
Investments accounted for using equity method	4,5,11	41,922	2	72,002	3	Lease liabilities-noncurrent	4,13	112,993	4	115,391	4
Property, plant and equipment	4,12	639,847	26	662,284	25	Guarantee deposits received		27	-	27	-
Right-of-use assets	4,13	111,429		114,422		Credit balance of investments accounted for using equity method	4,11			236	
Intangible assets	4,14	21,688	1	21,091	1	Total non-current liabilities		116,084	4	118,501	$\frac{-}{4}$
Deferred tax assets	4,25	3,620	-	433	-	Total liabilities		652,944	26	878,611	33
Prepayments for business facilities		4,917		4,462							
Refundable deposits		3,068	-	2,905	-	Equity	4,22				
Net defined benefit asset, non-current	4,21	6,157		1,114		Share capital		999,502	41	999,502	38
Total non-current assets		838,848	34	878,713	33	Capital surplus		68,368	3	68,368	<u>38</u> <u>3</u>
						Retained earnings					
						Legal reserve		497,454	20	476,978	18
						Unappropriated retained earnings		242,493	10	205,366	8
						Total retained earnings		739,947	30	682,344	<u>8</u> 26
						Other equity		9,507		2,518	
						Total equity		1,817,324	74	1,752,732	67_
Total assets		\$2,470,268	100	\$2,631,343	100	Total liabilities and equity		\$2,470,268	100	\$2,631,343	100

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the parent company only financial statements.

PARENT COMPANY ONLY STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Except Earnings Per Share)

			2022		2021
	Note	Amount	%	Amount	%
NET OPERATING REVENUE	4,23,30	\$ 2,135,587	100	\$ 2,005,990	100
OPERATING COSTS	4,10,24,30	1,639,157	77	1,516,731	76_
GROSS PROFIT		496,430	23	489,259	24
(UNREALIZED) REALIZED PROFIT FROM SALES	4	(2,161)		679	
REALIZED GROSS PROFIT		494,269	23	489,938	24
OPERATING EXPENSES	9,24,30				
Selling and marketing expenses		58,686	3	52,180	2
General and administrative expenses		84,633	4	81,189	4
Research and development expenses		165,448	7	153,289	8
Impairment gain determined in				(2 405)	
accordance with IFRS 9		-		(3,495)	
Total operating expenses		308,767	14_	283,163	14_
INCOME FROM OPERATIONS		185,502	9	206,775	10
NON-OPERATING INCOME AND EXPENSES					
Interest income	24,30	1,589	-	500	-
Other income	4,24,27	2,444	-	5,697	-
Other gains and losses	4,24	50,039	2	(27,018)	(1)
Finance costs	24	(5,246)	-	(12,389)	(1)
Share of profit (loss) of subsidiaries					
accounted for using equity method Total non-operating income and	4,5,11	(34,672)	<u>(2)</u>	11,282	1
expenses		14,154		(21,928)	(1)
INCOME BEFORE INCOME TAX		199,656		184,847	
INCOME TAX EXPENSE (INCOME)	4,25	17,871	1	(<u>17,377)</u> (Co	(1) ntinued)
				(00	

PARENT COMPANY ONLY STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Except Earnings Per Share)

2022 2021 % % Note Amount Amount NET INCOME \$ 181,785 8 \$ 202,224 10 OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME 4,21,22 (LOSS) Items that will not be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss: Remeasurement of defined benefit plans 4 2 Items that may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss: Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations 6,989 1,932) 1 (Other comprehensive income(loss) for the year, net of income tax 599 12,742 1 TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE INCOME FOR THE YEAR \$ 194,527 9 \$ 202,823 10 EARNINGS PER SHARE 26 Basic \$ 1.82 2.03 \$ Diluted 1.93 \$ 1.81 \$

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the parent company only financial statements. (Concluded)

PARENT COMPANY ONLY STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

BALANCE AT JANUARY 1, 2021	Share C Shares (In Thousands) 99,950	Capital Ordinary Share \$ 999,502	<u>Capital Surplus</u> \$ 66,776	Retained I <u>Legal Reserve</u> \$ 486,328	Earnings Unappropriated <u>Earnings</u> \$ 100,576	Other EquityExchangeDifferences onTranslation ofForeignOperations\$4,450	Treasury Shares (\$ 12,246)	<u>Total Equity</u> \$ 1,645,386
Appropriation of 2020 earnings Legal reserve Cash dividends – \$0.91 per share	-	-	-	9,532 (18,882)	(9,532) (90,433)	-	-	(109,315)
Share-based payments	-	-	1,592	-	-	-	12,246	13,838
Net income in 2021 Other comprehensive income (loss) in 2021, net of income tax Total comprehensive income in 2021	- 	- 	- 	- 	202,224 2,531 204,755	(<u>1,932</u>) (<u>1,932</u>)	- 	202,224 599 202,823
BALANCE AT DECEMBER 31, 2021	99,950	999,502	68,368	476,978	205,366	2,518		1,752,732
Appropriation of 2021 earnings Legal reserve Cash dividends – \$1.3 per share	-	-	-	20,476	(20,476) (129,935)	-	-	(129,935)
Net income in 2022 Other comprehensive income (loss) in 2022, net of income tax Total comprehensive income in 2022	- 	- 	- 	- 	181,785 5,753 187,538	<u> </u>	- 	181,785 <u>12,742</u> 194,527
BALANCE AT DECEMBER 31, 2022	99,950	\$ 999,502	\$ 68,368	\$ 497,454	\$ 242,493	\$ 9,507		\$ 1,817,324

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the parent company only financial statements.

PARENT COMPANY ONLY STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIESImage: Section of the system of the sy			2022		2021
Adjustments for: Depreciation expense $65,279$ $69,562$ Amortization expense $3,477$ $3,489$ Expected credit gain-($3,495$)Net loss (gain) on financial assets at fair value through profit or loss-($31,703$)Finance costs $5,246$ $12,389$ Interest income($1,589$)(500)Dividend income(575)($1,597$)Share-based payments $1,592$ Share of loss (profit) of subsidiaries accounted for using equity method $34,672$ ($11,282$)Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses 855 -Impairment loss on non-financial assets $6,000$ $12,000$ Unrealized (realized) loss from sales $2,161$ (679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)($44,242$) $42,585$ Changes in operating assets and liabilities $3,939$ ($5,137$)Other receivable and accounts receivable from related parties $3,939$ ($5,137$)Other receivables from related parties $8,191$ $36,000$ Inventories($90,761$)($138,813$)Other current assets($8,636$) $2,267$ Contract liabilities($64,968$) $51,433$	CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES				
Depreciation expense $65,279$ $69,562$ Amortization expense $3,477$ $3,489$ Expected credit gain- ($3,495$)Net loss (gain) on financial assets at fair value through profit- ($3,495$)or loss $4,590$ ($31,703$)Finance costs $5,246$ $12,389$ Interest income($1,589$)(500)Dividend income(575)($1,597$)Share-based payments- $1,592$ Share of loss (profit) of subsidiaries accounted for using equity method $34,672$ ($11,282$)Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses 855 -Impairment loss on non-financial assets $6,000$ $12,000$ Unrealized (realized) loss from sales $2,161$ (679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)($44,242$) $42,585$ Changes in operating assets and liabilities $3,939$ ($5,137$)Other receivable and accounts receivable from related parties $3,939$ ($5,137$)Other receivables from related parties $8,191$ $36,000$ Inventories($90,761$)($138,813$)Other current assets($8,636$) $2,267$ Contract liabilities($64,968$) $51,433$	Income before income tax	\$	199,656	\$	184,847
Amortization expense $3,477$ $3,489$ Expected credit gain-($3,495$)Net loss (gain) on financial assets at fair value through profit-($3,495$)or loss $4,590$ ($31,703$)Finance costs $5,246$ $12,389$ Interest income($1,589$)(500)Dividend income(575)($1,597$)Share-based payments- $1,592$ Share of loss (profit) of subsidiaries accounted for using equity method $34,672$ ($11,282$)Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses 855 -Impairment loss on non-financial assets $6,000$ $12,000$ Unrealized (realized) loss from sales $2,161$ (679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)($44,242$) $42,585$ Changes in operating assets and liabilities- $160,120$)Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties $4,911$ $6,911$ Other receivables from related parties $3,939$ ($5,137$) $51,433$ Other current assets($8,636$) $2,267$ Contract liabilities($64,968$) $51,433$	Adjustments for:				
Expected credit gain- ($3,495$)Net loss (gain) on financial assets at fair value through profit or loss4,590($31,703$)Finance costs $5,246$ $12,389$ Interest income($1,589$)(500)Dividend income(575)($1,597$)Share-based payments- $1,592$ Share of loss (profit) of subsidiaries accounted for using equity method $34,672$ ($11,282$)Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses 855 -Impairment loss on non-financial assets $6,000$ $12,000$ Unrealized (realized) loss from sales $2,161$ (679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)($44,242$) $42,585$ Changes in operating assets and liabilities- $3,939$ ($5,137$)Other receivable and accounts receivable from related parties $3,939$ ($5,137$)Other receivables from related parties $8,191$ $36,000$ Inventories($90,761$)($138,813$)Other current assets($8,636$) $2,267$ Contract liabilities($64,968$) $51,433$	Depreciation expense		65,279		69,562
Net loss (gain) on financial assets at fair value through profit or loss $4,590$ ($31,703$)Finance costs $5,246$ $12,389$ Interest income($1,589$) (500)Dividend income(575) ($1,597$)Share-based payments- $1,592$ Share of loss (profit) of subsidiaries accounted for using equity method $34,672$ ($11,282$)Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses 855 -Impairment loss on non-financial assets $6,000$ $12,000$ Unrealized (realized) loss from sales $2,161$ (679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)($44,242$) $42,585$ Changes in operating assets and liabilities- $160,120$)Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties $3,939$ ($5,137$)Other receivables from related parties $8,191$ $36,000$ Inventories($90,761$) ($138,813$)Other current assets($8,636$) $2,267$ Contract liabilities($64,968$) $51,433$	Amortization expense		3,477		3,489
or loss $4,590$ $($ $31,703)$ Finance costs $5,246$ $12,389$ Interest income $($ $1,589)$ $($ $500)$ Dividend income $($ $575)$ $($ $1,597)$ Share-based payments- $1,592$ Share of loss (profit) of subsidiaries accounted for using equity method $34,672$ $($ $11,282)$ Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses 855 -Impairment loss on non-financial assets $6,000$ $12,000$ Unrealized (realized) loss from sales $2,161$ $($ $679)$ Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain) $($ $44,242)$ $42,585$ Changes in operating assets and liabilities $3,939$ $($ $5,137)$ Other receivable and accounts receivable from related parties $3,939$ $($ $5,137)$ Other receivables from related parties $8,191$ $36,000$ Inventories $($ $90,761)$ $($ $138,813)$ Other current assets $($ $8,636)$ $2,267$ Contract liabilities $($ $64,968)$ $51,433$	Expected credit gain		-	(3,495)
Finance costs5,24612,389Interest income(1,589)(500)Dividend income(575)(1,597)Share-based payments-1,592Share of loss (profit) of subsidiaries accounted for using equity method $34,672$ (11,282)Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses 855 -Impairment loss on non-financial assets $6,000$ 12,000Unrealized (realized) loss from sales $2,161$ (679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)($44,242$) $42,585$ Changes in operating assets and liabilities- $3,939$ ($5,137$)Other receivable and accounts receivable from related parties $3,939$ ($5,137$)Other receivables from related parties $8,191$ $36,000$ Inventories($90,761$)($138,813$)Other current assets($8,636$) $2,267$ Contract liabilities($64,968$) $51,433$	Net loss (gain) on financial assets at fair value through profit				
Interest income(1,589)(500)Dividend income(575)(1,597)Share of loss (profit) of subsidiaries accounted for using equity method $-$ 1,592Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses 855 $-$ Impairment loss on non-financial assets $6,000$ 12,000Unrealized (realized) loss from sales $2,161$ (679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)($44,242$) $42,585$ Changes in operating assets and liabilities $3,939$ ($5,137$)Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties $4,911$ $6,911$ Other receivables from related parties $8,191$ $36,000$ Inventories($90,761$)($138,813$)Other current assets($8,636$) $2,267$ Contract liabilities($64,968$) $51,433$	or loss		4,590	(31,703)
Dividend income(575)(1,597)Share-based payments-1,592Share of loss (profit) of subsidiaries accounted for using equity method34,672(11,282)Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses855-Impairment loss on non-financial assets6,00012,000Unrealized (realized) loss from sales2,161(679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)(44,242)42,585Changes in operating assets and liabilities160,120)Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties4,9116,911Other receivables3,939(5,137)Other receivables from related parties8,19136,000Inventories(90,761)(Other current assets(8,636)2,267Contract liabilities(64,968)51,433	Finance costs		5,246		12,389
Share-based payments-1,592Share of loss (profit) of subsidiaries accounted for using equity method34,672(11,282)Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses855-Impairment loss on non-financial assets6,00012,000Unrealized (realized) loss from sales2,161(679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)(44,242)42,585Changes in operating assets and liabilitiesNotes receivable and accounts receivable(5,954)(160,120)Notes receivables and accounts receivable from related parties3,939(5,137)Other receivables from related parties8,19136,000.Inventories(90,761)(138,813)Other current assets(8,636)2,267Contract liabilities(64,968)51,433	Interest income	(1,589)	(500)
Share of loss (profit) of subsidiaries accounted for using equity method34,672 (11,282)Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses855-Impairment loss on non-financial assets6,00012,000Unrealized (realized) loss from sales2,161 (679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)(44,242)42,585Changes in operating assets and liabilitiesNotes receivable and accounts receivable(5,954) (160,120)Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties3,939 (5,137)Other receivables from related parties8,19136,000Inventories(90,761) (138,813)Other current assets(8,636)2,267Contract liabilities(64,968)51,433	Dividend income	(575)	(1,597)
method $34,672$ ($11,282$)Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses 855 -Impairment loss on non-financial assets $6,000$ $12,000$ Unrealized (realized) loss from sales $2,161$ (679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)($44,242$) $42,585$ Changes in operating assets and liabilitiesNotes receivable and accounts receivable($5,954$) ($160,120$)Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties $4,911$ $6,911$ Other receivables $3,939$ ($5,137$)Other receivables from related parties $8,191$ $36,000$ Inventories($90,761$) ($138,813$)Other current assets($8,636$) $2,267$ Contract liabilities($64,968$) $51,433$	Share-based payments		-		1,592
Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses855Impairment loss on non-financial assets6,00012,000Unrealized (realized) loss from sales2,161679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)(44,242)42,585Changes in operating assets and liabilities55Notes receivable and accounts receivable(5,954)(160,120)Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties4,9116,911Other receivables3,939(5,137)Other receivables from related parties8,19136,000Inventories(90,761)(138,813)Other current assets(8,636)2,267Contract liabilities(64,968)51,433	Share of loss (profit) of subsidiaries accounted for using equity				
Impairment loss on non-financial assets6,00012,000Unrealized (realized) loss from sales2,161679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)(44,242)42,585Changes in operating assets and liabilities(5,954)(160,120)Notes receivable and accounts receivable(5,954)(160,120)Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties3,939(5,137)Other receivables8,19136,000Inventories(90,761)(138,813)Other current assets(8,636)2,267Contract liabilities(64,968)51,433	method		34,672	(11,282)
Unrealized (realized) loss from sales2,161(679)Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)(44,242)42,585Changes in operating assets and liabilities(5,954)(160,120)Notes receivable and accounts receivable(5,954)(160,120)Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties4,9116,911Other receivables3,939(5,137)Other receivables from related parties8,19136,000Inventories(90,761)(138,813)Other current assets(8,636)2,267Contract liabilities(64,968)51,433	Property, plant and equipment transferred to expenses		855		-
Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)(44,242)42,585Changes in operating assets and liabilitiesNotes receivable and accounts receivable(5,954)(160,120)Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties4,9116,9116,911Other receivables3,939(5,137)Other receivables from related parties8,19136,000Inventories(90,761)(138,813)Other current assets(8,636)2,267Contract liabilities(64,968)51,433	Impairment loss on non-financial assets		6,000		12,000
Changes in operating assets and liabilitiesNotes receivable and accounts receivable(5,954)(160,120)Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties4,9116,911Other receivables3,939(5,137)Other receivables from related parties8,19136,000Inventories(90,761)(138,813)Other current assets(8,636)2,267Contract liabilities(64,968)51,433	Unrealized (realized) loss from sales		2,161	(679)
Changes in operating assets and liabilitiesNotes receivable and accounts receivable(5,954)(160,120)Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties4,9116,911Other receivables3,939(5,137)Other receivables from related parties8,19136,000Inventories(90,761)(138,813)Other current assets(8,636)2,267Contract liabilities(64,968)51,433	Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)	(44,242)		42,585
Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties4,9116,911Other receivables3,939(5,137)Other receivables from related parties8,19136,000Inventories(90,761)(Other current assets(8,636)2,267Contract liabilities(64,968)51,433					
Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties4,9116,911Other receivables3,939(5,137)Other receivables from related parties8,19136,000Inventories(90,761)(138,813)Other current assets(8,636)2,267Contract liabilities(64,968)51,433		(5,954)	(160,120)
Other receivables 3,939 (5,137) Other receivables from related parties 8,191 36,000 Inventories (90,761) (138,813) Other current assets (8,636) 2,267 Contract liabilities (64,968) 51,433	Notes receivable and accounts receivable from related parties		4,911		6,911
Other receivables from related parties 8,191 36,000 Inventories (90,761) 138,813) Other current assets (8,636) 2,267 Contract liabilities (64,968) 51,433			3,939	(5,137)
Inventories(90,761)(138,813)Other current assets(8,636)2,267Contract liabilities(64,968)51,433	Other receivables from related parties		8,191		36,000
Other current assets (8,636) 2,267 Contract liabilities (64,968) 51,433	-	(90,761)	(138,813)
	Other current assets	Ì	8,636)		. ,
	Contract liabilities	Ì	64,968)		51,433
	Notes payable				,
Accounts payable (64,940) 96,716		(64,940)		96,716
Other payables 193 17,881	1 1				,
Provisions 1,151 1,168					,
Other current liabilities 137 6,100			,		,
(Continued)					

PARENT COMPANY ONLY STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

Net defined benefit assets Cash generated from operations Interest received Dividend received Interest paid Income taxes paid Net cash generated from operating activities	(2022 710 63,995 605 575 5,210) 24,042) 35,923	(2021 454) 191,806 419 1,597 10,456) 9,128) 174,238
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES				
Acquisition of financial assets at fair value through profit or loss Proceeds from disposal of financial assets at fair value through	(1,705)	(178,344)
profit or loss		1,001		176,345
Acquisition of property, plant and equipment	(35,984)	(20,949)
Increase in refundable deposits	(163)	(2,202)
Acquisition of intangible assets	(4,074)	(3,600)
Increase in prepayments for business facilities	(455)	(3,993)
Net cash used in investing activities	(41,380)	(32,743)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES				
Increase in short-term loans		905,000		1,620,020
Decrease in short-term loans	(1,005,000)	(1,470,020)
Repayments of bonds		-	(397,706)
Decrease in guarantee deposits received		-	(2)
Payments of lease liabilities	(4,084)	(4,090)
Cash dividends paid	(129,935)	(109,315)
Treasury shares sold to employees				12,246
Net cash used in financing activities	(234,019)	(348,867)
				(Continued)

PARENT COMPANY ONLY STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

EFFECT OF EXCHANGE RATE CHANGES ON CASH	\$	2022 30,067	(\$	2021 26,042)
NET DECREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	(209,409)	(233,414)
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, BEGINNING OF YEAR		523,600		757,014
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, END OF YEAR	_\$	314,191	\$	523,600

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the parent company only financial statements. (Concluded)

NOTES TO PARENT COMPANY ONLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND 2021 (In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Unless Stated Otherwise)

1. GENERAL INFORMATION

Apex Biotechnology Corporation (The "Company") was incorporated on December 2, 1997 and engages mainly in research, development, production, manufacturing and selling of biochemical testing instruments and its detection strips, and trade of products and components relevant to the core business.

The Company's shares have been listed on the Taiwan Stock Exchange (TWSE) since September 19, 2001.

The financial statements are presented in the Company's functional currency, the New Taiwan dollar.

2. APPROVAL OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The financial statements were approved by the Company's board of directors on March 10, 2023.

3. APPLICATION OF NEW, AMENDED AND REVISED STANDARDS AND INTERPRETATIONS

d. Initial application of the amendments to the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), International Accounting Standards (IAS), IFRIC Interpretations (IFRIC), and SIC Interpretations (SIC) (collectively, "IFRSs") endorsed and issued into effect by the Financial Supervisory Commission (FSC)

The initial application of the amendments to the IFRSs endorsed and issued into effect by the FSC did not have a significant effect on the accounting policies of the Company.

e. The IFRSs endorsed by the FSC for application starting from 2023

New Amended and Devised Standards and Internetations	Effective Date
New, Amended and Revised Standards and Interpretations	Announced by IASB
Amendments to IAS 1 "Disclosure of Accounting Policies"	January 1, 2023 (Note 1)
Amendments to IAS 8 "Definition of Accounting Estimates"	January 1, 2023 (Note 2)
Amendments to IAS 12 "Deferred Tax related to Assets and	January 1, 2023 (Note 3)
Liabilities arising from a Single Transaction"	

- Note 1: The amendments will be applied prospectively for annual reporting periods beginning on or after January 1, 2023.
- Note 2: The amendments will be applicable to changes in accounting estimates and changes in accounting policies that occur on or after the beginning of the annual reporting period beginning on or after January 1, 2023.

- Note 3: Except for deferred taxes that were recognized on January 1, 2022 for temporary differences associated with leases and decommissioning obligations, the amendments were applied prospectively to transactions that occur on or after January 1, 2022.
- 1) Amendments to IAS 1 "Disclosure of Accounting Policies"

The amendments specify that the Company should refer to the definition of material to determine its material accounting policy information to be disclosed. Accounting policy information is material if it can reasonably be expected to influence decisions that the primary users of general purpose financial statements make on the basis of those financial statements. The amendments also clarify that:

- Accounting policy information that relates to immaterial transactions, other events or conditions is immaterial and need not be disclosed;
- The Company may consider the accounting policy information as material because of the nature of the related transactions, other events or conditions, even if the amounts are immaterial; and
- Not all accounting policy information relating to material transactions, other events or conditions is itself material.

The amendments also illustrate that accounting policy information is likely to be considered as material to the financial statements if that information relates to material transactions, other events or conditions and:

- a) The Company changed its accounting policy during the reporting period and this change resulted in a material change to the information in the financial statements;
- b) The Company chose the accounting policy from options permitted by the standards;
- c) The accounting policy was developed in accordance with IAS 8 "Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors" in the absence of an IFRS that specifically applies;
- d) The accounting policy relates to an area for which the Company is required to make significant judgements or assumptions in applying an accounting policy, and the Company discloses those judgements or assumptions; or
- e) The accounting is complex and users of the financial statements would otherwise not understand those material transactions, other events or conditions.
- 2) Amendments to IAS 8 "Definition of Accounting Estimates"

The amendments define that accounting estimates are monetary amounts in financial statements that are subject to measurement uncertainty. In applying accounting policies, the Company may be required to measure items at monetary amounts that cannot be observed directly and must instead be estimated. In such a case, the Company uses measurement techniques and inputs to develop accounting estimates to achieve the objective. The effects on an accounting estimate of a change in a measurement technique or a change in an input are changes in accounting estimates unless they result from the correction of prior period errors.

Except for the above impact, as of the date the parent company only financial statements were authorized for issue, the Company has assessed that the application of other standards and interpretations will not have a material impact on the Company's financial position and financial performance.

f. The IFRSs in issue but not yet endorsed and issued into effect by the FSC

New, Amended and Revised Standards and Interpretations	Effective Date Announced by IASB (Note 1)
Amendments to IFRS 10 and IAS 28 "Sale or Contribution of Assets between an Investor and its Associate or Joint Venture"	To be determined by IASB
Amendments to IFRS 16 "Leases Liability in a Sale and Leaseback"	January 1, 2024 (Note 2)
IFRS 17 "Insurance Contracts"	January 1, 2023
Amendments to IFRS 17	January 1, 2023
Amendments to IFRS 17 "Initial Application of IFRS 9 and IFRS 17 -	January 1, 2023
Comparative Information"	
Amendments to IAS 1 "Classification of Liabilities as Current or	January 1, 2024
Non-current"	
Amendments to IAS 1 "Non-current Liabilities with Covenants"	January 1, 2024

- Note 1: Unless stated otherwise, the above IFRSs are effective for annual reporting periods beginning on or after their respective effective dates.
- Note 2: A seller-lessee shall apply the Amendments to IFRS 16 retrospectively to sale and leaseback transactions entered into after the date of initial application of IFRS 16.
- Amendments to IAS 1 "Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current" (referred to as the "2020 amendments") and "Non-current Liabilities with Covenants" (referred to as the "2022 amendments")

The 2020 amendments clarify that for a liability to be classified as non-current, the Company shall assess whether it has the right at the end of the reporting period to defer settlement of the liability for at least twelve months after the reporting period. If such rights are in existence at the end of the reporting period, the liability is classified as non-current regardless of whether the Company will exercise that right.

The 2020 amendments also stipulate that, if the right to defer settlement is subject to compliance with specified conditions, the Company must comply with those conditions at the end of the reporting period even if the lender does not test compliance until a later date. The 2022 amendments further clarify that only covenants with which an entity is required to comply on or before the

reporting date should affect the classification of a liability as current or non-current. Although the covenants to be complied with within twelve months after the reporting period do not affect the classification of a liability, the Company shall disclose information that enables users of financial statements to understand the risk of the Company that may have difficulty complying with the covenants and repay its liabilities within twelve months after the reporting period.

The 2020 amendments stipulate that, for the purpose of liability classification, the aforementioned settlement refers to a transfer of cash, other economic resources or the Company's own equity instruments to the counterparty that results in the extinguishment of the liability. However, if the terms of a liability that could, at the option of the counterparty, result in its settlement by a transfer of the Company's own equity instruments, and if such option is recognized separately as equity in accordance with IAS 32 "Financial Instruments: Presentation", the aforementioned terms would not affect the classification of the liability.

Except for the above impact, as of the date the parent company only financial statements were authorized for issue, the Company is continuously assessing the possible impact that the application of other standards and interpretations will have on the Company's financial position and financial performance and will disclose the relevant impact when the assessment is completed.

4. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICY

r. Statement of compliance

The parent company only financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the Regulations Governing the Preparation of Financial Reports by Securities Issuers.

s. Basis of preparation

The parent company only financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis except for financial instruments which are measured at fair value and net defined benefit assets or liabilities which are measured at the present value of the defined benefit obligation less the fair value of plan assets.

The fair value measurements, which are grouped into Levels 1 to 3 based on the degree to which the fair value measurement inputs are observable and based on the significance of the inputs to the fair value measurement in its entirety, are described as follows:

4)Level 1 inputs are quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;

- 5)Level 2 inputs are inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable for an asset or liability, either directly (i.e., as prices) or indirectly (i.e., derived from prices); and
- 6)Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs for an asset or liability.

When preparing these parent company only financial statements, the Company used the equity method to account for its investments in subsidiaries. In order for the amounts of the net profit for the year, other comprehensive income for the year and total equity in the parent company only financial

statements to be the same with the amounts attributable to the owners of the Company in its consolidated financial statements, adjustments arising from the differences in accounting treatments between the parent company only basis and the consolidated basis were made to investments accounted for using the equity method, credit balance of investments accounted for using equity method, the share of profit or loss of subsidiaries, the share of other comprehensive income of subsidiaries and the related equity items, as appropriate, in these parent company only financial statements.

t. Classification of current and non-current assets and liabilities

Current assets include:

- 4) Assets held primarily for the purpose of trading;
- 5) Assets expected to be realized within 12 months after the reporting period; and
- 6)Cash and cash equivalents.
- Current liabilities include:
- 4) Liabilities held primarily for the purpose of trading;
- 5)Liabilities due to be settled within 12 months after the reporting period; and
- 6)Liabilities for which the Company does not have an unconditional right to defer settlement for at least 12 months after the reporting period.

Assets and liabilities that are not classified as current are classified as non-current.

u. Foreign currencies

In preparing the financial statements of the Company, transactions in currencies other than the Company's functional currency (foreign currencies) are recognized at the rates of exchange prevailing at the dates of the transactions.

At the end of each reporting period, monetary items denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing at that date. Exchange differences on monetary items arising from settlement or translation are recognized in profit or loss in the period in which they arise.

Non-monetary items measured at fair value that are denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing at the date when the fair value was determined. Exchange differences arising from the retranslation of non-monetary items are included in profit or loss for the period except for exchange differences arising from the retranslation of non-monetary items in respect of which gains and losses are recognized directly in other comprehensive income, in which cases, the exchange differences are also recognized directly in other comprehensive income.

Non-monetary items that are measured at historical cost in a foreign currency are not retranslated.

For the purpose of presenting parent company only financial statements, the financial statements of the Company and its foreign operations (including subsidiaries in other countries that are prepared using functional currencies which are different from the currency of the Company) are translated into the presentation currency, the New Taiwan dollar, as follows: Assets and liabilities are translated at the exchange rates prevailing at the end of the reporting period; and income and expense items are translated at the average exchange rates for the period. The resulting currency translation differences are recognized in other comprehensive income.

v. Inventories

Inventories consist of raw materials, supplies, work in process, finished goods and merchandise and are stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Inventory write-downs are made by item, except where it may be appropriate to group similar or related items. The net realizable value is the estimated selling price of inventories less all estimated costs of completion and costs necessary to make the sale. Inventories are recorded at standard cost and adjusted to approximate weighted-average cost on the balance sheet date.

w. Investments in subsidiaries

The Company uses the equity method to account for its investments in subsidiaries.

A subsidiary is an entity that is controlled by the Company.

Under the equity method, an investment in a subsidiary is initially recognized at cost and adjusted thereafter to recognize the Company's share of the profit or loss and other comprehensive income of the subsidiary. The Company also recognizes the changes in the Company's share of the equity of its subsidiaries.

Changes in the Company's ownership interest in a subsidiary that do not result in the Company losing control of the subsidiary are equity transactions. The Company recognizes directly in equity any difference between the carrying amount of such investments and the fair value of the consideration paid or received.

When the Company's share of losses of a subsidiary exceeds its interest in that subsidiary (which includes any carrying amount of the investment accounted for using the equity method and long-term interests that, in substance, form part of the Company's net investment in the subsidiary), the Company continues recognizing its share of further losses.

Any excess of the cost of an acquisition over the Company's share of the net fair value of the identifiable assets and liabilities of a subsidiary at the date of acquisition is recognized as goodwill, which is included within the carrying amount of the investment and is not amortized. Any excess of the Company's share of the net fair value of the identifiable assets and liabilities over the cost of the acquisition is recognized immediately in profit or loss.

The Company assesses its investments for any impairment by comparing the respective carrying

amounts with the estimated recoverable amounts as assessed based on the entire financial statements of its investee companies. Impairment loss is recognized when the carrying amount of any such investment exceeds the recoverable amount. If the recoverable amount of an investment subsequently increases, the Company recognizes a reversal of the impairment loss; the adjusted post-reversal carrying amount should not exceed the carrying amount that would have been recognized (net of amortization or depreciation) had no impairment loss been recognized in prior years. An impairment loss recognized on goodwill cannot be reversed in a subsequent period.

Profits or losses resulting from downstream transactions are eliminated in full only in the parent company only financial statements. Profits and losses resulting from upstream transactions and transactions between subsidiaries are recognized only in the parent company only financial statements only to the extent of interests in the subsidiaries that are not related to the Company.

x. Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment are initially measured at cost, and subsequently measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and accumulated impairment loss.

Except for freehold land which is not depreciated, the depreciation of property, plant and equipment is recognized using the straight-line method. Each significant part is depreciated separately. The estimated useful lives, residual values and depreciation methods are reviewed at the end of each reporting period, with the effects of any changes in the estimates accounted for on a prospective basis.

On derecognition of an item of property, plant and equipment, the difference between the sales proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset is recognized in profit or loss.

y. Intangible assets

5)Intangible assets acquired separately

Intangible assets with finite useful lives that are acquired separately are initially measured at cost and subsequently measured at cost less accumulated amortization and accumulated impairment loss. Amortization is recognized on a straight-line basis. The estimated useful lives, residual values, and amortization methods are reviewed at the end of each reporting period, with the effect of any changes in the estimates accounted for on a prospective basis.

6)Internally-generated intangible assets - research and development expenditure

Expenditures on research activities are recognized as expenses in the period in which they are incurred.

An internally-generated intangible asset arising from the development phase of an internal project is recognized if, and only if, all of the following have been demonstrated:

• The technical feasibility of completing the intangible asset so that it will be available for use or sale;

- The intention to complete the intangible asset and use or sell it;
- The ability to use or sell the intangible asset;
- How the intangible asset will generate probable future economic benefits;
- The availability of adequate technical, financial and other resources to complete the development and to use or sell the intangible asset;
- The ability to measure reliably the expenditures attributable to the intangible asset during its development.

The amount initially recognized for internally-generated intangible asset is the sum of the expenditures incurred from the date when such an intangible asset first meets the recognition criteria listed above. Subsequent to initial recognition, such intangible asset is measured on the same basis as an intangible asset that is acquired separately.

7)Derecognition of intangible assets

On derecognition of an intangible asset, the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset is recognized in profit or loss.

z. Impairment of property, plant and equipment, right-of-use asset, intangible assets

At the end of each reporting period, the Company reviews the carrying amounts of its property, plant and equipment, right-of-use asset and intangible assets, excluding goodwill, to determine whether there is any indication that those assets have suffered an impairment loss. If any such indication exists, the recoverable amount of the asset is estimated in order to determine the extent of the impairment loss. When it is not possible to estimate the recoverable amount of an individual asset, the Company estimates the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit to which the asset belongs.

The recoverable amount is the higher of fair value less costs to sell and value in use. If the recoverable amount of an asset or cash-generating unit is estimated to be less than its carrying amount, the carrying amount of the asset or cash-generating unit is reduced to its recoverable amount, with the resulting impairment loss recognized in profit or loss.

When an impairment loss is subsequently reversed, the carrying amount of the corresponding asset or cash-generating unit is increased to the revised estimate of its recoverable amount, but only to the extent of the carrying amount that would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognized on the asset or cash-generating unit in prior years. A reversal of an impairment loss is recognized in profit or loss.

aa. Financial instruments

Financial assets and financial liabilities are recognized when the Company becomes a party to the

contractual provisions of the instruments.

Financial assets and financial liabilities are initially measured at fair value. Transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition or issuance of financial assets and financial liabilities (other than financial assets and financial liabilities at FVTPL) are added to or deducted from the fair value of the financial assets or financial liabilities, as appropriate, on initial recognition. Transaction costs directly attributable to the acquisition of financial assets or financial liabilities at FVTPL are recognized immediately in profit or loss.

6)Financial assets

All regular way purchases or sales of financial assets are recognized and derecognized on a trade date basis.

d) Measurement categories

Financial assets are classified into the following categories: Financial assets at FVTPL and financial assets at amortized cost.

iii. Financial assets at FVTPL

Financial assets are classified as at FVTPL when the financial assets are mandatorily classified as at FVTPL. Financial assets mandatorily classified as at FVTPL include investments in equity instruments which are not designated as at FVTOCI.

Financial assets at FVTPL are subsequently measured at fair value, and any dividends are recognized in other income, any remeasurement gains or losses on such financial assets are recognized in other gains or losses. Fair value is determined in the manner described in Note 29: Financial Instruments

iv. Financial assets measured at amortized cost

Financial assets that meet the following conditions are subsequently measured at amortized cost:

- iii) The financial assets are held within a business model whose objective is to hold financial assets in order to collect contractual cash flows; and
- iv) The contractual terms of the financial assets give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

Subsequent to initial recognition, financial assets at amortized cost, including cash and cash equivalents, notes and accounts receivable (including from related parties) at amortized cost, other receivables (including from related parties), pledged deposits and refundable deposits, are measured at amortized cost, which equals the gross carrying amount determined using the effective interest method less any impairment loss. Exchange differences are recognized in profit or loss.

Interest income is calculated by applying the effective interest rate to the gross carrying amount of such a financial asset.

Cash equivalents include time deposits with original maturities within 3 months from the date of acquisition, which are highly liquid, readily convertible to a known amount of cash and are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value. These cash equivalents are held for the purpose of meeting short-term cash commitments.

e) Impairment of financial assets

The Company recognizes a loss allowance for expected credit losses on financial assets measured at amortized cost (including accounts receivable).

The Company always recognizes lifetime expected credit losses (ECLs) for accounts receivable. For all other financial instruments, the Company recognizes lifetime ECLs when there has been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition. If, on the other hand, the credit risk on a financial instrument has not increased significantly since initial recognition, the Company measures the loss allowance for that financial instrument at an amount equal to 12-month ECLs.

Expected credit losses reflect the weighted average of credit losses with the respective risks of default occurring as the weights. Lifetime ECLs represent the expected credit losses that will result from all possible default events over the expected life of a financial instrument. In contrast, 12-month ECLs represent the portion of lifetime ECLs that is expected to result from default events on a financial instrument that are possible within 12 months after the reporting date.

The impairment loss of all financial assets is recognized in profit or loss by a reduction in their carrying amounts through a loss allowance account.

f) Derecognition of financial assets

The Company derecognizes a financial asset only when the contractual rights to the cash flows from the asset expire, or when it transfers the financial asset and substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of the asset to another party.

On derecognition of a financial asset at amortized cost in its entirety, the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the sum of the consideration received and receivable is recognized in profit or loss.

7)Equity instruments

Debt and equity instruments issued by the Company are classified as either financial liabilities or as equity in accordance with the substance of the contractual arrangements and the definitions of a financial liability and an equity instrument.

Equity instruments issued by the Company are recognized at the proceeds received, net of direct issue costs.

The repurchase of the Company's own equity instruments is recognized in and deducted directly from equity, and its carrying amounts are calculated based on weighted average by share types. No gain or loss is recognized in profit or loss on the purchase, sale, issuance or cancellation of the Company's own equity instruments.

8) Financial liabilities

c) Subsequent measurement

All financial liabilities are measured at amortized cost using the effective interest method.

d) Derecognition of financial liabilities

The difference between the carrying amount of the financial liability derecognized and the consideration paid, including any non-cash assets transferred or liabilities assumed, is recognized in profit or loss.

9)Convertible bonds

The component parts of compound instruments (i.e., convertible bonds) issued by the Company are classified separately as financial liabilities and equity in accordance with the substance of the contractual arrangements and the definitions of a financial liability and an equity instrument.

On initial recognition, the fair value of the liability component is estimated using the prevailing market interest rate for similar non-convertible instruments. This amount is recorded as a liability on an amortized cost basis using the effective interest method until extinguished upon conversion or upon the instrument's maturity date. Any embedded derivative liability is measured at fair value.

The conversion option classified as equity is determined by deducting the amount of the liability component from the fair value of the compound instrument as a whole. This is recognized and included in equity, net of income tax effects, and is not subsequently remeasured. In addition, the conversion option classified as equity will remain in equity until the conversion option is exercised; in which case, the balance recognized in equity will be transferred to capital surplus - share premiums. When the conversion option remains unexercised at maturity, the balance recognized in equity will be transferred to capital surplus - share premiums.

Transaction costs that relate to the issuance of the convertible notes are allocated to the liability and equity components in proportion to the allocation of the gross proceeds. Transaction costs relating to the equity component are recognized directly in equity. Transaction costs relating to the liability component are included in the carrying amount of the liability component.

10) Derivative financial instruments

The Company enters into derivative financial instruments to manage its exposure to foreign exchange rate risks, including foreign exchange forward contracts.

Derivatives are initially recognized at fair value at the date the derivative contracts are entered into and are subsequently remeasured to their fair value at the end of each reporting period. The resulting gain or loss is recognized in profit or loss immediately. When the fair value of a derivative financial instrument is positive, the derivative is recognized as a financial asset; when the fair value of a derivative financial instrument is negative, the derivative is recognized as a financial liability

bb. Provisions

Provisions are measured at the best estimate of the discounted cash flows of the consideration required to settle the present obligation at the end of the reporting period, taking into account the risks and uncertainties surrounding the obligation.

cc. Revenue recognition

The Company identifies contracts with customers, allocates the transaction price to the performance obligations and recognizes revenue when performance obligations are satisfied.

3)Revenue from the sale of goods

Revenue from the sale of goods comes from sales of biochemical testing instruments and its detection strips. Sales of biochemical testing instruments and its detection strips are recognized as revenue when the goods are delivered to the customer's specific location/the goods are shipped because it is the time when the customer has full discretion over the manner of distribution and price to sell the goods, has the primary responsibility for sales to future customers and bears the risks of obsolescence. Accounts receivable are recognized concurrently. The transaction price received is recognized as a contract liability until the goods have been delivered to the customer.

4)Revenue from the rendering of services

Revenue from the rendering of services comes from the development services.

As the Company provides project development services, the related revenue is recognized when services are rendered.

dd. Leases

At the inception of a contract, the Company assesses whether the contract is, or contains, a lease.

3) The Company as lessor

All leases are classified as operating leases.

Lease payments from operating leases are recognized as income on a straight-line basis over the

terms of the relevant leases.

4) The Company as lessee

The Company recognizes right-of-use assets and lease liabilities for all leases at the commencement date of a lease, except for short-term leases and low-value asset leases accounted for applying a recognition exemption where lease payments are recognized as expenses on a straight-line basis over the lease terms.

Right-of-use assets are initially measured at cost, and subsequently measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses and adjusted for any remeasurement of the lease liabilities. Right-of-use assets are presented on a separate line in the balance sheets.

Right-of-use assets are depreciated using the straight-line method from the commencement dates to the earlier of the end of the useful lives of the right-of-use assets or the end of the lease terms.

Lease liabilities are initially measured at the present value of the lease payments, which comprise fixed payments. The lease payments are discounted using the interest rate implicit in a lease, if that rate can be readily determined. If that rate cannot be readily determined, the Company uses the lessee's incremental borrowing rate.

Subsequently, lease liabilities are measured at amortized cost using the effective interest method, with interest expense recognized over the lease terms. When there is a change in a lease term, or a change in future lease payments resulting from a change in an index or a rate used to determine those payments, the Company remeasures the lease liabilities with a corresponding adjustment to the right-of-use-assets. However, if the carrying amount of the right-of-use assets is reduced to zero, any remaining amount of the remeasurement is recognized in profit or loss. Lease liabilities are presented on a separate line in the balance sheets.

ee. Government grants

Government grants are not recognized until there is reasonable assurance that the Company will comply with the conditions attached to them and that the grants will be received.

Government grants related to income are recognized in other income on a systematic basis over the periods in which the Company recognizes as expenses the related costs that the grants intend to compensate.

Government grants that are receivable as compensation for expenses or losses already incurred or for the purpose of giving immediate financial support to the Company with no future related costs are recognized in profit or loss in the period in which they become receivable.

ff. Employee benefits

3)Short-term employee benefits

Liabilities recognized in respect of short-term employee benefits are measured at the undiscounted amount of the benefits expected to be paid in exchange for the related services.

4)Retirement benefits

Payments to defined contribution retirement benefit plans are recognized as an expense when employees have rendered services entitling them to the contributions.

Defined benefit costs (including service cost, net interest and remeasurement) under the defined benefit retirement benefit plans are determined using the projected unit credit method. Service costs (including current service cost) and net interest on the net defined benefit liabilities (assets) are recognized as an employee benefits expense in the period in which they occur. Remeasurement, comprising actuarial gains and losses and the return on plan assets (excluding interest), is recognized in other comprehensive income in the period in which it occurs. Remeasurement recognized in other comprehensive income is reflected immediately in retained earnings and will not be reclassified to profit or loss.

The net defined benefit liabilities (assets) represent the actual deficit (surplus) in the Company's defined benefit plans. Any surplus resulting from this calculation is limited to the present value of any refunds from the plans or reductions in future contributions to the plans.

gg. Taxation

Income tax expense represents the sum of the tax currently payable and deferred tax.

4)Current tax

Income tax payable (recoverable) is based on taxable profit (loss) for the year determined according to the Income Tax Act in the ROC.

According to the Income Tax Act in the ROC, an additional tax on unappropriated earnings is provided for in the year the shareholders approve to retain earnings.

Adjustments of prior years' tax liabilities are added to or deducted from the current year's tax provision.

5)Deferred tax

Deferred tax is recognized on temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities and the corresponding tax bases used in the computation of taxable profit.

Deferred tax liabilities are generally recognized for all taxable temporary differences. Deferred tax assets are generally recognized for all deductible temporary differences that it is probable that taxable profits will be available against which those deductible temporary differences can be utilized.

Deferred tax liabilities are recognized for taxable temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries, except where the Company is able to control the reversal of the temporary difference and it is probable that the temporary difference will not reverse in the foreseeable future. Deferred tax assets arising from deductible temporary differences associated with such investments and interests are recognized only to the extent that it is probable that there will be sufficient taxable profits against which to utilize the benefits of the temporary differences and such temporary differences are expected to reverse in the foreseeable future.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at the end of each reporting period and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available to allow all or part of the assets to be recovered. A previously unrecognized deferred tax asset is also reviewed at the end of each reporting period and recognized to the extent that it has become probable that future taxable profit will allow the deferred tax asset to be recovered.

Deferred tax liabilities and assets are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply in the period in which the liabilities are settled or the assets are realized, based on tax rates (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period. The measurement of deferred tax liabilities and assets reflects the tax consequences that would follow from the manner in which the Company expects, at the end of the reporting period, to recover or settle the carrying amount of its assets and liabilities.

6)Current and deferred taxes

Current and deferred taxes are recognized in profit or loss, except when they relate to items that are recognized in other comprehensive income or directly in equity, in which case, the current and deferred taxes are also recognized in other comprehensive income or directly in equity, respectively.

5. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING JUDGMENTS AND KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTY

In the application of the Company's accounting policies, management is required to make judgments, estimations, and assumptions on the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. The estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and other factors that are considered relevant. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The Company considers the possible impact of the recent development of the COVID-19 and its economic environment implications when making its critical accounting estimates on cash flow projections, growth rate, discount rate, profitability, etc. The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognized in the period in which the estimates are revised if the revisions affect only that period or in the period of the revisions and future periods if the revisions affect both current and future periods.

Key Sources of Estimation Uncertainty

d. Estimated impairment of financial assets

The provision for impairment of accounts receivable is based on assumptions on probability of default and loss given default. The Company uses judgment in making these assumptions and in selecting the inputs to the impairment calculation, based on the Company's historical experience, existing market conditions as well as forward looking estimates as of the end of each reporting period. For details of the key assumptions and inputs used, see Note 9. Where the actual future cash inflows are less than expected, a material impairment loss may arise.

e. Write-down of inventory

The net realizable value of inventories is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business less the estimated costs of completion and the estimated costs necessary to make the sale. The estimation of net realizable value is based on current market conditions and historical experience in the sale of product of a similar nature. Changes in market conditions may have a material impact on the estimation of the net realizable value.

f. The Impairment in subsidiary investment

The Company invest in its subsidiary Omnis Health LLC due to the disadvantageous changes in the market where assets are in. Relevant assets have shown impairment loss and the carrying value of the subsidiary investment may not be recoverable. The Company immediately evaluates all the relevant asset impairment relating to investment in the subsidiaries from the collective viewpoint of financial reports. The management of the Company makes the prediction based on the future cash flow generated from the relevant assets, including the estimated assumptions of sales growth rate, productivity utilization rate, and determine the appropriate discount rate for the calculation of the present value for impairment loss evaluation.

6. CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

	December 31				
		2022	2021		
Cash on hand Checking accounts and demand deposits	\$	287 263,232	\$	372 523,228	
Cash equivalents (Time deposits with original maturities of less than 3 months)	\$	50,672 314,191	\$	523,600	

The market rate intervals of cash in banks at the end of the year were as follows:

	Decem	ıber 31
	2022	2021
Cash in banks Time deposit	0.01% ~ 1.05% 3.96% ~ 4.00%	0.01% ~ 0.05%

7. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS

	December 31				
		2022		2021	
<u>Financial assets at FVTPL -current</u> Financial assets mandatorily classified as at FVTPL Non-derivative financial assets					
Domestic emerging market shares Domestic unlisted shares	\$ <u>\$</u>	58,919 <u>6,910</u> <u>65,829</u>	\$ <u>\$</u>	62,787 <u>6,928</u> <u>69,715</u>	

8. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT AMORTIZED COST

	December 31				
	2022	2021			
Current					
Domestic investments					
Time deposits with original maturities of more than 3 months	<u>\$</u>	<u>\$ 6,200</u>			
Non-current					
Domestic investments					
Time deposits with original maturities of more than 3 months	<u>\$ 6,200</u>	<u>\$ </u>			

- c. The interest rates for time deposits with original maturities of more than 3 months were 0.790%~1.065% and 1.085% per annum as of December 31,2022 and 2021, respectively.
- d. Refer to Note 31 for information relating to investments in financial assets at amortized cost pledged as security.

9. NOTES RECEIVABLE, ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

		December 31				
Natas associashis	20	022		2021		
<u>Notes receivable</u> Notes receivable - operating	<u>\$</u>	5,151	<u>\$</u>	6,699		

	December 31				
		2022		2021	
Accounts receivable					
At amortized cost					
Gross carrying amount	\$	461,223	\$	442,972	
Less: Allowance for impairment loss		(1)		(1)	
-		461,222		442,971	
	\$	466,373	\$	449,670	
Other receivables					
Tax receivable	\$	10,028	\$	13,964	
Others		35		8	
	\$	10,063	\$	13,972	

Accounts receivable

The average credit period of sales of goods is 15 days to 150 days. No interest is charged on accounts receivable. To strengthen the credit risk management, small amount of credit limit is offered to the new client. Once the transaction is stable and the sales amount has reached a certain level, would entrust the professional credit investigation agency to determine the credit limit of the customer based on the relevant reports, complimented with other supervision procedures to ensure appropriate actions has been taken to guarantee the collection of the overdue receivables. Moreover, the Company will double check the collectable amount of the account receivables on the balance sheet date as the assurance that the uncollectable account receivables has been listed and recognized as appropriate impairment loss.

The Company measures the loss allowance for accounts receivable at an amount equal to lifetime ECLs. The expected credit losses on accounts receivable are estimated using a provision matrix prepared by reference to the past default experience of the customer, the customer's current financial position, economic condition of the industry in which the customer operates, as well as the industry outlook. The Company uses different provision matrixes based on customer segments by credit rating, transaction type, and determines the expected credit loss rate by reference to past due days of accounts receivable.

The Company writes off an account receivable when there is evidence indicating that the debtor is in severe financial difficulty and there is no realistic prospect of recovery. For accounts receivable that have been written off, the Company continues to engage in enforcement activity to attempt to recover the receivables due. Where recoveries are made, these are recognized in profit or loss.

The following table details the loss allowance of accounts receivable based on the Company's provision matrix.

	Not Past Due	1 to 30 Days Past Due	31 to 90 Days Past Due	91 to 180 Days Past Due	Over 181 Days Past Due	Total
Gross carrying amount Loss allowance	\$353,957	\$ 59,849	\$ 47,417	\$-	\$ -	\$461,223
(Lifetime ECLs) Amortized cost	<u>-</u> <u>\$353,957</u>	<u>-</u> <u>\$ 59,849</u>	<u>(1)</u> <u>\$ 47,416</u>	<u>-</u> <u>\$</u>	<u>-</u> <u>\$</u>	(1) <u>\$461,222</u>
December 31, 2021						
	Not Past Due	1 to 30 Days Past Due	31 to 90 Days Past Due	91 to 180 Days Past Due	Over 181 Days Past Due	Total
Gross carrying amount	\$389,651	\$ 44,349	\$ 8,972	\$ -	\$ -	\$442,972
Loss allowance (Lifetime ECLs) Amortized cost	- <u>\$389,651</u>	<u>(1)</u> <u>\$ 44,348</u>	<u>-</u> <u>\$ 8,972</u>	<u>-</u> <u>\$ -</u>	<u>-</u> <u>\$</u>	(1) <u>\$442,971</u>

December 31, 2022

The movements of the loss allowance of accounts receivable were as follows:

	For the Year Ended December 31					
	202	2		2021		
Balance at January 1 Less: Amounts reversed	\$	1	\$	3,496 (3,495)		
Balance at December 31	\$	1	\$	1		

10. INVENTORIES

	December 31					
		2022		2021		
Finished goods and merchandise	\$	46,515	\$	64,632		
Work in progress		293,973		225,592		
Raw materials		350,542		316,045		
	<u>\$</u>	691,030	\$	606,269		

The cost of inventories recognized as cost of goods sold for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 were \$1,639,157 thousand and \$1,516,731 thousand, respectively. The cost of goods sold included inventory write-downs \$6,000 thousand and \$12,000 thousand, for 2022 and 2021 respectively.

11. INVESTMENTS ACCOUNTED FOR USING THE EQUITY METHOD

Investments in subsidiaries	December 31					
		2022		2021		
Omnis Health LLC Apex Biotechnology (Suzhou) Corporation Add : Transfer to Credit balance of investments accounted for using	\$	40,706 <u>1,216</u> 41,922	\$	72,002 (236) 71,766		
equity method	<u>\$</u>	41,922	<u>\$</u>	236 72,002		

	Proportion of Owner Voting Right		
	Decem	ber 31	
Name of Subsidiary	2022	2021	
Omnis Health LLC	99%	99%	
Apex Biotechnology (Suzhou) Corporation	96%	96%	

In 2022, the Company evaluated the recoverable amount of investment in Omnis Health LLC, and recognized impairment loss of NT\$24,887 thousand, listed as non-operating income and expenses under the share of profit and loss of subsidiaries accounted for using equity method.

12. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

Out	Land	Buildings	Machinery Equipment	Testing Equipment	Transportation Equipment	Office Equipment	Miscellaneous Equipment	Equipment under Acceptance	Total
Cost Balance at January 1, 2022 Additions Disposals Reclassification Balance at December 31, 2022	\$261,675	\$601,955 1,671 <u>503</u> \$604,129	\$487,745 10,425 (11,753) <u>18,637</u> <u>\$505,054</u> Machinery	\$ 38,246 	\$ 2,314 641 <u>\$ 2,955</u> Transportation	\$ 18,408 1,097 (311) <u>\$ 19,194</u> Office	\$194,497 2,066 (465) <u>1,002</u> <u>\$197,100</u> Miscellaneous	\$ 10,052 22,434 (855) (<u>20,725</u>) <u>\$ 10,906</u> Equipment under	\$1,614,892 38,334 (13,384)
Accumulated depreciation Balance at January 1,2022 Depreciation expenses Disposals Balance at December 31, 2022	Land \$ - - <u>-</u> <u>\$</u> -	Buildings \$311,621 25,627 	Equipment \$442,696 14,432 (<u>11,753</u>) \$445,375	Equipment \$ 21,820 4,142 	Equipment \$ 2,307 125 	Equipment \$ 14,237 1,478 (<u>311</u>) <u>\$ 15,404</u>	Equipment \$159,927 14,112 (<u>465</u>) \$173,574	Acceptance \$ \$ - \$ - \$ - \$ - \$ - \$ - \$ - \$ -	Total \$952,608 59,916 (<u>12,529</u>) <u>\$999,995</u>
Carrying amount at December 31, 2022	\$261,675	\$266,881	<u>\$ 59,679</u>	<u>\$ 12,867</u>	<u>\$ 523</u>	<u>\$ 3,790</u>	<u>\$ 23,526</u>	<u>\$ 10,906</u>	<u>\$639,847</u>
<u>Cost</u> Balance at January 1, 2021 Additions Disposals Reclassification Balance at December 31, 2021	\$261,675 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	\$601,584 260 <u>111</u> \$601,955	\$493,554 3,493 (13,358) <u>4,056</u> <u>\$487,745</u>	\$ 31,921 2,845 <u>3,480</u> <u>\$ 38,246</u>	\$ 2,314 - - <u>\$ 2,314</u>	\$ 18,364 323 (279) <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u>	\$184,136 4,536 (1,866) <u>7,691</u> <u>\$194,497</u>	\$ 16,920 8,470 (<u>15,338</u>) <u>\$ 10,052</u>	\$ 1,610,468 19,927 (15,503)
Accumulated depreciation Balance at January 1,2021 Depreciation expenses Disposals Balance at December 31, 2021	\$ - - <u>-</u> <u>-</u>	\$283,011 28,610 <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u> <u>-</u>	\$440,134 15,920 (<u>13,358</u>) <u>\$442,696</u>	\$ 18,026 3,794 <u>-</u> <u>\$ 21,820</u>	\$ 2,263 44 <u>-</u> <u>\$ 2,307</u>		\$147,423 14,370 (<u>1,866</u>) <u>\$159,927</u>	\$ - - <u>-</u> <u>-</u>	\$903,956 64,155 (<u>15,503</u>) <u>\$952,608</u>
Carrying amount at December 31, 2021	\$261,675	<u>\$290,334</u>	<u>\$ 45,049</u>	<u>\$ 16,426</u>	<u>\$ 7</u>	<u>\$ 4,171</u>	<u>\$ 34,570</u>	<u>\$ 10,052</u>	\$662,284

The Company's property, plant and equipment are all for self-use.

No impairment loss recognized or reversed for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021.

The above items of property, plant and equipment are depreciated on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives as follows:

Buildings	
Main buildings	21-47 years
Electronic equipment	2-16 years
Machinery equipment	1-11 years
Testing equipment	2-10 years
Transportation equipment	2-6 years
Office equipment	2-7 years
Miscellaneous equipment	2-20 years

13. LEASE ARRANGEMENTS

e. Right-of-use assets

	December 31				
		2022		2021	
Carrying amount					
Land	\$	109,050	\$	112,294	
Buildings		614		605	
Transportation equipment		1,100		301	
Office equipment		665		1,222	
	<u>\$</u>	111,429	\$	114,422	

	For the Year Ended December 31			
		2022		2021
Additions to right-of-use assets	<u>\$</u>	2,370	<u>\$</u>	757
Depreciation charge for right-of-use assets				
Land	\$	3,755	\$	3,743
Buildings		200		152
Machinery equipment		-		18
Transportation equipment		851		937
Office equipment		557		557
	<u>\$</u>	5,363	<u>\$</u>	5,407

Except for the aforementioned additions and recognized depreciation, the Company did not have significant sublease or impairment of right-of-use assets during the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021.

f. Lease liabilities

	Decem	December 31				
	2022	2021				
Carrying amounts						
Current	<u>\$ 4,187</u>	<u>\$ 3,503</u>				
Non-current	<u>\$ 112,993</u>	<u>\$ 115,391</u>				

Range of discount rate for lease liabilities was as follows:

	December 31			
	2022	2021		
Land	2.93%	2.93%		
Buildings	2.93%	2.93%		
Machinery equipment	-	5.69%		
Transportation equipment	5.69%	5.69%		
Office equipment	5.69%	5.69%		

g. Material leasing activities and terms

The Company leases land and buildings for the use of plants and offices with lease terms of 2~33 years.

h. Other lease information

	For the Year Ended December 31				
	2022			2021	
Expenses relating to short-term leases Total cash outflow for leases	<u>\$</u>	<u>2,201</u> (9,820)	<u>\$</u>	<u>2,366</u> (10,076)	

The Company leases certain office buildings and equipment which qualify as short-term leases. The Company has elected to apply the recognition exemption and thus, did not recognize right-of-use assets and lease liabilities for these leases.

14. INTANGIBLE ASSETS

	Software	Trademarks	Patents	Others	Total
Cost					
Balance at January 1, 2022	\$ 14,380	\$ 4,196	\$ 26,581	\$ -	\$ 45,157
Additions	3,213	161	700		4,074
Balance at December 31, 2022	<u>\$ 17,593</u>	<u>\$ 4,357</u>	<u>\$ 27,281</u>	<u>\$ </u>	<u>\$ 49,231</u>
Accumulated amortization and					
impairment					
Balance at January 1, 2022	\$ 11,002	\$ 2,366	\$ 10,698	\$ -	\$ 24,066
Amortization expenses	1,352	440	1,685		3,477
Balance at December 31, 2022	<u>\$ 12,354</u>	<u>\$ 2,806</u>	<u>\$ 12,383</u>	<u>\$</u>	<u>\$ 27,543</u>
Carrying amounts at December 31, 2022	<u>\$ 5,239</u>	<u>\$ 1,551</u>	<u>\$ 14,898</u>	<u>\$</u>	<u>\$ 21,688</u>
	Software	Trademarks	Patents	Others	Total
Cost					
Balance at January 1, 2021	\$ 14,043	\$ 4,699	\$ 24,037	\$ 938	\$ 43,717
Additions	337	127	3,136	-	3,600
Disposals		(<u>630</u>)	(<u>592</u>)	(<u>938</u>)	$(\underline{2,160})$
Balance at December 31, 2021	<u>\$ 14,380</u>	<u>\$ 4,196</u>	<u>\$ 26,581</u>	<u>\$ -</u>	<u>\$ 45,157</u>
Accumulated amortization and					
impairment					
Balance at January 1, 2021	\$ 9,705	\$ 2,556	\$ 9,538	\$ 938	\$ 22,737
Amortization expenses	1,297	440	1,752	-	3,489
Disposals	-	(630)	(592)	(938)	(2,160)
Balance at December 31, 2021	\$ 11,002	\$ 2,366	\$ 10,698	\$ -	\$ 24,066
Carrying amounts at December 31, 2021	\$ 3,378	\$ 1,830	\$ 15,883	\$ -	\$ 21,091

Intangible assets are amortized on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives as follows:

Trademarks	2-12 years
Patents	1-19 years
Software	1-10 years
Others	5 years

15. OTHER CURRENT ASSETS

	December 31				
		2022			
Prepayments (Note)	\$	17,824	\$	10,003	
Others		1,369		554	
	<u>\$</u>	19,193	\$	10,557	

Note : The prepayments were mainly for the prepayment of patents, trademarks, repairs and maintenance expenses, and insurance expenses, etc.

16. BORROWINGS

	Dece	December 31			
	2022	2021			
Unsecured borrowings					
Working capital loans	<u>\$ 50,000</u>	<u>\$ 150,000</u>			

The interest rate on bank borrowing were 1.70% and $0.88\% \sim 1.15\%$ at December 31,2022 and 2021, respectively.

17. BONDS PAYABLE

	December 31					
	202	2	202	21		
Domestic unsecured convertible bonds Less: Discount on convertible bonds payable	\$	-	\$	- -		
Less: Current portion	\$	-	\$	-		

The Third round of domestic unsecured convertible bond

The Company issued the third round of unsecured convertible bond of NT\$400,000 thousand on May 24, 2018 with the bond interest rate of 0%. When reaching the bond maturity date on May 24, 2021, the bond holders have the right to request the Company to redeem the bond at 101.51% of its face value (real interest rate 0.50%) in cash. According to the corporate bond issuance and conversion regulations, the bond holders have the right to ask the Company to convert the bonds to common stocks at the convertible price (33.3 per share when issuance, 31.6 per share in July,2018, 30.8 adjusted in July,2019 and 29.5 in July 2020, and adjusted based on formula), starting from the day after one month of issuance day until the maturity date. Based on the consignment contract, when specific requirement meets, the Company has the right of Bond Redemption.

The Convertible bond consists of liability and equity. The equity is expressed as the Capital surplus, share option. The effective rate of the originally recognized liabilities is 1.25%.

When the convertible bond has reached the issuance date of 3 years, the bond holders can ask the Company to redeem the convertible bond at the bond's face value adding on the interest compensation. Thus, the total carrying value of the redeemed bond in May 2021 is NT\$391,800 thousand, adding on the interest compensation of NT\$5,906 thousand.

	December 31					
	20	22		2021		
Liability component at the date of issue	\$	-	\$	385,320		
Interest charged at an effective interest rate of 1.25%		-		14,463		
Convertible bonds converted into ordinary shares		-		(7,983)		
Redeemed convertible bonds		_		(391,800)		
Liability component at the year end	\$		<u>\$</u>			

18. NOTES PAYABLE AND ACCOUNTS PAYABLE

	Decem	December 31				
	2022	2021				
Notes payable Operating	<u>\$ 63,225</u>	<u>\$ 58,733</u>				
<u>Accounts payable</u> Operating	<u>\$ 208,558</u>	<u>\$ 272,680</u>				

The average credit period on purchases of certain goods was 30-90 days. The Company has financial risk management policies in place to ensure that all payables are paid within the pre-agreed credit terms.

19. OTHER LIABILITIES

	December 31			
		2022		2021
Current				
Other payables				
Payables for salaries and bonuses	\$	63,734	\$	58,977
Payables for employees' compensation and				
remuneration of directors		17,361		17,172
Payables for purchases of equipment		3,324		980
Others (Note)		47,707		54,420
	<u>\$</u>	132,126	\$	129,549

	December 31				
		2022	2021		
<u>Other liabilities</u> Receipts under custody	<u>\$</u>	3,025	<u>\$</u>	2,888	

Note: Other item refers to the consumables occurred from the operation, utility bills and maintenance for cleaning, etc. relevant payables.

20. PROVISIONS

	December 31				
	2022			2021	
Current					
Employee benefits (Note)	\$	10,901	\$	9,750	

Note: The provision for employee benefits represents vested service leave entitlements accrued.

21. RETIREMENT BENEFIT PLANS

c. Defined contribution plans

The Company adopted a pension plan under the Labor Pension Act (LPA), which is a state-managed defined contribution plan. Under the LPA, APEX makes monthly contributions to employees' individual pension accounts at 6% of monthly salaries and wages.

d. Defined benefit plans

The defined benefit plans adopted by the Company in accordance with the Labor Standards Act is operated by the government of the ROC. Pension benefits are calculated on the basis of the length of service and average monthly salaries of the 6 months before retirement. The Company contributes amounts equal to 2% of total monthly salaries and wages to a pension fund administered by the pension fund monitoring committee. Pension contributions are deposited in the Bank of Taiwan in the committee's name. Before the end of each year, The Company assesses the balance in the pension fund. If the amount of the balance in the pension fund is inadequate to pay retirement benefits for employees who conform to retirement requirements in the next year, The Company is required to fund the difference in one appropriation that should be made before the end of March of the next year. The pension fund is managed by the Bureau of Labor Funds, Ministry of Labor (the "Bureau"); The Company has no right to influence the investment policy and strategy.

The amounts in the balance sheets in respect of the Company's defined benefit plans were as follows:

	December 31			
	2022		2021	
Present value of defined benefit obligation	\$	73,533	\$	75,623
Fair value of plan assets		(79,690)		(76,737)
Net defined benefit assets	<u>\$</u>	(6,157)	\$	(1,114)

Movements in het dermed bend	. ,			
	Present Value of		Net Defined	
	the Defined		Benefit	
	Benefit	Fair Value of the	Liabilities	
D 1 D 1 D 2001	Obligation	Plan Assets	(Assets)	
Balance at January 1, 2021 Service cost	<u>\$ 77,154</u>	(<u>\$ 75,283</u>)	<u>\$ 1,871</u>	
Current service cost	711	-	711	
Net interest expense (income)	231	(<u>235</u>)	(4)	
Recognized in profit or loss	942	(<u>235</u>)	707	
Remeasurement				
Return on plan assets				
(excluding amounts				
included in net				
interest)	-	(1,082)	(1,082)	
Actuarial gain -Change				
in financial				
assumptions	(1,397)	-	(1,397)	
Actuarial gain				
-Experience				
adjustments	(<u>52</u>)		(52)	
Recognized in other				
comprehensive				
income(loss)	(<u>1,449</u>)	(<u>1,082</u>)	(<u>2,531</u>)	
Contributions from the				
employer	<u> </u>	(<u>1,161</u>)	(<u>1,161</u>)	
Benefits paid	(<u>1,024</u>)	1,024		
Balance at December 31, 2021	75,623	(<u>76,737</u>)	(1,114)	
	10,020	$(\underline{10,131})$	$(\underline{1,11+})$	
Service cost		(<u></u>)	` <u> </u>	
	716	(<u></u>	716	
Service cost	716 Present Value of	(<u></u>	716 Net Defined	
Service cost	716 Present Value of the Defined	-	716 Net Defined Benefit	
Service cost	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit	- Fair Value of the	716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities	
Service cost	716 Present Value of the Defined	-	716 Net Defined Benefit	
Service cost Current service cost	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets	716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets)	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income)	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets)	
Service cost Current service cost	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets	716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets)	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets)	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets)	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets)	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets (excluding amounts	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets)	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets (excluding amounts included in net	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation <u>454</u> <u>1,170</u>	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (<u>460</u>) (<u>460</u>)	716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets) (6) 710	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets (excluding amounts included in net interest)	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets)	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets (excluding amounts included in net interest) Actuarial gain -Change	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation <u>454</u> <u>1,170</u>	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (<u>460</u>) (<u>460</u>)	716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets) (6) 710	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets (excluding amounts included in net interest) Actuarial gain -Change in financial	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation 454 1,170 \$ -	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (<u>460</u>) (<u>460</u>)	716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets) $(\underline{-6})$ 710 $(\$ 6,065)$	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets (excluding amounts included in net interest) Actuarial gain -Change in financial assumptions	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation <u>454</u> <u>1,170</u>	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (<u>460</u>) (<u>460</u>)	716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets) (6) 710	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets (excluding amounts included in net interest) Actuarial gain -Change in financial assumptions Actuarial loss	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation 454 1,170 \$ -	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (<u>460</u>) (<u>460</u>)	716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets) $(\underline{-6})$ 710 $(\$ 6,065)$	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets (excluding amounts included in net interest) Actuarial gain -Change in financial assumptions Actuarial loss -Experience	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation 454 1,170 \$ - (2,518)	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (<u>460</u>) (<u>460</u>)	$ \begin{array}{c} 716 \\ Net Defined \\ Benefit \\ Liabilities \\ (Assets) \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\underline{ 6}) \\ \overline{710} \\ \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\$ 6,065) \\ (2,518) \\ \end{array} $	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets (excluding amounts included in net interest) Actuarial gain -Change in financial assumptions Actuarial loss -Experience adjustments	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation 454 1,170 \$ -	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (<u>460</u>) (<u>460</u>)	716 Net Defined Benefit Liabilities (Assets) $(\underline{-6})$ 710 $(\$ 6,065)$	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets (excluding amounts included in net interest) Actuarial gain -Change in financial assumptions Actuarial loss -Experience adjustments Recognized in other	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation 454 1,170 \$ - (2,518)	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (<u>460</u>) (<u>460</u>)	$ \begin{array}{c} 716 \\ Net Defined \\ Benefit \\ Liabilities \\ (Assets) \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\underline{ 6}) \\ \overline{710} \\ \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\$ 6,065) \\ (2,518) \\ \end{array} $	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets (excluding amounts included in net interest) Actuarial gain -Change in financial assumptions Actuarial loss -Experience adjustments	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation 454 1,170 \$ - (2,518)	Fair Value of the Plan Assets (460) (460) (\$ 6,065) -	$ \begin{array}{c} 716 \\ Net Defined \\ Benefit \\ Liabilities \\ (Assets) \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\underline{ 6}) \\ \overline{710} \\ \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\underline{ 6}) \\ \overline{710} \\ \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\underline{ 6}) \\ \overline{710} \\ \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\underline{ 6}) \\ \overline{710} \\ \end{array} $	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets (excluding amounts included in net interest) Actuarial gain -Change in financial assumptions Actuarial loss -Experience adjustments Recognized in other comprehensive income(loss)	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation 454 1,170 \$ - (2,518) 2,830 312	- Fair Value of the Plan Assets (<u>460</u>) (<u>460</u>)	$ \begin{array}{c} 716 \\ Net Defined \\ Benefit \\ Liabilities \\ (Assets) \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\underline{ 6}) \\ \overline{710} \\ \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\$ 6,065) \\ (2,518) \\ \end{array} $	
Service cost Current service cost Net interest expense (income) Recognized in profit or loss Remeasurement Return on plan assets (excluding amounts included in net interest) Actuarial gain -Change in financial assumptions Actuarial loss -Experience adjustments Recognized in other comprehensive	716 Present Value of the Defined Benefit Obligation 454 1,170 \$ - (2,518) 2,830	$ \begin{array}{c} Fair Value of the Plan Assets \\ (\underline{\ 460}) (\underline{\ 460}) (\underline{\ 460}) (\underline{\ 6,065}) .$	$ \begin{array}{c} 716 \\ Net Defined \\ Benefit \\ Liabilities \\ (Assets) \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\underline{ 6}) \\ \overline{710} \\ \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\underline{ 6}) \\ \overline{710} \\ \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\underline{ 6}) \\ \overline{710} \\ \end{array} $ $ \begin{array}{c} (\underline{ 6}) \\ \overline{710} \\ \end{array} $	

Movements in net defined benefit liabilities (assets) were as follows:

Through the defined benefit plans under the Labor Standards Act, the Company is exposed to the following risks:

- 4)Investment risk: The plan assets are invested in domestic and foreign equity and debt securities, bank deposits, etc. The investment is conducted at the discretion of the Bureau or under the mandated management. However, in accordance with relevant regulations, the return generated by plan assets shall not be below the interest rate for a 2-year time deposit with local banks.
- 5)Interest risk: A decrease in the government bond interest rate will increase the present value of the defined benefit obligation; however, this will be partially offset by an increase in the return on the plans' debt investments.
- 6)Salary risk: The present value of the defined benefit obligation is calculated using the future salaries of plan participants. As such, an increase in the salaries of the plan participants will increase the present value of the defined benefit obligation.

The actuarial valuations of the present value of the defined benefit obligation were carried out by qualified actuaries. The significant assumptions used for the purposes of the actuarial valuations were as follows:

	Decem	December 31	
	2022	2021	
Discount rate	1.2%	0.6%	
Expected rate of salary increase	3%	3%	

If possible reasonable change in each of the significant actuarial assumptions will occur and all other assumptions will remain constant, the present value of the defined benefit obligation will increase (decrease) as follows:

	Decen	December 31		
	2022	2021		
Discount rate				
0.1% increase	\$ (401)	\$ (453)		
0.1% decrease	\$ 407	\$ 459		
Expected rate of salary increase				
0.1% increase	<u>\$ 351</u>	\$ 397		
0.1% decrease	<u>\$ (347)</u>	<u>\$ (393)</u>		

The above sensitivity analysis may not be representative of the actual changes in the present value of the defined benefit obligation as it is unlikely that changes in assumptions will occur in isolation of one another as some of the assumptions may be correlated.

	December 31		
	2022	2021	
Expected contributions to the plans for the next year The average duration of the defined benefit obligation	<u>\$</u> 5.4 years	<u>\$</u> 5.7 years	

22. EQUITY

g. Ordinary shares

	December 31		
	2022	2021	
Authorized shares (in thousands) Authorized capital Issued and paid shares (in thousands) Issued capital	$ \begin{array}{r} 200,000 \\ \underline{\$ 2,000,000} \\ \underline{99,950} \\ \underline{\$ 999,502} \end{array} $	200,000 <u>\$ 2,000,000</u> <u>99,950</u> <u>\$ 999,502</u>	

A holder of issued common shares with par value of NT\$10 per share is entitled to vote and to receive dividends.

The Company held shareholder meeting on May 29, 2020 and decided to execute issuing common stocks for capital increase through private funding. The shares issued will not be over 35,000 thousand shares of stocks with the par value of NT\$10 per share. It is expected to hold private funding twice within one year starting from the shareholders' meeting decision day. The price for each share shall be no less than the regulated price regulated by "Directions for Public Companies Conducting Private Placements of Securities". The meeting of board of directors held on March 26, 2021, has decided to cease the case of private funding through common stock capital increase.

h. Capital surplus

	December 31			
	2022		2021	
May be used to offset a deficit, distributed as cash dividends, or transferred to share capital (Note)				
Conversion of convertible bonds Treasury share transactions	\$	26,570 1,592	\$	26,570 1,592
Transfer in from shares option due to convertible bonds repayment		40,206		40,206
	<u>\$</u>	68,368	<u>\$</u>	68,368

Note: Such capital surplus may be used to offset a deficit; in addition, when the Company has no deficit, such capital surplus may be distributed as cash dividends or transferred to share capital (limited to a certain percentage of the Company's paid-in capital and once a year).

i. Retained earnings and dividends policy

The Company passed a resolution in the shareholders' meeting on May 27, 2022 to amend its Articles of Association, stipulating that the company authorizes a special resolution of the board of directors to distribute dividends and bonuses in cash and report to the shareholders' meeting.

According to the distribution policy of the Company's amended Articles of Association, if there is a surplus in the annual final accounts, the tax payable should be estimated and retained in advance, the losses should be made up according to law, and 10% should be set aside as the legal reserve. However, the restriction shall not apply if the legal reserve has already accumulated to reach the amount equal to the Company's paid-in capital. Secondly, according to the law or the regulations of the competent authority, the special reserve shall be appropriated or reversed. If there is any surplus, the accumulative undistributed surplus of the previous year shall be added to the accumulative distributable surplus. The board of directors shall prepare a surplus distribution proposal and submit it to the shareholders' meeting for resolution on distribution. If all or part of the above-mentioned distribution of dividends and bonuses is made in the form of cash distribution, the board of directors shall be authorized to do so with the presence of more than two-thirds of the directors and the consent of more than half of the directors present, and report to the shareholders' meeting.

As the distribution policy before the amendment of the Company's article of association, if there is a surplus in the annual final accounts, the tax payable shall be estimated and retained in advance, the losses should be made up according to law, and 10% should be set aside as the legal reserve. However, the restriction shall not apply if the legal reserve has already accumulated to reach the amount equal to APEX's paid-in capital. Secondly, according to the law or the regulations of the competent authority, the special reserve shall be appropriated or reversed. If there is any surplus, the accumulative undistributed surplus of the previous year shall be added to the accumulative distributable surplus. The board of directors shall prepare a surplus distribution proposal and submit it to the shareholders' meeting for resolution on distribution.

For the policies on the distribution of compensation of employees and remuneration of directors, refer to compensation of employees and remuneration of directors in Note 24(g).

Based on the article of association of the Company, the dividend policy mainly takes the considerations of future expansion scale for operation and the demand for cash flow into account, and shareholders' interest, balance the stock dividend and long-term company financial planning, etc. The shareholder dividend shall be more than 50% of the accumulated distributed earnings, among which the cash dividend shall be not less than 20% of the total amount of the distributed dividend.

An appropriation of earnings to a legal reserve shall be made until the legal reserve equals the Company's paid-in capital. The legal reserve may be used to offset deficits. If the Company has no deficit and the legal reserve has exceeded 25% of the Company's paid-in capital, the excess may be transferred to capital or distributed in cash.

The appropriations of earnings for 2021 and 2020, which were approved in the shareholders' general meetings on May 27, 2022 and July 30, 2021, respectively, were as follows:
	Appropriation of Earnings For the Year Ended December 31		
	2021	2020	
Legal reserve Cash dividends Cash dividends per share	\$ <u>20,476</u> <u>\$129,935</u> \$1.3	\$ <u>9,532</u> <u>\$90,433</u> \$0.91	

In addition, the shareholders' meeting of APEX on July 30, 2021, passed the distribution of cash from the legal reserve of NT\$18,882 thousand, and a cash dividend of NT\$0.19 per share.

The appropriation of earnings for 2022, which were proposed by the Company's board of directors on March 10, 2023, were as follows:

	For the Year Ended December 31, 2022
Legal reserve	<u>\$ 18,754</u>
Cash dividends	<u>\$ 139,930</u>
Cash dividends per share	\$ 1.4

The cash dividend has been resolved for distribution. Others will remain for resolution in the general meeting of shareholders held on May 31 in 2023.

j. Other equity items

Exchange differences on the translation of the financial statements of foreign operations

	For the Year Ended December 31			
	2022		2021	
Balance at January 1	\$	2,518	\$	4,450
Recognized for the year				
Exchange differences on the translation of the financial				
statements of foreign operations		6,989		(1,932)
Balance at December 31	\$	9,507	\$	2,518

k. Treasury shares

	Transferred to employees
Purpose of Buy-back	(In thousands of shares)
Number of shares at January 1,2021	573
Decrease during the period	(573)
Number of shares at December 31,2021	

In 2021, the Company transferred 573 thousand shares to employees at a price of \$21.37 per share, and cost was NT\$12,246 thousand. The treasury shares have set April 28,2021 as the day for employee stock option and May 27,2021 as the day for stock delivery day. The Company has recognized

employee remuneration costs of NT\$1,592 thousand on the date of granting, and recognized capital surplus as treasury stock transactions of NT\$1,592 thousand on the date of stock delivery to employees.

Under the Securities and Exchange Act, the Company shall neither pledge treasury shares nor exercise shareholders' rights on these shares, such as the rights to dividends and to vote.

23. REVENUE

	For the Year Ended December 3			
	2022	2021		
Revenue from contracts with customers Revenue from the sale of goods Other operating revenue	2,112,553 23,034 2,135,587	\$ 1,972,518 <u>33,472</u> <u>\$ 2,005,990</u>		

d. Contract information

Revenue from the sale of goods

The company estimates the discount amount based on the range of price discounts given in the past, using the most probable amount. However, taking into the account that major competitors provide more favorable discounts than the estimated amount, the company determines the revenue recognition amount based on the favorable discount. The remaining products are sold at a fixed price as agreed in the contract.

e. Contract balances

	December 31, 2022	December 31, 2021	January 1, 2021
Accounts receivable (Note 9)	<u>\$ 461,222</u>	<u>\$ 442,971</u>	<u>\$ 294,999</u>
	December 31,	December 31,	January 1,
	2022	2021	2021

The changes in the contract liability balances primarily result from the timing difference between the satisfaction of the performance obligations and the respective customer's payment.

Revenue in the current year that was recognized from the contract liability balance at the beginning of the year and from the performance obligations satisfied in the previous periods was summarized as follows:

	For the Year Ended December 31				
		2022		2021	
From contract liabilities at the start of the year Sale of goods	<u>\$</u>	91,069	<u>\$</u>	<u>39,987</u>	

f. Disaggregation of revenue

	For the Year Ended December 31			
		2022		2021
USA	\$	814,016	\$	808,689
Italy		661,249		740,201
Austria		365,422		146,122
Taiwan		93,466		71,419
Others		201,434		239,559
	<u>\$</u>	2,135,587	\$	2,005,990

24. NET PROFIT (LOSS) FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS

i. Interest income

	For the Year Ended December 31				
		2022		2021	
Bank deposits	\$	563	\$	397	
Others		1,026		103	
	\$	1,589	\$	500	

j. Other income

	For the Year Ended December 31			
		2022		2021
Rental income	\$	1,323	\$	2,161
Dividends		575		1,597
Grant income (Note 27)		42		155
Others		504		1,784
	<u>\$</u>	2,444	<u>\$</u>	5,697

k. Other gains and losses

	For the Year Ended December 31			
	2022		2021	
Net foreign exchange gains (losses)	\$	54,629	\$	(58,584)
Fair value changes of financial assets and financial liabilities				
Financial assets mandatorily classified as at FVTPL		(2,885)		31,703
Financial liabilities held for trading		(1,705)		-
Others		_		(137)
	\$	50,039	\$	(27,018)

1. Finance costs

	For the Year Ended December 31			
	2022		2021	
Interest on lease liabilities Interest on bank loans	\$	3,535 1,711	\$	3,620 937
Interest on convertible bonds	\$	5.246	\$	<u>7,832</u> 12,389
	<u>.</u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>

m. Depreciation and amortization

	For the Year Ended December 31					
	2	022		2021		
An analysis of depreciation by function Operating costs Operating expenses	\$ <u>\$</u>	43,564 21,715 65,279	\$ <u>\$</u>	47,217 22,345 69,562		
An analysis of amortization by function Operating costs Selling and marketing expenses General and administrative expenses Research and development expenses	\$ <u>\$</u>	661 507 215 <u>2,094</u> <u>3,477</u>	\$ <u>\$</u>	483 503 208 <u>2,295</u> <u>3,489</u>		

n. Employee benefits expense

	For the Year Ended December 31				
		2022		2021	
Short-term benefits	\$	516,999	\$	492,520	
Post-employment benefits					
Defined contribution plan		16,742		15,798	
Defined benefit plans (Note 21)		710		707	
Share-based payments		_		1,592	
Total employee benefits expense	<u>\$</u>	534,451	<u>\$</u>	510,617	
An analysis of employee benefits expense by function					
Operating costs	\$	350,240	\$	330,319	
Operating expenses		184,211		180,298	
	<u>\$</u>	534,451	<u>\$</u>	510,617	

o. Compensation of employees and remuneration of directors

According to the Company's Articles, the Company accrues compensation of employees and remuneration of directors at rates of no less than 3% and no higher than 1%, respectively, of net profit before income tax, compensation of employees, and remuneration of directors. The compensation of employees and the remuneration of directors for the years ended December 31,2022 and 2021, which were approved by the board of directors on March 10, 2023 and March 18, 2022, respectively, are as follows:

Accrual rate

	For the Year En	ded December 31
	2022	2021
Compensation of employees Remuneration of directors	7.00% 1.00%	7.50% 1.00%

Amount

	For the Year Ended December 31							
	2022				2021			
		Cash	Shar	es		Cash	Shares	
Compensation of employees Remuneration of directors	\$	15,191 2,170	\$	-	\$	15,152 2,020	\$	

If there is a change in the amounts after the annual parent company only financial statements are authorized for issue, the differences are recorded as a change in the accounting estimate.

There is no difference between the actual amounts of compensation of employees and remuneration of directors paid and the amounts recognized in the financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020.

Information on the compensation of employees and remuneration of directors resolved by the Company's board of directors is available at the Market Observation Post System website of the Taiwan Stock Exchange.

p. Gains or losses on foreign currency exchange

	For the Year En	ded December 31	
	2022	2021	
Foreign exchange gains Foreign exchange losses	\$ 103,808 (49,179) \$ 54,629	\$ 23,027 (81,611) <u>\$ (58,584)</u>	

25. INCOME TAXES

e. Income tax recognized in profit or loss

Major components of income tax expense (benefit) are as follows:

	For the Year Ended December 31				
	2022		2021		
Current tax					
In respect of the current year	\$	42,463	\$	29,841	
Adjustments for prior years		(21,622)		(58,840)	
Deferred tax					
In respect of the current year		<u>(2,970</u>)		3,622	
Income tax expense (benefit) recognized in profit or loss	\$	17,871	<u>\$</u>	(17,377)	

A reconciliation of accounting profit and income tax expense is as follows:

	For the Year Ended December 31				
	2022	2021			
Profit before tax from continuing operations	<u>\$ 199,656</u>	<u>\$ 184,847</u>			
Income tax expense calculated at the statutory rate	39,931	36,969			
Non-deductible expenses in determining taxable income	6,810	(2,393)			
Unrecognized deductible temporary differences	(7,248)	(1,113)			
Adjustments for prior years' tax	(21,622)	(50,840)			
Income tax expense (benefit) recognized in profit or loss	<u>\$ 17,871</u>	<u>\$ (17,377)</u>			

f. Current tax liabilities

	Decem	ber 31
	2022	2021
Current tax liabilities Income tax payable	<u>\$ 36,915</u>	<u>\$ 40,116</u>

g. Deferred tax assets and liabilities

The movements of deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities were as follows:

For the year ended December 31, 2022

Deferred Tax Assets (Liabilities)	Opening Balance Profit or Loss			Closing Balance		
Temporary differences Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain) Deferred revenue	\$	1,437 6	(\$	4,487) 11	(\$	3,050) 17

Unrealized profit (loss)				
from sales		391	433	824
Others	(4,248)	 7,013	 2,765
	(\$	<u>2,414</u>)	\$ 2,970	\$ 556

For the year ended December 31, 2021

Deferred Tax Assets (Liabilities)	Opening Balance			gnized in it or Loss	Closing Balance		
Temporary differences							
Unrealized foreign							
exchange loss	\$	95	\$	1,342	\$	1,437	
Deferred revenue		195	(189)		6	
Unrealized profit (loss)							
from sales		527	(136)		391	
Others	_	391	(4,639)	(4,248)	
	\$	1,208	(<u></u>	3,622)	(<u></u>	2,414)	

h. Income tax assessments

The income tax returns through 2020 have been assessed by the tax authorities.

26. EARNINGS PER SHARE

Unit: NT\$ Per Share

For the	e Year End	ded Dec	ember 31
2	022	2021	
<u>\$</u>	1.82	<u>\$</u>	2.03
		2022	

The earnings and weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding used in the computation of earnings per share were as follows:

Net Profit for the Year

	For the Year Ended December 31				
	2022			2021	
Profit for the year Effect of potentially dilutive ordinary shares	\$	181,785	\$	202,224	
Interest on convertible bonds Earnings used in the computation of diluted earnings per share	<u>\$</u>	- 181,785	\$	1,540 203,764	

Number of shares (in thousands)

	For the Year Ended December 31			
	2022	2021		
Weighted average number of ordinary shares used in the				
computation of basic earnings per share	99,950	99,732		
Effect of potentially dilutive ordinary shares				
Convertible bonds	-	5,240		
Compensation of employees	721	665		
Weighted average number of ordinary shares used in the				
computation of diluted earnings per share	100,671	105,637		

The Company may settle the compensation of employees in cash or shares; therefore, the Company assumes that the entire amount of the compensation will be settled in shares, and the resulting potential shares are included in the weighted average number of shares outstanding used in the computation of diluted earnings per share, as the effect is dilutive. Such dilutive effect of the potential shares is included in the computation of diluted earnings per share until the number of shares to be distributed to employees is resolved in the following year.

27. GOVERNMENT GRANTS

In 2022, the Company has won the subsidy for the Middle aged and Elders stable employment training program from the Department of Labors and the subsidized funding for International Medical Equipment Fair in Singapore with the total amount of NT\$42 thousand. All the amount has been included in the following revenue items.

Thy Company gain the subsidy from the International Medical Equipment in Singapore in 2021, Young Adult Employment Flagship program subsidy from the Department of Labors and the Industrial Cooperation Programs that is related to the government subsidy amount to NT\$155 thousand. The amount has been included in the Other Revenue item.

28. CAPITAL MANAGEMENT

The Company manages its capital to ensure that the Company will be able to continue as going concerns while maximizing the return to stakeholders through the optimization of the debt and equity balance. The Company's overall strategy remains unchanged from 2022.

The capital structure of the Company consists of equity (comprising share capital, capital surplus, retained earnings and other equity).

The Company is not subject to any externally imposed capital requirements.

Key management personnel of the Company review the capital structure on an annual basis. As part of this review, the key management personnel consider the cost of capital and the risks associated with each class of capital. Based on recommendations of the key management personnel, in order to balance the overall capital structure, the Company may adjust the amount of dividends paid to shareholders, the number of new shares issued or repurchased, or the amount of new debt issued or existing debt redeemed.

29. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

e. Fair value of financial instruments not measured at fair value

The management considers that the carrying amounts of financial assets and financial liabilities that not measured at fair value were approximate their fair values.

f. Fair value of financial instruments measured at fair value on a recurring basis

3) Fair value hierarchy

December 31, 2022

	Lev	<u>vel 1</u>	Le	vel 2	I	Level 3	<u>Total</u>
Financial assets at FVTPL							
Domestic emerging market							
shares	\$	-	\$	-	\$	58,919	\$ 58,919
Domestic unlisted shares		-		-		6,910	 6,910
	\$		\$		\$	65,829	\$ 65,829

December 31, 2021

	I	Level 1	Lev	vel 2	L	evel 3	Total
Financial assets at FVTPL							
Domestic emerging market							
shares	\$	62,787	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 62,787
Domestic unlisted shares		-		_		6,928	 6,928
	\$	62,787	\$		\$	6,928	\$ 69,715

There were no transfers between Level 1 and Level 2 in the current and prior years.

4) Valuation techniques and inputs applied for Level 3 fair value measurement

c) Partial domestic emerging market shares equity investment adopts market method, which refers to the price base of the benchmark stock and consider the differences between the evaluated target and the benchmark stock, adding on the value of the appropriate multiply to the evaluation target. The major unobservable of the asset input value is listed as below. When the liquidity discount lessens, it implies the fair value of the investment will increase.

	December 31		
	2022	2021	
Discount for lack of marketability	15.35%	-	

If the inputs to the valuation model were changed to reflect reasonably possible alternative assumptions while all the other variables were held constant, the fair value of the shares would increase (decrease) as follows:

	December 31				
	2022	2021			
Discount for lack of marketability 1% increase	\$ (696)	¢			
1% decrease	<u>\$ (090)</u> <u>\$ 696</u>	<u> </u>			

d) Part of the unlisted equity investment adopts an asset-based approach to evaluate the total value of the individual asset and individual liabilities of the target to reflect the total value of the company or business. The major unobservable input value is listed as follows. When the liquidity discount lessens, it implies the fair value of the investment will increase.

	December 31		
	2022	2021	
Discount for lack of marketability	20%	20%	

If the inputs to the valuation model were changed to reflect reasonably possible alternative assumptions while all the other variables were held constant, the fair value of the shares would increase (decrease) as follows:

		December 31				
		2022	2021			
Discount for lack of marketability 1% increase 1% decrease	<u>\$</u> \$	<u>(86)</u> <u>86</u>	<u>\$ (87)</u> <u>\$ 87</u>			
g. Categories of financial instruments						
		Decem 2022	1ber 31 2021			
<u>Financial assets</u> FVTPL Mandatorily classified as at FVTPL Financial assets at amortized cost (Note 1)	\$	65,829 854,608	\$ 69,715 1,055,030			
<u>Financial liabilities</u> Measured at amortized cost (Note 2)		372,841	534,840			

- Note 1 : The balances include financial assets at amortized cost, which comprise cash and cash equivalents, pledged deposits, notes receivable and accounts receivable (including from related parties), other receivables (including from related parties) and refundable deposits.
- Note 2 : The balances include financial liabilities at amortized cost, which comprise short-term loans, notes payable, accounts payable (including from related parties), other payables (including from related parties) and guarantee deposits received.
- h. Financial risk management objectives and policies

The Company's major financial instruments include equity investments, accounts receivable, accounts payable, borrowings and lease liabilities. The Company's corporate treasury function provides services to the business, coordinates access to domestic and international financial markets, and monitors and manages the financial risks relating to the operations of the Company through internal risk reports that analyze exposures by degree and magnitude of risks. These risks include market risk (including foreign currency risk, interest rate risk and other price risk), credit risk and liquidity risk.

The corporate treasury function reports quarterly to the Company's risk management committee, that monitors risks and policies implemented to mitigate risk exposures.

4) Market risk

The Company's activities exposed it primarily to the financial risks of changes in foreign currency exchange rates (see (a) below) and interest rates (see (b) below).

There has been no change to the Company's exposure to market risks and the manner in which these risks are managed and measured.

d) Foreign currency risk

The carrying amounts of the significant monetary assets and liabilities not denominated in functional currency at the end of the reporting period are set out in Note 32.

Sensitivity analysis

The Company was mainly exposed to the USD, EUR, RMB, and JPY.

The following table details the Company's sensitivity to a 1% increase and decrease in the New Taiwan dollars (the functional currency) against the relevant foreign currencies. The sensitivity rate used when reporting foreign currency risk internally to key management personnel and representing management's assessment of the reasonably possible change in foreign exchange rates is 1%. A positive number below indicates a decrease in pre-tax profit associated with the New Taiwan dollar strengthening 1% against the relevant currency. For a 1% weakening of the New Taiwan dollar against the relevant currency, there would be an equal and opposite impact on pre-tax profit, and the balances below would be negative.

		USD Impact			RMB Impact			
		For the Year Ended December 31			For the Year Ended December 31			
	2	2022		2021	2022		2	.021
Profit or loss	\$	2,816	<u>\$</u>	2,944	\$	195	<u>\$</u>	231

		EUR Impact			JPY Impact				
		For the Year Ended December 31			For the Year Ended				
					December 31				
	2	2022		2021	20	22	2	021	
Profit or loss	<u>\$</u>	4,197	\$	5,923	<u>\$</u>	1	<u>\$</u>	12	

e) Interest rate risk

The carrying amount of the Company's financial assets and financial liabilities with exposure to interest rates at the end of the reporting period were as follows:

	December 31				
	2022			2021	
Fair value interest rate risk Financial assets Financial liabilities Cash flow interest rate risk Financial assets	\$	56,872 167,180 263,224	\$	6,200 268,894 523,228	

Sensitivity analysis

The sensitivity analysis below was determined based on the Company's exposure to interest rates for non-derivative instruments at the end of the year. For floating rate assets, the analysis was prepared assuming the amount of each liability outstanding at the end of the year was outstanding for the whole year.

If interest rates had been 0.1% higher/lower and all other variables were held constant, the Company's pre-tax profit for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 would have increased/decreased by \$263 thousand and \$523 thousand, respectively, which was mainly a result of variable-rate of net assets.

f) Other price risk

The Company was exposed to price risk through equity investments and mutual funds. Equity investments are held for strategic rather than for trading purposes, the Company does not actively trade these investments. The Company's price risk is mainly concentrated in equity

investment and mutual funds in Taiwan.

Sensitivity analysis

The sensitivity analysis below was determined based on the exposure to equity price risks at the end of the year.

If equity prices had been 5% higher/lower, pre-tax profit for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 would have increased/decreased by \$3,291 thousand and \$3,486 thousand, respectively, as a result of the changes in fair value of financial assets at FVTPL.

5) Credit risk

Credit risk refers to the risk that a counterparty will default on its contractual obligations, resulting in a financial loss to the Company. At the end of the year, the Company's maximum exposure to credit risk, which would cause a financial loss to the Company due to the failure of the counterparties to discharge its obligation by the Company, comes from the carrying amounts of the respective recognized financial assets as stated in the balance sheets.

The Company transacted with a large number of customers from various industries and geographical locations. The Company continuously assesses the financial positions of customers.

The Company's credit risk is mainly concentrated in the Company's top three customers, as of December 31,2022 and 2021, the total accounts receivable from the aforementioned customer's ratio of 82% and 73%, respectively.

6) Liquidity risk

The Company manages liquidity risk by monitoring and maintaining a level of cash and cash equivalents deemed adequate to finance the Company's operations and mitigate the effects of fluctuations in cash flows.

c) Liquidity and interest risk rate table for non-derivative financial liabilities

The following table details the Company's remaining contractual maturities for its non-derivative financial liabilities with agreed upon repayment periods. The table has been drawn up based on the undiscounted cash flows of financial liabilities from the earliest date on which the Company can be required to pay. The table includes both interest and principal cash flows. The maturity dates for other non-derivative financial liabilities were based on the agreed upon repayment dates.

December 31, 2022

	Less than		
	1 Year	1-5 Years	5+ Years
Non-derivative financial			
	225		

<u>liabilities</u>						
Lease liabilities	\$	7,600	\$	24,441	\$	140,879
Notes payable		63,225		-		-
	Le	ess than				
	1	Year	1-	5 Years	5	+ Years
Accounts payable		208,558		-		-
Other payables		132,126		-		-
Fixed interest rate liabilities		50,000		_		_
	<u>\$</u>	461,509	\$	24,441	\$	140,879

Further information on the maturity analysis of the above financial liabilities was as follows:

	Less than 1 Year	1-5 Years	5-10 Years	10-15 Years	15-20 Years	20+ Years
Fixed interest rate liabilities	\$50,000	\$-	\$-	\$-	\$-	\$-
Lease liabilities	<u>7,600</u> <u>\$57,600</u>	$\frac{24,441}{\$24,441}$	<u>29,350</u> <u>\$29,350</u>	<u>29,350</u> <u>\$29,350</u>	<u>29,350</u> <u>\$29,350</u>	<u>52,829</u> <u>\$52,829</u>

December 31, 2021

	Le	ess than				
	1 Year		1-:	1-5 Years		+ Years
Non-derivative financial						
liabilities						
Lease liabilities	\$	6,970	\$	24,731	\$	146,103
Notes payable		58,733		-		-
Accounts payable		272,680		-		-
Other payables		129,549		-		-
Fixed interest rate liabilities		150,000		_		
	\$	617,932	<u>\$</u>	24,731	\$	146,103

Further information on the maturity analysis of the above financial liabilities was as follows:

	Less than 1 Year	1-5 Years	5-10 Years	10-15 Years	15-20 Years	20+ Years
Fixed interest rate liabilities Lease liabilities	\$150,000 <u>6,970</u> <u>\$156,970</u>	\$- 	\$- <u>29,221</u> <u>\$29,221</u>	\$- 	\$	\$- <u>58,440</u> <u>\$58,440</u>

d) Financing facilities

	December 31				
	2022		2021		
Uncollateralized Bank loan facilities Amount used Amount unused	\$ <u>\$</u>	50,000 <u>587,810</u> <u>637,810</u>			

30. TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED PARTIES

Besides information disclosed elsewhere in the other notes, details of transactions between the Company and related parties are disclosed as below.

h. Related party name and category

Related Party Name	Relationship with the Company
Omnis Health LLC	Subsidiary
Apex Biotechnology (Suzhou) Corporation	Subsidiary
METERTECH INC.	Others

i. Sales of goods

		For the Year Ended December 3					
Line Item	Related Party Category/Name	2022		2021			
Sales	Subsidiaries Others	\$ \$	95,816 <u>269</u> 96.085	\$	83,026 <u>256</u> 83,282		

j. Purchases of goods

		For the Year Ended December 3					
Line Item	Related Party Category/Name	2022		2021			
Cost of goods sold	Others Subsidiaries	\$	6,374 4,438	\$	5,918 3,413		
		\$	10,812	\$	9,331		

The Company has no appropriate counterparties to compare with the sales and purchase prices of related parties. The payment terms for sales and purchases from related parties and unrelated parties were 30 to 150 days after monthly closing.

k. Receivables from related parties

		December 31					
Line Item	Related Party Category/Name		2022		2021		
Notes receivable and							
accounts receivable	Subsidiaries	\$	23,519	\$	28,271		
	Others		64		7		
		\$	23,583	\$	28,278		

The outstanding accounts receivable from related parties are unsecured.

1. Payables to related parties

		December 31				
Line Item	Related Party Category/Name	2022		2021		
Accounts payable	Others Subsidiaries	\$ <u>\$</u>	2,035	\$ <u>\$</u>	1,704 995 2,699	
Other payables	Others	<u>\$</u>		<u>\$</u>	66	

The outstanding accounts payable from related parties are unsecured and will be settled in cash.

m. Other transactions with related parties

				For the Year Ended December 31					
Line Item	Related Party Category/Name	2022		2021					
Operating expenses	Others								
		<u>\$</u>	257	\$	1,078				

The Company has no appropriate counterparties to compare with the operating expenses of related parties.

n. Financing provided to related parties

		December 31			
Line Item	Related Party Category/Name	2022	2021		
Other receivables	Subsidiaries Omnis Health LLC	<u>\$ 41,158</u>	<u>\$ 44,369</u>		
Interest income	Subsidiaries Omnis Health LLC	<u>\$ 1,026</u>	<u>\$ 103</u>		

o. Compensation of key management personnel

	For t	he Year En	ded De	cember 31
		2022		2021
Short-term benefits Post-employment benefits	\$	19,015 <u>268</u> 19,283	\$	17,806 <u>260</u> 18,066

The remuneration of directors and key executives, were determined by the remuneration committee, based on the performance of individuals and market trends.

31. ASSETS PLEDGED AS COLLATERAL OR FOR SECURITY

The following assets were pledged as collateral for land lease from the Hsinchu Science Park Bureau.

		Decem	ber 31	
		2022		2021
Pledged deposits (classified as financial assets at amortized cost)	<u>\$</u>	6,200	<u>\$</u>	6,200

32. SIGNIFICANT ASSETS AND LIABILITIES DENOMINATED IN FOREIGN CURRENCIES

The Company's significant financial assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies aggregated by the foreign currencies other than functional currencies and the related exchange rates between the foreign currencies and the respective functional currencies were as follows:

December 31, 2022

	Foreign Currency	Exchange Rate	Carrying Amount
Financial assets Monetary items USD EUR RMB JPY	\$ 11,598 12,826 4,427 7,112	30.710 32.720 4.408 0.2324	$\begin{array}{cccc} \$ & 356,175 \\ & 419,667 \\ & 19,514 \\ \hline & 1,653 \\ \$ & 797,009 \end{array}$
<u>Financial liabilities</u> Monetary items USD JPY GBP	2,428 6,830 81	30.710 0.2324 37.090	74,564 1,587 <u>3,004</u> <u>\$ 79,155</u>

December 31, 2021

	Foreign Currency	Exchange Rate	Carrying Amount
Financial assets			
Monetary items			
USD	\$ 14,233	27.680	\$ 393,969
EUR	18,911	31.320	592,293
RMB	5,317	4.344	23,097
JPY	14,222	0.2405	3,420
			\$ 1,012,779
	Foreign		Carrying
	Currency	Exchange Rate	Amount
Financial liabilities			
Monetary items			
USD	3,596	27.680	99,537
JPY	9,084	0.2405	2,185
			<u>\$ 101,722</u>

The significant unrealized foreign exchange gains (losses) were as follows:

		For the Year En	ded December 31				
	2022		2021				
Foreign	Exchange Rate (Foreign Currency:	Net Foreign Exchange Gains	Exchange Rate (Foreign Currency:	Net Foreign Exchange Gains			
Currency	Functional Currency)	(Losses)	Functional Currency)	(Losses)			
USD	30.710 (USD:NTD)	\$ 2,539	27.680 (USD:NTD)	\$ (1,441)			
EUR	32.720 (EUR:NTD)	12,696	31.320 (EUR:NTD)	(5,878)			
RMB	4.408 (RMB:NTD)	12	4.3440 (RMB:NTD)	72			
JPY	0.2324 (JPY:NTD)	(72)	0.2405 (JPY:NTD)	46			
GBP	37.090 (GBP:NTD)	37	37.300 (GBP:NTD)	-			
CHF	33.205 (CHF:NTD)	36	30.175 (CHF:NTD)	20			
AUD	20.830 (AUD:NTD)		20.080 (AUD:NTD)	(2)			
		\$ 15,248		\$ (7,183)			

33. SEPARATELY DISCLOSED ITEMS

Except for items (a) to (f), there are no other significant transactions, information on investees, and information on investment in mainland China that should be disclosed.

h. Financing provided to others

(Amounts in Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Unless Specified Otherwise)

											Col	lateral	Financing	Aggragata	
No.	Lender	Borrower	Financial Statement Account	Highest Balance for the Period	Ending Balance	Actual Borrowing Amount	Interest Rate (%)	Nature of Financing	Business Transaction Amount	Reason for Short-term Financing	Item	Value	Limit for Each Borrower (Note 1)	Aggregate Financing Limit (Note 2)	

0	The	Omnis	Other receivables	Yes	\$107,485	\$ -	\$ -	0.12%~1.07%	The need for	\$	Operating	\$ -	-	ş -	\$545,197	\$729,929
	Company		- related parties		(USD3,500	(USD -	(USD -		short-term		capita					
			-		thousand)	thousand)	thousand)		financing		_					
		Omnis	Other receivables	Yes	61,420	61,420	39,923	1.07%~5.01%	The need for	-	Operating	-	-	-	545,197	729,92
			- related parties		(USD2,000	(USD2,000	(USD1,300		short-term		capital					
			, î		thousand)	thousand)	thousand)		financing		-					

Note 1 : Financing limit for each borrower in the Group, which the Company directly or indirectly owns more than 20% of its voting shares, shall not exceed 30% of the Company's net worth as stated in latest financial statements.

Note 2 : The aggregate financing limit shall not exceed 40% of the Company's net worth as stated in latest financial statements.

i. Endorsements/guarantees provided

									(Amounts in	Thousands of N	lew Taiwan Dol	lars, Unless Spe	cified Otherwise)
No.	Endorser/ Guarantor	Endorse	e/Guarantee Relationship	Limit on Endorsement/ Guarantee Given on Behalf of Each Party (Note 1)	Maximum Amount Endorsed/ Guaranteed During the Period	Outstanding Endorsement/ Guarantee at the End of the Period	Actual Amount Borrowed	Amount Endorsed/ Guaranteed by Collateral	Ratio of Accumulated Endorsement/Guarantee to Net Equity in Latest Financial Statements (%)	Aggregate Endorsement/ Guarantee Limit (Note 2)	Guarantee	Endorsement/ Guarantee Given by Subsidiaries on Behalf of Parent	Endorsement/ Guarantee Given on Behalf of Companies in Mainland China
0	The Company	Omnis	Subsidiary	\$363,464	\$ 76,775 (USD2,500 thousand)	\$ - (USD - thousand)	\$ - (USD - thousand)	\$ -	-	\$908,662	Yes	No	No

Note 1: The aggregate endorsements/guarantees of individual companies provided by the Company, shall not exceed 20% of the Company's net worth as stated in latest financial statements.

Note 2 : The aggregate endorsements/guarantees limit provided by the Company, shall not exceed 50% of the Company's net worth as stated in latest financial statements.

j. Marketable securities held

Holding Company	Type and Name of	Relationship with	Financial Statement		December 31	, 2022	
Name	Marketable Securities	the Holding Company	Account	Shares/Units	Carrying Amount	Percentage of Ownership (%)	Fair Value
The Company	Shares : Lytone Enterprise, Inc.	-	FVTPL- current	2,030,286	\$ 58,919	12	\$ 58,9
	Shares : Ascendax Venture Capital Corporation	-	FVTPL- current	785,400	6,910	2	
	H2 INC.	-	FVTPL- current	899,646	-	1	
	Shares : Shieh-tai Biochemical Technology Co., Ltd.	—	FVTPL- current	372,000	-	1	

Note : The marketable securities listed above were not pledged, guarantees or otherwise restricted by contract as of December 31, 2022.

k. Information on investees

(Amounts in Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Unless Specified Otherwise) Original Investment Amount Balance as of December 31, 2022 Net Income Share of Main Businesses and Investor Investee (Loss) Location December 31, December 31 Carrying Profit Note Company Company Products Shares (%) of the 2022 2021 Amount (Loss) Investee The Omnis USA Wholesale of medical \$ 526,613 \$ 526,613 70,312,094 99 \$ 40,706 (\$36,836 (\$36,423 Company consumable and

1. Information on investment in mainland china

medical equipment

							(Amounts in 7	Thousands	of New Taiv	van Dollars,	Unless Speci	fied Otherwise)
					Investm	ent Flow	Accumulated					
Investee Company	Main Businesses and Products	Paid-in Capital	Method of Investment	Accumulated Outward Remittance for Investment from Taiwan as of January 1, 2022	Outflow	Inflow	Outward Remittance for Investment from Taiwan as of December 31, 2022	Net Income (Loss) of the Investee	Direct or Indirect	Gain (Loss)	Carrying Amount as of December 31, 2022	Accumulated Repatriation of Investment Income as of December 31, 2022
APEX (Suzhou)	Wholesale of medical consumable and medical equipment	\$ 35,394 (RMB 7,000 thousand)	(Note)	\$ 33,975 (RMB 6,700 thousand)	\$	\$	\$ 33,975 (RMB6,700 thousand)	\$1,830	96%	\$1,751	\$1,216	\$ -

(Amounts in Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Unless Specified Otherwise)

Accumulated Outward Remittance for Investment in Mainland China as of December 31, 2022	Investment Amount Authorized by the Investment Commission, MOEA	Upper Limit on the Amounts of Investment Stipulated by Investment Commission, MOEA
\$33,975 (RMB 6,700 thousand)	\$33,975 (RMB 6,700 thousand)	\$1,090,394

Note: Direct investment in mainland China.

m. Information of major shareholders

Name of shareholders with ownership of 5% or greater, amount and proportion of shareholding.

	Shares	
Name of Major Shareholder	Number of Shares	Percentage of
	Nulliber of Shares	Ownership
Yen Shih Shen	9,744,579	9.74%

THE CONTENTS OF STATEMENTS OF MAJOR ACCOUNTING ITEMS

Item	Statement Index
Major Accounting Items in Assets, Liabilities and Equity	
Statement of cash and cash equivalents	1
Statement of financial assets at FVTPL - current	2
Statement of financial assets at amortized	Note 8
Statement of notes and accounts receivable	3
Statement of other receivables	Note 9
Statement of inventories	4
Statement of other current assets	Note 15
Statement of changes in investments accounted for using the equity	5
method	
Statement of changes in property, plant and equipment	Note 12
Statement of changes in right-of-use assets	6
Statement of changes in intangible assets	Note 14
Statement of deferred income tax assets and liabilities	Note 25
Statement of notes payable	7
Statement of accounts payable	8
Statement of other liabilities	Note 19
Statement of provisions-current	Note 20
Statement of lease liabilities	9
Major Accounting Items in Profit or Loss	
Statement of net revenue	10
Statement of operating costs	11
Statement of operating expenses	12
Statement of finance costs	Note 24
Statement of labor, depreciation and amortization by function	13

STATEMENT 1

APEX BIOTECHNOLOGY CORPORATION

STATEMENT OF CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS DECEMBER 31, 2022

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Unless Specified Otherwise)

Item	Description	Amount
Cash on hand	Including :	\$ 287
	NTD105 thousand >	
	RMB13 thousand @4.408 \	
	JPY37 thousand@ 0.2324 \	
	EUR2 thousand @ 32.720 and	
	USD2 thousand @ 30.710	
Cash in banks		
Foreign currency	Including :	235,743
deposits	USD3,666 thousand @30.710 \	
	JPY7,075 thousand @0.2324 >	
	EUR3,270 thousand @32.720 and	
	RMB2,588 thousand @4.408	
Checking accounts and demand deposits		27,489
Times deposits	Including :	50,672
rr	USD1,650 thousand @30.710	<u> </u>
		<u>\$ 314,191</u>

STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL ASSETS MEASURED AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS-CURRENT FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022 (In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Unless Specified Otherwise)

	Balance at the begin	nning of the year	Increase in	the year	Decrease in	n the year	Unrealized gains	Balance at the e	and of the year
Investees	Number of shares (in thousands)	Amount	Number of shares (in thousands)	Amount	Number of shares (in thousands)	Amount	(losses) on financial assets	Number of shares (in thousands)	Amount
Domestic emerging market shares Lytone Enterprise, Inc.	1,508	<u>\$ 62,787</u>	545	<u>\$</u>	23	<u>\$ 957</u>	(<u>\$ 2,911</u>)	2,030	<u>\$ 58,919</u>
Unlisted shares Ascendax Venture Capital Corporation	714	\$ 6,928	71	\$ -	-	\$-	(\$ 18)	785	\$ 6,910
H2 Inc. Shieh-tai Biochemical	900	-	-	-	-	-	-	900	-
Technology Co., Ltd	372	<u>-</u> <u>\$ 6,928</u>	-	<u>-</u>	-	<u>-</u> <u>\$</u>	<u>(\$ 18)</u>	372	<u>-</u> <u>\$ 6,910</u>

Note1 : Above financial assets were not pledged as security.

Note2 : The increase refers to the number of shares distributed by the investees' surplus for capital increase.

STATEMENT 2

STATEMENT 3

APEX BIOTECHNOLOGY CORPORATION

STATEMENT OF NOTES AND ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE DECEMBER 31, 2022 (In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

Client Name NOTES RECEIVABLE	Amount
Client A	\$ 4,560
Others (Note 1)	\$ 4,500 591
	5,151
ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE	
Client B	177,831
Client C	134,708
Client D	48,453
Client E	39,546
Others (Note 1)	60,685
	461,223
Less: Allowance for doubtful accounts	1
	<u>\$ 466,373</u>

Note 1 : The amount of individual client in others does not exceed 5% of the account balance.

Note 2 : There are no accounts receivable that are past due over 1 year.

STATEMENT 4

APEX BIOTECHNOLOGY CORPORATION

STATEMENT OF INVENTORIES DECEMBER 31, 2022 (In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

	Amo	ount
Item	Cost	Net Realizable Value
Finished goods and merchandise	\$ 46,515	\$ 97,616
Work in process	293,973	434,477
Raw materials	350,542	382,618
Total	<u>\$ 691,030</u>	<u>\$ 914,711</u>

STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN INVESTMENTS ACCOUNTED FOR USING EQUITY METHOD **FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022** (In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Unless Specified Otherwise)

	Balance at the the y	0 0	Increase in	the year	Decrease in	n the year			Exchange differences	Balan	ce at the end of the	e year			
	Shares (In Thousands)	Amount	Shares (In Thousands)	Amount	Shares (In Thousands)	Amount	Unrealized profit on sales	Investment income (loss)	on translation of financial statements of foreign operations	Shares (In Thousands)	Shareholding %	Amount	Net equity	Pledge status	Remarks
Unlisted shares Omnis Health LLC Apex Biotechnology	70,312	\$ 72,002	-	\$ -		\$ -	(\$1,872)	(\$36,423)	\$ 6,999	70,312	99	\$ 40,706	\$ 24,406	-	Note
(Suzhou) Corporation	6,700	(<u>236)</u> <u>\$ 71,766</u>	-	<u> </u>	-	<u> </u>	(<u>289</u>) (<u>\$ 2,161</u>)	<u>1,751</u> (<u>\$ 34,672</u>)	(<u>10</u>) <u>\$6,989</u>	6,700	96	<u>1,216</u> <u>\$ 41,922</u>	<u>1,421</u> <u>\$ 25,827</u>	-	Note

Note: The net value was based on audited financial statements for the same period.

STATEMENT 5

STATEMENT OF CHANGE IN RIGHT-OF-USE ASSETS FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022 (In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Unless Specified Otherwise)

	Land	Buildings	Transportation Equipment	Office Equipment	Total
Cost					
January 1, 2022	\$ 123,523	\$ 757	\$ 2,675	\$ 2,415	\$ 129,370
Additions	511	209	1,650	-	2,370
Disposals			((
December 31, 2022	124,034	966	1,650	2,415	129,065
Accumulated					
January 1, 2022	11,229	152	2,374	1,193	14,948
Additions	3,755	200	851	557	5,363
Disposals			(<u>2,675</u>)		(<u>2,675</u>)
December 31, 2022	14,984	352	550	1,750	17,636
Carrying amount at					
December 31, 2022	<u>\$ 109,050</u>	<u>\$ 614</u>	<u>\$ 1,100</u>	<u>\$ 665</u>	<u>\$ 111,429</u>

STATEMENT OF NOTES PAYABLE DECEMBER 31, 2022 (In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

Vendor A	Vendor Name	Amount \$ 12,208
Vendor B		5,035
Vendor C		4,933
Vendor D		4,032
Others (Note)		37,017
Total		<u>\$ 63,225</u>

Note: The amount of individual vendor in others does not exceed 5% of the account balance.

STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS PAYABLE DECEMBER 31, 2022 (In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

Vendor E	Vendor Name	А \$	mount 27,189
Vendor F			25,860
Vendor A			18,162
Vendor G			16,824
Others (Note)			120,523
		<u>\$</u>	<u>208,558</u>

Note: The amount of individual vendor in others does not exceed 5% of the account balance.

STATEMENT 9

APEX BIOTECHNOLOGY CORPORATION

STATEMENT OF LEASE LIABILITIES DECEMBER 31, 2022 (In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Unless Specified Otherwise)

Item Land	Rental Period 2019.01 - 2051.12	Discount Rate 2.93%	Amount \$ 114,597
Buildings	2021.01 - 2025.12	2.93%	631
Transportation equipment	2022.05 - 2024.05	5.69%	1,120
Office equipment	2019.04 - 2024.03	5.69%	832
Total			117,180
Less: Lease liabilities - current			(4,187)
Lease liabilities - non-current			<u>\$ 112,993</u>

STATEMENT 10

APEX BIOTECHNOLOGY CORPORATION

STATEMENT OF NET REVENUE FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022 (In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars, Unless Specified Otherwise)

Item	Shipments (In thousands)	Unit	Amount
Strip	859,318	Pcs	\$ 1,282,869
Meter	1,751	EA	500,587
Electrode	5,194	Row	268,345
Others	-	-	84,556
			2,136,357
Less : Sales returns and discounts			(<u>770</u>)
			<u>\$ 2,135,587</u>

STATEMENT OF OPERATING COST FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022 (In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

Item	Amount
Direct materials	
Balance, beginning of year	\$ 316,045
Raw material purchased	1,088,301
Expenses transferred in and others	6,739
Raw materials, end of year	(350,542)
Raw materials sold	(<u>2,292</u>)
Raw materials used	1,058,251
Direct labor	247,600
Manufacturing expenses	380,706
Manufacturing costs	1,686,557
Work in process, beginning of year	225,592
Work in process, end of year	(293,973)
Transferred to expenses and others	(9,999)
Work in process sold	(<u>136</u>)
Cost of finished goods	1,608,041
Finished goods and merchandise, beginning of year	64,632
Finished goods purchased	1,687
Expenses transferred in and others	7,797
Finished goods and merchandise, end of year	(<u>46,515</u>)
Cost of goods sold	1,635,642
Raw materials sold	2,292
Work in process sold	136
Cost of services	1,087
Operating costs	<u>\$ 1,639,157</u>

STATEMENT 12

APEX BIOTECHNOLOGY CORPORATION

STATEMENT OF OPERATING EXPENSES FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

Item	Selling and Marketing Expenses	General and Administrative Expenses	Research and Development Expenses
Payroll and related expense	\$ 23,181	\$ 54,180	\$ 79,034
Import and export expense	7,789	-	383
Shipping expenses	5,249	18	292
Travel expense	4,075	464	701
Advertisement expense	3,544	72	-
Validation and test expense	3,262	2,637	8,353
Insurance expense	3,030	5,040	7,844
Depreciation expense	397	2,796	18,522
Indirect material	343	4	20,389
Others (Note)	7,816	19,422	29,930
	<u>\$ 58,686</u>	<u>\$ 84,633</u>	<u>\$ 165,448</u>

Note: The amount of each item in others does not exceed 5% of the amount balance.

STATEMENT OF LABOR, DEPRECIATION AND AMORTIZATION BY FUNCTION FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022 AND 2021 (In Theuronds of New Teimon Dellars)

(In Thousands of New Taiwan Dollars)

		2022			2021	
	Classified	Classified		Classified	Classified	
	as	as		as	as	
	Operating	Operating		Operating	Operating	
	Costs	Expenses	Total	Costs	Expenses	Total
Labor cost						
Salary and bonus	\$293,471	\$153,940	\$447,411	\$277,524	\$152,768	\$430,292
Labor and health insurance	31,086	14,457	45,543	29,785	13,648	43,433
Pension	10,231	7,221	17,452	9,752	6,753	16,505
Board compensation	-	2,455	2,455	-	2,350	2,350
Others	15,452	6,138	21,590	13,258	4,779	18,037
Total	<u>\$350,240</u>	<u>\$184,211</u>	<u>\$534,451</u>	<u>\$330,319</u>	<u>\$180,298</u>	<u>\$510,617</u>
Depreciation	<u>\$ 43,564</u>	<u>\$ 21,715</u>	<u>\$ 65,279</u>	<u>\$ 47,217</u>	<u>\$ 22,345</u>	<u>\$ 69,562</u>
Amortization	<u>\$ 661</u>	<u>\$ 2,816</u>	<u>\$ 3,477</u>	<u>\$ 483</u>	<u>\$ 3,006</u>	<u>\$ 3,489</u>

Note 1 : As of December 31, 2022 and 2021, the Company had 723 and 721 employees, respectively. There were 4 and 4 non-employee directors, respectively.

Note 2 : Companies whose stocks are listed on the stock exchange or listed on the stock counter trading center should disclose the following information:

(1) Average labor cost for the year ended December 31,2022 was \$740 thousand ("Total labor cost for the current year - Total directors' remuneration" / "Number of employees for the current year - Number of directors who did not also serve as employees").

Average labor cost for the year ended December 31,2021 was \$709 thousand ("Total labor cost for the previous year - Total directors' remuneration" / "Number of employees for the previous year - Number of directors who did not also serve as employees").

- (2) Average salary and bonus for the year ended December 31, 2022 was \$622 thousand ("Total salary and bonus for the current year" / "Number of employees for the current year Number of directors who did not also serve as employees"). Average salary and bonus for the year ended December 31, 2021 was \$600 thousand ("Total salary and bonus for the previous year" / "Number of employees for the previous year - Number of directors who did not serve as employees").
- (3) Changes in the average salary and bonus adjustment 3.67% ("Average salary and bonus for the current year Average salary and bonus for the previous year"/ Average salary and bonus for the previous year).
- (4) The Company has established an audit committee in 2018, so it has no supervisor in 2022 and 2021.
- (5) The Company's relevant salary and remuneration policies are formulated and serve in accordance with the Company's Personnel Management Regulations.

VII · Financial Status, Operating Results and Status of Risk Management

1. Financial Status

10010 01	compilative and	aryono mito mitane		
			Unit:	NT\$ thousands
Year			Diffe	rence
Item	2022	2021	Amount	%
	1 654 470	1 750 952	(105, 275)	5 000/
Current Assets	1,654,478	1,759,853	(105,375)	-5.99%
Financial assets at amortized	6,200	-	6,200	100.00%
cost – non-current	0,200		0,200	100.0070
Property, Plant and	641,370	661 020	(22.650)	-3.41%
Equipment	041,570	664,029	(22,659)	-3.41%
Right-of-use Assets	124,709	130,092	(5,383)	-4.14%
Intangible Asset	69,141	106,478	(37,337)	-35.07%
Other non-current assets	18,803	10,015	8,788	87.75%
Total Assets	2,514,701	2,670,467	(155,766)	-5.83%
Current Liabilities	570,552	785,888	(215,336)	-27.40%
Lease liabilities - non-current	122,668	127,661	(4,993)	-3.91%
Other non-current liabilities	3,588	3,362	226	6.72%
Total Liabilities	696,808	916,911	(220,103)	-24.00%
Share Capital	999,502	999,502	-	0.00%
Capital Surplus	68,368	68,368	-	0.00%
Retained Earnings	739,947	682,344	57,603	8.44%
Other Equity	9,507	2,518	6,989	277.56%
Non-controlling Interests	569	824	(255)	-30.95%
Total Equity	1,817,893	1,753,556	64,337	3.67%

Table of comprative analysis into financial status

If the difference in comparison with the previous period exceeds 20%, and the main reason and the impact are analyzed as follows:

- Financial assets at amortized cost non-current : Mainly due to the change from current to non-current.
- (2) Intangible Asset : Mainly due to recognition of impairment loss and amortization.
- (3) Other non-current assets : Mainly due to the increase in deferred tax assets and Net defined benefit asset.
- (4) Current Liabilities : Mainly due to the decrease in short-term loans.
- (5) Other Equity : Mainly due to the decrease in net profit attributable to non-controlling interests.

2. Operating Results

-	- -		-	Unit: NT\$ thousands
Item	2022	2021	Difference	Increase/Decrease%
Operating Revenue	2,244,176	2,131,656	112,520	5.28%
Operating Costs	1,667,337	1,560,144	107,193	6.87%
Gross Profit	576,839	571,512	5,327	0.93%
Operating Expenses	400,279	366,563	33,716	9.20%
Income from Operation	176,560	204,949	(28,389)	-13.85%
Non-operating Income and Expenses	23,015	(20,013)	43,028	-215.00%
Net Income before Tax	199,575	184,936	14,639	7.92%
Income Tax Expenses	18,124	(17,353)	35,477	-204.44%
Net Income for the Year	181,451	202,289	(20,838)	-10.30%
Other Comprehensive Income	12,821	577	12,244	2122.01%
Total Comprehensive Income for the year	194,272	202,866	(8,594)	-4.24%

Table of comparative analyses on the result of business operation

Analysis of any increase/decrease in ratio exceeding 20% :

(1) Non-operating Income and Expense : Mainly due to the increase in net foreign exchange gains.

(2) Income Tax Expenses : Mainly due to the difference in adjustments for prior years.

(3) Other Comprehensive Income: Mainly due to the increase in exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations.

3. Cash Flow Analysis

	<u>Elquarty analysis</u>						
Item	2022	2021	Increase/Decrease%				
Cash flow ratio (%)	4.66	22.89	-79.64				
Cash flow adequacy ratio (%)	85.81	96.40	-10.99				
Cash flow reinvestment ratio (%)	-3.59	2.58	-239.15				
	1.	200/ :	•				

Liquidity analysis

Analysis of any increase/decrease in ratio exceeding 20% :

(1) Cash flow ratio : Mainly due to the decrease in net cash flow from operating activities due to the decrease in accounts payable and Contract liabilities.

(2) Cash flow reinvestment ratio : Mainly due to the decrease in net cash inflow generated from operating activities and the increase in cash dividends paid.

				Unit: N	T\$ thousands
Beginning cash balance	Net cash flow from operating activities anticipated in	Net Cash used	Cash Balance	•	r Liquidity tfall
А	entire year B	С	A+B-C	Investing Plan	Financing Plan
331,705	433,591	308,118	457,178	-	-
 Note : 1. Cash Flow Projection for Next Year : (1)Operating activities : Mainly due to net income, depreciation expense and Amortization expense. (2)Investing activities : Mainly due to the acquisition of property, plan and equipment. (3)Financing activities : Mainly due to cash dividends paid. 2. : Remedial Actions for Liquidity shortfall: Not applicable. 					

Cash Flow Projection for Next Year:

- 4. Major Capital Expenditures and Impact on Financial and Business in the Most Recent Fiscal Year
 - (1) Capital Expenditure and Source of Funds : No major capital expenditure in 2022.
 - (2) Expected Benefits : No major capital expenditure plan.

Expected increase in production and sales volume, value and gross profit : Not applicable. Other expected Benefits : Not applicable.

5. Recent Reinvestment Policy, Major Reasons for Profits or Loses, Improvemnet Plan and Investment Plan for the Following Year

The Company's re-invested policy was designed for the needs of operation as well as medium and long-term development strategies. Recently, the overall performances of Chinese and the US subsidiaries have been improved, and they are expected to continue their commitment to developing new customers and cutting down operating costs. Based on these methods, the Company's operation is anticipated to make progress, showing better investment efficacy.

Investee Company	Shareholding %	Policy	Major Reasons for Profits or Loses	Improvemnet Plan	Investment Plan for the Following Year
Omnis Health LLC	99%	The US market channel building	Stable Gross Margin	To strengthen customer development, new products promotion and to streamline operating costs.	
Apex	96%	China market	Though our revenue	To strengthen	—

December 31, 2022 ; Unit: NT\$ thousands

Investee Company	Shareholding %	Policy	Major Reasons for Profits or Loses	Improvemnet Plan	Investment Plan for the Following Year
Biotechnolog y (Suzhou) Corporation		channel building	in 2022 remained constant, the Company got out of the red through strengthening product promotion and sales expense control.	customer development, new products promotion and to streamline operating costs.	

- 6. Analysis of Risk Management in the Most Recent Fiscal Year and Up to the Printing Date of this Annual Report
 - Effects of Changes in Interest Rates, Foreign Exchange Rates and Inflation on Corporate Finance, and Future Response Measures
 - (A) The impacts of the changes in interest rates : The interest income of the Company and subsidiaries of 2022 is 577,000 NTD; the interest expense is 5,398,000 NTD, so the net interest expense is 4,821,000 NTD, accounting for 2.73% of the operating profit. The interest expense mainly consisted of interest of lease liabilities and bank borrowings. The Company and subsidiaries will maintain regular examination on the impact of interest rate changes on profit and loss, and take countermeasures in response to actual needs.
 - (B) The impacts of the changes in exchange rates : To avoid the foreign exchange risk on net assets or net liabilities denominated in foreign currencies, the Company and its subsidiaries hedged by purchasing and selling forward exchange contracts.
 - (C) The impacts from inflation : No significant inflation in 2022.
 - (2) Policies, Main Causes of Gain or Loss and Future Response Measures with Respect to High-risk, High-leveraged Investments, Loans of funds to Others or Endorsement Guarantees, and Derivatives Transactions
 - (A) The company did not engage in transactions related to high-risk, high-leverage investments in 2022.
 - (B) The Company's policy of lending funds to other parties or endorsements and guarantees of 2022 was conducted according to "the Procedure of Lending Funds to Other Parties" and "the Procedure of Endorsements and Guarantees". Up to the printing date of the annual report, the targets of the Company's fund lending and endorsements and guarantees are all our subsidiaries. Apart from those mentioned above, the Company and subsidiaries have no other fund lending or endorsements and guarantees cases.

- (C) The derivative transactions our Company has been engaged in are purchasing and selling forward exchange contracts. The main purpose is to avoid the foreign exchange risk on net assets or net liabilities denominated in foreign currencies. The operation procedure is conducted according to "the Procedure of Asset Acquisition or Disposition".
- (3) The future research & development plans and the expenses anticipated to be invested into reresearch & development

Research & Development Plans:

- (A) Remote data transmission monitoring systems.
- (B) A multiparameter blood lipid monitoring system.
- (C) A Continuous Glucose Monitor (CGM) for home use.
- (D) Rapid test reagent kits.

The estimated R&D expenditure for next 2 years is approximately NT\$ 350 million.

- (4) Changes in Domestic and Overseas Policies and Laws That Have an Impact on the Company's Financial and Business and the Countermeasures:
 - 1. The impact of changes in domestic and overseas policies and laws on the company's financial and business in the recent year : : So far no impact.
 - 2. Countermeasures: To strengthen patent portfolio management; to keep track of domestic and foreign policies, as well as the changes of financial markets.
- (5) Impact of Changes in Technology and Industry to the Company's Finance and Business and the Countermeasures: Technological advancement and changes can stimulate product development, which is why it has no negative influence on our financial status.
- (6) Impact of Corporate Image Change on Risk Management and Response Measures: In recent years, the Company has been constantly developing new products and technologies, as well as controlling our product quality to comply with international regulations and to meet customers' standards for the promotion of our public image. Hence, there has been no negative change of our corporate image.
- (7) Expected Benefits and Potential Risks of Merger and Acquisition : Not applicable.
- (8) Expected Benefits, Potential Risks, and Countermeasures of Factory Expansion : Not applicable.
- (9) Risks Relating to the Concentration of Purchasing or Sales and the Countermeasures : Centralized procurement: Our main concern is the feature of containing confidential technology of the products, and to maintain effective control of the quality and delivery time.

High customer concentration risk: In 2022, customer A, B and C accounted for 29.47%,

16.19% and 16.28% of the Company's total sales. The Company is now planning to continue developing new customers and new products in 2023, which could help adjust the situation.

- (10) The Impact of Mass Transfer or Change of Equity by Directors, or Shareholders Holding More than 10% of Shares on the Company, Associated Risks and Response Measures: Not applicable.
- (11) The Impact of Change of Operating Rights on the Company, Associated Risk and Response Measures: Not applicable.
- (12) Litigious or Non-litigious Events :
 - (A)Final judgments or pending litigation, non-litigation or administrative proceedings in most recent year and as of the date of printing of this Report which may have a material impact on shareholders' interests or stock price: None
 - (B) Final judgment, ongoing major litigation, non-litigation or administrative proceedings involving Company directors, supervisors, general manager, substantial representative, and shareholders that hold more than 10% of the Company's stock and affiliated companies up to the publication date of this Annual Report that can have a material impact on shareholders' interest or stock price: None
- (13) Other Major Risk and Response Measures : None.

7. Other Material Events: None.

VIII. Special Disclosure

- 1. Summary of Affiliated Companies
 - (1) Consolidated Business Report
 - (A) Corporate Affiliation Chart



(B) Basic Information of Affiliated Companies

				December 31, 2022
Company Name	Establishment Date	Address	Paid-in Capital	Primary Business or Production
Apex Biotechnology (Suzhou) Corporation	101.08	R106, 2F, No.2, Ke Cheng Rd., Suzhou Industrial Park	RMB7,000,000	Wholesale of medical consumable and medical equipment
Omnis Health, LLC	96.12	1740 River Hills Drive, Nashville, TN 37210 U.S.A.	USD33,868,413.87	Wholesale of medical consumable and medical equipment

- (C) Presumed to be in Effective Control of the Same Shareholder Information with the Affiliate: None.
- (D) Businesses operated by Affiliated Companies and their Relationship with each other

		December 31, 2022
Primary Business or	Affiliated Company Name	Relationship
Production	Annated Company Name	Relationship
Wholesale of medical		
consumable and	Apex Biotechnology (Suzhou) Corporation	None
medical equipment		
Wholesale of medical		
consumable and	Omnis Health, LLC	None
medical equipment		

(E) Directors, Supervisors, and President in all Affiliated Companies

			Dec	ember 31, 2022	
			Shares Held		
Company Name	Title	Name or Representative	Number of Shares	Percentage of Shares	
			Shares	of bildies	
Apex Biotechnology	Representative	Apex Biotechnology Corporation	(Note 1)	96%	
(Suzhou) Corporation	Representative	(Representative : Yen Shih Shen)	(Note 1)	9070	
Omnic Health LLC	CEO	Apex Biotechnology Corporation	70 212 004	99%	
Omnis Health, LLC	CEO	(Representative : Ben Shen)	70,312,094	99%	

Note 1 : There are only capital contributions and no shareholding as it is a limited company.

(F) Overview of subsidiaries's operations

December 31, 202	22; Unit:	NT\$ thousands
------------------	-----------	----------------

Company Name	Capital	Total Assets	Total Liabilities	Net Value	Operating Revenue	Income from Operation	Net Profit (Loss) (after tax)	Earnings per Share (NT\$) (after tax)
Apex Biotechnology (Suzhou) Corporation	35,394	20,134	18,650	1,484	49,526	1,760	1,830	Note 1
Omnis Health, LLC	1,011,647	165,018	89,891	75,127	161,906	(10,702)	(35,807)	(0.51)

Note 1 : There are only capital contributions and no shareholding as it is a limited company.

(2) Consolidated Financial Statements of affiliates

The entities that are required to be included in the combined financial statements of Apex Biotechnology Corporation as of and for the year ended December 31, 2022, under the Criteria Governing the Preparation of Affiliation Reports, Consolidated Business Reports and Consolidated Financial Statements of Affiliated Enterprises are the same as those included in the consolidated financial statements prepared in conformity with the International Financial Reporting Standard 10, "Consolidated Financial Statements". In addition, the information required to be disclosed in the combined financial statements is included in the consolidated financial statements. Consequently, Apex Biotechnology Corporation and Subsidiaries do not prepare a separate set of combined financial statements.

(3) Affiliation Report: None

- 2. Private Placement Securities of the Most Recent Fiscal Year and Up to the Printing Date of this Annual Report : None
- 3. Holding or Disposition of the Company Stocks by Subsidiaries in the Most Recent Fiscal Year and Up to the Printing Date of this Annual Report : None.
- 4. Other Necessary Supplements : None.
- 5. Any Events that Had Significant Impacts on Shareholders' Rights or Security Prices as Stated in Item 2 Paragraph 2 of Article 36 of Securities and Exchange Act : None.

Apex Biotechnology Corpration



Chairman & President: Thomas Shen

